

## INDIA'S OLDEST JOURNAL ON DEFENCE AFFAIRS



(Estd. 1870)

## **Special Edition**



## **UN Peacekeeping in a Changing World**

Vol CLV

**JANUARY-MARCH 2025** 

No 639

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED © Rs. 300.00 PUBLISHED QUARTERLY

## **USI Latest Publications: 2023-2025**

Pub Code	Туре	Title of Publication and Author	Price '₹'	Year
M-1/ 2025	Monograph	COMPREHENSIVE STRATEGIC DETERRENCE TO MEET INDIA'S FUTURE CHALLENGES by Brig (Dr) Rajeev Bhutani (Retd) M/s Manohar Publishers & Distributors	250	2025
Adm/SYB- 2024*	Year Book	STRATEGIC YEAR BOOK 2024; Editor-in-Chief: Maj Gen BK Sharma, AVSM, STRATEGIC YEAR BOOK 2024; Editor-in-Chief: Maj Gen BK Sharma, AVSM, SM** (Retd); edited by Maj Gen Sanjeev Chowdhry (Retd), Ms Komal Chaudhary, Mr Vinayak Sharma, and Mr Mihir S <b>M/s Vii</b> Books of India Pvt Ltd	2,750	2024
P-39/ 2023*	National Security Paper-2023	THE INDO-PACIFIC CONSTRUCT—INDIA'S MARITIME HIGHWAY TO GREAT POWER STATUS by Vice Adm (Dr) Anil Kumar Chawla, PVSM, AVSM, NM, VSM (Retd) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	395	2024
M-5/2024*	Monograph	FUTURE EMPLOYMENT OF AIR POWER—STRATEGIC INFERENCES FOR INDIA by Air Mshl (Dr) Diptendu Choudhury, PVSM, AVSM, VM, VSM (Retd) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	395	2024
M-4/2024*	Monograph	CHINESE AND RUSSIAN MILITARY ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE: DRIVERS OF NATIONAL GOALS by Brig Pawan Bhardwaj M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	395	2024
M-3/ 2024*	Monograph	Fifth General KV Krishna Rao Memorial Lecture INDIA'S STRATEGIC AUTONOMY OPPORTUNITIES AND CHALLENGES IN THE EMERGING WORLD ORDER, Manekshaw Centre: 05 Oct 2023 by Gen Anil Chauhan, PVSM, UYSM, AVSM, SM, VSM, Chief of Defence Staff, Amb Sujan R Chinoy (Retd), Director General, Manohar Parrikar Institute for Defence Study and Analyses, and Lt Gen Ata Hasnain, VSM, UYSM, AVSM, SM, VSM** (Retd); edited by Maj Gen Sanjeev Chowdhry (Retd), Ms Komal Chaudhary, and Mr Vinayak Sharma	295	2024
M-2/ 2024*	Monograph	Ws Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd PROTECTION OF CIVILIANS IN MODERN CONFLICTS AND INTERNATIONAL HUMANITARIAN LAW edited by Maj Gen PK Goswami, VSM (Retd), Maj Gen (Dr) AK Bardalai (Retd), and Ms Kompal Zinta M's Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	395	2024
M-1/ 2024*	Monograph	PRESENT AND EMERGING THREATS TO NATIONAL SECURITY IN DIGITAL AND CYBER SPACE—AN ANALYSIS OF SECURITY AND LEGAL ISSUES by Lt Cdr Bharat Singh (Retd) and Gp Capt Raja Singh (Retd) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	395	2024
OP-8/2024*	Occasional Paper	BLOODSHED IN BALOCHISTAN: PAKISTAN'S FESTERING WOUND by Maj Gen Jagatbir Singh, VSM (Reid) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	250	2024
OP-7/2024*	Occasional Paper	SPECTRUM, TELECOMMUNICATION NETWORK FOR SPECTRUM, AND DEFENCE COMMUNICATION NETWORK OF THE INDIAN ARMED FORCES by Air Mshl (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	350	2024
OP-6/2024*	Occasional Paper	RELEVANCE OF GEOECONOMICS: EMERGENCE OF INDIA AS A GEOECONOMICS POWER, CHALLENGES, OPPORTUNITIES, AND THE WAY AHEAD by Col Dheeraj Kumar M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	350	2024
OP-5/2024*	Occasional Paper	INTERNATIONAL HUMANITARIAN LAW IN CONTEMPORARY PEACEKEEPING OPERATIONS: CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES by Wg Cdr (Dr) UC Jha (Retd) <b>M's Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd</b>	250	2024
OP-4/2024*	Occasional Paper	PROTECTION OF CULTURAL PROPERTY IN ARMED CONFLICT by Wg Cdr (Dr) UC Jha (Retd) M's Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	250	2024
OP-3/2024*	Occasional Paper	IMPACT OF TECHNOLOGY ENABLED COGNITIVE OPERATIONS IN HYBRID WARFARE by Lt Gen (Dr) RS Panwar, AVSM, SM, VSM (Retd) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	350	2024
OP-2/2024*	Occasional Paper	POLITICAL AND ECONOMIC INSTABILITY IN MYANMAR: IMPLICATIONS FOR INDIA'S ACT EAST POLICY by Mr Subir Bhaumik M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	250	2024
OP-1/2024*	Occasional Paper	OPTIMISATION OF PROFESSIONAL WARGAMING WITH BOARD AND TABLETOP WARGAMES WHICH REALLY ARE QUALITATIVE AGENT-BASED MODELS by Lt Gen (Dr) SK Gadeock, AVSM (Retd) and Col Saikat K Bose <b>M's Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd</b>	350	2024
Adm- 1/2024*	Book	INDIA'S STRATEGIC THOUGHT AND MULTI-DOMAIN WARFARE PERSPECTIVES; edited by Maj Gen Sanjeev Chowdhry (Retd), Ms Komal Chaudhary, and Mr Vinayak Sharma M/s Pentagon Press	995	2024
Adm-Mil Ops/2024	Book	MILITARY OPERATIONS: LEGAL FRAMEWORK FOR MULTI-DOMAIN WARFARE by Gp Capt Kishore Kumar Khera, VM (Retd), and Wg Cdr (Dr) UC Jha (Retd) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	1,750	2024
CS3/R-120/ 2024)	Book	ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE—MILITARY TACTICS, BRIDGES, AND	1,295	2024
2024) CS3/R-119/ 2024*	Book	ASPIRATION by Brig Pawan Bhardwaj ENHANCING OFFENSIVE CYBER CAPABILITY AT NATIONAL LEVEL by Col Suraksh Vir	850	2024
CS3/R-118/ 2024*	Book	M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd SALIENCE OF SOCIAL MEDIA IN HYBRID OPERATIONS by Col Dheeraj Kumar M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	1,450	2024
CS3/R- 117/2024	Book	THE VICTORIA CROSS ICON: VISION AND LEGACY by Maj Gen Shashikant G Pitre (Retd) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	1,550	2024



Published by Authority of the Council **Postal Address** Rao Tula Ram Marg, (opposite Signals Enclave) Post Bag No. 8, Vasant Vihar PO, New Delhi-110057

#### **Telephone Nos and Mail IDs**

IVRS: 87006-92369

Exchange:

Director General: Deputy Director General:

Director Administration:

Director Editorial:

Director Centre for Strategic: Studies and Simulation Director Centre for Military History and Conflict Studies:

Director Courses:

Course Section: Director Centre for Emerging Technology for *Atma Nirbhar Bharat* Fax: Library: Website: +91-11-2086-2314/+91-11-2086-2320/ +91-11-2086-2321 dg@usiofindia.org +91-11-2086-2315 ddg@usiofindia.org +91-11-2086-2316 diradm@usiofindia.org +91-11-2086-2315 direditorial@usiofindia.org +91-11-2086-2326 dircs3@usiofindia.org

+91-11-2086-2327 dircmhcs@usiofindia.org +91-11-2086-2325 dircourses@usiofindia.org +91-11-2086-2318

+91-11-2086-2321 Extn 218 +91-11-2086-2324 library@usiofindia.org www.usiofindia.org

USI Journal is a peer-reviewed Journal, published quarterly in Apr, Jul, Oct, and Jan. Subscription per annum w.e.f. 01 Jan 2016: In India ₹ 1,100.00. Postage extra (₹ 160 for four issues). Subscription should be sent through Bank Draft/Local/Multicity Cheque in favour of Director General USI of India. Articles, correspondence and books for review should be sent to the Director Editorial. Advertisement enquiries should be addressed to the Director Administration. Overseas annual subscription (By Air Mail) - £50 or \$80.

	UNITED SERVICE INSTITUTION	OF INDIA
the furthera	For nce of interest and knowledge in the art, science Security in general and of the defence services	
Appointment	Name	Designation
Vice Patrons	General Upendra Dwivedi, PVSM, AVSM	Chief of the Army Staff
	Admiral Dinesh K Tripathi, PVSM, AVSM, NM	Chief of the Naval Staff
	Air Chief Marshal Amar Preet Singh, PVSM, AVSM	Chief of the Air Staff
Council		
President	Lieutenant General JP Mathew, PVSM, UYSM, AVSM, VSM	Chief of Integrated Defence Staff to the Chairman Chiefs of Staff Committee
Vice Presidents	Lieutenant General NS Raja Subramani, PVSM, AVSM, SM, VSM	Vice Chief of the Army Staff
	Vice Admiral Krishna Swaminathan, AVSM, VSM	Vice Chief of the Naval Staff
	Air Marshal SP Dharkar, PVSM, UYSM, AVSM	Vice Chief of the Air Staff
Ex-Officio Members	Shri Rajesh Kumar Singh, IAS	Defence Secretary
	Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM	Deputy Chief of the Integrated Defence Staff (Doctrine, Organisation & Training)
	Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM	Chief of Staff, Army Training Command
	Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM	Commodore (Naval Training)
	Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM	Assistant Chief of the Air Staff Operations (Strategy)
Elected Members	Lieutenant General Jatinder Singh Bajwa, PVSM, UYSM, SM (Retd)	
	Lieutenant General Vinod Bhatia, PVSM, AVSM, SM (Retd)@	
	Lieutenant General Satish Kumar Dua, PVSM, UYSM, SM, VSM (Retd)	
	Lieutenant General Rajiv Bhalla, PVSM, AVSM, SM, VSM (Retd)	
	Lieutenant General Rakesh Sharma, PVSM, UYSM, AVSM, VSM (Retd)@	
	Lieutenant General Raj Shukla, PVSM, YSM, SM (Retd)@	
	Lieutenant General Ajai Singh, PVSM, AVSM (Retd)	
	Brigadier Rumel Dahiya, SM (Retd)	
	Vice Admiral Anil Kumar Chawla, PVSM, AVSM, NM, VSM (Retd)	
	Vice Admiral Satish Soni, PVSM, AVSM, NM (Retd)@	
	Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd)@	
	Wing Commander (Dr) Umesh Chandra Jha (Retd)	
	Captain Ramiah Rajagopalan, IFS (Retd)@	
N4 1-	Shri Asoke Mukerji, IFS (Retd)	Dimentan Oranan I. 1101
Member Secretary	Major General Bal Krishan Sharma, AVSM, SM** (Retd)	Director General, USI
Executive	Chairman	Donuty Chief of the late model
Executive Committee	Chairman Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM	Deputy Chief of the Integrated Defence Staff (Doctrine, Organisation & Training)
	Members Those indicated by@	Grganisation & Hailing)
	Member Secretary	Director General, USI
	Major General Bal Krishan Sharma, AVSM, SM** (Retd)	

## **Boards of Management**

Appointment	Name	Designation
Chairman	Lieutenant General Satish Kumar Dua, PVSM, UYSM, SM, VSM (Retd)	
Members	Lieutenant General Manish Erry, AVSM, SM	Director General Strategic Planning
	Lieutenant General Vikas Lakhera, AVSM, SM	Director General Assam Rifles
	Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM	Chief of Staff, Army Training Command
	Vice Admiral AN Pramod, AVSM	Director General Naval Operations
	Major General Jitendra Singh	Joint Secretary (Net Assessment), National
		Security Council Secretariat
	Major General Kuldeep Pathak, SM, VSM	Assistant Chief of Integrated Defence Staff
		(Perspective Planning & Force Structuring)
	Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM	Assistant Chief of the Air Staff Operations (Strategy)
	Shri Raghuram S, IFS	Joint Secretary Policy Planning and Research Division, Ministry of External Affairs
	Brigadier Rupesh Sehgal	Deputy Assistant Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Net Assessment)
	Brigadier DG Patwardhan	Commandant Bombay Engineer Group and Centre
	Shrimati Deepakshi Shah	Director, The Institute for Systems Studies & Analysis, Defence Research and
	Chri Ashali Dhan	Development Organisation
	Shri Ashok Bhan	Senior Advocate, Supreme Court of India Dean, Bhawanipur Education Society
	Professor Dilip Shah	College, Kolkata
	Lieutenant General Jatinder Singh Bajwa, PVSM, UYSM, SM (Retd)	
	Vice Admiral Anil Kumar Chawla, PVSM, AVSM, NM, VSM (Retd)	
	Wing Commander (Dr) Umesh Chandra Jha (Retd)	
	Shri Jitesh Khosla, IAS (Retd)	
	Shri MN Reddi, IPS (Retd)	
	Major General Bal Krishan Sharma, AVSM, SM** (Retd)	Director General, USI
Member Secretary	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd)	Director CS3
Secretary Centre fo	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) or Military History and Conflict S	tudies (CMHCS)
Secretary Centre fo Appointment	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) Or Military History and Conflict S Name	
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) <b>Dr Military History and Conflict S</b> Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd)	tudies (CMHCS) Designation
Secretary Centre fo Appointment	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) <b>Dr Military History and Conflict S</b> Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM	tudies (CMHCS) Designation Deputy Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Doctrine, Organisation & Training) Member
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) Dr Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM	tudies (CMHCS) Designation Deputy Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Doctrine, Organisation & Training) Member Chief of Staff, Army Training Command
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) <b>Dr Military History and Conflict S</b> Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM	tudies (CMHCS) Designation Deputy Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Doctrine, Organisation & Training) Member Chief of Staff, Army Training Command Assistant Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Tri-Service Regional Advisory and Doctrine
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) Dr Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM	tudies (CMHCS) Designation Deputy Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Doctrine, Organisation & Training) Member Chief of Staff, Army Training Command Assistant Chief of Integrated Defence Staff
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) or Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM	tudies (CMHCS) Designation Deputy Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Doctrine, Organisation & Training) Member Chief of Staff, Army Training Command Assistant Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Tri-Service Regional Advisory and Doctrine Organisation Centre) Assistant Director General Military Operations
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) <b>Dr Military History and Conflict S</b> Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM	tudies (CMHCS) Designation Deputy Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Doctrine, Organisation & Training) Member Chief of Staff, Army Training Command Assistant Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Tri-Service Regional Advisory and Doctrine Organisation Centre) Assistant Director General Military Operations (A) Assistant Chief of Naval Staff (Communications Space and Net-Centric
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) or Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM	Image: Constraint of the second sec
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) Dr Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commander Kalesh Mohan	Image: Constraint of the second sec
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) Dr Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commander Kalesh Mohan Group Captain Monica Bijlani	Image: Constraint of the second state of th
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) or Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commondore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commander Kalesh Mohan Group Captain Monica Bijlani Dr AK Mishra	Image: Constraint of the second sec
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) or Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commander Kalesh Mohan Group Captain Monica Bijlani Dr AK Mishra Lieutenant General Jatinder Singh Bajwa, PVSM, UYSM, SM (Retd)	Image: Constraint of the second state of th
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) Dr Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commander Kalesh Mohan Group Captain Monica Bijlani Dr AK Mishra Lieutenant General Jatinder Singh Bajwa, PVSM,	Image: transmission of the second state of
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) or Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commander Kalesh Mohan Group Captain Monica Bijlani Dr AK Mishra Lieutenant General Jatinder Singh Bajwa, PVSM, UYSM, SM (Retd) Major General Ian Cardozo, AVSM, SM (Retd) Major General Ian Cardozo, AVSM, SM (Retd) Major General Ardaman Jit Singh Sandhu, VSM	Image: transmission of the second state of
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) Or Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commander Kalesh Mohan Group Captain Monica Bijlani Dr AK Mishra Lieutenant General Jatinder Singh Bajwa, PVSM, UYSM, SM (Retd) Major General Ian Cardozo, AVSM, SM (Retd) Major General Ardaman Jit Singh Sandhu, VSM (Retd) Vice Admiral Anil Kumar Chawla, PVSM, AVSM, NM, VSM (Retd)	Image: transmission of the second state of
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) <b>Dr Military History and Conflict S</b> Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commander Kalesh Mohan Group Captain Monica Bijlani Dr AK Mishra Lieutenant General Jatinder Singh Bajwa, PVSM, UYSM, SM (Retd) Major General Ian Cardozo, AVSM, SM (Retd) Major General Anil Kumar Chawla, PVSM, AVSM, NM, VSM (Retd) Vice Admiral Anil Kumar Chawla, PVSM, AVSM, NM, VSM (Retd) Shri Asoke Mukerji, JFS (Retd) Major General Bal Krishan Sharma, AVSM, SM**	Image: transmission of the second state of
Secretary Centre fo Appointment Chairman	Major General RS Yadav, VSM (Retd) or Military History and Conflict S Name Air Marshal (Dr) Rajeev Sachdeva, AVSM (Retd) Lieutenant General Vipul Shinghal, AVSM, SM Lieutenant General DS Kushwah, AVSM, SM Major General AS Gahlot, SM Major General Manish Luthra, AVSM Rear Admiral SR Sequeira, SC Air Vice Marshal Aditya Kumar Wahi, AVSM, VM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commodore Sumeet Kapoor, NM Commander Kalesh Mohan Group Captain Monica Bijlani Dr AK Mishra Lieutenant General Jatinder Singh Bajwa, PVSM, UYSM, SM (Retd) Major General Ian Cardozo, AVSM, SM (Retd) Major General Ardaman Jit Singh Sandhu, VSM (Retd) Vice Admiral Anil Kumar Chawla, PVSM, AVSM, NM, VSM (Retd) Shri Asoke Mukerji, IFS (Retd)	tudies (CMHCS)         Designation         Deputy Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Doctrine, Organisation & Training) Member         Chief of Staff, Army Training Command         Assistant Chief of Integrated Defence Staff (Tri-Service Regional Advisory and Doctrine Organisation Centre)         Assistant Director General Military Operations (A)         Assistant Chief of Naval Staff (Communications Space and Net-Centric Operations)         Assistant Chief of the Air Staff Operations (Strategy)         Commodore (Naval Training)         Officer in Charge, Naval History Division         Officer in Charge, Indian Air Force History Cell         Director Ministry of Defence, History Division

## Centres for Strategic Studies and Simulation (CS3)

#### USI Verticals



#### Auditorium/Seminar Room Rates w.e.f. 01 April 2022

	Capacity	Full Day (up to 8 hours)	Half Day (up to 4 hours)	Additional per hour	Additional for Sat/Sun/ Holidays	Security Deposit
Audi	300	₹ 40,000/-	₹ 25,000/-	₹ 4,000/-	₹ 4,000/-	₹ 5,000/-
SR-1	70	₹ 25,000/-	₹ 15,000/-	₹ 3,000/-	₹ 3,000/-	₹ 3,000/-
SR-2	20	₹ 15,000/-	₹ 8,000/-	₹ 2,500/-	₹ 2,500/-	₹ 1,500/-
SR-3	16	₹ <u>1</u> 0,000/-	₹ 4,000/-	₹ 1,500/-	₹ 1,500/-	₹ 1,500/-

#### Notes -

1. 18% GST extra.

2. Armed Forces will be given a 10% discount.

3. Banquet Hall Pavilion – ₹ 5,000/- per day.

#### **Rate of Subscription For USI Journal**

The USI Journal has been digitised and can be accessed at www.usiofindia.org. Dispatch of hard copies to the members has been discontinued, however, Formation Headquarters, Units, Messes, Libraries, and individuals can subscribe to the USI Journal at the rates as under:

- Single copy ₹ 300/- plus ₹ 40/- postal/packing charges.
- Yearly subscription ₹ 1,100/- plus ₹ 160/- postal/(four issues) packing charges.

• There is no life time subscription, however, a 20-year subscription can be availed for ₹ 20,000/- including postal charges.

#### USI Online Command Pre-Staff Course and Correspondence Courses

 The USI conducts Online Pre-Staff Course (OPSC) and correspondence courses for Defence Services Staff College (DSSC)–Army, Navy and Air Force (IAF) and Defence Services Technical Staff Course (DSTSC) – Army Entrance Examinations and Promotion Examinations Parts B and D.
 The Courses have been remodelled to make it more interactive and the admission procedure

has been simplified to make it user friendly.

3. Membership of the USI is mandatory to join any correspondence course and OPSC-2025.

4. Schedule of Correspondence Courses 2025.

5. Course Schedules.

Course	Commencement of	Date of	Cost All	Cost per Subject
	Course	Exam	Subjects	
DSSC (Army)	Second Week of Nov 2024 Registration open for 2025	Sep 2025	₹ 9,000/-	Tactics B – ₹ 3,000/ Current Affairs and Military History – ₹ 2,000/- (each) Science and Military Technology – ₹ 1,500/- Tactics A – ₹ 1,300/- Administration and Military Law – ₹ 1,200/-
DSSC (Navy)	Second Week of Jan 2025 Registration open for 2025	Jul 2025	-	Paper 1 – ₹ 3,000/- (Current Affairs, Military/Naval History and Maritime Strategy)
DSSC (IAF)	Second Week of Nov 2024 Registration open for 2025	Jul 2025	-	Correspondence Course • Military History – ₹ 3,000/- • Current Affairs – ₹ 3,000/- Online Course • Current Affairs – ₹ 4,000/- • Refer to Prospectus available on the USI website for other details
Part B	Second Week of Jan 2025 Registration open for 2025	Jun to Jul 2025	₹ 3,000/-	Tactics, Current Affairs and Military History – ₹ 1,000/- Administration and Military law – ₹ 800/-
Part D	First Week of Apr 2025 Registration open for 2025	Oct 2025	₹ 4,000/-	Tactics, Current Affairs and Military History – ₹ 1,500/- Administration and Military law – ₹ 1,000/-

 Contact Programs. Three contact programs for DSSC/DSTSC (Army)-2025 have been planned. Dates are: 16 to 21 Jun 2025, 30 Jun to 05 Jul 2025, and 14 to 19 Jul 2025. Separate test papers will be set for each programme. Fees - ₹ 7,000/- per contact programme and ₹ 3,500/- only for material of each contact program.
 USI Online Pre-Staff Course. Two capsules of three subjects (Military History, Science and Military Technology, and Current Affairs) for 2025 will be conducted from 21 Apr to 03 May 2025 and 05 May to 17 May 2025. Details are available on the USI website.

8. Correspondence courses for Special to Corps subjects are not conducted.

9. **Mode of Payment**. Multicity cheque or bank draft payable at New Delhi in favour of Director General USI of India or Net Banking/UPI QR code. Bank details are available on website.

- 10. Contact address
   :
   Rao Tula Ram Marg (Opposite Signals Enclave), Post Bag No 8, Vasant Vihar PO, New Delhi-110057

   11. Email/Website
   :
   dircourses@usiofindia.org/www.usiofindia.org
- 12. Visiting hours
   :
   1000 AM to 1230 PM, 1400 PM to 1600 PM

   Monday to Friday
   :
   Dir Courses 2086-2325, Course Section 2086-2318 or 2086-2321 Extn 207, 208, and 210

14. Prospectus and Form

#### **Membership Fees**

Available on Website and from Course Section.

₹ 10,000/- ₹ 14,000/-	₹ 14,000/- ₹ 18,000/-
-,	,
₹ 14,000/-	₹ 18,000/-
₹ 4,000/-	₹ 5,000/-
₹ 5,000/-	₹ 6,000/-
₹ 7,000/-	₹ 10,000/-
₹ 600/-	₹ 1,500/-
0	₹ 7,000/-

\$(For 3 years commencing 01 Jan)

\*(one year for one course only but applicable for all courses in that year)

## **ARTICLES FOR USI JOURNAL**

### Style Sheet

- The USI welcomes original researched articles pertaining to national security, defence matters, and military history for publication in the USI Journal. Articles should preferably not exceed 3,000 words. Along with the article, the author should forward abstract of the article not exceeding ten per cent of the total words. These should be forwarded as a word document on e-mail to the Director Editorial United Service Institution of India, on direditorial@usiofindia.org. In the e-mail, the author should state that "the article titled (Title of Article) has neither been previously published in print or online, nor has it been offered to any other agency for publication. The Editor reserves the right to make alterations".
- It is mandatory that the author furnishes complete details of the book/journal referred to in the article as endnotes. A guide to writing endnotes is given on the next page. Besides endnotes, if the author so desires, a bibliography may also be included, though it is not mandatory.
- The article should be in Arial Font, size 12, and language English (UK). Avoid use of symbols like %, & and so on, unless unavoidable to explain a point. The date style should be 24 Jun 2020. Abbreviations, if any, should be used in their expanded form the first time and indicated in brackets.
- The full name and address of the author along with a brief Curriculum Vitae should be given. Serving officers are advised to follow the prevailing Services instructions for publications of their articles.
- The author will receive a copy of the issue of the Journal in which his/her article appears along with three offprints. A suitable honorarium will also be paid after the article is published.

## Guide to Writing Endnotes

• Endnotes are notes added to the main body of a paper or an article, in which the author directs readers to sources referred to or to add extra comments of his or her own. Endnotes are placed at the end of the paper/article. A superscript number (1,2,3,4) at the end of the sentence signals the reader to look for the corresponding endnote at the end of the article. The endnotes should be numbered consecutively, starting from '1'. Citations should include the author's name, title of the book (in italics), publishing information (in parenthesis) and pages consulted, all separated by commas. Citations should be in the Chicago Manual of Style (CMS) format. A quick reference is available at: https://www.chicagomanualofstyle.org/tools\_citationguide/citation-guide-1.html.

• Some examples are given below:

<sup>1</sup> Michael Baxandall, *Painting and Experience in Fifteenth-Century Italy : A Prime in the Social History of Pictorial Style,* (Oxford University Press, London, 1988), p. 45.

<sup>2</sup> Lina Bolzoni and Pietri Coral, *The Culture Memory,* (Bologna: Societa editrice II Mullno, 1992), p. 45.

Use of Ibid., op. cit., and loc. cit.

Ibid. refers to the immediate preceding reference; op. cit. refers to the prior reference by the same author and loc. cit. is used instead of op. cit. when reference is made to a work previously cited and to the same page in that work. For example :-

<sup>4</sup> R Polrer, *Learning Physics,* (Academic, New York, 1993), p. 4.

<sup>5</sup> Ibid, p. 9.

<sup>6</sup>T Eliot, *Astrophysics*, (Springer, Berlin, 1989), p.141.

<sup>7</sup> R Millan, *Art of Latin Grammar,* (Academic, New York, 1997), p.23.

<sup>8</sup> Eliot, op cit., p148.

<sup>9</sup> Eliot, loc. cit.

• Where websites have been used to access information, the complete web address of the website should be cited, followed by the date the website was accessed by the author e.g. Accessed 24 Jun 2020 from http://www.fordham.edu/halsall/mod/1947degana.html. For detailed stvle sheet. to go https://usiofindia.org/publications.php?category=7

## Additions to the USI Library for the

### Quarter Ending Mar 2025

During this period, a total of 32 new books have been added. Details of the new books are available on the USI Website.

### **Research Projects**

Members interested in undertaking research projects may submit research proposals to the USI (CS3/CMHCS). At present, 12 Chairs of Excellence have been instituted in CS3; namely, the Field Marshal KM Cariappa Chair, Admiral RD Katari Chair, Air Marshal Subroto Mukherjee Chair, Professor DS Kothari DRDO Chair, Ministry of External Affairs Chair, Flying Officer Amandeep Singh Gill Chair, General Bipin Rawat Chair, Lieutenant General PS Bhagat Chair, Bhawanipur Education Society College Chair, Assam Rifles Chair, Abhay Tripathi Chair, and the Gandhi Mandela Foundation Chair. There are three Chairs in CMHCS; namely, the Maharana Pratap Chair, Chhatrapati Shivaji Chair, and the USI-War Wounded Foundation Chair. Copies of the Rules for Award of Fellowship Grants and Conduct of Research are available on the USI Website.

Туре	Black & White	Coloured
Full Page	₹ 2,500/-	₹ 12,000/-
Four Consecutive Full Pages	₹ 8,000/-	₹ 44,000/-
Half Page	₹ 1,500/-	₹ 12,000/-
Four Consecutive Half Pages	₹ 5,000/-	₹ 44,000/-

## **Rate Card – Advertisements in Journal**

## **New USI Members**

During the period Jan-Mar 2025, 12 registered as New Life Members; 06 have registered as Special Members; 04 have renewed Ordinary Membership; and 140 registered as new Ordinary Member.

## **Course Members**

During Jan-Mar 2025, 182 Officers registered for Course Membership.

# CONTENTS

### Jan-Mar 2025

Editorial1
Section I: United Nations Peace Operations and Challenges: An Indian Perspective
India and United Nations Peacekeeping: Philosophy, Impact, and Way Forward Major General PK Goswami, VSM (Retd)
The Evolving Character of Conflict: Implications for United Nations Peacekeeping
Major General Alok Deb, SM, VSM (Retd)
Protection of Civilians in Conflict Environments: Challenges and Recommendations Lieutenant General Mohan Subramanian, PVSM, AVSM, SM, VSM
Impact of Anthropology on the Effectiveness of United Nations Peacekeeping Major General (Dr) AK Bardalai, VSM (Retd)
Indian Perspectives on United Nations Summit of The Future Brigadier V Vidyashankar
Section II: Multilateralism and United Nations Peace Operations
Preserving United Nations Peacekeeping for a Multilateral World Colonel (Dr) Ali Ahmed (Retd)
A Few Implications of United Nations Peacekeeping Reforms on the United Nations Police Dr Ai Kihara-Hunt
The Pact of the Future and Its Implications for Peacekeeping Parth Bhatt and Aislinn
Enhancing Integrity in United Nations Peacekeeping Missions: Challenges and the Path to Reform Dr Parineet Kaur and Wing Commander (Dr) U C Jha (Retd)
China's Strategic Manoeuvring in United Nations Peacekeeping Dynamics Colonel (Dr) DCS Mayal (Retd)
Section III: Lessons from Field Missions
From War to Intervention: The Korean War and the Neutral Nations Repatriation Commission Dr Lydia Walker
Impact of Technology on Conflicts Major General (Dr) Pawan Anand, AVSM (Retd)
Learning from MINUSMA's Entanglement in Counterterrorism Dr Alexander Gilder
Assessment of UNMIL: A Strategy for Successful Peacekeeping Major General Ashok K Dhingra, SM (Retd)188
Case Study of United Nations Operations in Congo: Impact on India's Future Peacekeeping Ramanshi Dwivedi

### **USI Residency**

### Special Packages for Officers on Temporary Duty

#### Generals and equivalent - Apartment stay

Room rent	₹ 9,375/- spouse stay is inclusive
Food bill	₹ 1,500/- spouse meals are inclusive

#### Brigadiers, Colonels, Lieutenant Colonel & equivalent - deluxe room

Room rent	₹ 5,625/- spouse stay is inclusive
Food bill	₹ 1,250/- spouse meals are inclusive

#### Majors and Captains - standard single room

Room rent	₹ 2,813/- on single occupancy basis
Food bills	₹ 1,125/-

Inclusions are :

- Breakfast in Retreat.
- Lunch from specially curated menu.
- Dinner from specially curated menu.
- Laundry (01 Uniform -2 Pcs) per day.
- Mineral water 01 bottle per day.
- Tea/Coffee makers in room with replenishments.
- Wi-fi connectivity in rooms.
- Access to in-house gym.
- Temporary membership fee.
- No charges for local calls.
- All Applicable Taxes.

#### **Contact details**

USI 'Residency' Rao Tula Ram Marg, Opposite Signals Enclave, New Delhi-110 057 Ph: 011-6822-5650/51/52 – 011-6822-5344 Mobile: +91-9999-889-180/181/194/195 – for Room Booking Email: booking@usiresidency.com For Reservations, Please Call: +91-9999889180/81/89/94/95

## **Editorial**

Dear Readers,

Greetings for the New Year!

As we step into a new year, it is an opportune moment to reflect on global peace and security, particularly the role of United Nations Peacekeeping Operations (UNPKOs) in an increasingly complex world. The past decades have witnessed traditional peacekeeping models being tested against asymmetric threats, fragile political landscapes, and rising geopolitical competition. As the United Nations (UN) adapts, member states must also recalibrate their contributions, strategies, and engagements.

India, as one of the largest Troop-Contributing Countries (TCCs), has remained an indispensable pillar of UN peacekeeping. With a legacy of deploying over 2,75,000 personnel across missions, India has played a pivotal role in fostering stability in some of the world's most volatile regions. However, the operational, political, and ethical challenges facing peacekeeping today require fresh perspectives and innovative solutions.

Thus, this edition of the United Service Institution (USI) Journal delves into critical dimensions of UN peacekeeping, India's role, and the broader strategic imperatives shaping future deployments. The contributors explore multifaceted issues, ranging from anthropology's impact on mission effectiveness to China's growing influence, from corruption risks within peacekeeping structures to gender inclusivity and reforms.

This special edition of the USI Journal is divided into three sections, each focusing on a key aspect of UN peacekeeping. The sections are titled: UN Peace Operations and Challenges: An Indian Perspective, Multilateralism and UN Peace Operations, and Lessons from Field Missions.

The first section, titled 'UN Peace Operations and Challenges: An Indian Perspective', contains six articles that focus on India's contribution to UN peacekeeping efforts, the challenges encountered, and the lessons to be drawn from past experiences.

The lead article of this section is authored by Major General PK Goswami, VSM (Retd). Titled 'India and United Nations Peacekeeping: The Philosophy, Impact and Way Forward', it highlights India's significant contributions to UN peacekeeping and underscores Bharat's steadfast commitment to multilateralism and dialogue as essential to achieving shared global objectives. The following article, by Major General Alok Deb, SM, VSM (Retd), titled 'The Evolving Character of Conflict: Implications for United Nations' examines the evolving nature of conflict and its implications for UN peacekeeping in an era shaped by rapid technological advancement and shifting geopolitical dynamics. It calls for a reevaluation of UN peacekeeping doctrines, mandates, and capabilities to meet contemporary challenges effectively.

The third article titled 'Women Peacekeepers in United Nations Peace Operations: Critical to Mitigate Gander-Based Violence in a Mission Area' features the thoughts of Colonel (Dr) KK Sharma (Retd), who asserts that despite the various successes of UN peacekeeping, the world continues to witness a rise in conflicts, many of which are marked by gender-based violence, often targeting women and children. In such contexts, both the UN and its member states increasingly recognise the vital role that women peacekeepers play. The article highlights how women contribute unique perspectives and skills that enhance the effectiveness and credibility of peacekeeping missions. In his article titled 'Protection of Civilians in Conflict Environments: Challenges and Recommendations', Lieutenant General Mohan Subramanian, PVSM, AVSM, SM, VSM, argues that while the effectiveness of UN peacekeeping is frequently questioned, it remains the most viable option available to the international community. Drawing from his experience as the Force Commander of the UN Mission in South Sudan, he analyses the challenges in implementing the Protection of Civilians mandate. He points out that 'Over-ambitious' promises, combined with limited funding and a lack of genuine commitment from host nations, often hinder mission success. These issues, he contends, must be addressed to restore and reinforce global confidence in UN peacekeeping.

Major General (Dr) AK Bardalai, VSM (Retd), in his article titled 'Impact of Anthropology on the Effectiveness of United Nations Peacekeeping', underscores that the multinational composition of peacekeeping missions brings together personnel with diverse training standards, operational ethos, cultural backgrounds, and national traditions. He argues that these anthropological factors significantly influence the performance of peace operations. Rather than being a hindrance, he contends that the varied perspectives peacekeepers bring from across the globe can, if harnessed effectively, enhance the overall success of peacekeeping missions. The sixth and final article of the first section, titled 'India's Perspectives on United Nations Summit of the Future' by Brigadier V Vidyashankar, offers an in-depth analysis of India's position on 10 of the 56 action points outlined in the UN Summit of the Future. Through a critical evaluation of India's engagement with the UN, its policy priorities, and its evolving global role, the article explores key areas of alignment and divergence between India's interests and the summit's objectives, providing insight into India's vision for the future of multilateral cooperation.

The second section of this edition of the USI Journal is titled 'Multilateralism and UN Peace Operations'. This section delves into the evolving dynamics of multilateralism in the context of UN peacekeeping, examining how collective decision-making, international partnerships, and institutional reforms shape the effectiveness and legitimacy of peace operations.

The lead article in this section, titled 'Preserving United Nations Peacekeeping for a Multilateral World' by Colonel (Dr) Ali Ahmed (Retd), argues that UN peacekeeping is currently under strain due to increasing polarisation in international affairs. He contends that for peacekeeping to remain relevant and effective in a shifting global order, emerging powers—referred to as aspirant pole countries—must individually and collectively assume greater responsibility in supporting and sustaining peace operations. In the following article, titled 'A Few Implications of United Nations Peacekeeping Reforms on the United Nations Police', Dr Ai Kihara-Hunt examines recent developments such as the Pact for the Future and the Independent Study on the Future of UN Peacekeeping: New Models and Related Capabilities. She explores

the implications of these reform initiatives for the UN Police (UNPOL) component and highlights the critical role of member states in reshaping peace operations. Dr Kihara-Hunt argues that personnel selection must be based on skill and merit, and that the training, deployment models, and operational posture of UNPOL should be adapted to the specific needs and context of each mission.

The third article in this section, authored by Parth Bhatt and Aislinn, is titled 'The Pact of the Future and its Implications for Peacekeeping'. It acknowledges that while UNPKOs have historically served as a vital tool for maintaining international security, they are increasingly challenged by the rapidly evolving nature of contemporary conflicts. Drawing from the Pact for the Future, the authors explore how UNPKOs can be reformed and strengthened to effectively address the complex and multidimensional conflicts of the 21st Century. In the subsequent article, 'Corruption and United Nations Peacekeeping', Dr Parineet Kaur and Wing Commander (Dr) UC Jha (Retd) examine instances of corruption within UN peace operations. They have referred to findings from the National Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Sierra Leone, which, during its inquiry into the causes of the country's 1990s civil war, identified endemic greed, corruption, and nepotism as key factors that eroded national dignity and plunged much of the population into poverty. The article concludes with a set of lessons learned and offers actionable recommendations to enhance integrity and accountability in future peacekeeping efforts.

The final article of this section, authored by Colonel (Dr) DCS Mayal (Retd), titled 'China's Strategic Manoeuvring in United Nations Peacekeeping Dynamics', examines the advancement of China's strategic calculus through the UN peacekeeping framework. As a major financial contributor and one of the largest TCCs, China utilises its position—particularly its status as a permanent member of the UN Security Council with veto power—to expand its soft power and influence the shaping of international norms. The author argues that as global governance structures continue to evolve, China's growing role in UN peacekeeping reflects a broader shift in international power dynamics and strategic alignments. The third and final section of this Special Edition of the USI Journal is titled 'Lessons from Field Missions'. This section offers grounded insights drawn from the practical experiences of peacekeepers who have served in various UN missions across the globe.

Lydia Walker, in her article titled 'From War to Intervention: The Korean War and the Neutral Nations Repatriation Commission', focuses on General KS Thimayya, former Chief of the Indian Army, who led the prisoner exchange and resettlement programme under the Neutral Nations Repatriation Commission (1953-54) in the aftermath of the Korean War. Contrary to the common portraval of this mission as a one-off or unique event, Walker argues that the Commission represented a new form of international intervention-one where the objective was not territorial conquest but managing conflict through negotiated settlements and humanitarian mechanisms. The Korean War and its tenuous truce thus exemplified a shift in how international peace efforts were conceived and implemented. The second article in this section, authored by Major General (Dr) Pawan Anand, AVSM (Retd), is titled 'Impact of Technology on Conflicts'. He contends that emerging technologies-such as artificial intelligence and quantum computing-along with the military adaptation of commercial technologies, have fundamentally transformed the nature of warfare. These advances have given rise to multi-domain conflicts that blur the lines between military and civilian spheres, leading to a persistent state of contestation. The article stresses that UN peacekeeping missions must urgently acknowledge and adapt to these evolving dynamics if they are to remain effective and relevant in future conflict environments.

The next article, authored by Dr Alexander Gilder and titled 'Learning from United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali's Entanglement in Counterterrorism', examines one of the more contentious aspects of United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali's deployment—its direct and indirect involvement in counterterrorism efforts in the Sahel. The article outlines how the mission operated in a complex environment where other actors pursued counterterrorism through offensive military means. Dr Gilder argues

that this entanglement blurred the lines between peacekeeping and counterterrorism, potentially undermining the impartiality and credibility of the mission. He concludes by recommending that future UN peace operations should avoid supporting counterterrorism activities to preserve the core principles of UN peacekeeping. The penultimate article of this edition, authored by Major General AK Dhingra, SM (Retd), is titled 'Assessment of United Nations Mission in Liberia: A Strategy for Successful Peacekeeping'. It focuses on the UN Mission in Liberia (UNMIL), widely regarded as one of the most effective peacekeeping operations undertaken by the UN. The article highlights the mission's strategic collaboration with the Economic Community of West African States, which played a crucial role in fostering regional cooperation, political stability, and post-conflict reconstruction. UNMIL, according to the author, serves as a model for designing future peacekeeping missions with clearly defined objectives, strong regional engagement, and a focus on sustainable peace.

The final article of the Journal is by Ramanshi Dwivedi, titled 'Case Study of United Nations Operations in Congo: Impact on India's Future peacekeeping', wherein, she provides a historical case study of the conflict in the Democratic Republic of Congo. She further provides the role of the Indian military, its legacy, and the future of such contributions and the evolving role in the coming time.

We look forward to your feedback and suggestions.

Happy Reading!

Major General Sanjeev Chowdhry (Retd) Director Editorial Section I: United Nations Peace Operations and Challenges: An Indian Perspective

## India and United Nations Peacekeeping: Philosophy, Impact, and Way Forward

### Major General PK Goswami, VSM (Retd)®

*"India remains a cornerstone of UN Peacekeeping and Indian women peacekeepers are redefining peacekeeping itself*"

Jean-Pierre Lacroix, Under-Secretary-General, Department of Peace Operations, United Nations

#### Abstract

As an original founder member of the United Nations (UN), India has not hesitated to respond to the calls of the UN to contribute to its efforts for world peace. India has a long and distinguished history of contributing to UN Peacekeeping, having contributed more personnel and made more sacrifices than any other country. This has reinforced India's commitment to global peace, security, and stability. Bharat's deepening engagement with the UN is based on its unwavering commitment to multilateralism and deep faith in dialogue as a key to achieving shared universal goals and addressing common challenges.

#### Introduction

The idea behind peacekeeping lies in the use of military forces not to fight but to prevent fighting amongst belligerents and to maintain ceasefires. It also attempts to provide stability in a conflict zones, while peace negotiations are initiated to progress conflict resolution by peaceful means. Since their inception, peacekeeping operations have generally been received positively and helped to bolster the image of the United Nations (UN), especially at times when its credibility in other fields has been under question. However, in the late 1990s as well as in the prevailing geopolitical environment, even peacekeeping received some adverse criticism,

<sup>®</sup>Major General PK Goswami, VSM (Retd) is an Indian Army veteran. He was Military Observer in United Nations (UN) Verification Mission at Angola in 1991-1992 and Senior Faculty at National Defence College, New Delhi. Presently, he is Deputy Director General and Head of United Service Institution (USI)-UN Cell at the USI of India, New Delhi.

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

mainly because of its failings in some of its dispositions in intrastate conflicts of the day and the present situation in Africa, Ukraine, and Gaza. Nevertheless, peacekeeping has proven to be one of the most effective tools available to the UN in assisting host countries navigate the difficult path from conflict to peace<sup>2</sup> and can be better leveraged to achieve sustainable peace.

It is noteworthy that the UN did not originally have a specific design for peacekeeping, nor is there any mention of peacekeeping in the UN Charter. However, it can be stated that peacekeeping actions align closely with the spirit of the Charter, as specified in Chapters VI, VII, and VIII. UN peacekeeping further received a morale boost when it received the Nobel Peace Prize in 1988 and witnessed a renaissance in facilitating the implementation of agreements on cessation of fighting and political reconciliation.

As an original founder-member of the UN, India has not hesitated to respond to the calls of the UN to contribute troops for maintaining international peace and security. India's historical engagement with the UN is based on its steadfast commitment to multilateralism and dialogue as the key for achieving shared goals and addressing common challenges. India has a long and distinguished history of contributing to UN peacekeeping, having contributed more personnel than any other country. Presently, 5,384 Indian peacekeepers, including 153 women, are deployed across 10 missions; and 20.45 per cent of its deployed Military Observers and Staff Officers are women.<sup>3</sup> India takes pride in the fact that the Indian commitment to, and participation in, peacekeeping is unparalleled in history.

#### Indian Philosophy about Peacekeeping

Since ancient times, as per Indian social, cultural, and religious philosophy, Bharat has always prayed for world peace and emphasised support to people in distress. India's rich heritage of diversity in languages, and a variety of social, cultural, and religious beliefs, combined with its diverse geographical and economic conditions have resulted in the creation of a pluralistic and tolerant society. This reflects clearly in ever prevalent philosophy of *Vasudhaiva Kutumbakam*<sup>4</sup>, which inculcates an understanding that the whole world and humanity is one family. This great heritage has been built into the Indian character and Indians carry it wherever they go. Thus, it highlights that the Indian contribution

towards world peace is everlasting as India has always advocated and supported betterment of humanity. Since Independence, India has consistently adhered to the principles of non-violence and peaceful settlement of disputes, which remains the central tenets of India's foreign policy. Thus, India's contribution to UN peacekeeping flows out quite naturally from the country's social and cultural heritage and ethos, and hence, Indian peacekeepers are able to quickly understand and connect with affected local population in UN mission areas, resulting in more effective peacekeeping.

#### India's Contribution to Peacekeeping

India's contributions to UN peacekeeping have been underscored by the professionalism and dedication of its experienced soldiers and police personals. This fact gets further validated by the UN statistics on India's contribution. So far, since the inception of UN peacekeeping missions in 1948, India has taken part in more than 50 out of 71<sup>5</sup> missions, with the total contribution exceeding 2,90,000<sup>6</sup> troops and a significant number of police personnel.

India has been at the forefront of dispute resolution in the 1950s and 1960s with peacekeepers like Major General (Maj Gen) Indarjit Rikhye, Lieutenant General (Lt Gen) Dewan Prem Chand, Lt Gen PS Gyani and General (Gen) KM Kariappa. Besides two Special Representatives of the Secretary-General (SRSG) and a Deputy SRSG, India also has the honour of contributing 15 Force Commanders<sup>7</sup>, two Divisional Commanders, and seven Deputy Force Commanders till date. In addition, India provided two Military Advisors, two (including one woman) Police Advisers, and one Deputy Military Advisor to the UN Secretary-General. India has a long tradition of sending women as Military Observers and Staff Officers, apart from them forming a part of medical units deployed in UN peacekeeping missions. The first all-women contingent for a peacekeeping mission, a Formed Police Unit, was deployed by India in 2007, in Liberia under the ambit of UN Mission in Liberia (UNMIL), which earned incredible goodwill of locals to the extent that at the time of deinduction of the unit in Feb 2016, the Liberian President Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf said, "We see you as family, If I had my will, I would have recommended for another unit of the UNMIL to leave, so that the Indian Formed Police Unit would continue its stay in the country for the time being".8 This was

followed by sending an all-women Army contingent to the Abyei mission in Jan 2023. In an interview ahead of his attending the conference on 'Enhancing the Role of Women in Peacekeeping: A Global South Experience' organised by India on 24-25 Feb 2025, Jean-Pierre Lacroix, Under-Secretary-General, UN Department of Peace Operations (DPO), said, "More women in peacekeeping means a more effective peacekeeping. India has long been a leader in advancing women, peace, and security in peacekeeping missions—not only as a top troop and police contributor but also as a pioneer in advancing gender parity, its leadership in training and capacity building, and its commitment to increasing women's participation in missions".<sup>9</sup>

Medical care is among the many services Indian peacekeepers provide to the communities in which they serve. They also perform specialised tasks, such as veterinary support and engineering services. Indian veterinarians serving with the UN Mission in South Sudan stepped up to help cattle herders, who were losing much of their stock to malnutrition and disease in the war-torn nation. Indian engineers helped to rehabilitate roads as part of the UN Mission in Ethiopia and Eritrea. Similarly in South Sudan, Indian engineers and peacekeepers saved a large number of displaced local population from savages of calamity from flood by repairing dikes and subsequently road rehabilitation in Unity region.<sup>10</sup> India was the first country to contribute to the Trust Fund in Support of Victims of Sexual Exploitation and Abuse, which was set up in 2016. Indian peacekeepers have also brought the ancient practice of yoga to UN missions. During the COVID-19 pandemic, India provided made-in-India vaccines to vaccinate field personnel. Thus, India continues to contribute in many ways to strengthen UN peacekeeping.

However, India's longstanding service has not come without cost. 180 Indian peacekeepers have paid the ultimate price while serving with the UN.<sup>11</sup> Bharat has lost more peacekeepers than any other member state and that itself speaks of the Indian peacekeepers' commitment to the UN cause. India's participation in UN peacekeeping remains unparalleled.

# Impact of India's Contributions to the United Nations Peacekeeping

India's sustained contributions to UN peacekeeping have not only strengthened its commitment to fulfilling the UN mandate but have also provided valuable learning experiences. The origin of India's UN peacekeeping policy can be traced back to its humanitarian contribution in the Korean conflict from 1950 to 1953. India learned from the mistakes made by major member states and the global organisations, for e.g., limitations of relying on great power interventions that employ coercive force to maintain peace. Whereas, India has consistently advocated the systematic use of moderation and mediation as meaningful methods for maintaining international peace and evolved technique of peacekeeping on a case-by-case basis. As a result, India successfully demonstrated an alternative approach—effectively utilising non-coercive methods to establish lasting peace, e.g., across the Korean Demilitarised Zone, Indo-China, Namibia, Angola, Cambodia, Liberia, etc.

Over the years, many lessons have emerged, most of which have been incorporated into the development of India's peacekeeping ethos in alignment with India's civilisational values. Some of these are:

• Strict Adherence to the Principles of Peacekeeping. India has followed the three basic principles of UN peacekeeping—'Consent of the parties, Impartiality, and Nonuse of force except in self-defence and defence of the mandate'; in letter and spirit and has made its peacekeepers accountable for any deviation. India's peacekeeping efforts in Korea, Indo-China, Golan Heights, and Lebanon are the perfect examples.

• **Professionalism**. Professionalism is a hallmark of the Indian Armed Forces ecosystem, who have a first-hand onground experience of counterinsurgency and counter-terrorism operations. India follows a performance-based deep selection of peacekeepers, thus, enabling selected peacekeepers to handle all assigned tasks of a mandate, even beyond, effectively and with maturity. Their outstanding professionalism has been displayed in extremely complex operations in Korea, Congo, Somalia, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, and South Sudan.

Faith in Indian Leadership. Faith in Indian leadership in peacekeeping missions has been built over the years since they provide direction with clear vision and political courage. India's selection process of peacekeepers ensures leadership is balanced in their act as well as directions, and they prove their worth at the assigned appointment. Veteran committed peacekeepers like Lt Gen Dewan Prem Chand, Lt Gen PS Gyani, Maj Gen Indarjit Rikhye, and Gen KS Thimayya are examples of transformative leadership. They all devoted long services at the strategic and operational levels under the UN in support of peacekeeping, peacebuilding as well as peace enforcement. Maj Gen Rikhye operated continuously for over 17 years on various UN appointments, as a head of a few missions and as military adviser to two UN Secretary-Generals. Lt Gen Chand headed the Congo (Katanga) UN Force during a critical period, a peacekeeping force in Cyprus during a major conflict, and as a negotiator during the conversion of Rhodesia to Zambia and Zimbabwe. Due to his exemplary reputation, he was called back even after his retirement, designated as a Force Commander in 1980 for UN Transition Assistance Group (Namibia) and the UN Secretary-General kept him waiting, allowing him to negotiate and prepare for the mission till 1989 when the mission was finally established. Gen Thimayya served as the Chairman of the Neutral Nations Repatriation Commission and later as a Force Commander in Cyprus. Lt Gen Satish Nambiar, first Force Commander and head of mission in Yugoslavia, established this difficult and complex mission and provided a resolute operational leadership to the diverse forces under his command, with a noteworthy depth of understanding and vision. Lt Gen JS Lidder was the Force Commander when the first mission in Sudan was established, and after retirement, he was again entrusted with a critical role by the UN as a Deputy SRSG (Political) in Sudan. He meaningfully contributed to political reconciliation, peace, and stability, and played a major role in the South Sudan Referendum, leading to it becoming an independent country. Later, he successfully headed the liquidation mission in Sudan, under a challenging political and security environment. India has also contributed its best leaders to the two ongoing largest and most complex missions, a force commander, and a divisional commander

in Congo, and three force commanders and a deputy force commander in Sudan/South Sudan.

**Conflict Management.** The fact that force can be legally used does not always mean that it should be used. India's stand has always been that the use of force should only be considered after all other options have been exhausted. A case in light is when on 11 Jan 1963, then Maj Gen (later Lt Gen) Dewan Prem Chand, Katanga Sector Commander in Congo, rolled down an armoured UN force to open the road from Elisabethville to Rhodesia (present day Zambia and Zimbabwe) and threatened to use force against any obstruction. Moise Tshombe (self-appointed president of the secessionist African state of Katanga, and premier of the United Congo Republic, now the Democratic Republic of the Congo [DRC]) rushed ahead. In fact, he led the UN force and kept ordering all villagers enroute not to attack the UN force to avoid heavy causalities to his rebel forces.<sup>12</sup> This final step led to the stabilisation of the overall situation in Congo and the peaceful settlement of a conflict after many bitter skirmishes.

Empathy for the Local population. Due to a lack of development, poor connectivity, and continuous exploitation, conditions of the local population in host countries resonate with our peacekeepers. Our soldiers from rural background relate to the same, as India after its independence resembled a similar landscape. Thus, our peacekeepers can connect and empathise better with the affected population and earn their respect. Indian medical professionals, especially the veterinarians, have addressed local medical problems on the spot, and were welcomed in Somalia, Ethiopia-Eretria missions, and current Congo and South Sudan missions. Indian peacekeepers' humane approach to connect with affected populations in the host country and adapt to their needs is so reflective that they are guickly accepted by the local population. An apt example is the mutual learning of languages and singing of the Indian national anthem and songs by the children and local population.

Protection of Civilians and Gender Sensitivity. India is a multi-ethnic, multi-lingual, and multi-religious society. Indian troops understand the differences and serve the nation without any consideration for the differences. This enables them to adapt to the local communities in an unfamiliar territory. It is generally seen that when the local population needs support, some countries are indifferent but Indian peacekeepers rush in with an extended hand of humanitarian support. This has been evident in all UN peace operations, where Indian peacekeepers have operated. Taking a cue from the UN efforts to increase women peacekeepers, India was the first country to deploy a Female Police Unit in Liberia. Jean-Pierre Lacroix, Under-Secretary-General, DPO, UN, said that the present Indian Engagement Platoons in Abyei and Congo 'Exemplify' the impact of women in peacekeeping. He also quoted that Captain Seema Gowdar, Deputy Commander of the Female Engagement Team in Abyei, has strengthened civilian protection and community trust.13 Another example of Indian women leadership in peacekeeping is Maj Radhika Sen, whose 'Outstanding Work' in Congo (UN Organization Stabilization Mission in the DRC) earned her the 2023 UN Military Gender Advocate of the Year award. This allows Indian contingents to understand and adhere to gender sensitivity in the mission areas. Despite internal human resource challenges, there is a sincere effort to increase the women peacekeepers' contribution, as per the laid down norm of the UN.

• Micro-Level Development and Nation Building. Indian peacekeeping efforts are based on bringing lasting peace to a war-torn country and then helping in nation building. The local population needs necessities of life, for which Indian peacekeepers have been using integral resources to provide humanitarian assistance, infrastructure development, and capacity building. These micro-level quick-impact projects lead to the long-term efforts of the UN agencies. At the government level, it is peace-building and national development of the host country through development partnerships, e.g., Indian Technical and Economic Cooperation programmes, agricultural support, and building major infrastructure.

Indian innovation. Indians are exceptionally innovative in their own way and adapt in employing jugaad (unconventional ways) to resolve problems in hand. This is practised extensively in various mission areas. During the Korean War, the Indian 60 Para Field Ambulance, when faced with a lack of transport in face of advancing enemy, famously used an abandoned train to transport its vital equipment and medical supplies. The unit formed a human chain with buckets from the river to fill the boilers of steam engine, thus, earning the nickname 'The Bucket Brigade'14, and drove this small train in time to cross the Han River Bridge to Seoul, hours before it was demolished by Communist forces. Refurbishing of schools, playfields, and many dried wells by Indian peacekeepers are all part of quick thinking and innovation with local material. Provision of 'Jaipur Foot' to local mine causalities in Congo and Lebanon<sup>15</sup> missions, and effective fuel-contaminated water management at unit level in South Sudan are some examples.

#### India and United Nations Peacekeeping: Way Forward

India's role in UN peacekeeping will continue to evolve from its past experiences. It has evolved from being an observer in the early days to an active stabiliser in conflict zones worldwide. From monitoring ceasefires in Korea and Indo-China to Cambodia and Gaza, Namibia to Bosnia and multidimensional peace enforcement missions in Africa, Indian peacekeepers have demonstrated professionalism, courage, dedication, and a humanitarian approach, which has left a mark and is universally applauded. India has not only demonstrated its capacity and capability to make large and simultaneous troop commitments in many of the peace operations but has also proven itself as a reliable troop and police contributing country, by taking considerable risks to sustain its commitment in hazardous operations for prolonged periods.

India's continued involvement and steadfast commitment to the principles of the UN Charter will be vital in ensuring the ongoing effectiveness and success of critical missions in the years to come. As brought out earlier, India's strength lies in its capacity to undertake peacekeeping operations in any terrain, social milieu, or adverse situations. Consequently, India can play a more prominent role by strategically utilising its field experiences for more structured and strategic approach to peacekeeping. India's

future peacekeeping approach should enhance its global standing and diplomatic influence by linking peacekeeping activities to its wider foreign policy objectives and showing the world that peace is not just about security but also development, trust-building, and a shared commitment to a stable world. For this, the focus should be to concentrate its efforts in a few key areas/missions for a lasting impact, strengthening peacekeeping capabilities by integrating new technology, and encouraging innovation and incentivise, rather than merely maintaining the status quo.

#### Conclusion

As a founder member, India has always responded to the calls of the UN to contribute to its efforts for world peace. India has a distinguished history of contributing to the UN peacekeeping, having contributed more personnel and made more sacrifices than any other country. The philosophy of India's commitment revolves around its basic ethos and ancient traditions. This has reinforced India's commitment to global peace, security, and stability. India's deepening engagement with the UN is based on its unwavering commitment to multilateralism and deep faith in dialogue as a key to achieving shared universal goals and addressing common challenges.

Due to evolving geopolitics and its impact on international relations, collective endeavours by the UN will continue to face many challenges. India's future model must keep pace with fastchanging world order and play a greater role in global governance by fine-tuning its approach to peacekeeping, strengthening humanitarian and peacebuilding efforts, and claiming its rightful place. India can shape the future of global peacekeeping not only as a participant, but as a leader. India, with its vast repository of experience, best practices, and renewed approach, will continue to navigate through such challenges and play a crucial role in shaping UN peacekeeping efforts worldwide.

#### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> 'India remains cornerstone of UN peacekeeping', *PTI*, 26 Feb 2025, accessed 28 Feb 2025 https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/india/ india-remains-cornerstone-of-un-peacekeeping-its-women-peacekeepersindispensable-un-peacekeeping-chief/articleshow/118495778.cms? from=mdr <sup>2</sup> 'What is peacekeeping', *UN Peacekeeping*, accessed 25 Feb 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/what-is-peacekeeping#:~:text=United%20 Nations%20Peacekeeping%20helps%20countries,path%20from%20 conflict%20to%20peace.

<sup>3</sup> 'India Remains Cornerstone of UN Peacekeeping Itself, Says Under-Secretary-General for Peace Operations', *PTI*, 23 Feb 2025, accessed 24 Feb 2025 https://www.telegraphindia.com/world/india-remainscornerstone-of-un-peacekeeping-indian-women-peacekeepers-redefiningpeacekeeping-itself-says-under-secretary-general-for-peace-operations/ cid/2085189

<sup>4</sup> Hiro G Badlani, *Hinduism: Path of the Ancient Wisdom*, Sept 2008, iUniverse. ISBN 978-0-595-70183-4, accessed 21 Feb 2025

<sup>5</sup> 'EAM's remarks during the Inaugural session of the Conference for Women Peacekeepers from the Global South : Women in Peacekeeping— A Global South Perspective', 24 Feb 2025, accessed 25 Feb 2025 https:/ /www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/39099/EAMs\_remarks\_ during\_the\_Inaugural\_session\_of\_the\_Conference\_for\_Women\_Peacekeepers\_ from\_the\_Global\_South\_\_Women\_in\_Peacekeeping\_\_A\_Global\_South\_Perspe

<sup>6</sup> Ibid

<sup>7</sup> MAJ Fernandez, 'Assessment of India's UN Missions and Impact on Host Nations', *IDSA*, p. 430, accessed 20 Feb 2025 https://www.idsa.in/ system/files/jds/jds-16-3-2022-Assessment-of-India-UN-Missions.pdf

<sup>8</sup> KK Sharma quoting PTI, 'India and the UN Peace Operations: IN Service of Humanity and Global Peace', 16 Jan 2016, Indian Express, *KW Publishers*, p. 373, accessed 15 Feb 2025

<sup>9</sup> 'India remains cornerstone of UN Peacekeeping', PTI

<sup>10</sup> 'Indian Engineers Begin Road Rehabilitation in Unity Region of South Sudan', *UN Peacekeeping*, accessed 10 Feb 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/indian-engineers-begin-road-rehabilitation-unity-region-of-south-sudan

<sup>11</sup> 'Fatalities', *UN Peacekeeping*, 08 Feb 2025, accessed 10 Feb 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/fatalities

<sup>12</sup> Wg Cdr Situ Mullick (PRO with UN in Congo), 'When Tshombe led the UN troops', *USI Journal* Vol CXIX No 497: Jul-Sep 1989; in 'Indian and UN Peacekeeping' edited by Maj Gen PK Goswami, USI of India – 2022, accessed 12 Feb 2025

<sup>13</sup> 'India remains cornerstone of UN Peacekeeping', PTI

<sup>14</sup> 'India's Contribution in the UN Peacekeeping Mission in Korea', USI

Journal, accessed 12 Feb 2025 https://www.usiofindia.org/publicationjournal/India-Contribution-in-the-UN-Peacekeeping-Mission-in-Korea.html

<sup>15</sup> 'Indian battalion in UN Interim Force in Lebanon treats more than 80 mine victims', *Relief Web*, accessed 10 Feb 2025 https://reliefweb.int/ report/lebanon/indian-battalion-un-interim-force-lebanon-treats-more-80-mine-victims-its-jaipur-foot

#### Bibliography

#### Books

1 Lt Gen Satish Nambiar, For the Honour of India: A History of Indian Peacekeeping

2 Brig C B Khanduri, *Thimayya: An Amazing Life* 

3 SN Prasad, *History of the Custodian Force (India) in Korea 1953-54* (ed. B. Chakravorty, New Delhi: Historical Section, Ministry of Defence, Government of India, 1976)

4 *The History of the United Nations Forces in the Korean War*, Vol. VI (Seoul: The Ministry of National Defense, Republic of Korea, 1977)

5 Maj Gen (Dr) AK Bardalai, *Keeping the Peace–UN Operations* and their Effectiveness: An Assessment

6 Col (Dr) KK Sharma, India and the UN Peace Operations: In Service of Humanity and Global Peace

#### Articles

7 Oral History, 'Resolving the Korean Crisis by Eric Gonsalves', *Indian Foreign Affairs Journal* Vol. 2, No. 2, Apr-Jun 2007, 116-128

8 Ambassador (Retd.) Asoke Kumar Mukerji, 'UN Peacekeeping: India's Contributions', 08 Nov 2019 https://www.mea.gov.in/articles-inindian- media.htm?dtl/32014/UN\_Peacekeeping\_Indias\_Contributions

9 Vincenzo Bove, University of Warwick, Chiara Ruffa, Uppsala University/ Swedish Defense University, Andrea Ruggeri, University of Oxford, 'Improving peacekeeping effectiveness by increasing diversity of mission composition', *Challenges Forum* Background Paper 1

10 Major General (Dr) AK Bardalai, 'UNPKO and Military Contributions', USI Journal

## The Evolving Character of Conflict: Implications for United Nations Peacekeeping

### Major General Alok Deb, SM, VSM (Retd)®

#### Abstract

This article explores the evolving character of conflict and its implications for United Nations (UN) Peacekeeping in an era marked by technological advancements and shifting geopolitical dynamics. Modern conflicts, such as the Ukraine-Russia war and maritime disputes in the South China Sea, demonstrate the increasing use of drones, artificial intelligence, and hybrid warfare tactics, involving state and non-state actors across multiple domains. Traditional drivers of conflict-geopolitical rivalries, resource competition, and socio-economic disparities-persist while emerging threats, such as transnational crime and technological coercion, reshape the nature of warfare. This article emphasises the need for the UN to rethink peacekeeping doctrines, mandates, and capabilities. Clear mandates, modular mission structures, and specialised personnel equipped to counter cyber threats and drones are essential. By incorporating new conflict management approaches, such as mediation and multi-domain strategies, this article highlights how the UN can adapt its peacekeeping framework to sustain international peace and security in a volatile world.

#### Introduction

n Dec 2024, Ukraine mounted an attack on Russian positions in the village of Lyptsi in the Kharkiv region. A novelty of this operation was the employment of large numbers of Uncrewed

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>**Major General Alok Deb, SM, VSM (Retd)** is a Distinguished Fellow with the United Service Institution (USI) of India, New Delhi, and Asian Confluence, Shillong. He is Senior Visiting Fellow with The Peninsula Foundation, Chennai. He is a former Deputy Director General of the Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses, New Delhi, and served as a peacekeeper in United Nations Interim Force In Lebanon in 2005-06. A Kargil War veteran, he has commanded an Artillery Division. He retired from active service in Dec 2014.

Ground Combat Vehicles (UGV) and First Person View (FPV) drones. As reported by The Kyiv Independent, an English language online Ukrainian newspaper, "Ukrainian forces successfully attacked Russian positions using only ground and FPV drones instead of infantry...".<sup>1</sup> According to Australian military strategist Major General Mick Ryan (Retd), the ground vehicles used during the assault were employed in various roles including surveillance, mine clearing, and direct firing with machine guns. He further clarifies that "UGVs were apparently supported throughout the activity by FPV drones...". While this does not make the attack fully autonomous—the vehicles need human operators—it is one of the most significant examples of drone combat in this war. This combination of ground and aerial reconnaissance—attack capabilities—means that the operation was in effect an air-land operation...'.<sup>2</sup>

Dec 2024 also witnessed a different kind of exchange between a China Coast Guard (CCG) ship and a Philippine vessel. Video footage showed the CCG ship firing a water cannon at other's navigational antennae before crashing into it, during a maritime patrol near the disputed Scarborough Shoal.<sup>3</sup> In an initial statement, China's coast guard said that the Philippine ships 'Came dangerously close' and that its crew's actions had been 'In accordance with the law'. Subsequently, it accused Manila of making 'Bogus accusations in an attempt to mislead international understanding'.<sup>4</sup> Even as Philippine sources described the Chinese manoeuvres as blocking, shadowing, and dangerous, China's coast guard said that its actions were professionally standardised, legitimate, and lawful.<sup>5</sup>

#### Ingredients of the Character of Modern Conflict

The above examples highlight two of the numerous facets of the character of conflict in the current era. This character continues to evolve, aided by circumstances that provide fertile ground for rising conflict across the world. The Uppsala Conflict Data Program at Uppsala University records that the number of active state-based conflicts has increased from 37 in 2011 to 59 in 2023<sup>6</sup>; there are separate numbers for non-state violence and one-sided violence.

What is driving this upsurge in violence? Traditional drivers of conflict, such as geopolitical contestation, remain as potent as ever. Post World War II, this has led to the Cold War, wars in

The Evolving Character of Conflict: Implications for United Nations Peacekeeping 23

Korea and Vietnam, and more recently, proxy wars in Africa and Asia, through which rival players attempt to change the existing order and establish a new balance of power. Safeguarding against this has resulted in rising defence budgets that conversely add to growing militarisation and reduced expenditure on other essentials, increasing inequity in poorer nations. Competition over resources (mineral wealth including rare minerals, water, and land) and the impact of climate change (where South Asia will be hugely affected) is getting more acute and shall inevitably lead to conflict. Further, the economic situation arising from these and numerous other issues is forcing a change of mindsets in liberal democracies, making them insular and susceptible to extreme ideologies. This has resulted in aggressive attitudes that demand action for perceived wrongs while lauding strong leadership that promises to provide the same-attitudes conducive to conflict. Equally responsible is an ethno-nationalistic mindset which demands the restoration of past glories, including lost territories. The Balkans are a good example.

An unstable domestic polity resulting in the disenchantment of the populace with the ruling dispensation (see Pakistan and Bangladesh) is another factor. Finally, there is the nexus between transnational crime and terrorism (in Myanmar, the United Nations [UN] Office on Drugs and Crime records exploitation of fleeing Rohingya refugees by the Arakan Army to smuggle synthetic drugs into Bangladesh in exchange for money used for arms purchases. From drug smuggling to working for Jihadist networks is only a small step).

Many drivers of conflict are traditional, as are the participants—states, non-state actors, and combinations thereof. However, it is the policy objectives of the belligerents and, additionally, the geography, individual characteristics, and ingredients of the conflict that differentiate its overall character. While the Soviet Union had been fighting insurgents in its Caucasian republics for years (and later in Afghanistan) to restore primacy of the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, the United States (US) relearned counter-insurgency operations to fight Islamist terrorism in distant and unfamiliar societies in Iraq and Afghanistan, aiming to create a democratic system in traditional cultures unused to such arrangements. This effort, when translated into objectives at the operational level, met with failure. The Soviets,

with a more limited objective, achieved a greater measure of success.

In Ukraine, too, geopolitics, geography, and individual capacities have majorly impacted the character of the conflict. With western weapon systems at Russia's doorstep, ostensibly to halt Russian expansionism and Russia's concerted push to capture Ukrainian territory for securing a buffer on its western border, both sides have resorted to conventional operations, unlike their earlier conflict in 2014. The outcome, thus far, has made the West rethink its military strategy, the US in particular realising the need to move away from counter insurgency to conventional operations. Today, the US Training and Doctrine Command advocates training for large-scale combat operations that will increasingly involve multiple interconnected domains and dimensions.7 Even as Ukraine heralds a return to conventional wars, the ongoing Gaza War illustrates another distinction-militaries will have to prepare for both conventional wars and insurgencies against multiple adversaries that could involve pitting armies against combinations of state and non-state actors. Israel's air strikes against Iran in Oct 2024<sup>8</sup>, while concurrently battling Hamas in Gaza and Hezbollah in Lebanon, are one example; another canvas is possibly waiting to unfold in Syria.

The second aspect pertains to the use of coercion-using threat of force to achieve strategic objectives. One example is 'Operation Restore Democracy' in 1994, wherein the US mobilised 23,000 troops to sail for Haiti to restore an elected leader to power, forcing the Haitian junta to succumb, even as former President Carter carried out negotiations.<sup>9</sup> 21st Century tools for employing coercive force are many-posturing, a show of force, trade embargoes, sanctions, and diplomatic isolation. Another example pertains to China and the Philippines in 2012, when in 2012 China tightened quality controls on Philippine fruit exports, resulting in a ban on imports while reducing tourist visas. Coercion is aided by technology-tomorrow, by deploying newer systems like unmanned maritime drones, a nation might attempt to obstruct shipping lanes or harass commercial vessels of an adversary, exerting pressure on that state without resorting to use of direct force.
The Evolving Character of Conflict: Implications for United Nations Peacekeeping 25

Allied forms of coercion include denial of technology, not guaranteeing the viability of a vital supply chain, imposing tariff and non-tariff barriers, and similar tactics. China leads in this domain, having originated terminology such as 'Grey Zone Warfare', 'Three Warfares Strategy', and the theory of 'Unrestricted Warfare', advocating an all-of-nation approach.<sup>10</sup> Another phrase is 'Hybrid Warfare'11, where adversaries (again combinations of state and non-state) select from an array of tools ranging from multidomain military operations (including the sub-conventional, space, electronic warfare, cyber, and informational) to terrorist acts and insurrections that are fused as necessary with other elements of national power-technological prowess, industrial capacity, economic, diplomatic, and informational resources-to achieve national goals. The alleged action by a Chinese cargo ship in Dec 2024 of severing subsea communications cables in the Baltic Sea connecting Germany and Finland, Lithuania and Sweden, respectively, can be viewed in this light.<sup>12</sup>

Though the world has witnessed elements of such forms of warfare earlier, these terms gain salience because modern technology enables real-time synergy of these elements, creating highly disruptive and devastating effects at tactical, operational, and strategic levels. The impact is exemplified in current conflicts in Ukraine and Gaza, with the latter conflict serving as an eye-opener of how technology can transform warfighting. Innovative use of technology has synergised the impact of multiple sensor systems, automation, massed fires, and precision weaponry. In other words, conflict is now a battle of sensors, munitions, digital signals, and radio waves, creating immense transparency, resulting in greater lethality, even as the other side constantly innovates to counter these advancements. New terms like 'Cyber kinetic warfare' have been introduced, after the Sep 2024 incidents with exploding pagers in Lebanon.<sup>13</sup>

The Soviet leader Joseph Stalin is famously quoted as saying, 'Quantity has a quality of its own'. This was true for major conflicts until the first Gulf War, which saw large-scale use of precision munitions, giving rise to the theory of the 'Diminution' of mass. However, today's technology has aided generation of mass. Proliferation of numbers of drones is one example; Germany alone is supplying Ukraine with 4000 Artificial Intelligence (AI)-enabled drones.<sup>14</sup> Technology has also provided these mass munitions

with precision capabilities. Cheap commercial drones fitted with sensors, surveillance, and smaller weapon packages, costing as little as USD 500 or less, are highly effective force multipliers and can be deployed at scale. The concepts of mass and precision have merged, giving rise to a new term, 'Precise Mass'.<sup>15</sup>

Availability of cheap technology by states, non-states, and individuals has resulted in a phenomenon described as the 'Democratisation of warfighting', aided by innovative means of funding, such as crowdsourcing, in the case of Ukraine.<sup>16</sup> This democratisation empowers non-state actors and militias that operate within and across national borders-Houthis, Hamas, or others-to openly confront established powers, be it western armed forces or national governments, despite the asymmetry in combat power. Other non-state actors could be professional private military companies hired by business enterprises, military contractors fighting each other as proxies for states, or armed drug cartels vying for territorial control. Such wars might be limited or restricted in scale or escalate beyond borders. Also, post-COVID, the vulnerability of global supply chains has made them prime targets for disruption. These asymmetrical wars can be couched in conceptual terms as a contest between western 'Shock and awe' strategies and the attrition mindset of a non-state actor.

Use of newer technologies such as AI in military systems has exponential benefits-improved decision-making and targeting, greater precision, better surveillance, improved deception, and information ops.<sup>17</sup> Although AI inherently introduces objectivity into decision making, it is essential to ensure human oversight. Lack of the same can lead to failure, as witnessed by the breaching of Israel's Iron Wall in Gaza in Oct 2023.18 Equally important as government control over AI development is the necessity to control developments in space; in Ukraine, Starlink and SpaceX have shown how space technology can significantly assist terrestrial battles. As private corporations end the monopoly of governments, regulation becomes imperative to prevent the space domain from becoming another tool of hybrid warfare. All of this raises critical questions—how do you begin to categorise total war today? How fine is the distinction between total, limited, and grey zone? Has the distinction between traditional war and conflict disappeared?

The Evolving Character of Conflict: Implications for United Nations Peacekeeping 27

### Implications for Peacekeeping

Despite criticism of the UN as an institution and the imperfect functioning of certain peacekeeping missions, statistics show that since its first mission in 1948, the UN has deployed over two million peacekeepers to 71 missions in more than 40 states, in the process projecting more military power in terms of troop deployment than any other country, except the US, in the current century.<sup>19</sup> Since the character of conflict, as outlined earlier, continues to evolve, it stands to reason that peacekeeping policies, doctrines, strategies, organisations, and implementation must adapt accordingly.

The first prerequisite for successful peacekeeping, namely a clear, unambiguous mandate, acquires even greater salience today. With geopolitics in flux and competing national interests, there are differing views on conflicts, especially when initiated by major power proxies. The outcome is fissures in the Security Council and other UN agencies, preventing formulation of a balanced, holistic mandate.<sup>20</sup> This further manifests in fragmented political and financial support for the mission, particularly when the mandate is ambitious and requires a specific force structure and appropriate equipping. As Adam Day, Head of the Geneva Office of the United Nations University Centre for Policy Research, suggests: "Rather than continue to saddle peacekeeping with sprawling mandates covering national reforms, security sector transformation, capacity building, and the extension of state authority, the UN may need to consider a much smaller set of tasks for tomorrow's missions". In the process, mandates may become more focused but stand a better chance of success. They must be realistic and, if necessary, subject to review based on the mission's capabilities and the tactics employed by the belligerents.

The second aspect follows from the first, relating essentially to the capabilities that a mission must have to implement the mandate, considering the means that belligerents might employ. Israel has come in for criticism for using AI programs like 'Gospel', 'Lavender' and 'Where's Daddy' in Gaza, resulting in the most concentrated and devastating bombing of the current century with huge casualties.<sup>21</sup> Considering the multifarious tasks that future missions could undertake<sup>22</sup>, specialist peacekeepers should be capable of monitoring the electronic and cyber spectrums to combat

grey zone warfare—detect likelihood of unethical usage of AI programs, prevent spread of disinformation or alternative reality through information operations, hacking of UN and other civilian infrastructure, and so on. The mission might also require specialists from fields like intelligence, bio weapons, communications, negotiation, policing, governance, reconstruction, and the like; essentially a tailor-made modular structure for a mission whose mandate accurately reflects the character of the conflict on ground. Finally, since 'Protection of Civilians' will invariably be part of the mandate vide Action 14 of the Pact of the Future<sup>23</sup>, capability for this must be provided based on geography, spread of population, boots on ground, and logistic sustainability.

The third issue pertains to 'Non-use of force except in selfdefence and defence of the mandate', the third tenet of peacekeeping (and extremely difficult to follow in a conflict situation as many peacekeepers will testify), and the ability of peacekeepers to respond effectively to threats to life. At times, Troop Contributing Countries (TCCs) have been known to issue caveats directly to their troops, bypassing the chain of command and restricting their activities for reasons of personal safety.

Given the easy access of belligerents to sophisticated weaponry and tendency to coerce UN peacekeepers towards a certain line of action<sup>24</sup>, 'Blue Helmets' in this context need to be adequately equipped and trained. One example could be of the deployment of counter-drone systems, and utilising drones for surveillance, logistics, and other tasks. Another is to enhance counter improvised explosive devices' capabilities. Using technology to assist in tactical tasks, such as keeping supply routes open, ensuring access to water, and medical facilities, is a third. TCCs must ensure the deployment of sufficient skilled personnel for such tasks to ensure freedom of action and safety of their contingents (safety was again endangered in South Lebanon in 2024 during the war between Israel and Hezbollah, with the United Nations Interim Force in Lebanon personnel suffering casualties<sup>25</sup>). Thus, the use of force in self-defence has to be a 'Sine qua non' in peacekeeping doctrine; also new tactics have to be wargamed to prevent situations where peacekeepers are rendered ineffective and cannot implement a given mandate.

The Evolving Character of Conflict: Implications for United Nations Peacekeeping 29

The fourth issue pertains to the doctrine itself. Several new studies on UN Peacekeeping have been authored in recent years, with recommendations ranging from future peacekeeping models to challenges currently faced and those anticipated in the future. The document 'United Nations Peacekeeping Operations: Principles and Guidelines', also known as the Capstone Doctrine, was approved over 16 years ago in 2008. Given that peacekeeping has become more complex with the world itself and the world becoming far more unpredictable and volatile, it would be prudent to update the doctrine and produce a more contemporary one to meet peacekeeping requirements for the short to medium term, i.e., for another 10 to 15 years or so. This doctrine would also incorporate approaches to conflict management, such as mediation; while 33.3 per cent of all peacekeeping operations had mediation mandates in 1991-2000, it increased to 40 per cent and 60 per cent in 2001-2010 and 2011-2020, respectively.26

# **Concluding Thoughts**

The 2025 Peacebuilding Architecture Review is scheduled this year. The review encompasses an appraisal of the three offices, i.e., the Peacebuilding Commission, the Secretary-General's Peacebuilding Fund, and the Peacebuilding Support Office. As per its terms of reference endorsed on 30 Apr 2024, "The review should take stock of the work done by the UN on peacebuilding and sustaining peace in the implementation of all resolutions on the peacebuilding architecture. The review should also be forwardlooking, aiming at further improving the work of the UN on peacebuilding and sustaining peace, with appropriate emphasis on implementation and impact at the field level, encompassing activities aimed at supporting national and regional efforts to prevent the outbreak, escalation, continuation, and recurrence of conflict, and supporting the UN Peacebuilding Architecture".<sup>27</sup> Given such a comprehensive mandate, developing an updated peacekeeping doctrine as part of this review would positively impact the efficacy of UN peace operations, which, in turn, would enhance the stature of the UN. Because finally, as Richard Holbrooke, former US Ambassador to the UN, has been quoted as saying, ... The UN will ultimately be judged by its peacekeeping scorecard more than anything else...'.28

### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> 'For first time, Ukraine attacks Russian positions using solely ground, FPV drones', *The Kyiv Independent,* accessed 21 Dec 2024

<sup>2</sup> Mick Ryan, 'The Battle of Lyptsi: Robotic Land Combat', *Futura Doctrina*, accessed 22 Dec 2024

<sup>3</sup> 'Chinese fire water cannon at PH ship', *The Manila Times*, 05 Dec 2024, accessed 25 Dec 2024

<sup>4</sup> Ibid

<sup>5</sup> Richard Javad Heydarian, 'Philippines to Match China's Gray Zone Tactics in South China Sea', *Asia Times*, 09 Dec 2024, accessed 25 Dec 2024

<sup>6</sup> Uppsala Conflict Data Program, Uppsala Universitet Department of Peace and Conflict Research, accessed 27 Dec 2024 https://ucdp.uu.se/

<sup>7</sup> 'The Operational Environment 2024-2034: Large-Scale Combat Operations (LSCO)', TRADOC G2, *US Army Training and Doctrine Command*, accessed 22 Dec 2024 https://oe.tradoc.army.mil/2024/07/ 31/the-operational-environment-2024-2034-large-scale-combat-operations/

<sup>8</sup> 'Israel strikes on Iran highlights: Four Iranian soldiers killed by Israeli airstrikes; Hezbollah launches drone strike at Israeli airbase', *The Hindu*, 27 Oct 2024, accessed 20 Dec 2024

<sup>9</sup> 'Haiti: Restoring a Democracy', Archives *Clinton Digital Library*, accessed 20 Dec 2024

<sup>10</sup> Qiao Liang and Wang Xiangsui, *Unrestricted Warfare*, People's Liberation Army Literature and Arts Publishing House, 1999, ISBN 978-1626543058, 212, accessed 22 Dec 2024

<sup>11</sup> Vikrant Deshpande, 'Hybrid Warfare-The Changing Character of Conflict', *Institute of Defence Studies and Analyses*, Delhi, Pentagon Press, 2018, ISBN 978-93-86618-35-1, accessed 19 Dec 2024

<sup>12</sup> Sophia Besch and Erik Brown, 'A Chinese-Flagged Ship Cut Baltic Sea Internet Cables. This Time, Europe Was More Prepared', *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, accessed 18 Dec 2024

<sup>13</sup> Bassem Mroue, Abby Sewell, and Kareem Cheheyab, 'Hezbollah is hit by a wave of exploding pagers that killed at least 9 people and injured thousands', *Associated Press*, 18 Sep 2024, accessed 21 Dec 2024

<sup>14</sup> Oliver Towfigh Nia, 'Germany to send thousands of strike drones to Ukraine: Report', *Anadolu Agency*, 18 Nov 2024, accessed 24 Dec 2024

<sup>15</sup> Michael C Horowitz, 'Battles of Precise Mass Technology Is Remaking War—and America Must Adapt', *Foreign Affairs*, Nov/Dec 2024, accessed 27 Dec 2024

<sup>16</sup> Treston Wheat, PhD, and David Kirichenko, 'Democratization of Irregular Warfare: Emerging Technology and the Russo-Ukrainian War', *Military Review* Nov/Dec 2024, accessed 27 Dec 2024

The Evolving Character of Conflict: Implications for United Nations Peacekeeping 31

<sup>17</sup> Forrest E Morgan, Benjamin Boudreaux, Andrew J Lohn, Mark Ashby, Christian Curriden, Kelly Klima, and Derek Grossman, 'Military Applications of Artificial Intelligence: Ethical Concerns in an Uncertain World', *RAND Corporation*, 28 Apr 2020, accessed 27 Dec 2024

<sup>18</sup> Jon Swaine, Joyce Sohyun Lee, Sarah Cahlan, Imogen Piper, Brian Monroe, Evan Hill and Meg Kelly, 'How Hamas exploited Israel's reliance on tech to breach barrier on Oct 7', *The Washington Post*, 17 Nov 2023, accessed 28 Dec 2024

<sup>19</sup> UN Peacekeeping at 75: Achievements, Challenges, and Prospects, 'Introduction' by Allard Duursma, Corinne Bara and Nina Wilén, International Peacekeeping 2023, VOL. 30, NO. 4, 415–476, Routledge Taylor and Francis Group, accessed 27 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.1080/ 13533312.2023.2263178

<sup>20</sup> El Ghassim Wane, Professor Paul D Williams, and Professor Ai Kihara-Hunt, 'The Future of Peacekeeping, New Models and Related Capabilities', Independent study commissioned by the *United Nations Department of Peace Operations*, Oct 2024, pp 10, accessed 29 Dec 2024

<sup>21</sup> Yasmeen Serhan, 'How Israel Uses AI in Gaza—And What It Might Mean for the Future of Warfare', *TIME*, 18 Dec 2024, accessed 28 Dec 2024

<sup>22</sup> Wane, Williams, and Kihara-Hunt, 'The Future of Peacekeeping'

<sup>23</sup> 'The Pact for the Future: Strengthening of the UN System', adopted by the UN General Assembly 79<sup>th</sup> Session 20 Sep 2024, accessed 27 Dec 2024

<sup>24</sup> During the Israel Lebanon war of October-November 2024, 'the Israeli Defence Forces (IDF) has repeatedly demanded that UNIFIL vacate its positions along the Blue Line and has deliberately damaged camera, lighting, and communications equipment at some of these position', accessed 27 Dec 2024 https://unifil.unmissions.org/unifil-statement-25october-2024

<sup>25</sup> 'Israeli forces fire on UN peacekeepers in Lebanon', *UN News*, 10 Oct 2024, accessed 26 Dec 2024

<sup>26</sup> These numbers include mediation at the local level. See Hellmüller and Tan, United Nations Peace Mission Mandates (UNPMM) Dataset, 2021, accessed 30 Dec 2024

<sup>27</sup> 'The 2025 Review of the United Nations Peacebuilding Architecture', *United Nations*, accessed 31 Dec 2024 https://www.un.org/peacebuilding/ content/2025-review-un-peacebuilding-architecture

<sup>28</sup> Manuel Frohlich, 'Keeping track of UN peacekeeping–Suez, Srebrenica, Rwanda and the Brahimi report', Max Planck Yearbook of United Nations Law, Vol 5 2001, pp 192, accessed 19 Dec 2024

# Women Peacekeepers in United Nations Peace Operations: Critical to Mitigate Gender-Based Violence in a Mission Area

Colonel (Dr) KK Sharma (Retd)®

# Abstract

United Nations Peace Operations (UNPOs) have been used as one of the successful tools in a protracted conflict to enable a country to transition into a peaceful existence and long-term development. Despite scepticism, this endeavour has met with many successes over the past 75 years. Unfortunately, the world continues to witness ever-increasing conflicts, replete with different forms of gender-based violence, often targeting women and children. In such situations, the United Nations (UN) and most member states acknowledge that women peacekeepers can play a crucial role. UN Security Council (UNSC) Resolution 1325 (2000) also recognised the role of women peacekeepers as an enabling factor. With the UNSC Resolution 1820 (2008), the UNPOs came under increased pressure to prevent conflict-related sexual violence, which is largely attributed to local security actors. In this article, a systematic review of the academic and other literature was used to ascertain the efficacy and effectiveness of women peacekeepers in the mitigation of gender-based violence. The role of women peacekeepers was considered a crucial independent variable for the protection outcome. The article brings out that women peacekeepers play a critical

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>Colonel (Dr) KK Sharma (Retd) is a former Army Air Defence officer and a military observer with United Nations (UN) Transitional Authority in Cambodia, was a founding member of the Centre for UN Peacekeeping, New Delhi. Post-retirement, he has held senior academic roles and guided fourteen PhD candidates. A Visiting Fellow at the United Service Institution, he contributed to key publications on Indian peacekeeping and authored *India and the UN Peace Operations* (2024). He played a vital role in drafting the UN Capstone Doctrine, Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights training manuals, and Effectiveness of Peace Operations Network research, presenting his findings at the UN in 2022.

Women Peacekeepers in United Nations Peace Operations: Critical to Mitigate Gender-Based Violence in a Mission Area

role in peacekeeping missions, contributing their unique perspectives and skills that enhance operational effectiveness. The UN has been setting targets for the number of women peacekeepers and most contributing countries are obliging. However, they also face significant challenges in their recruitment, training, deployment, and participation. It has also been highlighted that the UN field operations are still heavily biased towards maledominated and aggressive infantry-dominant deployments. The results are also dependent on the sufficient presence of women peacekeepers in the sector. The article addresses a significant gap in academic discourse, as the influence of women in peacekeeping is infrequently discussed and scholarly opinions on their actual impact differ. It points towards a limited yet positive influence of women peacekeepers on gender-based violence and overall mission effectiveness.

# Introduction

he adoption of United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1325 in 2000 formalised the persistent demand for women to play their part in peace and security. The Resolution recognised the disproportionate impact of armed conûicts on women and the importance of their equal voice in peace, security, and decision-making. Adopted on 19 Jun 2008, the UNSCR 1820 (2008) asked the United Nations Peace Operations (UNPOs) to prevent Conflict-Related Sexual Violence (CRSV), attributed mostly to local security actors. It condemned the use of sexual violence as a tool of war and highlighted that in such intense conflicts, most victims are women and children, who need special attention from the peacekeeping community. Motivated by political, military, or economic objectives to control territory or resources, CRSV is frequently and deliberately used to target civilians, triggering their massive displacement. Women and girls continue to be the prime victims of CRSV, which is also attributable to the existing gender discrimination and inequality.1

Studies on the effectiveness of the Protection of Civilians (PoC) mandate reveal that host nations obtain support from bilaterally deployed forces and private military contractors to

achieve their security objectives, thus, further aggravating the situation for the locals.<sup>2</sup> To enhance its PoC effectiveness, the role of women peacekeepers has been advocated as the most desirable step as a corollary to UNSCR 1325. Action 19 of the Summit of the Future in Sep 2024 specifically laid down that "We will accelerate the implementation of our commitments on women, peace, and security". With progress towards its implementation, more women are serving the UNPOs as a part of the United Nations (UN) military, staff, UN Civilian Police (UNPOL) and other non-uniformed staff, as compared to 2000.

There are mixed inferences on the efficacy and effectiveness of women in peacekeeping, though the positive contributions outweigh the naysayers. Responding to the UN Department of Peace Operations (UNDPO)'s call, many Troop and Police Contributing Countries (T/PCCs) are fielding more women peacekeepers. It is well known that the rates of sexual and other forms of Gender-Based Violence (GBV) are higher in areas of armed conflict than in non-conflict-affected settings.<sup>3</sup> PoC remains a top priority of all UN-mandated UNPOs in such settings, where women and children remain the primary victims. It is in these situations that women peacekeepers can provide an effective bridge towards peace.

The objective of this article is to analyse different efficacy perspectives, UN efforts of gender mainstreaming, and barriers to the women peacekeepers' efforts to mitigate GBV in conflict-ridden areas. The article is based on a systematic review of available literature, various UN reports on the topic, and personal experiences through various interventions in the seminars, conferences, and training of women peacekeepers. Data is based on the Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, Scopus Indexed Journals, UN web, the United Service Institution (USI) of India archives, and UNDPO web pages, mostly from the last 10 years. The article discusses prior literature, inferences drawn on the key topics, and conclusions. Key words used for the search were women peacekeepers, GBV, protection mandate, measuring effectiveness of peace operations, and women, peace, and security.

# Perspectives on the Efficacy of Women Peacekeepers

There are studies on both sides of the divide, encouraging or remaining neutral on the efficacy of the inclusion of more women peacekeepers. As per some authors<sup>4</sup>, women's contributions are highly undervalued due to systemic challenges. There is an intrinsic link between women and intelligence, adeptness in negotiation, and socio-emotional intelligence-skills crucial for handling 'Masculine' security concerns like terrorism and national threats. In this case, examples of Indonesians in Palestine and the Indian peacekeepers in Liberia can be considered a great success. Indonesian peacekeepers contributed immensely to the maintenance of physical security and empowering women and children, addressing cases of sexual violence, and advocating for gender equality.<sup>5</sup> In Palestine, a study showed that the involvement of female peacekeepers in the prevention of GBV can be a stimulus for other countries to participate in helping and reducing such cases.<sup>6</sup> Similarly, the Indian formed police unit deployed from 2007 to 2016 in Liberia transformed the societal mindset and encouraged more women to participate in local civil administration, a fact acknowledged by Liberian President Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf.<sup>7</sup> As per UN Police Adviser Stefan Feller, the 'All-female Indian unit played an outstanding role in Liberia since 2007 and put the soul of UNSCR 1325 into operational action and visibility'.8

South African experiences in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) and Darfur/Sudan revealed that most national armed forces have infantry troops for the UNPO duties and, therefore, women come under tremendous performance pressure. There is a pressure to assimilate masculine values to be recognised as 'Good' soldiers.<sup>9</sup> Continuous push for the inclusion of more women has an assumption of increased operational efficacy related to women's 'Added Value' and for greater gender equality. Instrumentalist arguments prove contrary to this and may undermine gender equality. Under pressure, women peacekeepers try to live up to the high expectations by fitting into gender stereotypes. Rather than increasing gender equality, such efforts risk transforming the female 'Added Value' into an 'Added Burden'.<sup>10</sup>

The efficacy of women peacekeepers in reducing Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (SEA) of locals by male peacekeepers has also been a reason for the UN to encourage more women

peacekeepers. As per the UN data of 05 Dec 2024, there are over 700 paternity and child support claims implicating UNPO personnel since 2006. 95 per cent of these involve military or police personnel from member states, who are responsible for addressing these claims. More than 70 per cent claims remain unresolved, leaving 500 children without much-needed legal recognition and financial support.<sup>11</sup> In such a situation, women peacekeepers can deter such misadventures and do a reality check on locals, while exerting a positive influence on their male colleagues. Studies point out that this dual role, tending to the local needs and regulating the behaviour of male peacekeepers, places women peacekeepers under a double burden. Recruiting more women into UNPOs due to the perceived unique contributions may avoid unintended consequences for the locals. However, the consequent rise of sexual violence by male peacekeepers against their women colleagues has also been an alarming factor. A study on the UN Missions in DRC revealed that many female peacekeepers experienced exploitation or harassment during their UNPO missions.<sup>12</sup> A study by the International Peace Institute revealed that sexual abuse was a major threat to uniformed peacekeepers, especially women. Among all survey participants, approximately one in 10 said they experienced sexual abuse during their tenure in a peacekeeping mission, while a similar proportion witnessed sexual abuse against another peacekeeper.13

Despite the pitfalls, many studies infer that women's participation in UNPOs has many tangible benefits for a conflictridden society. Summit of the Future emphasised inclusive structures under Action 19, where it considered full, equal, safe, and meaningful participation of women in decision-making at all levels of peace and security, as essential to achieve sustainable peace.<sup>14</sup> The UNDPO has always been persistent in its efforts to increase women in various UN missions. Such deployments encourage empowering the women in the host community, easier collation of data on the survivors of GBV, support for female excombatants, and making the UN force approachable to women in a community. The presence of women peacekeepers also helps to reduce conflict and confrontation, besides better access and support for local women. As was seen in Indian formed police unit's deployment in Liberia, women peacekeepers also become role models for the community. Another important fact is that in a

volatile security environment, women at checkpoints create a less confrontational atmosphere.

The impact of women peacekeepers on local populations was also studied in some other missions, showing a potential positive influence on reported sexual violence cases, though the overall impact was found to be limited, perhaps due to the limitation of numbers. The study views that the current UN approach—simply deploying women to peacekeeping missions—fails to address the underlying issues rooted in military deployment, signalling a need for more comprehensive strategies to bring in a lasting change.<sup>15</sup>

## Gender Mainstreaming and United Nations' Initiatives

The UNDPO has been working arduously with the T/PCCs to increase the number of women in line with the UN Secretary-General's Action for Peacekeeping initiative. The UN carried out a study on gender parity to ensure that the uniformed component of UNPOs is diverse and inclusive of women, reflecting the communities that the UN serves.<sup>16</sup> To this end, over recent years, the UN has set successive targets: the UNSCR 2242 (2015) called for doubling the number of women in uniformed components by 2020.<sup>17</sup> The UNDPO had set specific goals for 2028, as regards the percentage share of women peacekeepers. UN military experts on mission and staff officers' targets are at 25 per cent, UNPOL at 30 per cent, and those for the contingents are at 15 per cent. While the UNPOL is near its targets, the same for contingents remains largely elusive, as the statistics at the end of Oct 2024 suggest. The data in Table 1 is only for the UNPOs with more than 9,000 uniformed personnel, as of 31 Oct 2024.

The progress in operational leadership is more visible now, though it is always tied up to the gender balance at the UN headquarters. Seven leaders at the Special Representative of the Secretary-General level also show a growing role as heads of missions (special political missions included). The glass ceiling was broken on 11 Dec 2024, when Major General Anita Asmah from Ghana took over as the first woman Head of Mission and Force Commander of the UN Disengagement Observer Force at Golan Heights.

Table 1<sup>18</sup>

Peacekeeping Missions (more than 9,000 uniformed personnel)	Total Military	Female troops	Per cent of troops	Total UNPOL	Women UNPOL	Per Cent of UNPOL	All uniformed personnel
UNMISS (South Sudan)	13,912	1,099	7.9%	1,548	424	27.3%	10.15%
MONUSCO (Congo)	10,630	880	8.3%	1,324	303	22.8%	10%
MINUSCA (Central African Republic)	13,958	1264	9%	3,014	495	16.4%	9.6%
UNIFIL (Lebanon)	9,619	803	8.3%	0	0	8.3%	8.3%

Universal growing attention to female Engagement Teams (ETs) recognises the benefits of women peacekeepers at the field level. The efficacy of women peacekeepers in community engagement was found to be better than their male counterparts but, at the same time, these peacekeepers needed protection from the military when on patrol, thus, imposing a limitation. At the UN level, senior women's protection advisers and women's protection advisors fulfil a crucial role in implementing the GBV protection mandate. The UN has also devised various mechanisms such as PoC Advisor, Gender Advisor, Gender Advisory Unit, Community Liaison Assistants, and Community Alert Network. More diverse and inclusive teams mean more effective and empathetic peacekeeping. Women peacekeepers often have greater access to communities and serve as role models, inspiring local women to participate in peace and political processes.<sup>19</sup>

### Barriers to the Deployment of Women Peacekeepers

Women in UNPOs primarily face three challenges—widespread exclusion and discrimination, growing incidents of SEA by male peacekeepers, and a tendency to deploy women peacekeepers to safe locations.<sup>20</sup> Women in their home countries make up a small percentage of operational forces, thus, limiting their deployment options. The environment still carries prejudices about the physical and psychological capacity of women peacekeepers.<sup>21</sup> Many social constructs view the military as 'Inherently Masculine', where characteristics associated with men (strength) make them 'Perfect' soldiers. Female stereotypical characteristics such as compassion can be looked down upon, though highly crucial while interacting with local women. These are the societal prejudices inhibiting their deployments in many T/PCCs. As the UN Uniform Gender Strategy report identifies, military components are largely composed of combat-related capabilities, while UNPOL components are largely composed of police with public order management or other operational policing experience. These are some of the challenges women must overcome to participate in UNPOs.<sup>22</sup>

A study on Zimbabwean women peacekeepers in Liberia and East Timor<sup>23</sup> brought out that despite being a key ingredient for successful operational impact in any UNPO, their contributions are not appreciated. The study confirmed a number of challenges, including language and cultural barriers, a low number of female peacekeepers, gender stereotypes, and a non-family status of most UN peacekeeping missions. Strategic and operational leadership for UNPOs needs to be gender-responsive and believe in the inclusive approach to ward off biases and discrimination in UNPOs.<sup>24</sup> There is a need to conduct gender and cultural sensitivity training, extending to military training with inclusive language. A gendered approach to training will improve not only the operational mandate itself, but also the professional capacity of a soldier, especially women soldiers who may not see value in their position as a woman in the military.<sup>25</sup>

# Conclusion

The Women, Peace, and Security (WPS) agenda of the UN remains critically important for UNPOs while its implementation is transformative in field missions and is an operational necessity. The WPS framework has set two priorities—women participation in peace processes and their protection from CRSV or GBV. These forms of violence may be theoretically outside the scope of PoC, but have a significant impact on the ability and willingness of women to participate in peace and security. This is where women peacekeepers contribute immensely by creating a safe ecosystem, where the locals express their concerns fearlessly.

From the instant literature, it is deduced that the participation of women in UNPOs enables a high level of discipline among male staff in a mission, resulting in a decrease in SEA cases. By having a civilising effect, women's presence ensures a better-

behaved, less corrupt, and less abusive UN mission. Despite the challenges faced by women peacekeepers, they need to be considered as a positive addition to the UNPO agenda. To be effective, they must be included at every level, from analysis and decision-making to the leadership roles. There will be challenges and intimidations, statusquoist will always hinder this progress, but the results on the ground in various field missions indicate their overwhelming contributions. They need to be fully trained to understand the nuances of a field mission, care for the local communities, interact with all at local levels, and be considerate of the local culture. Notwithstanding certain reports of scepticism, women peacekeepers in the UNPOs remain critical to mitigate GBV in a mission area. The primary objective of the UNPOs is advancing local reforms and bringing a new perspective of hope, development, and equality. To promote reforms at local levels, the UN must be viewed as a champion of gender equality.

### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'Conflict Related Sexual Violence', (Dec 2024), accessed 25 Dec 2024 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/conflict-related-sexual-violence

<sup>2</sup> L Vermeij et Al; 'UN Peacekeeping Operations at a Crossroads: The Implementation of Protection Mandates in Contested and Congested Spaces', *Norwegian Institute of International Affairs* (2022), accessed 22 Dec 2024 https://www.nupi.no/en/publications/cristin-pub/unpeacekeeping-operations-at-a-crossroads-the-implementation-ofprotection-mandates-in-contested-and-congested-spaces

<sup>3</sup> M Marsh, S Purdin, S Navani, 'Addressing sexual violence in humanitarian emergencies', *Global Public Health.* 1, No 2 (2006): 133-146, accessed 25 Dec 2024, https://doi.org/10.1080/17441690600652787

<sup>4</sup> D Andoko, PS Nurisnaeny, P Wicaksono et al, 'Women in Intelligence: A Dynamic and Integrative Literature Review', *Gender Issues*, 41, No 13 (2024), accessed 20 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.1007/s12147-024-09331x

<sup>5</sup> Muhammad Adham Pradhana, Bambang Wahyudi, Yulian Azhari, and Pujo Widodo, 'The Role of Indonesian Women Soldiers as Peacekeeping Operations (Women Peacekeeper) In Maintaining World Peace', *International Journal of Humanities Education and Social Sciences*, 3, No 1 (2023), accessed 23 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.55227/ ijhess.v3i1.597

Women Peacekeepers in United Nations Peace Operations: Critical to Mitigate Gender-Based Violence in a Mission Area 41

<sup>6</sup> B Az-Zahra Shahnaz and H Harisman, 'The Urgency of Female Peacekeepers' Involvement in Addressing Gender-Based Violence in Palestine', *Journal of Law, Politic and Humanities*, 4 No 5 (2024): 1770–1779, accessed 21 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.38035/jlph.v4i5.662

<sup>7</sup> UN Police, 'Feature: Hailed as 'role models,' all-female Indian police unit departs UN mission in Liberia', accessed 20 Dec 2024 https:// police.un.org/en/feature-hailed-role-models-all-female-indian-police-unitdeparts-un-mission-liberia

<sup>8</sup> Ibid

<sup>9</sup> L Heinecken, 'Are Women 'Really' Making a Unique Contribution to Peacekeeping? The Rhetoric and the Reality', *Journal of International Peacekeeping*, 19 No 3-4(2015): 227-248, accessed 26 Dec 2024 https:/ /doi.org/10.1163/18754112-01904002

<sup>10</sup> Nina Wilén, 'Female peacekeepers' added burden', *International Affairs*, V 96, No 6 (Nov 2020): 1585–1602, accessed 24 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.1093/ia/iiaa132

<sup>11</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'Urgent support needed for children born from misconduct by personnel serving with the UN', accessed 22 Dec 2024 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/urgent-support-needed-children-born-misconduct-personnel-serving-with-un

<sup>12</sup> B Kovatch, 'Sexual Exploitation and Abuse in UN Peacekeeping Missions: A Case Study of MONUC and MONUSCO', *Journal of the Middle East and Africa*, 7, No 2 (2016): 157–174, accessed 24 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.1080/21520844.2016.1192978

 <sup>13</sup> P Donnely, D Mazuranna, and E Papworth, 'Blue on Blue: Investigating Sexual Abuse of Peacekeepers', *International Peace Institute*, (Apr 2022):
1-34, accessed 12 Dec 2024 https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/ 2022/04/Blue-on-Blue.pdf

<sup>14</sup> UN HQ, 'Outcome Documents of Summit of the Future', (Sep 2024), accessed 18 Dec 2024 https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/sotf-the-pact-for-the-future.pdf

<sup>15</sup> Carlotta Wichmann, 'The 'added benefit' – Female peacekeepers in UN peacekeeping missions', *Pax et Bellum Journal* (2023) V10, N2, ISSN: 2001-9173, accessed 14 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.33063/ pbj.v10i2.215

<sup>16</sup> UN HQ, 'UN Peacekeeping, Uniformed Gender Parity Strategy', 2018-2028, accessed 25 Dec 2024 https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/uniformed-gender-parity-2018-2028.pdf

<sup>17</sup> Ibid

<sup>18</sup> https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/07\_gender\_statistics\_ 79\_october\_2024.pdf

<sup>19</sup> UN HQ, 'UN Peacekeeping: Women Peacekeeping, accessed 22 Dec 2024 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/women-peacekeeping

<sup>20</sup> N Vanessa, 'Challenges for female peacekeepers can come from within UN militaries', *The Strategist*, (Apr 2019), accessed 27 Dec 2024 https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/challenges-for-female-peacekeepers-can-come-from-within-un-militaries/

<sup>21</sup> AL Giraud, 'Issues with Women in Policing on peacekeeping missions', *Platypus Magazine*, Jun 2004, p. 28-31, accessed 25 Dec 2024

<sup>22</sup> Eric Rudberg, 'The Importance of Meaningful Participation of Female Peacekeepers', (2023), accessed 28 Dec 2024 https://wiisglobal.org/the-importance-of-meaningful-participation-of-female-peacekeepers/

<sup>23</sup> K Jeffery and N Sikhulekile, *The Contribution of Zimbabwean Uniformed Women in Peacekeeping in Africa: Experiences From Liberia and East Timor,* 'Chapter 10', Advances in human and social aspects of technology book series, (01 Jan 2020), 220 – 245, accessed 25 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-7998-2364-3.ch010

<sup>24</sup> Sarah Smith, 'Gender-Responsive Leadership in UN Peace Operations: The Path to a Transformative Approach', *International Peace Institute*. 2022, accessed 28 Dec 2024 https://www.ipinst.org/2022/02/genderresponsive-leadership-in-un-peace-ops

<sup>25</sup> Alchin, Angela, Amanda Gouws, and Lindy Heinecken, 'Making a difference in peacekeeping operations: Voices of South African women peacekeepers', *African Security Review*, 27, No 1 (2018); 1-19, accessed 29 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.1080/10246029.2017.1406381

# Protection of Civilians in Conflict Environments: Challenges and Recommendations

# Lieutenant General Mohan Subramanian, PVSM, AVSM, SM, VSM<sup>®</sup>

### Abstract

In this era of increasing geopolitical multilateralism and questions being raised on the continued relevance of United Nations (UN) peacekeeping, one central fact remains indisputable. There is no better option available to the international community. The UN peacekeeping is as credible, politically neutral, and cost-effective as it gets for addressing global conflicts. Given the enormous difficulties in achieving the ultimate political purposes of UN peacekeeping missions, 'Protection of Civilians' (PoC) in the conflict-affected countries becomes the central and immediate purpose of UN peacekeeping missions while efforts to achieve political objectives continue. There are, however, several critical challenges that confront effective PoC actions by UN peacekeeping missions. They include non-unanimous 'Over Ambitious' mandates, 'Underresourcing' by member states, lack of genuine commitment by host government in supporting the UN peacekeeping missions, peacekeepers, and contingents that are not fully free from operational caveat, civilian, and military mindset issues, and an inability to adapt to emerging threats, amongst other challenges. The need of the hour is to confront these challenges, implement mitigating measures, and strengthen the faith that the world has in UN peacekeeping as the most credible,

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>Lieutenant General Mohan Subramanian, PVSM, AVSM, SM, VSM was commissioned into Army Air Defence in Jun 1986. He is currently serving as Force Commander, United Nations (UN) Mission in South Sudan from Aug 2022. Previously, he served as Commandant, Defence Services Staff College (DSSC), GOC Central Military Region, GOC Strike Mountain Division, Commander of a Mountain Brigade and Commanding Officer of an Air Defence Regiment. He was also served as Defence Attaché to Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia, and in UN Mission in Sierra Leonne. He is an alumnus of the National Defence College, National Defence Academy, Indian Military Academy, and DSSC. He holds Post Graduate qualifications in Defence and Strategic Studies, Defence and Management Studies, Social Studies, Public Administration and Human Rights.

politically neutral, and effective instrument for addressing global conflicts, rather than 'Throwing the baby out with the bathwater'.

### Introduction

The world today is witnessing multiple concurrent conflicts leading to questions being raised about the relevance of the United Nations (UN). However, this criticism overlooks the critical facts that the UN alone cannot prevent and mitigate conflicts without the active participation of other stakeholders. Despite these challenges, UN peacekeeping remains the most credible, politically neutral, and a cost-effective tool available to the international community for addressing global conflicts.

There is also a growing realisation that the lofty political objectives of UN missions will take significantly longer to achieve than the typical duration of these missions. Protection of Civilians (PoC), an intermediate but equally important objective, has thus emerged as the most significant and central purpose of most UN peacekeeping missions.

The PoC in conflict environments is critical to the legitimacy and credibility of UN peacekeeping missions, the peace agreements they are deployed to implement and the institution of UN itself. Past mission failures in providing security during complex crises and protecting civilians from mass atrocities have tested the fundamental principles and capabilities of UN peacekeeping operations. Irrespective of whether a mission is mandated for peacekeeping or peace enforcement, the expectation of the community in the host country is that they would be protected by the missions from all threats that affect their lives significantly. Former Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon stated that PoC is the defining purpose of UN peacekeeping in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century.<sup>1</sup> The current Secretary-General António Guterres states, "Civilians have suffered the deadly effects of armed conflict for too long. It is time we live up to our promise to protect them".<sup>2</sup> The President of Rwanda, Paul Kagame stated in 2015 at the International Peace Conference at Kigali that "The central purpose of peace operations is the protection of civilians. It is not the protection of peace agreements or UN mandates, even peacekeepers for that matter, much less the protection of politicians. The mission is to protect the ordinary people most at risk".3 Given the importance of PoC to

Protection of Civilians in Conflict Environments: Challenges and Recommendations 45

all missions and the legitimacy and credibility of the UN, there is a need to constantly discern and evaluate the challenges to effective PoC and find and implement mitigating measures.

## **Evolution of Protection of Civilians**

PoC was first mentioned in the Operational Directive of 08 Feb 1961, during the UN Operation in Congo. It was later briefly referenced in the mandates of the UN Assistance Mission for Rwanda (1993-96) and the UN Protection Force (1992-95). However, the first explicit and unambiguous mention of PoC in a mandate appeared in the UN Mission in Sierra Leone (1999) under Chapter VII of the UN Charter. Over the years, 16 UN peacekeeping missions have received explicit PoC mandates. Of the 11 current missions, five (South Sudan, the Democratic Republic of Congo, the Central African Republic, Abyei, and Lebanon) have specific PoC mandates. However, rather than focusing solely on the number of missions with explicit PoC mandates, it is more telling that approximately 90 per cent of peacekeepers across all current UN missions operate under some form of PoC mandate. Meanwhile, during the same period, civilian casualties have increased as a proportion of overall casualties in civil wars and sub-national conflicts. PoC mandates also ensure that communities in host countries become tangible beneficiaries of the missions' efforts.

Without prejudice to the primary responsibility of host governments towards PoC, peacekeeping missions perform their PoC tasks within their capabilities and areas of deployment through use of all necessary means, up to and including use of deadly force. Typically, PoC in all peacekeeping missions has evolved to be a 'Whole of Mission' responsibility with three clear domains, which are concurrently addressed in all PoC situations.<sup>4</sup> While the policy on PoC in UN peacekeeping describes the PoC actions in terms of tiers, it is useful to treat them as domains, as these actions are non-linear and occur concurrently.

• **Domain 1. Dialogue and Engagements.** Engagements by all relevant mission components with political and military leadership of the host government, armed forces/factions, police, communities, religious groups, and traditional leaders to prevent conflicts or to prevent escalation of ongoing conflicts.

• **Domain 2. Physical Protection.** Predominantly done by the force supported by the UN Police.

• **Domain 3. Creating a Protective Environment.** Supporting holistic capacity building of host government in terms of building institutions and legislative framework by all components of the mission.

# Protection of Civilians: Challenges and Recommended Mitigation Measures

### Mandates.

• Mandates should ideally be unanimous, consistent, and realistic in relation to the resources available for peacekeeping missions. Non-unanimous mandates may create the perception, particularly among host governments, that certain aspects are negotiable. Inconsistent mandates with significant year-on-year changes make adaptation difficult and hinder the ability of missions to build on previous gains. However, the fundamental challenge often lies in the 'Mandate-to-resources Gap', where member states are under-resourced in relation to their mandates, sometimes setting them up for failure. Financing PoC initiatives should be prioritised, with certain non-PoC aspects of the mandate taking secondary importance until a reasonable level of civilian protection has been achieved.

There is a view that mandates raise high expectations among the communities served, the host government, and the international community by setting expansive and often utopian objectives that cannot be realistically achieved. While there is some truth in this view, in the face of the overwhelming suffering of communities in war-torn nations-where missions are often the last resort and hope for civilians caught in conflict-high expectations are inevitable and justified for peacekeeping missions. However, expectations of the communities are not solely dictated by mandates. The legitimacy, credibility, and the track record of UN peacekeeping, built over years, heighten community expectations the moment the blue helmets enter conflict zones. Furthermore, mandates with high expectations can also be seen as empowering peacekeepers on the ground, as they enable the prioritisation of all capacities and resources within missions toward PoC.

Protection of Civilians in Conflict Environments: Challenges and Recommendations 47

• Mandates should, therefore, clearly indicate priorities while listing the expectations from missions. In the absence of such prioritisation, limited resources are divided uniformly across all sections of a mission, thereby, affecting mandate delivery in priority sectors. Thus, there is a need for optimal and efficient preparation and allocation of resources in alignment with mandate priorities, while also ensuring leadership accountability within missions.

# Commitment of Host Government to Peace Agreements.

Mandates require proactive actions by peacekeeping missions in PoC situations to address imminent physical threats to civilians, irrespective of the source, while respecting the host government's primary responsibility for responding to such threats. However, when such threats originate from host government forces or their allies, peacekeeping actions may impact the core UN principle of 'Consent'. While consent pertains to all parties in a conflict, it is often more closely associated with the host government's approval. Moreover, taking action contrary to the host government's stance in PoC situations-even when its forces are not directly involved-can result in restrictions on other mission activities. To some extent, losing host government's consent may hinder PoC effectiveness, particularly by limiting Freedom of Movement (FoM), exposing peacekeepers to targeting, and increasing the risks of misinformation, disinformation, or hate speech. Balancing PoC effectiveness while maintaining host government's consent presents a significant leadership challenge for missions, especially given that most host governments lack a genuine commitment to fully implement peace agreements.

• Peacekeeping missions may also, at times, lack the capacity to confront host government's security forces. In such scenarios, missions must ensure strict and unwavering adherence to the core UN principles of consent, impartiality, and non-use of force, except in cases of self-defence and defence of mandates. To uphold these principles, missions should establish clear red lines in advance. If stakeholders or parties to the conflict cross these red lines in violation of the foundational agreement that authorised the UN mission, robust

action should be taken. While this approach is challenging in practice, it remains the only viable course of action.

**Robust Status of Forces Agreement (SOFA).** Whenever missions are established and SOFA are prepared and signed, a few mandatory provisions must be explicitly mentioned:

• Freedom to induct/de-induct and deploy forces within the area of responsibility of the mission, within the mandated ceiling must be a mission prerogative. Any restriction in this regard by the host government should not be acceptable.

• Freedom to move to and deploy forces to any location within the area of responsibility of the mission temporarily or permanently must be a mission prerogative. Interference in this regard by the host government must be explicitly prohibited.

• Availability and employment of appropriate aerial surveillance resources such as drones and aerial photography or employing helicopters must be a non-negotiable requirement.

• This freedom of movement must be for both day and night and for using any mode of transport—ground, sea, river, or air.

**Conceptual Clarity of Protection of Civilians.** It is imperative that ground commanders and peacekeepers tasked with executing the mandate have a clear conceptual understanding of the scope of PoC. Currently, the definition of PoC primarily addresses threats of physical violence. However, its scope must be expanded to include threats to life arising from physical violence, Conflict-Related Sexual Violence (CRSV), and the impacts of climate change. Additionally, there must be clarity on the definition of a 'Civilian' who merits protection. A civilian is an unarmed individual who does not aid or abet conflict in any way and is a helpless victim of war.

# Mindset of Uniformed and Civilian Peacekeepers: Caveat-Free Mandate Delivery.

• PoC responsibilities require commanders at all levels to make timely and proactive decisions without constantly looking over their shoulders. While the safety and security of

Protection of Civilians in Conflict Environments: Challenges and Recommendations 49

peacekeepers are of paramount importance, being risk-averse to the extent of inadequate or improper implementation of the mandate is unacceptable and poses a reputational risk for the UN. Over the last few decades of peacekeeping, a riskaverse, non-proactive mindset has taken root among some civilian and military peacekeepers, which needs to be shifted towards a proactive, dynamic, and responsive approach. Ensuring accountability of the mission in this regard must be strictly enforced. That said, shaping an appropriate mindset is also a dynamic leadership function. Many civilian substantive and support sections must develop a proactive mindset regarding the prioritisation of all resources and capacities of the mission towards PoC, ensuring robust aviation, engineering, and logistical support for forces on the ground.

• Declared or undeclared caveats by troop contributing countries/police contributing countries, if any, may also derail PoC effectiveness. There is always an apprehension that, in times of conflict, member states may impose declared or undeclared caveats on their contingents and Integrated Unit Patrols concerning deployment locations, execution of certain tasks, and conflict-related PoC actions. Even in the absence of conflict, some contingents refer to their national doctrines, and resist certain actions. Additionally, many countries stipulate specific deployment locations for their personnel or units, a practice that must be strongly discouraged. The mission cannot allow country-specific concessions. Furthermore, there is a need for full operational freedom for the mission and force leadership to make appropriate decisions without being encumbered by caveats.

**Freedom of Movement.** FOM, both from the perspective of host government restrictions (access denials) and environmental restrictions on mobility, are serious challenges that need to be considered when assessing the impact or lack, thereof, of actions taken by the mission in any conflict situation. Addressing host government's restrictions on FOM is a priority Domain 1 Key Leadership Engagement action for peacekeeping missions. To this end, missions must establish mechanisms at national and local levels to continuously push the envelope toward greater FOM over land, river, and air. Missions must systematically follow up on each access denial with the host country authorities and UN

Headquarters (HQ). UNHQ and the Security Council must seek accountability from the host government in this regard. In the case of environmental limitations on mobility, missions rely on robust aviation support and enhanced land mobility options, such as allterrain vehicles. These resources should be prioritised and provided for PoC.

# Decision Dilemma on Prioritising Protection of Civilians Efforts by Ground Commanders.

Peacekeeping commanders on the ground often face a decision dilemma in conflict situations. There is a need to prioritise responses when addressing different possible PoC options, such as directly intervening in clashes between armed factions, protecting the movement of civilians fleeing from the area of conflict, creating a temporary protection area where civilians escaping conflict can be congregated and safeguarded, or securing areas/locations where the conflict may escalate next. The guiding rule in peacekeeping missions is that the option facilitating the protection of the maximum number of civilians should be chosen. This decision must be taken in a timely manner by relatively junior commanders on the ground amid the fog of conflict. Regardless of the option chosen, there may be retrospective criticism about why other alternatives were not adopted. Tactical commanders should be insulated from retrospective inquiries and punitive actions if decisions were taken in good faith. Missions often lack the resources to address all PoC options and must prioritise. In such decision-making dilemmas, 'The best is the enemy of the good' should be the guiding principle, as the timeliness of the decision is of paramount importance.

• The primacy of the host government's role in PoC should not be compromised. If and when the host government's intentions and actions do not indicate a commitment to fulfil this responsibility, peacekeeping missions should not hesitate to step in. Mindlessly targeting armed groups with whom UN missions face a resource asymmetry, especially when no PoC purpose is being served, is detrimental to the safety and security of peacekeepers. There is an important leadership role to be played in this regard in every situation. Tactical commanders should be empowered and trained intensively Protection of Civilians in Conflict Environments: Challenges and Recommendations 51

to make timely decisions without hesitation. The top leadership of the mission/forces should take proactive decisions to prevent contingents from being subjected to unnecessary risks when there are no corresponding PoC requirements. To quote General John J Pershing, "A competent leader can get efficient service from poor troops while an incapable leader can demoralize the best of troops".

**Mindful Integration and Effective Command and Control (C2).** The need of the hour is integration. However, integration is not a panacea for all requirements. It can be counterproductive to efficiency and robustness when accountability and the empowerment of tactical commanders are obscured. Integration should primarily occur during the planning stages. Tactical commanders must exercise full command over all elements participating in an operation. Any dilution of command authority can be perilous. Establishing the C2 structure well before operations are undertaken is half the battle won. However, this is often a challenge in integrated missions. There is a pressing need for a UN-wide policy on the leadership of tactical operations, including all types of patrols.

Inadequate Early Warning and Inherent Drawbacks of Peace Keeping Intelligence (PKI). PKI cannot be clandestinely acquired. Missions cannot use obtrusive or intrusive means, nor can they offer incentives to sources for acquiring PKI. These are restrictive conditions that must be accepted to ensure that PKI remains within the boundaries of the UN's principles and norms. However, this constraint leads to inadequate early warning at tactical levels, which may be compensated through technological advancements, intensified community engagement, enhanced language proficiency of peacekeepers, allocation of quick impact projects under tactical commanders, and other related measures.

Gap Between Situational Awareness and Situational Understanding. While force personnel have good situational awareness of ongoing events, they often lack adequate situational understanding of the background and rationale behind these incidents due to short tenures and the consequent lack of institutional memory. This gap can be mitigated through the seamless integration of civil affairs personnel with intelligence officers and military observers. Staying ahead of the curve through effective situational awareness and understanding is the key to ensuring proactive PoC.

**Gap Between Early Warning and Early Action.** The absence of the right mindset among peacekeepers, both uniformed and civilian, host country restrictions, inadequacy of appropriate air and surface mobility resources, insufficient training, and deficiencies in leadership contribute to a gap between early warning and early action, in both temporal and physical domains, crippling PoC effectiveness. Additionally, there is a need for conceptual clarity on the prioritisation of PoC, the protection of UN personnel, the priority protection of the mandate, and the protection of key leaders of the host country.

**Absorption of Relevant Technology.** In the fields of integrated databases, predictive analysis, Geographic Information System utilisation, base defence, aerial surveillance, and digital surveillance, missions still have a long way to go to align with contemporary threat scenarios. While efforts are ongoing, they are resource and fund-intensive and require substantial support from member states.

**Genuine Gender Parity and Responsiveness.** The need for an adequate number of women peacekeepers in contemporary missions is well established. However, ensuring that all peacekeepers meet the required job descriptions for full and meaningful employment across all domains of peacekeeping is sometimes overlooked in the pursuit of meeting quantitative targets. This focus on numbers can prove counterproductive. It is also crucial that all decision-making and policy formulation be gender responsive. Both women and men peacekeepers must be provided with an enabling environment, free from any form of harassment. A zero-incidence and zero-tolerance approach to sexual exploitation and abuse must be upheld in both letter and spirit through a combination of sensitisation, training, audits, and punitive measures. These requirements must be genuinely fulfilled, avoiding any form of tokenism.

**Off the Bases and Into the Communities.** Peacekeeping forces are often burdened with a large number of static and force protection duties, reducing the 'Boots on Ground' for mobile PoC operations. There is a need to incorporate technology to minimise reliance on personnel for static duties. As a general principle, at least two-thirds of personnel in each base should be 'Off the base and into

Protection of Civilians in Conflict Environments: Challenges and Recommendations 53

the community' at all times. Maintaining a strong presence within communities is not only operationally effective but also reflects a proactive mindset, the creation and sustenance of which is a critical leadership function.

**Inadequate Language Assistance.** Contingents operating in the field in most missions face a critical deficiency in the availability of language assistants, which affects their operational efficiency. To address this, contingents should be empowered to hire language assistants and receive reimbursement for the same. Additionally, sector HQs should be provided with funding to hire language and community liaison assistants to enhance communication and engagement with local populations.

**Contingent Level Quick Impact Projects (QIPs).** In order to endear the local communities to the contingents operating in their areas, contingent commanders must be empowered to execute small but relevant QIPs at their level. The current model of centralised planning and implementation of QIPs does not empower the contingent commanders who are the face of the missions in the field.

**Need for Contemporary Protection of Civilians Doctrines.** While extensive theoretical guidance exists, the evolving nature of PoC threats necessitates continuous refinement of concepts and procedures, customised for each mission. Past reports of expert committees may not always remain fully relevant to the current PoC environment. Therefore, a dynamic approach is required to align theoretical guidance with practical ground realities. A reasonable timeframe for the relevance of expert committee reports should be five years. At present, the focus should be on clarifying the scope of PoC, identifying the threats that need to be countered, defining who qualifies as a civilian, determining the appropriate course of action against armed factions (particularly those affiliated with or part of the host government), and establishing the priority between protecting civilians, peacekeepers, and key local leaders.

**Tactical Operations to Counter Conflict-Related Sexual Violence.** Current measures to counter CRSV primarily focus on monitoring, reporting, investigation, and ensuring accountability. However, these measures are largely reactive, addressing incidents post-occurrence rather than emphasising prevention. There are no customised tactical operations specifically designed to prevent

CRSV. In 2024, the UN Mission in South Sudan introduced the concept of Patrols to Combat CRSV (PTCC) to address this gap. PTCCs consist of two types: Base PTCCs and Deliberate PTCCs. Base PTCCs serve as a proactive measure, with patrols visiting every village and settlement within a 10 km radius of the base almost daily, at random times, focusing on locations and routes where abductions and sexual violence are likely to occur. These patrols, often referred to as 'Twilight Patrols', are conducted at dawn and dusk when CRSV incidents are more probable. Deliberate PTCCs are deployed to known or predicted CRSV hotspots across the area of responsibility. Their objectives include deterring CRSV, enhancing the capability of communities and security forces to prevent such crimes, and generating early warnings through community alert systems. This emerging concept merits further refinement and development to enhance its effectiveness in preventing CRSV.

## Conclusion

PoC remains the central purpose of most peacekeeping endeavours, either directly or indirectly. UN peacekeeping continues to be the most credible, reliable, and cost-effective tool for achieving effective PoC in conflict environments. The challenges outlined in this article are illustrative rather than exhaustive. The key requirement is to discern, recognise, and comprehend these challenges, and implement appropriate mitigation measures. Substituting the central character of UN peacekeeping or diluting its core principles must be avoided—ensuring that the essence of UN peacekeeping remains intact while addressing its evolving challenges.

### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> Secretary-General's address to Stanley Foundation Conference on the Responsibility to Protect, 18 Jan 2012, accessed 02 Jan 2025

<sup>2</sup> Secretary-General's remarks to the Security Council - on the Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflict, 23 May 2023, accessed 01 Jan 2025

<sup>3</sup> Remarks by President Kagame at The International Conference on The Protection of Civilians, 28 May 2015, accessed 31 Dec 2024

<sup>4</sup> DFS, USG, "The protection of civilians in United Nations peacekeeping", (2015), accessed 30 Dec 2024

# Impact of Anthropology on the Effectiveness of United Nations Peacekeeping

# Major General (Dr) AK Bardalai, VSM (Retd)<sup>®</sup>

# Abstract

United Nations (UN) peacekeeping is an effective conflict management tool conceived during the early part of the Cold War. In the multinational structure of peacekeeping missions, the peacekeepers bring varying training standards, operational ethos, cultures, and traditions that are practised in their countries. These elements form the core of the member states' approach to peacekeeping which, in turn, impacts the performance of the peace operations. Adapting the respective social and military norms, which take years to develop, to the norms of peacekeeping helps implement the mandate. This is reflected in the behaviour of the peacekeepers while executing the mandated tasks. Studies and experience from the ground have revealed that soldiers from the Global South, especially from India, are better suited for UN peacekeeping. The anthropological perspective of the national culture that peacekeepers bring from across the world can help to enhance the effectiveness of the peacekeeping mission.

### Introduction

United Nations (UN) peacekeeping can be as effective as the UN Security Council and the Troop Contributing Countries (TCCs) want it to be. Once deployed, operationalising peace operations face several challenges. At the operational and tactical level, interoperability between different contingents of the TCCs is one of the main hindrances. With the varying training standards, operational ethos, cultures, and traditions that the peacekeepers bring with them after years of practice in their countries,

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>**Major General (Dr) AK Bardalai, VSM (Retd)** is a veteran peacekeeper who served in Angola as an Unarmed Military Observer, Deputy Head of the Mission, and Deputy Force Commander of the United Nations (UN) Interim Forces in Lebanon. He holds a PhD in UN Peace Operations from Tilburg University, the Netherlands.

coordination of operational activities becomes a challenge. The study of anthropology helps to recognise different cultures of the TCCs with their unique beliefs, values, and norms, followed by various actors in the conflict zone. This includes the peacekeepers, the state and non-state actors, as well as the civilian population of the country amid conflict. Culture, which is the core concept of anthropology, is intertwined with history. Cultural anthropology, hence, helps to better understand why individuals of different groups can behave differently in response to the same situation.

Soldiers can perform well, particularly in counterinsurgency/ terrorist operations, when they have a better understanding of the non-state actors and their psyche, and the support base of the local population. It also helps to plan and execute operations against military adversaries in a conventional war. Military anthropology remains valid even when the armed forces take part in operations as part of an international force. Therefore, a perspective of the different traits of national and military cultures that peacekeepers bring from across the world can act as an enabler for the leaders to enhance the performance of the peacekeeping mission. This article will explore the impact of military anthropology on the effectiveness of uniformed peacekeepers.

### The Mission and the Cultural Challenges

There is no yardstick on the number of TCCs that can participate in a peacekeeping mission. As an example, the total number of TCCs in three missions in South Sudan, the Democratic Republic of Congo, and Lebanon varies between 40 and 60. Similarly, the number of top TCCs with contributions of more than 200 soldiers also varies. The multicultural and multilinguistic composition of any international force creates tension not only among the peacekeepers from different member states but also between peacekeepers and civilian staff.<sup>1</sup> It results in interoperability challenges in a peacekeeping mission's heterogeneous structure.

Peacekeepers, once deployed, are expected to adhere to the basic UN peacekeeping norms such as adherence to the principles of peacekeeping, respect for gender diversity, sensitivity to local culture and discipline, refrain from abuse of authority and exploitation of sex, and climate change, etc. There can, however, be differences in the interpretations of the UN norms.<sup>2</sup> Varying interpretations of the three principles of peacekeeping are one such example.<sup>3</sup> As peacekeeping has evolved, understanding and interpretation of these principles have also changed. For example, there is confusion over the interpretation of the use of minimum force.<sup>4</sup> Over time, more clarifications came opening new windows for their interpretation. Such mismatch influences even the member states' positions on the doctrinal aspects of peacekeeping and their approach to operationalising the mandated tasks. In this regard, Soeters and Meulen, in their publication *Cultural Diversity in Armed Forces: An International Comparison,* cited how the cultural sensitivity of Turkish soldiers makes it easier for them to interact with the local population.<sup>5</sup> Accordingly, Soeters and Manigart, editors of *Military Cooperation in Multinational Peace Operations,* noted that military personnel should be trained in cultural awareness and develop cultural intelligence.<sup>6</sup>

In the UN, the developed nations have the self-acquired rights to make all important policy decisions. On the other hand, the dirty and dangerous work is left to the bulk of the peacekeepers who come from the Global South. It has resulted in a clear divide in the approach to peacekeeping among the peacekeepers from the West and Global South. The distinct difference between the military culture of the western and non-western militaries will be described in the following section.

### Military Culture of the Western Peacekeepers

What Chiara Ruffa, Professor of Political Science at the Centre for International Studies, had to say about differences in cultures and traditions was best understood after she studied the military culture of Italian and French peacekeepers, who are the major contributors to the UN Interim Force in Lebanon (UNIFIL). The current military culture of the Italian military is historical and its legacy during World War I (WWI) and World War II (WWII), where they changed sides, supported Mussolini's coup and helped marginalise the monarchy in 1924. Later, the Italian military was sidelined by the government, limiting its role completely. There was a dent in the military's image, and it needed revival. There was also a notion that Italian soldiers were good people during WWI and the colonial era, even though it was a myth. It was important for the Italian military to maintain that image of 'Less Aggressive'. Italian military's involvement in multinational operations post-Cold War was an opportunity to revive its image. Participating

in softer peacekeeping missions with a human face helped to maintain their image, find better acceptability, as well as reduce the chances of fatality for peacekeepers when the armed groups retaliate.<sup>7</sup>

The French military had a higher status before WWII. However, certain events that followed, thereafter, impacted its status. Nevertheless, it is seen and accepted as an important institution, always ready to intervene unilaterally and sacrifice itself for the nation. Besides, the historical myth of 'French Fury' is a driving spirit that is displayed even in peacekeeping missions. For the French, force protection is a higher priority and, hence, has deployed even Leclerc tanks for routine operational patrolling. As a result, the French peacekeepers are generally seen as more arrogant by the local population of South Lebanon.

The influence of the cultural beliefs of the western nations is noticeable in the operational activities of their peacekeepers. The Italian peacekeepers maintain a slightly softer approach. The French military is ever ready to use force when provoked. French peacekeepers feel that anyone who is not allowing the peacekeepers to move in a particular area is a hindrance. Hence, it is justified to use force against them to ensure their freedom of movement.<sup>8</sup>

Spanish Legion peacekeepers are also very disciplined and proud of their soldierly appearance. To them, there is no grey between white and black, and interpret the mandate that way, which unfortunately is a political product. On 24 Jun 2007, a roadside improvised explosive device exploded in southern Lebanon, killing six Spanish peacekeepers serving with the UNIFIL.<sup>9</sup>

One of the common behavioural traits of peacekeepers from developed nations is that they are fond of attiring in full battle gear wearing dark glasses, holding guns ready to fire, and driving at high speed. This, however, is considered a sign of arrogance by the host state. Apart from this, photography of the area of the operation, even if it is for updating terrain information, is taken as an intrusion into their privacy by the host nation. This results in the local population disliking the peacekeepers from the West, limiting their freedom of movement, and at times influencing violence by the non-state actors against the peacekeepers.

Impact of Anthropology on the Effectiveness of United Nations Peacekeeping 59

The nations that participate in an international force but lack an understanding of military anthropology might pay huge political costs. In Mali, the separatist movement by the Tuaregs, who are from north of Mali, began sometime in early 2012. Over the years, the movement was hijacked by the Islamist jihadis who migrated from the northern part of Africa. The approach of the French military, which was supporting the Malian army to fight the rebels, was different. French did not want the Malian army to attack the separatist groups. Their strategy was to force the separatists to break away from the jihadis. Since this strategy was not in line with the Malian junta, France was asked to end their operations in Mali.<sup>10</sup> The French did not understand the military anthropology of the Malian army, who considered the separatist movement to be a lesser threat than the jihadis.

Joseph Soeters, Professor of Management and Organisation Studies at the Netherlands Defence Academy, in his study of military sociology, later commented that western soldiers' nationalistic bent hinders their adaptation to the needs of local society.<sup>11</sup> That the member states participate in peacekeeping only because of their strategic interest explains this. When the genocide in Rwanda began on 06 Apr 1994, Belgium, France and the United States were the first to vacate the country.<sup>12</sup> Even otherwise, it is not surprising to find well-trained and well-equipped peacekeepers shying away from using force even when it is legitimate to do so. One reason is that no member state would prefer to carry the body bags of their peacekeepers home because it becomes difficult to justify politically.

The action of the Swedish peacekeeping force in Srebrenica, in Dec 1993, is an example of the contrary. Despite being heavily outnumbered by a Croatian battalion-size force, one platoon of this force refused to hand over two Muslim nurses to the Croats for more than 12 hours. In another incident, when a tank detachment of the same battalion was lured into an ambush by the Bosnian Serbs, the crew opened the main guns of tanks until the Bosnian Serb ambush team were silenced. Colonel Henricsson, the commanding officer, instead of taking clues from his political superiors, formulated his mission objective, even if it became necessary to use force and ignore rules and regulations when the civilians were threatened. The resolve to achieve the mission objective disregarding the highest political authority and without

worrying about one's future career is the culture of mission command which takes decades to grow and develop.<sup>13</sup>

The developed nations from the West are blessed with relative internal peace. They don't have to use their armed forces to defend their nation's border and, hence, can carry the battle far away from their homelands in pursuit of their countries' strategic interests. But these nations miss out on the challenges of the criticality of fighting internal conflicts where the line dividing the armed man and an innocent civilian gets blurred.

The western member states rarely participate in difficult and complex peacekeeping missions. When they do, they generally lack popular support from the host government. The support, if available, is purely transactional in return for the investment the governments of these militaries make in the local societies to win the hearts and minds of the people, and probably to buy peace. Funding special developmental projects in the countries that are in the middle of the conflict is such an example. This is one of the elements of the Civil-Military Cooperation (CIMIC) concept of the UN peace operations. Continuation of such programs, however, is contingent upon the member states' participation in the peacekeeping mission. No matter how much money is spent, it does not help to implement the mandate.

### Military Culture of the Global South

The Global South peacekeepers' idea of peacekeeping, which comprises countries like India and from Asian and African regions, is different. They have fewer doubts about the ambiguous terminologies, are more accessible, and maintain a human face, yet are ready to use force to either protect themselves or the civilians in danger. For example, if pelted stones, Indian peacekeepers would get out of their armoured cars unarmed and approach the civilian population with a smile. The human face of the peacekeepers helps disarm the civilians of their aggressiveness. Besides, the effect of common Asian cultures like family orientation, respect, kindness, finding joy in giving, etc., is reflected in the peacekeepers' operational activities on the field.

However, when it comes to confronting the non-state actors and armed groups in intra-state conflicts, the soldierly characteristics take control of their actions. The African region is
Impact of Anthropology on the Effectiveness of United Nations Peacekeeping 61

the place for most violent intra-state conflicts. The civilian population suffer the most from the armed rebel groups. Hence, protecting civilians from the violence of conflict is a common and priority task of all peacekeeping missions. There are ample instances of peacekeepers from the Global South, especially the Indians, not hesitating to use force even at the cost of fatal casualties to the peacekeepers, when it came to protecting civilians. Similarly, Mongolian peacekeepers, amongst several other TCCs from the developing nations, always displayed courage and fearlessness when threatened by armed rebel groups.<sup>14</sup> Their valour and warrior skills go back to Genghis Khan's time. How can such a phenomenon be explained? The answer lies in the legacy of the military culture of the TCCs.

# Legacy of Military Culture

The national culture and traditions influence the military culture and tradition. The general composition of the Indian Army is based on regional martial races, which is rooted in their tradition to fight for their cause. The soldiers come from across the country. Two examples, one from northern India and the other from northeast India (which comprises hilly tribes), will help to get a glimpse of the two different military cultures of the Indian soldiers. This remains unchanged even while they are part of an international force. The work of Rahul Sagar, Professor of Political Science at New York University, Abu Dhabi, delved into one of the warrior classes from North India. They are known as Rajputs, who believe more in the power of the swords than anything else.<sup>15</sup>

The next example is from northeastern India. The Mughal Empire ruled India for more than 300 years, until the British came. When the Mughals began their rule in northern India, the Rajputs fought but finally succumbed because of their greed. The Mughals, however, despite 18 attempts could not rule northeastern India. A detailed account can be found in the seminal work on the history of Assam by Edward Albert Gait.<sup>16</sup> Besides Ahoms, several other tribes in the far northeast are also fierce fighters. The regiments they join carry the culture of these warriors.

Springing back from setbacks to fight another day is in the true spirit of the warrior class of India. Marston, in his work *The Culture of Military Organizations*, observed that the Indian Army, despite earlier challenges and setbacks, reformed and performed

at the highest levels of professionalism, especially towards the end of WWII. In his opinion, "Its performance in that conflict was the high-water mark of the largest all-volunteer army in history".<sup>17</sup>

The regional martial composition, however, is limited to only Junior Commissioned Officers (equivalent to warrant officers) and soldiers. The officers come from all over India. After joining their respective regiments, they pick up the cultures, traditions and religions of the troops they command. So much so that the officers who serve with the troops from northern India find it extremely difficult to adapt to the cultures of those from northeast India. On the flip side, the officers, regardless of their background, grow up like the soldiers they serve with, and the acquired traits are reflected in their style of command. When allowed to lead multinational forces, Indian generals have made the country proud. India has the distinction of contributing several senior mission leaders at the operational level as well as at the UN headquarters.<sup>18</sup>

Most nations from the Global South are besieged with internal strife. As a result, the militaries from this block, mostly the armies, are involved in counterinsurgency/terrorist operations on daily basis. Aside from its primary role to defend its geographic borders against its enemies, close to 50 per cent of the Indian Army is deployed to fight insurgency and terrorist movements. For any insurgency movement to survive, the insurgents need among others, support from the local population. Fighting insurgency, therefore, is a special skill with hands tied behind their back. When practised for years, it becomes a habit. One benefit of the Indian Army's prolonged deployment in the counterinsurgency/terrorist operation is its ability to deliver the most with the least of the resources. For instance, while reaching out to the local population in the conflict zone, the peacekeeping contingents contribute to the infrastructure development in their area of operations. India's budget for the maintenance of its contingents does not cater for CIMIC activities. Hence, Indian contingents resort to saving and using the available resources to extend similar CIMIC-related benefits to the local populations. India's innovative ideas seem to have produced better results in building trust amongst the local populace.

The peacekeepers from the Global South find it easy to adapt to the peacekeeping environment far away from their homes. Coming from the developing world, their needs are few and can

easily operate in an alien environment with ease even making supreme sacrifices. Out of a total of 4,409 fatal casualties as of 30 Nov 2024, India lost 180 peacekeepers.<sup>19</sup> Likewise, when Israel invaded Lebanon in Jul 2024, the war continued for 34 days.<sup>20</sup> According to the locals, Indian and Ghanaian soldiers were the only ones who used to come out of their bases and pick up the injured and dead civilians during the lull of the battle.<sup>21</sup>

India also does not want to carry the body bags of their soldiers home while serving as part of a peacekeeping force. Unlike most member states, India, however, rarely issues caveats to Indian peacekeepers on their operational activities of the mission. India holds a clear line on the consequences of fatalities which are a result of firefights with non-state armed groups while saving innocent human lives. Instead of issuing caveats, India relies more on extensive pre-deployment mission-oriented training to better prepare its contingents for mandate implementation.

The centre of gravity of peacekeeping lies with the local population. Besides, professional skills, getting local legitimacy—acceptance in the societies of the host nation is crucial. Local legitimacy, however, is not available upfront. It must be earned with evidence and consistency. It, in turn, helps to get cooperation from the population. For instance, respect for local sensitivity is a crucial factor in winning the hearts and minds of the local population. The author recalls his conversation with Timur Goksel, the then-political advisor to the Head of the Mission and Force Commander of UNIFIL, during the author's official visit to the mission headquarter in Oct 2001. With deference to Indian military culture, Goksel stated that when Indian peacekeepers lower their gaze while interacting with the local Lebanese women, it helps build trust and get cooperation.

## Conclusion

Culture and traditions are different. However, over the years, the culture and traditions get mixed and reflected in a distinct military attitude, while combating internal disturbances, defending the border, and as part of an international intervention force. The study of military anthropology is not new. The colonial masters used this as the bridge between the rulers and the ruled. They ruled their colonies far away from their countries for hundreds of years. It is through a different matter that the colonial masters

perhaps did not factor in the probability of the resurgence of the warrior spirit of those who were conquered. At the individual level, the slave masters, with a good grasp of slave anthropology, fully exploited the weaknesses of their slaves to the hilt.

As for the military, the tradition of the necessity to know your men and enemy is grounded in the military anthropology of the enemy and the diverse composition of their soldiers. The peacekeepers bring with them varying standards of training, operational ethos, and cultures and traditions that are progressed and practised in their countries. This is reflected in the peacekeepers strategising the mandated tasks. Studies and experience from the ground have shown that the soldiers from the Global South, especially from India, find global acceptability as good peacekeepers to help the return of peace and stability. The study of military anthropology of the national and military culture of peacekeeping either succeeds or fails. Besides, it can act as an enabler for the leaders to take the best out of the Blue Helmets.

## Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> Joseph Soeters, *Sociology and Military Studies: Classical and Current Foundations,* Routledge, 2018, pp 69-70, accessed 20 Jan 2025

<sup>2</sup> A K Bardalai, 'UN Peacekeeping and Ambiguity in Normative UN Norms', *Manohar Parrikar Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses Journal of Defence Studies*, 16, no. 3, July–Sep 2022, pp 3–31, accessed 22 Jan 2025

<sup>3</sup> United Nations Peacekeeping Operations: Principles and Guidelines *UN Department of Peacekeeping Operations,* 2008, p 31, accessed 23 Jan 2025

<sup>4</sup> Bardalai, 'UN Peacekeeping and Ambiguity in Normative UN Norms'

<sup>5</sup> Jan van der Meulen and Joseph Soeters, 'Introduction', in *Cultural Diversity in Armed Forces: An international comparison*, ed. Jan van der Meulen and Joseph Soeters, Routledge, 2007, p 6, accessed 25 Jan 2025

<sup>6</sup> Joseph Soeters and Phillip Manigart, 'Epilogue', in *Military Cooperation in Multinational Peace Operations: Managing Cultural Diversity and Crisis Response*, ed. Joseph Soeters and Phillippe Manigart, New York: Routledge, 2008, 226; David C. Thomas, Efrat Elron, Gunter Stahl, Bjorn Z. Ekelund, Elizabeth C. Ravlin, Jean-Luc Cerdin, Steven Poelmans,

Impact of Anthropology on the Effectiveness of United Nations Peacekeeping 65

Richard Brislin, Andre Pekerti, Zeynep Aycan, Martha Maznevski, Kevin Au and Mila B. Lazarova, 'Cultural Intelligence: Domain and Assessment', *International Journal of Cross-Cultural Management*, 8, no. 123, August 2008, accessed 21 Jan 2025 https://doi.org/10.1177/1470595808091787

<sup>7</sup> Chiara Ruffa, 'French and Italian Units in Lebanon', *Military Cultures in Peace and Stability Operations: Afghanistan and Lebanon*, University of Pennsylvania Press, 2019, 100-130; Chiara Ruffa, 'Force Employment, Unit Peace Operation Effectiveness, and Military Cultures', Military Cultures in Peace and Stability Operations: Afghanistan and Lebanon (University of Pennsylvania Press, 2019), pp 88-89, accessed 22 Jan 2025

<sup>8</sup> Ruffa, 'Force Employment, Unit Peace Operation Effectiveness, and Military Cultures'

<sup>9</sup> UN, Security Council Press Release SC/9059 25 Jun 2007, accessed 12 Jan 2025 https://press.un.org/en/2007/sc9059.doc.htm

<sup>10</sup> 'Mali and the UN: Why peacekeepers are being told to leave', *BBC*, 30 Jun 2023 https://bbc.com/news/world-60419799: Isabelle King, 'How France Failed Mali: the End of Operation Barkhane', *Harvard International Review*, 30 Jan 2023, https://hir.harvard.edu/how-france-failed-mali-the-end-of-operation-barkhane/. Also see, Nathaniel Powell, 'Why France Failed in Mali', *War on the Rocks*, 21 Feb 2022, accessed 22 Jan 2025 https://warontherocks.com/2022/02/why-france-failed-in-mali/

<sup>11</sup> Joseph Soeters, *Sociology and Military Studies: Classical and Current Foundations,* Routledge, 2018, p 69

<sup>12</sup> 'Ignoring Genocide', *HRW Report – Leave None to Tell the Story: Genocide in Rwanda,* Mar 1999, accessed 26 Jan 2025 Ignoring Genocide (HRW Report - Leave None to Tell the Story: Genocide in Rwanda, March 1999)

<sup>13</sup> Tony Ingression, 'In the name of Peace', *The Politics of Combat: The Political and Strategic Impact of Tactical-Level Subcultures,* Lund University, 2016, pp 231-55, accessed 16 Jan 2025

<sup>14</sup> Edward Carpenter, interview by the author, July 2, 2024. Also, see, Antonio Graceffo, 'How the Mongolians punch above their weight in military diplomacy', *Intellinews*, 8 Feb 2024, accessed 18 Jan 2025 https:// www.intellinews.com/how-the-mongolians-punch-above-their-weight-inmilitary-diplomacy-311646/

<sup>15</sup> Rahul Sagar, 'Rajputana was shaped by warrior ethic. It was a barrier to becoming great statesmen', *The Print,* 26 Sep 2024, accessed 20 Jan 2025 https://theprint.in/pageturner/excerpt/rajputs-were-unsuccessfulstatesmen-because-revenge-is-their-moral-obligation/2283226/

<sup>16</sup> Edward Albert Gait, *A History of Assam,* Office of The Superintendent, Government Printing India, 1906, accessed 28 Jan 2025 http:// www.new.dli.ernet.in/handle/2015/279344

<sup>17</sup> Daniel Marston, The Culture of Military Organizations, Cambridge University Press: 2019, 121-154, accessed 19 Jan 2025 https://doi.org/ 10.1017/9781108622752.007

<sup>18</sup> Col (Dr) Kulwant K Sharma, *India and UN Peace Operations,* USI and Knowledge World, 2024, accessed 22 Jan 2025

<sup>19</sup> UN, 'Fatalities', *UN Peacekeeping,* accessed 23 Jan 2025 https:// peacekeeping.un.org/en/fatalities

<sup>20</sup> UNSCR S/RES/1701 (2006), 11 Aug 2006, accessed 25 Jan 2025

<sup>21</sup> As told to the author by the civilian population in Lebanon in 2009

# India Perspectives on United Nations Summit of The Future

# Brigadier V Vidyashankar®

"We can't build a future for our grandchildren with a system built for our grandparents"

> Antonio Guterres, United Nations Secretary-General, 17 Jan 2024

#### Abstract

The Summit of the Future was held at the United Nations (UN) headquarters in New York between 20 and 23 Sep 2024, which was attended by heads of more than 130 UN member states and over 4,000 participants. On 22 Sep 2024, world leaders adopted a Pact for the Future that includes a Global Digital Compact and a Declaration on Future Generations. This Pact has 56 action points under five major heads-Sustainable Development and Financing: International Peace and Security: Science. Technology, Innovation, and Digital Cooperation; Youth and Future Generations; and Transforming Global Governance. In this context, as a rising global power and a key player in the UN, Indian perceptions on the themes and purposes of the summit assume significance. This article examines and focuses on India's stance relating to 10 of the UN summits' 56 action points-Sustainable Development; Climate Change: Protection of Civilians in Armed Conflict: Cooperation and Understanding Between Member States; Building and Sustaining Peace; Women, Peace, and Security; Adapting Peace Operations to New Realities; Addressing Terrorism; New and Emerging Technologies; and Reform of UN Security Council. Through a critical

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>Brigadier V Vidyashankar is a serving officer of the Indian Army. The officer has represented India in the United Nations (UN) Peacekeeping Mission at Congo and has also headed the prestigious Centre for UN Peacekeeping, New Delhi, as its director. He has also served as a Senior Research Fellow at Centre for Land Warfare Studies (CLAWS), New Delhi. He has authored a number of peer reviewed publications on UN Peace Operations in various journals. Currently, he is pursuing his PhD with CLAWS-Manipal Academy of Higher Education, and his field of study is India and UN Peace Operations.

examination of India's engagements with the UN, its current policies, priorities, and emerging global role, this article will attempt to identify key areas of convergence and divergence between India's interests and summit's objectives. It argues that India is likely to emphasise the need for a more inclusive and equitable global governance architecture, especially as a voice of the Global South.

# Introduction

The Summit of the Future was held at the United Nations (UN) headquarters in New York from 20 to 23 Sep 2024, which was attended by heads of more than 130 UN member states and over 4,000 participants.<sup>1</sup> Post the COVID pandemic, there was a call from many UN members to ideate on addressing the current and futuristic challenges. This, in turn, led to the preparation of Our Common Agenda Report by the UN Secretary-General in 2021, and served as the origins for the Summit of the Future.

The Common Agenda report advocated for a renewed sense of mutual trust and solidarity across nations, peoples, and generations. It argued that our economic, social, and political frameworks need to be fundamentally rethought for the purpose to serve everyone more effectively and fairly. Additionally, it suggested a commensurate rejuvenation of the multilateral system, with the Summit of the Future serving as a crucial occasion for establishing a consensus on the most important changes that are required.<sup>2</sup>

Leaders from around the globe adopted a Pact for the Future on 22 Sep 2024, which contains the Declaration on Future Generations and the Global Digital Compact. Covering five main headings— Sustainable Development and Financing; International Peace and Security; Science, Technology, Innovation, and Digital Cooperation; Youth and Future Generations; and Transforming Global Governance—this Pact contains 56 action points.

## Indian Context

As a rising global power and a key player in the UN, Indian perceptions on the themes and purposes of the summit assume significance. During his address to the UN summit on 23 Sep 2024, the Prime Minister of India underscored the nation's vision of creating a sustainable world for subsequent generations. India's achievements in scaling sustainable development initiatives, the importance of a

human-centric approach in a shared pursuits, India's development experience, and solidarity with the Global South were highlighted. He urged sensible laws to encourage responsible and safe technology use, pointing out that India is open to exchange of greater social interests and digital public infrastructure, and called for balanced rules to ensure the safe and responsible use of technology. He also urged for immediate reform of the UN Security Council (UNSC) and other global governance organisations, pointing out that reform is essential to relevance.<sup>3</sup>

#### Key Action Points of Pact of the Future–Indian Outlook

## Sustainable Development.

• Adopted by 193 member states at the UN General Assembly Summit in Sep 2015, the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development includes 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), which includes 169 targets.<sup>4</sup> The fundamental idea, 'Leave No One Behind', is at the heart of this worldwide plan for 2030 and aims to involve everybody in all aspects of development, including the most marginalised and vulnerable. This comprehensive agenda acknowledges that economic growth alone is no longer enough.

• In India, coordinating the SDGs, mapping initiatives relevant to the SDGs and their targets, and identifying lead and supporting ministries for each target are all tasks assigned to the National Institution for Transforming India (NITI) Aayog, the Government of India's leading think tank. Furthermore, negotiations for creating national indicators for the SDGs have been spearheaded by the Ministry of Statistics and Programme Implementation.<sup>6</sup> As per SDG India Index 2023-24, issued by NITI Aayog, the nation's overall SDG score for 2023–2024 is 71 (as shown in Image 1), which is a considerable improvement above the baseline report's scores of 66 in 2020–21 and 57 in 2018.<sup>7</sup> This has been due to notable advancements toward the objectives of eradicating poverty, ensuring good employment, economic expansion, addressing climate change, and preserving land.

• In terms of goal-wise performance (as shown in Image 2), there have been improvements in ensuring Zero Hunger (SDG-2), Quality of Education (SDG-4) and in Industry, Innovation, and Infrastructure (SDG-9), while Gender Equality (SDG-5) remains a grey area.







# Climate Change.

Action 9 of the Summit of the Future deals with 'Strengthening of actions to address climate change'. The summit decided to agree on the following-reaffirm the objective of the Paris Agreement to keep the rise in the average global temperature well below 2 degrees Celsius over pre-industrial levels and to work toward a 1.5 degree Celsius increase over pre-industrial levels; acknowledge the necessity of significant, quick, and long-term cuts in greenhouse gas emissions in accordance with 1.5 degrees Celsius trajectory; understand that while maintaining energy security, transitional fuels can help to ease the energy transition; stress the significance of preserving and repairing ecosystems and environment, including through increased initiatives to stop and reverse decline of forests and deforestation by 2030; and leverage and bring the new finance arrangements into action, which shall be nationally determined.9

• In India, there has been an increase of 13 points within three years (from score of 54 [performer] in 2020-21 to 67 [front runner] in 2023-24) in the SDG-13 index towards climate action (as shown in Image 3). This has been majorly due to improvement in disaster preparedness score, improvement in electricity generation through renewable sources, and compliance of industries with environmental standards.<sup>11</sup>

• It is pertinent to understand that climate change has direct impact on forests, agriculture, and human health. Further, extreme events related to climate change have manifested in terms of floods, storms and cyclones, forest fires, heat, and cold waves. Climate change is likely to exacerbate already-existing inequalities pertaining to economic elements like class and geographic location<sup>12</sup>, as well as social factors like gender and caste.<sup>13</sup> Ms Leela Nandan, Secretary to the Union Environment Ministry, has opined Indian stance at the UN Summit of the Future on 20 Sep 2024, which focusses at looking beyond reduction in emissions and adopting sustainable lifestyles, which might address many of the issues caused by climate change. Further, providing inexpensive solutions increase the likelihood of global success.<sup>14</sup>



# Protection of Civilians (PoC) in Armed Conflict.

• Addressing Action 14, the members of the Summit of the Future reiterated their adherence to their responsibilities towards PoC. Some of the key points include—implementing tangible productive measures for PoC; rapidly implementing obligations towards children and armed conflict; limit or abstain from using explosives in populated areas as necessary; making humanitarian aid and access safe, quick, and unhindered; and increase efforts to ensure accountability for violators of the law and to bring an end to impunity.<sup>15</sup>

• UN data obtained from UN Economic and Social Affairs (as shown in Image 4) suggests that there has been a 72 per cent increase in the conflict-related deaths of civilians. Seven out of 10 recorded civilian deaths in 2023 took place in Israel and the occupied Palestinian territory, however, there were notable rises in other conflict zones.<sup>17</sup>

• In 1999, the UNSC mandated for the first time, the PoC in its mission to Sierra Leone. Since then, 15 UN peacekeeping missions have been deployed with an explicit PoC mandate in the past 25 years, with five still in operation today in complex and evolving conflict settings.<sup>18</sup>

• Professor CSR Murthy, who teaches at the Center for International Politics, Organisation, and Disarmament in Jawaharlal Nehru University, argues that India bases its strategy on legal, moral, political, and policy factors when it comes to PoC during armed conflicts. Regardless of the perpetrator, India opposes use of repressive violence in armed conflicts and maintains that the principle of sovereign equality and international law should guide the protection of people. As per Prof Murthy, India's stance is that any action taken by the UNSC and the international community should be grounded in reliable and verifiable evidence, be realistic, and be proportionate to the threat to civilians.<sup>19</sup>

• Indian peacekeepers, with a history of 75 years of peacekeeping experience, have a regular and large presence in UN missions in Africa, where most of the PoC mandates have been operationalised. They have a varied experience in handling PoC requirements, as no two missions have the



same PoC requirements, and are determined by the prevailing conflict scenario of that state. Indian approach to proactively train its peacekeepers on PoC requirements have ensured a consistent track record for conduct and discipline of its troops while engaging with civilians, employment of Female Engagement Teams, and enabling host nations through training and capacity building of their security forces.

# Cooperation and Understanding Between Member States.

• The Summit of the Future deals with reaffirming the dedication of UN members to peaceful settlement of disputes. It acknowledges the importance of the UN partnership with regional and sub-regional organisations in preventing and resolving conflicts and disputes between member states, in line with the Charter. Action 16 of the Summit reaffirms its commitment to international law and the UN Charter, resolving disputes through dialogues, seeking collective efforts in resolving threats related to world peace and security, and use the Office of Secretary-General to facilitate and lead preventive diplomacy and mediation.<sup>20</sup>

As per the Permanent Mission of India in New York, India consistently pushes for equitable solutions through communication and cooperation with all member states of the UN, highlighting multilateralism as the primary strategy for addressing global issues like peacebuilding, sustainable development, climate change, and human rights.<sup>21</sup> A fundamental part of India's approach to the UN is its call for 'Reformed Multilateralism' to effectively address current challenges. Through various international forums, India actively supports and participates in South-South cooperation, observing it as an essential forum for addressing the wants and needs of fellow developing nations. It particularly uses initiatives such as India-UN Development Partnership Fund to support projects aimed at eradicating poverty, promoting gender equality, and facilitating access to education in the developing world.22

• On 17 Aug 2024, India held the third Voice of Global South Summit virtually, with the theme 'An Empowered Global South for a Sustainable Future'. The Summit was an extension to the global forum of India's idea of *Vasudhaiva Kutumbakam* 

(One Earth, One Family, One Future). During the summit, Prime Minister Narendra Modi proposed a comprehensive four-fold Global Development Compact that would include the following components—technology sharing; trade for development; building capacity for sustainable growth; and project-specific grants and concessional financing.<sup>23</sup>

# Building and Sustaining Peace.

• Action 18 of the Summit of the Future focuses on building for and ensuring sustainable peace. Key points include commitment towards reduction in all forms of violence, strengthening national prevention strategies, addressing risks associated with hate speeches, disinformation and misinformation, and expanding the resources available to UN peacebuilding commission.<sup>24</sup>

• India plays a significant role in building and sustaining peace globally, primarily through its substantial contribution to UN peacekeeping missions, where it is one of the largest troop contributors, whose peacekeepers are considered to be highly trained and disciplined in maintaining international peace and security. Since the founding of Peacebuilding Commission in Dec 2005, India has also been a part of the same and has made contributions to the Peacebuilding Fund totalling around USD 6 mn till date, with the last tranche of contribution of USD 150,000 pledged in 2021.<sup>25</sup> Further, for the 2025–26 term, India has been re-elected to the UN Peacebuilding Commission, which has 31 members.

## Women, Peace, and Security (WPS).

• Action 19 of the Pact of the Future focuses on women as agents for peace, committing the efforts of its members towards empowerment of women and gender equality, undertake steps to eliminate threat to the safety and rights of women, by facilitating their meaningful participation in peace processes and in peace operations.<sup>26</sup>

• With its substantial contributions to UN peacekeeping missions, where it has sent a sizable number of female peacekeepers, India actively advances the WPS agenda on a global scale, emphasising the value of women's involvement in efforts to resolve conflicts and build peace. In addition to

deploying the first all-female police unit from 2007 to 2015, India has committed to provide more for UN peace operations and has since deployed a Female Engagement Team as part of the Rapidly Deployable Battalion in the UN Organization Stabilization Mission in the Democratic Republic of Congo.27 Two Indian women peacekeepers, Major Suman Gawani (2019) and Major Radhika Sen (2023) have been awarded the prestigious Military Gender Advocate of the Year award.<sup>28</sup> Additionally, the Centre for United Nations Peacekeeping (CUNPK), India, has been actively involved in educating incoming peacekeepers on gender-sensitive subjects and has collaborated with UN Women India to create a course for female military officers. On 24-25 Feb 2025, the CUNPK hosted a two-day seminar on 'Conference on Women Peacekeepers from the Global South', which was attended by peacekeepers from 35 nations.<sup>29</sup>

# Adapting Peace Operations to New Realities.

• Action 21 of the Pact of the Future aims to address the following key issues – ensure that peace operations are based on and directed by political strategies, carried out with realistic, achievable, and well-defined mandates, exit strategies, and workable transition plans; review all forms of future peace operations; ensure safety and security of peace operations; and address root causes of conflict.<sup>30</sup>

In 2021, India's External Affairs Minister S Jaishankar opined during an UNSC open debate on technology and peacekeeping that the execution of peacekeeping responsibilities is made harder by the lack of resources. The problem gets more complicated when such mandates are extended on a 'As is needed basis'. Asymmetric risks, such as landmines and improvised explosive devices, have increased in frequency against peacekeepers in recent years. Peacekeeping in the 21st Century needs to be rooted in a robust innovation and technology ecosystem that can help UN peacekeeping missions carry out their mandates.<sup>31</sup> India believes that the global community needs to understand how the nature and purpose of modern peacekeeping missions are changing rapidly. The mandates given by the UNSC to UN peacekeeping missions must be grounded in reality and aligned with the resources allocated to the operation.

Participation from nations that provide troops and police is essential at every level and in every facet of mission preparation. When UN peacekeeping operations are mandated in post-conflict countries, there should be more financial and human resources available for peacebuilding.<sup>32</sup>

# Addressing Terrorism.

• Action 23 of the Pact of the Future unanimously condemned terrorism of all forms and manifest. Towards addressing terrorism, the Pact agreed to the following—adopt whole of society and whole of government approach to combat violent extremism and terrorism; prevent misuse of emerging technologies; and coordinate counter-terrorism efforts.<sup>33</sup>

• India has consistently led international counterterrorism initiatives. Bharat undertook the lead to pilot a draft Comprehensive Convention on International Terrorism in 1996, long before UNSC Resolution 1373<sup>34</sup> of 2001 was adopted.<sup>35</sup> India is involved in all significant international initiatives related to terrorism and has signed and ratified all of the key agreements and protocols on the subject that the UN has adopted.

• New Delhi has also laid great significance to the UN Office of Counter-Terrorism's (UNOCT) mission and efforts to strengthen member states' ability to combat terrorism. In support of its initiatives to counter this menace since 2018, India has contributed USD 2.55 mn so far to the UN Counter-Terrorism Trust Fund, the most recent being USD 500,000 in 2024. India's contribution would help UNOCT's international initiatives, primarily the Countering Terrorist Travel Program and the Countering Financing of Terrorism.<sup>36</sup> They are intended to increase the eastern and southern African Member States' ability to tackle the serious problems of terrorism financing and stopping terrorists' travel and movement.

## New and Emerging Technologies.

• Action 27 of the Pact of the Future acknowledges that our combined efforts to uphold global peace and security face both opportunities and challenges due to the rapid advancement of technology. Some key decisions include advocating additional actions and suitable international

discussions to stop a weapons race in space in all of its facets; advance urgently the discussion regarding deadly autonomous weapons systems in collaboration with governmental experts on the same; narrow the digital divide and make sure every state can profit from digital technologies in a safe and secure manner; and evaluate the current and possible threats related to the use of Artificial Intelligence (AI) in military applications.<sup>37</sup>

• India takes an active role in discussions and initiatives related to emerging technologies at the UN, frequently promoting its own digital public infrastructure as a model for inclusive development. India is a strong advocate for responsible development and equitable access to emerging technologies within the UN, highlighting the need for global collaboration to ensure that these technologies benefit all nations, with a particular focus on ethical AI, digital inclusion, and robust governance frameworks to prevent potential harms.<sup>38</sup>

• In Aug 2021, the UNSC adopted a statement acknowledging the value of technology in peacekeeping, while India was serving as its president. It had led to the introduction of Unite Aware, a digital platform created by India in partnership with the UN with the goal of giving UN soldiers terrain-related information to ensure their safety and security. In the realm of space, through the UNISPACE+50 initiative, which includes a capacity-building program on small satellite building, India is attempting to share its experience with partner nations who are interested in space travel. Also, through the Centre for Space Science and Technology Education in Asia and the Pacific, which is linked with the UN, India also contributes its resources and knowledge in the application of space science and technology.<sup>39</sup>

## Reform of United Nations Security Council.

• Action 27 of the Pact of the Future has dealt with the reform of UNSC. There has been a growing need to make the UNSC more effective through equitable representation of members. Some key points highlighted are—prioritise redressing historical injustices against Africa while simultaneously improving the representation of regions such

as Asia-Pacific and Latin America and the Caribbean; increase the strength of the UNSC to better reflect the conditions of contemporary world; an expanded council's membership should balance its effectiveness and representativeness; and increase efforts to come to a consensus over the veto's future, including talks about restricting its application and scope.

• India believes that the process of implementing UNSC reforms should not be viewed as an exercise ad-infinitum.<sup>40</sup> It believes that the existing UNSC structure does not reflect the contemporary realities of a changed world order. The last expansion of UNSC was carried out in 1965, in the non-permanent category. During UN General Assembly Plenary in Nov 2024, India's Permanent Representative to the UN has expressed concern that attempts to 'Mere Tinker' with the current UNSC structure could permanently delay important aspects like increasing permanent membership and addressing the underrepresentation of Asia, Africa, and Latin America to a 'Very distant future'. Three key issues were highlighted—the Global South's under representation, certain nations' insistence on consensus, and the ineffectiveness of the processes involving intergovernmental negotiations.<sup>41</sup>

## Conclusion

As India envisions its role for the future, it must recognise the complexity of a world that is becoming more interconnected. The UN Summit of the Future presents a pivotal opportunity for India to reaffirm its commitment to multilateralism, while advocating for reforms that address the needs of the Global South. India has the potential to contribute to the development of a more sustainable, inclusive, and fair global order by utilising its distinct combination of traditional knowledge, resilient democracy, and technological innovation. India's development experience, characterised by growth in its economy, poverty alleviation, and social empowerment provides significant insights. As an advocate for the Global South, India can be a major force in advancing technology transfer, capacity building, and South-South collaboration. In addition, India's dedication to sustainable development, renewable energy, and climate action can serve as an example for a worldwide response to today's urgent issues.

## Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> United Nations, 'The Summit of the Future Brings to Life a Pact for the Future', *United Nations Western Europe*, last modified 28 Nov 2024, accessed 05 Jan 2025 https://unric.org/en/pact-for-the-future/

<sup>2</sup> Ibid

<sup>3</sup> 'Prime Minister's Address at the Summit of the Future', *Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India*, accessed 13 Jan 2025 https://www.mea.gov.in/press-releases.htm?dtl/38337/Prime+Ministers+Address+at+the+Summit+of+the+Future

<sup>4</sup> 'Sustainable Development Goals', Sustainable Development Goals, *The United Nations in India*, accessed 13 Jan 2025 https://india.un.org/en/sdgs

<sup>5</sup> PIB Press Release, 12 Jul 2024, accessed 02 Jan 2025 https://pib.gov.in/ PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=2032857#

<sup>6</sup> 'Sustainable Development Goals', UN in India

<sup>7</sup> 'Release of SDG India Index 2023-24', *Press Information Bureau*, last modified 12 Jul 2024, accessed 14 Jan 2025 https://pib.gov.in/ PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=2032857#

<sup>8</sup> PIB Press Release, 12 Jul 2024

<sup>9</sup> 'Summit of the Future Outcome Documents—Pact for the Future, Global Digital Compact and Declaration on Future Generations', *United Nations*, last modified Sep 2024, accessed 15 Jan 2025 https://www.un.org/sites/ un2.un.org/files/sotf-pact\_for\_the\_future\_adopted.pdf. 8-9

<sup>10</sup> PIB Press Release, 12 Jul 2024

<sup>11</sup> 'Release of SDG India Index', *PIB* 

<sup>12</sup> Vishal Narain, Pranay Ranjan, Sreoshi Singh, and Aman Dewan, 'Urbanization, Climate Change, and Water Security in Peri-urban Gurgaon, India', *Water Security in Peri-urban South Asia*, 2016, 75-107, accessed 17 Jan 2025 https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199464166.003.0003

<sup>13</sup> LK Sahu, and Pallavi Saxena, 'High time and mass resolved PTR-TOF-MS measurements of VOCs at an urban site of India during winter: Role of anthropogenic, biomass burning, biogenic and photochemical sources', *Atmospheric Research* 164-165 (2015), 84-94, accessed 18 Jan 2025 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosres.2015.04.021

<sup>14</sup> 'At UN Summit, India Calls for Global Shift to Sustainable Living', *The Hindu*, last modified 21 Sep 2024, accessed 20 Jan 2025 https:// www.thehindu.com/sci-tech/energy-and-environment/at-un-summit-india-calls-for-global-shift-to-sustainable-living/article68667224.ece

<sup>15</sup> 'Summit of the Future Outcome Documents', UN, 12-13

<sup>16</sup> 'Civilian deaths in armed conflict saw the steepest rise since 2015', *UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs*, accessed 02 Mar 2025 https://unstats.un.org/UNSDWebsite/undatacommons/goals?v=dc/topic/sdg\_16.1.2

17 Ibid

<sup>18</sup> 'Protection of Civilians in the Context of Peace Operations: Nairobi Dialogue: Operational Realities and Challenges', *Stimson Center*, last modified 22 Nov 2024, accessed 02 Mar 2025 https://www.stimson.org/ 2024/nairobi-dialogue/

<sup>19</sup> CSR Murthy, 'NOREF Policy Brief, India's approach to the protection of civilians in armed conflicts', *CIAO: Columbia International Affairs Online*, last modified Nov 2012, accessed 12 Feb 2025 https://ciaotest.cc. columbia.edu/pbei/noref/0027034/f\_0027034\_22083.pdf

<sup>20</sup> 'Summit of the Future Outcome Documents', UN, 13-14

<sup>21</sup> 'India and United Nations', *Permanent Mission of India to the UN, New York*, accessed 18 Jan 2025 https://pminewyork.gov.in/pdf/menu/submenu\_\_1173178539.pdf

<sup>22</sup> 'On the Margins of the UNGA, the India-UN Fund Championed South-South Cooperation in Partnership with the UN System', *United Nations Office of South-South Cooperation*, last modified 28 Sep 2023, accessed 24 Jan 2025 https://unsouthsouth.org/2023/09/28/india-un-fundchampions-south-south-cooperation-in-partnership-with-the-un-system/

<sup>23</sup> 'Chair's Summary: 3rd Voice of Global South Summit (17 Aug 2024)', *Ministry of External Affairs*, Government of India, last modified 20 Aug 2024, accessed 25 Jan 2024 https://www.mea.gov.in/bilateraldocuments.htm?dtl/38186/Chairs\_Summary\_3rd\_Voice\_of\_Global\_ South\_Summit\_August\_17\_2024

<sup>24</sup> 'Summit of the Future Outcome Documents', UN, 14-15

<sup>25</sup> 'Press Release-India contributes US \$150,000 to the UN Peacebuilding Fund', *Permanent Mission of India to the UN, New York*, last modified 26 Jan 2021, accessed 31 Jan 2025 https://pminewyork.gov.in/

<sup>26</sup> 'Summit of the Future Outcome Documents', UN, 15

<sup>27</sup> Lara Klossek, 'Between International Ambitions and Domestic Realities—India's Involvement with the Women, Peace, and Security Agenda', *ORF*, last modified 04 Dec 2023, accessed 30 Jan 2025 https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/between-international-ambitions-and-domestic-realities

<sup>28</sup> 'Gender Advocate of the Year Award', *United Nations Peacekeeping*, accessed 08 Feb 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/gender-advocate-of-year-award

<sup>29</sup> 'Centre for UN Peacekeeping Hosts Conference on Women Peacekeepers from Global South at Manekshaw Centre in New Delhi', *Press Information Bureau*, last modified 24 Feb 2025, accessed 28 Feb 2025 https://pib.gov.in/PressReleasePage.aspx?PRID=2105783

<sup>30</sup> 'Summit of the Future Outcome Documents', UN, 16

<sup>31</sup> 'Remarks by External Affairs Minister at the UN Security Council Open Debate on Technology and Peacekeeping', *Ministry of External Affairs*, Government of India, last modified 18 Aug 2021, accessed 16 Feb 2025 https://www.mea.gov.in/Speeches-Statements.htm?dtl/34192

<sup>32</sup> 'India and United Nations-Peacekeeping and Peacebuilding', *Permanent Mission of India to the UN*, New York, accessed 16 Feb 2025 https://www.pminewyork.gov.in/pdf/menu/49151pkeeping.pdf

<sup>33</sup> 'Summit of the Future Outcome Documents', UN, 17

<sup>34</sup> Resolution 1373 (2001) of the UN Security Council mandates that Member States take action to prevent safe havens for individuals who plan, finance, support, or carry out terrorist actions.

<sup>35</sup> 'India's Priorities for the 79th session of the United Nations General Assembly', *Permanent Mission of India to the UN*, New York, accessed 22 Feb 2025 https://pminewyork.gov.in/UNGA78

<sup>36</sup> 'Press Release-India contributes US\$ 500,000 to the Counter Terrorism Trust Fund (CTTF)', *Permanent Mission of India to the UN*, New York, last modified 7 May 2024, accessed 25 Jan 2025 https://pminewyork.gov.in/

<sup>37</sup> 'Summit of the Future Outcome Documents', UN, 19

<sup>38</sup> 'India and United Nations', *Ministry of External Affairs*, Government of India, accessed 27 Feb 2025 https://www.mea.gov.in/Images/amb/ India\_United\_Nations\_new1022.pdf

<sup>39</sup> 'Delegates Underline Need for Equitable Use of Outer Space Technology, Welcome Innovative Digital Peacekeeping Tools, As Fourth Committee Continues Debate', *United Nations-Meetings Coverage and Press Releases*, last modified 22 Oct 2021, accessed 25 Feb 2025 https://press.un.org/en/2021/gaspd738.doc.htm

<sup>40</sup> 'India and United Nations- UN Reforms', *Permanent Mission of India to the UN*, New York, accessed 28 Feb 2025 https://pminewyork.gov.in/ index.php

<sup>41</sup> 'India calls for urgent UNSC reform, stresses need for representation', *Business Standard*, last modified 12 Nov 2024, accessed 05 Mar 2025 https://www.business-standard.com/india-news/india-calls-for-urgent-unsc-reform-stresses-need-for-representation-124111200048\_1.html

Section II: Multilateralism and United Nations Peace Operations

# Preserving United Nations Peacekeeping for a Multilateral World

# Colonel (Dr) Ali Ahmed (Retd)@

"We recognise that the multilateral system and its institutions, with the United Nations and its Charter at the centre, must be strengthened to keep pace with a changing world"

- Pact for the Future

## Abstract

The article posits that United Nations (UN) peacekeeping is under an eclipse due to the polarisation in international affairs. This may deepen in the case of a retreat to isolationism of a significant supporter of UN peace operations, the United States. To ensure peacekeeping remains fit for purpose in an emerging multilateral world order, the aspirant pole countries must individually and collectively step up to shoulder a heavier peace operations' burden, not only in terms of troop contribution but also logistics support, doctrinal input, and increased proportion of financing. This will not only preserve peacekeeping as the foremost multilateral instrument of choice for the international community but will also usher in such a world order.

# Introduction

United Nations (UN) peacekeeping is at a critical juncture in its chequered history. There have been no UN peacekeeping missions<sup>1</sup> authorised over the past decade. The mission in Mali has pulled out after withdrawal of consent by the government. The mission in the Democratic Republic of Congo, though amid drawdown at the request of the government, has been managing yet another upheaval in eastern Congo. The African Union (AU) is coming into its own on peacekeeping under Charter Chapter VIII in partnership with the UN<sup>2</sup>, with the modalities of the financing of its missions being worked out, its mission in Somalia likely to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>Colonel (Dr) Ali Ahmed (Retd) is a strategic affairs analyst. A former infantry colonel, he has served in four United Nations peacekeeping missions.

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

serve as prototype. The return of President Trump to the White House has begun impacting the UN on the humanitarian and development front<sup>3</sup>, and could also affect the peace and security dimension through attitudes the United States (US) adopts to the UN and to peacekeeping.<sup>4</sup>

It would appear that UN peacekeeping is no longer a ready instrument of choice for the international community. However, the hold up on peacekeeping deployments does not have any marked deficiency in peacekeeping practice at its core. Instead, the UN Security Council (UNSC) dynamics are at its root. The geopolitical positioning of the US, Russia, and China—three of the significant Permanent Five (P5)—has been impacted UNSC readiness to use its peacekeeping option. Whereas there is precedent of the General Assembly deploying peace missions under the Uniting for Peace mechanism, it has not stepped up. Polarisation effects peacekeeping.<sup>5</sup>

The major phenomenon in international affairs is the transition from a post-Cold War unipolar world to a multipolar world. The rise of China led by President Xi Jinping and the return of Russia under President Putin to active involvement in international developments has put the US-led West on notice. While Russian actions in Ukraine have set back Russia-US relations, US-China relations are subject to the inevitable wariness between a hegemonic power and a rising challenger. Adversarial relations imply a return to the Cold War practices, in which the P5 privilege respective interests, restricting UN actions to where these do not impact such interests. Alongside, the US is retreating from liberal internationalism, which had driven its post-Cold War engagement with peacekeeping, with no guarantee other powers might step into the void.

The last decade-long hiatus in UN peacekeeping deployments was in the 1980s, when the resurgence of the Cold War in wake of the Soviet Union intervention in Afghanistan made the UNSC yet another site of the competition. It is no coincidence the last UN mission deployed—to Central African Republic—was in 2014, the year when the Russians wrested Crimea from Ukraine. The situation in Ukraine having only worsened with a war on since 2022, the effect has been on co-operation within the UNSC.

Last time, it took an outbreak of détente with the Soviet withdrawal from Afghanistan for a resurgence in peacekeeping. The present international situation does not show signs of any such light at the end of the tunnel. Resuscitation of the instrument of peacekeeping cannot be reliant solely on the UNSC, in particular its feuding P5. The international community would be deprived of a potent option to address the myriad conflicts, ongoing and latent, if the peacekeeping instrument is not kept in good repair.<sup>6</sup>

This article argues that with geopolitical positioning potentially impacting the delivery of the UNSC mandate adversely, there is a need for the emerging powers to step up and play a proactive role. This will demonstrate their efficacy and create space for multilateralism in line with the theme of the recent UN Summit of the Future: 'Multilateral solutions for a better tomorrow'. The benefit for the UN is that it would retain its credentials as the principle multilateral forum<sup>7</sup>, while resuscitating its premier multilateral innovation, peacekeeping.

## The Continuing Validity of Peacekeeping

For now, some conflicts are being addressed by the UN through the medium of Special Political Missions (SPMs).<sup>8</sup> A peacekeeping option on the table helps make for the success of SPMs' peacemaking endeavours by offering peacekeeping as a means to ensure and support implementation of agreements arrived at. A peacekeeping mission, by definition, creates and sustains a secure environment that, to begin with, helps with humanitarian relief, and over time helps sustain a peaceable environment for furthering peacebuilding. Early peacebuilding—known in theory as structural peacebuilding—is enabled by multidimensional peace operations. This is necessary to lay the foundation for prevention of relapse into conflict, setting the stage for development and cultural peacebuilding.<sup>9</sup>

UN peacekeeping, having traversed much ground across multiple conflict zones, now has a thoroughly practiced repertoire.<sup>10</sup> Peacekeeping has come a long way since its beginning at the cusp of the Cold War, in what has come to be known as traditional peacekeeping. It has since traversed into second generation or wider peacekeeping at the end of the Cold War and, this century has been engaged in integrated, multidimensional peace

operations. This owed to the shift in the types of conflict from inter-state to internal conflict. However, lately, inter-state conflicts appear to have rekindled, which alongside continuing internal conflict puts a premium on UN's operational expertise.

To be sure, peacekeeping has had its troughs but has a credible record of learning alongside.<sup>11</sup> In fact, it was its setback in the mid-90s that led up to the progressive professionalisation of peacekeeping<sup>12</sup>, beginning with the Brahimi report. Training infrastructure and networks are now highly evolved and variegated.<sup>13</sup> Though the last official doctrinal product is some 15 years old, doctrinal evolution has kept the UN peacekeeping doctrine contemporary and adaptable. The command-and-control aspect, at both strategic and operational levels, has come a long way. Gender balance, geographic representation, and enhancing quality of leadership are a continuing focus. Technology and best practices absorption are key areas of upgrades. The civilian component, both substantive and support, now has both expertise and depth. The Troop Contributing Countries (TCCs) are conscious of the quality of capability offered.<sup>14</sup> China-a P5 member-is upping its game as a TCC.

A challenge foreseen is the financing of operations.<sup>15</sup> This is attenuated by the fresh approaches that the new US administration may take as it settles in. However, the UN has faced financial troughs earlier, such as in the mid-60s, over the costs of the Congo mission. In President Trump's second term, there may be financing issues that unsettle peacekeeping. This could prove as an opportunity for the Chinese to up their act. Since, opening up space for China might not be in the US' interest, it is possible that peacekeeping may not see the financial turbulence apprehended. Instead, a competition to stay engaged by both the powers so as not to concede space to the other could benefit peacekeeping. Even so, developing countries with adequate financial muscle, such as India, could increase their contribution on a nonreimbursable basis in the form of transportation, supplies, and personnel contributions beyond their assessed share.

Even as the unipolar moment is decisively over, fresh winds buoy multilateralism. That a multipolar world is on the horizon is visible in the effervescence of the Global South, in the G20 and the expanding footprint of groupings, such as Brazil, Russia, India,

China, and South Africa (BRICS). Peacekeeping offers scope for multipolarity advocating countries to show their salience in their peacekeeping presence and contribution.

The UN is looking for enablers and the latest in technology. This is an area for emerging powers to displace the UN leaning on western countries for niche subunits. This would not only be reflective of a multipolar world but also usher in the reality. It would help fill in any vacuum that possible US disengagement might create. A case to point is equipment such as surveillance drones, mine clearing innovations<sup>16</sup>, and soft-skinned and armoured vehicles from its *Atmanirbhar* (Self-reliant) program could be offered to the UN or its agencies for service in the UN missions.

Making peacekeeping fit-for-purpose in a multipolar world is a potential site for contenders for a permanent seat in the UNSC to make their mark. The UN Charter requires that those selected for the UNSC are distinguished by their contribution. Countries such as India could then make credible demands at the intergovernmental negotiations in the General Assembly to move to text-based negotiations. Power dynamics, that otherwise mostly have the Western bloc to the fore, will shift to privilege the interests of the non-West. Getting to the horseshoe table needs such fresh pathways.

## Ushering in Multilateralism

Peacekeeping has demonstrated its flexibility and relevance through all phases of contemporary history. Lately, inter-state conflicts have also been witnessed. Peacekeeping, particularly its preventive deployment variant, calls out for a relook in such circumstance. The grievous damage that recent conflicts have wrought makes recovery and reconstruction, and peacebuilding even more necessary. The increased involvement of other states in conflict zones is making peacemaking more complex, putting to naught years of efforts by successive mediators. Cumulatively, the interplay between peacekeeping, peace-making, and peacebuilding has got more complex.<sup>17</sup> A wider ideational engagement than the hitherto reliance on western sources for doctrinal next steps is required.

Precedence of peacekeeping's flexibility and resilience indicates that it can adapt to the challenges of the times<sup>18</sup>, such as from new domains as information and challenges, therein, of

mis/disinformation and hate speech. It has been able to draw on regional capabilities in sequential, parallel and hybrid operations, such as those of the AU and the African regional communities in Southern and Western Africa. It has adjusted to out-of-area interventions by bodies such as the European Union and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO). It has managed transitions, taking on an interim administrative role. It has been relied on by UN-authorised and arbitrary coalitions, as in Afghanistan and Iraq respectively, and by the NATO in Kosovo, to oversee the aftermath of the peace enforcement. The pragmatism that underpins peacekeeping keeps it resilient and responsive to the nuances of the discrete challenges thrown up over the years. Its record suggests that it must be retained as an instrument of choice in a multilateral world.

Multilateral engagement will bring fresh thinking and innovation, especially from the hitherto under-represented ones, such as Africa and Latin America. Since multilateralism-enthused countries are also rising in economic stature, the financing aspect can be revisited so as to balance the onus that is currently on developed countries. The adage 'He who pays the piper calls the tune' is also applicable to the UN. Greater voice for a wider crosssection of powers allows for a larger peacekeeping budget to insulate against financial vagaries.

A greater sense of ownership in the developing world will revitalise the C-34 forum. This can potentially dispel reservations that Russia and China have regards peacekeeping. Their fuller support in the UNSC will then be forthcoming. It would also balance the perceived asymmetry in the UNSC, in which three of the P5 belong to the Western bloc. It would rekindle the UN's credibility, which has taken a beating during Israel's war in Gaza.

Mutually empowering engagement of rising powers with peacekeeping helps with democratising of global governance, even as the structures catch up through UNSC reforms in their own good time. Such engagement distances peacekeeping from the perception that is seemingly an instrument of the West, making it proximate to the developing world and its concerns. This would have a positive tactical-level effect on the security of peacekeepers, who may otherwise unwittingly be taken as proximate to the West and liable to be targeted by forces inimical to the West. A broad

basing of support in a larger body of 'Friends of Peacekeeping' will ensure that it makes for easier accorded host state consent to missions. Host states will be more sanguine that they are not subject to a re-colonising agenda. They would prove less obstructive in terms of imposing movement restrictions on missions or be more forthcoming with consent.

# **Keeping Peacekeeping Ticking**

Upcoming forums must be appropriated by multilateralismpersuaded countries. The Pact for the Future adopted at last year's Summit of the Future has mandated a review of peace operations.<sup>19</sup> There has been a decade since the last comprehensive report on peacekeeping was published, that of the high-level panel, popularly known as the 'Hippo Report'.<sup>20</sup> It reviews the interested countries, in which the number of principal TCCs can participate in the exercise both individually as well as as part of collectives. Placing peacekeeping renaissance on the agenda of collective forums will create momentum and critical mass for broad-basing international peace and security ownership away from being held hostage by powerplay in the UNSC. This will enhance the outcome of the forthcoming biennial Ministerial in Berlin.<sup>21</sup>

A recent think-piece from the Department of Peace Operations, The Future of Peacekeeping, New Models, and Related Capabilities<sup>22</sup>, lends direction to the reforms ahead, as do publications from think tanks, such as Future of the Pact.<sup>23</sup> The former study shows the versatility of peace operations in the listed range of the 30 functional capabilities of peace operations. While multidimensional peace operations undertook these functions as mandated, the thrust appears to be to make operations manageable by niche interventions, such as electoral support, security sector reform or disarmament, demobilisation, and reintegration assistance. This will keep operations modular, nimble, smaller, and so, less costly.

However, multidimensional peace operations with a large footprint must not be thrown out with the bathwater. With countrywide presence and visibility, these serve a purpose in stabilisation and extension of state authority. By deterring spoilers, they help with the protection of civilians. They serve as an embarrassing witness, helping prevent atrocity crimes. A heavier

footprint is necessary to access and survey remote areas and reduce the extent of ungoverned spaces. Peacebuilding activity is given an incidental security cover by their very presence and humanitarian protection assured. The peacebuilding architecture is also due for an upgrade, a timely opportunity to rethink the relationship between the two.

# **Imagining Counterfactual Possibilities**

Continued resort to peacekeeping over the past decade could have made a constructive difference to the conflict and their outcomes. To be sure, peacekeeping could not have been applicable in tackling the Islamic State episode, requiring as it did peace enforcement. However, though a counter factual, it can be argued that the drawdown and departure from both Iraq and Afghanistan of the coalitions could have witnessed successor peacekeeping operations. If a peace operation in Syria had got off the ground after the brief three-month-long SPM there, it could have created a new reality supportive of the several rounds of talks as part of the peace process. The long-running conflicts in Libya and Yemen could also have been suitably addressed, with a preventive impact on current-day turmoil in Sahel and in the Red Sea, respectively.

If peace operations were not held in abeyance in the UNSC, it was possible to visualise a pre-war insertion also in eastern Ukraine in a preventive deployment mode.<sup>24</sup> Even at this juncture, Ukraine is a candidate location for a peace intervention, as the prospects of a ceasefire have increased lately.<sup>25</sup> Indeed, today, Syria, Yemen, and Sudan could benefit from deployment of a multidimensional peacekeeping operation to help recoup their broken societies and polities.

An illustrative case is of the UN Mission in South Sudan (UNMISS).<sup>26</sup> Six years of relative peace since signing of the peace agreement have witnessed a power-sharing in the government, with consensual extensions in the interim period till elections at the end of 2026. This is a plausible response to the financial crisis brought about by the stoppage of oil flows owing to the civil war in neighbouring Sudan. Since the government is balancing the geopolitical extant in Africa, it is pressurised by western countries over the election timeline. This makes an already fragile security situation more tenuous. Increased engagement with peacekeeping

in its operational detail by a larger set of countries persuaded by the multilateral principle would prevent such use of peacekeeping operations by powerful states for their foreign policy purposes by, for instance, weaponising criticism of the interim government.<sup>27</sup> It will give South Sudan greater breathing space and the UNMISS a modified mandate of state capacity building support, arguably more relevant to its current circumstance.

Under the circumstance of a deadlock in the UNSC and the inattention to peacekeeping as a viable and desirable instrument over the past decade, it is possible to visualise the impunity of Israel's actions in the areas of operation of the UN inter-positioning operations along the Blue Line and on the Golan Heights It also explains in part the nonchalance with which the Rwandese trespassed into the area of operations of the stabilisation mission in Congo, in close and direct support of the M23 rebel outfit. It would be s fair assessment that the dwindling of the UN's clout has been an enabling condition for such blatant actions. The corollary is stark: the UN needs revitalisation.

## Conclusion

Peacekeeping is an efficacious peace intervention in conflict environments. It must be preserved from the vagaries of geopolitics reflected in the UNSC dynamics. Emerging powers could step up to preserve it as a desirable practice in forthcoming multilateral world. Doing so will not only see further evolution of peacekeeping but also help construct such a multilateral world. India, as a leading advocate for the UN, peacekeeping, and a multilateral future, has a significant role to play in mobilising support on these lines.<sup>28</sup> It must use the multilateral forums it is part of to energise support for peacekeeping with other like-minded actors. Alongside, it must increase its contribution in all dimensions of peacekeeping beyond its forte of boots on ground. The downswing in UN peace interventions must be taken as an opportunity to forge a desired future.

## Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> The terms 'peacekeeping missions' and 'peace operations' are used interchangeably here.

<sup>2</sup> UN, 'Resolution 2719 (2023)', adopted by the Security Council at its 9518th meeting, on 21 Dec 2023, accessed 20 Jan 2025 https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/4031070?v=pdf&ln=en

<sup>3</sup> Richard Gowan, 'Stefanik's Senate Confirmation Hearings', 15 Jan 2025, accessed 25 Jan 2025 https://www.justsecurity.org/106397/stefanik-confirmation-hearing/

<sup>4</sup> World Politics Review, 'The Trump Administration's Approach Could Make or Break UN Reform', accessed 21 Jan 2025 https:// www.crisisgroup.org/global/trump-administrations-approach-could-makeor-break-un-reform

<sup>5</sup> Security Council Report (SCR), 'In Hindsight: The Security Council in 2024 and Looking Ahead to 2025', 30 Dec 2024, accessed 22 Jan 2025 https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/monthly-forecast/2025-01/in-hindsight-the-security-council-in-2024-and-looking-ahead-to-2025.php#:~: text=30%20December%202024-,In%20Hindsight%3A%20The% 20Security%20Council%20in%202024%20and%20Looking%20Ahead,the% 20political%20situation%20in%20Syria

<sup>6</sup> Richard Gowan, 'The UN May Regret Getting Out of the Peacekeeping Business', *World Politics Review*, 16 Jan 2025, accessed 24 Jan 2025 https://www.crisisgroup.org/global/un-may-regret-getting-out-peacekeeping-business

<sup>7</sup> SCR, 'Multilateralism', 30 Jan 2025, accessed 31 Jan 2025 https:// www.securitycouncilreport.org/multilateralism-and-the-un-charter/

<sup>8</sup> Department of Political Affairs and Peacebuilding, 'Special Political Missions and Good Offices Engagements', accessed 21 Jan 2025 https://dppa.un.org/en/dppa-around-world

<sup>9</sup> 'The 2025 Review of the United Nations Peacebuilding Architecture', *UN*, accessed 18 Jan 2025 https://www.un.org/peacebuilding/content/ 2025-review-un-peacebuilding-architecture

<sup>10</sup> 'Our history', *UN*, accessed 15 Jan 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/ en/our-history

<sup>11</sup> 'A4P: Highlights of key achievements', *UN*, accessed 12 Jan 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/191101\_a4p\_achievements\_ one\_pager.pdf

<sup>12</sup> 'Reforming peacekeeping', *UN*, accessed 14 Jan 2025 https:// peacekeeping.un.org/en/reforming-peacekeeping

<sup>13</sup> Koops et. al., 'Peacekeeping in the Twenty-First Century' in eds. Koops et. al., *The Oxford Handbook UN Peacekeeping Operations* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2015), pp 608-613, accessed 10 Jan 2025

<sup>14</sup> UN, 'Our Common Agenda: A New Agenda for Peace', *Policy Brief*, 09 Jul 2023, accessed 02 Jan 2025 https://peacemaker.un.org/sites/default/
files/document/files/2024/08/our-common-agenda-policy-brief-new-agenda-peace-en.pdf

<sup>15</sup> 'How we are funded', *UN*, accessed 11 Jan 2025 https:// peacekeeping.un.org/en/how-we-are-funded

<sup>16</sup> UNISFA, 'Mine clearing bot', *Blue Sentinels*, Vol. 3 (09 Nov 2024), accessed 12 Jan 2025 https://unisfa.unmissions.org/beacon-0

<sup>17</sup> Ban Ki-moon, *Resolved: UN in a Divided World* (Noida: Harper Collins, 2021), pp 315-328, accessed 10 Jan 2025

<sup>18</sup> Berma Goldewijk and J Soeters, 'Peace operations and 'no peace to keep", in *Routledge Handbook of Defence Studies* [New York: Routledge, 2020], pp 265-68, accessed 15 Jan 2025

<sup>19</sup> 'Pact for the Future', *UN*, accessed 11 Jan 2025 https://www.un.org/ en/summit-of-the-future/pact-for-the-future

<sup>20</sup> 'Report of the Independent High-level Panel on Peace Operations', *UN*, 19 Jun 2015, accessed 19 Jan 2025 http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view\_doc.asp

<sup>21</sup> 'United Nations Peacekeeping Ministerial 2025', *UN*, accessed 20 Jan 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/united-nations-peacekeeping-ministerial-2025

<sup>22</sup> Department of Peacekeeping Operations, 'The Future of Peacekeeping, New Models, and Related Capabilities', 01 Nov 2024, accessed 13 Jan 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/study-on-future-of-peacekeepingnew-models-and-related-capabilities

<sup>23</sup> SCR, 'Future of the Pact: Recommendations for Security Council Action', 20 Dec 2024, accessed 10 Jan 2025 https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/ research-reports/future-of-the-pact-recommendations-for-security-councilaction.php

<sup>24</sup> Ali Ahmed, 'Conflict Prevention-Peacemaking-Preventive Deployment: A triangle whose time has come?', accessed 13 Jan 2025 https://aliahd66.substack.com/p/conflict-prevention-peacemakingpreventive?utm\_source=publication-search

<sup>25</sup> The Hindu, 'Russia opposes Western peacekeepers in Ukraine', 30 Dec 2024, accessed 18 Jan 2025 https://www.thehindu.com/news/ international/russia-opposes-western-peacekeepers-in-ukraine/ article69044434.ece

<sup>26</sup> Reconstituted Joint Monitoring and Evaluation Commission (RJMEC), 'South Sudan: RJMEC Quarterly Report: December 2024', 20 Jan 2025, accessed 25 Jan 2025 https://reliefweb.int/report/south-sudan/rjmec-

quarterly-report-status-implementation-r-arcss-1st-october-31st-december-2024

<sup>27</sup> 'Troika Statement', *US Embassy*, accessed 21 Jan 2025 https:// ss.usembassy.gov/troikastate-103024/#:~:text=The%20leaders%20of% 20South%20Sudan,the%20people%20of%20South%20Sudan

<sup>28</sup> 'Letter dated 25 November 2022 from the Permanent Representative of India to the United Nations addressed to the President of the Security Council', *UN*, 25 Nov 2022, accessed 20 Jan 2025 https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3996440?v=pdf

# A Few Implications of United Nations Peacekeeping Reforms on the United Nations Police

# Dr Ai Kihara-Hunt<sup>®</sup>

## Abstract

Following the Pact for the Future and Independent Study on the Future of United Nations (UN) Peacekeeping, New Models and Related Capabilities, the UN and its member states are reforming UN peace operations. The independent study suggested models ranging from those on prevention, with a focus on protection of civilians, on traditional monitoring tasks, on the support to political transitions, on key functional areas, on human security issues, on the protection of non-humans, and on new domains and spatial focus. Many of them clearly involve policing, law enforcement, or broader rule of law functions. Many require specialised police skills. This means three things. Firstly, member states' selection process needs to be skill and merit-based, and the pool of candidates needs to be diverse, beyond current practice. Secondly, where models require missions to engage with various segments of the local community, police can be well-suited but their selection, training, form of deployment and posture in the mission need to be tailored to the local situation. Lastly, smooth transition and partnerships of each mission is vital for the mission, and for the police.

#### Introduction

The United Nations (UN) peacekeeping has stayed relevant by constantly adapting to the situation since its birth.<sup>1</sup> It has several advantages compared to other potential multilateral responses, including their ability to swiftly generate uniformed and civilian

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>Dr Ai Kihara-Hunt is Professor of Law at the University of Tokyo. She was a member of the Independent Study Team on the Future of Peacekeeping, New Models, and Related Capabilities, commissioned in 2024 by the United Nations (UN) Department of Peace Operations. Prior to joining the University of Tokyo in 2017, she worked at the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, the UN High Commissioner for Refugees, and UN Peace Operations in Timor-Leste, among others.

personnel. That notwithstanding, it is facing challenges, some relating to new threats.<sup>2</sup> Larger multidimensional missions are no longer default<sup>3</sup>, and no new mission has been established since 2014.

Currently, there is a large reform effort ongoing, following the Secretary-General's call for a strategic review of UN peacekeeping in his policy brief on the requirement for New Agenda for Peace. The Pact for the Future in Sep 2024 called for a full review of UN peacekeeping. The UN Department of Peace Operations (DPO) commissioned an independent study on the Future of UN Peacekeeping, New Models and Related Capabilities<sup>4</sup>, and the study was made public in Oct 2025. There are many sectors and dimensions that are undergoing reform within it. Among them, this article will focus on the police and policing.

The independent study suggested 30 plausible models for the future. A model here means a package with a strategic goal, mission tasks, and related capabilities, and is to be distinguished from mandate. Suggested models are largely learned from previous experiences, ranging from those on prevention, with a focus on the Protection of Civilians (PoCs), traditional monitoring tasks, the support to political transitions, key functional areas, human security issues, the protection of non-humans, to models in new domains and spatial focus. Many of these models involve policing, law enforcement, or broader rule of law functions as key capabilities. Several of them require specialised police skills.<sup>5</sup> At this stage, a brief recapturing of the UN Police and policing functions in UN Peace Operations (UNPOs) is warranted.

#### The Importance of the United Nations Police

The UN Police and its functions have grown from being nonexistent in earlier missions to becoming part of the main goal and often also the exit strategy of many missions. The heap of UN Police deployment was in 2011 with around 14,000 personnel deployed across the globe. They have been delivering diverse roles, including monitoring and reporting, training, investigation, providing security including in certain settings such as election, capacity building, institution building, police reform and governance, security sector reform, executive policing including arrest and detention, and PoCs and important cities. Their roles have been increasingly professionalised. One development on the deployment

modes is that there has been a shift from largely deploying Independent Police Officers (IPOs) to deploying more Formed Police Units (FPUs) since 1999. Today, an increased number of police are deployed in the form of Specialized Police Teams (SPTs)-self-sufficient teams of a small number of police officers with specific expertise, such as sexual and gender-based violence, criminal intelligence, community policing, diplomatic protection, livestock protection, organised crime, and crime scene management.<sup>6</sup> There are also claims that certain roles that traditionally military contingents have delivered may be better delivered by police, especially in politically vulnerable situations.<sup>7</sup> Out of the 42 most frequently mandated tasks between 1948 and 2023 that the independent study cited (peace missions), at least 13 of them are tasks that should have police as a key actor, ranging from provision of security, security sector reform and governance, tasks related to local police activities, protection-related tasks, and justice-related tasks.

The UN Police and policing functions are also key in many of the 30 plausible models that the independent study suggests. Some models are focusing more apparently on police and broader law enforcement, security sector reform/governance, and the rule of law. Models 13 to 15 on Security Sector Reform/Governance, Rule of Law and Law Enforcement, and Police Reforms may be the clearest models in this regard. Many other models need a significant UN Police and related functions. Models 1 and 2 on Prevention Type Deployments need deterrence, early-warning, monitoring, confidence-building functions to prevent violence, to create political space, and to defuse tensions. Model 3 on PoCs may include police in all phases and stages. PoC is also part of many other models, and models on protection of non-humans (Models 23, 24 and 26) require protection roles that police can deliver, especially FPUs, jointly with military. In certain cases, such roles are better delivered by police, whose intervention may pose less concern for the host state than that by the military. Hunt claims that police may have an advantage of working in densely populated areas, where the biggest threat is of a criminal nature. Providing protection while retaining civilian character can help avoiding escalation of violence.8 Models that require provision of security for specific circumstances or periods (Models 19 to 22 on Emergency Humanitarian Response, Public Health, Natural Disasters, and Humanitarian Accompaniment), may mean that

police are demanded for providing security and safety, and protecting dignity of affected persons. In models that are largely on supporting peace processes and transitions (Models 7 to 10), tasks are wide-ranging, but often include assistance to the local security sector, the rule of law, security, and security sector reform, and strengthening judicial capacity. Model 16 on Assistance to Accountability and Justice is specific on assistance to tribunals and other accountability mechanisms in the investigation and prosecution of serious violations of international law. Related tasks may require specific skills in investigation, and arrest and detention. Model 17 on Counter-Organised Crime may include providing technical expertise and assistance to national institutions, including police and law enforcement institutions, collecting, and analysing information about criminal networks, taking executive action like arrests, and tackling criminal actors and banditry. The so-called spatial models (Models 28 to 29 on Regional Security and City Security) focus on different types of threats, both likely requiring police and policing expertise.

It is apparent that the UN Police and policing functions are very important in current and future missions. Even with the general trend in downsizing and conducting more focused types of UNPOs<sup>9</sup>, policing, law enforcement, and larger rule of law functions remain key to sustaining peace.<sup>10</sup> In certain cases, a more police-centric approach may be more appealing to local stakeholders.<sup>11</sup> The question is, therefore, not whether to deploy UN Police, but how. Issues have been identified in reviews of UN Police, including in the Secretary-General's report<sup>12</sup>, including on rapid deployment, operational modes, required skills and equipment, coordination with other sectors in the mission, performance, accountability, and safety of personnel. UN Police is undergoing a major reform.<sup>13</sup> For example, the new standing operating procedure on IPOs, which clearly refers to SPTs. For the UN Police to use their full potential, three points are discussed below.

#### **Skill-based United Nations Police Selection**

The first point is that the UN Police personnel's selection process needs to be skill and merit based. When UNPOs become more focused and more specific skills are sought in personnel, the UN and member states need to explore a large pool of candidates from diverse backgrounds, beyond current practice.

#### A Few Implications of United Nations Peacekeeping Reforms on the United Nations Police

Police personnel are needed to respond to new threats and demands. Amongst threats discussed in the independent study, increased urbanisation of armed conflict may mean that police personnel who understand the city complexity, combining urban migration, loss of community connections and, thus, protection, putting people into vulnerable situations and increasing urban crimes are desired.<sup>14</sup> Increasingly international and region-wide armed conflicts may mean that personnel with expertise in knowledge in the regional and local political, economic, and social settings are desired. Transnational organised crimes cannot be ignored, something that is called 'Elephant in the room' by experts.<sup>15</sup> Police personnel are also increasingly required to deal with weapons utilising new and emerging technologies, and conflict in the cyber space. There peacekeeping personnel are required to work with specific expertise, possibly in the form of SPTs. The different modes of police deployment-IPOs, SPTs (which technically are within IPOs' framework), or FPUs (which are deployed as 120 to140 national units, suited for tasks requiring coherent group response in providing security and public order)are not interchangeable when required tasks are specific and focused.<sup>16</sup> This means that the selection and deployment system need to be able to generate desired personnel with appropriate skills. The current ratio of FPUs within UN Police is over 70 per cent.<sup>17</sup> Where specific skills are sought, this ratio may change, as consideration on which tasks are suitable for FPUs is necessary. In that process, capable younger generation and women candidates should be encouraged to join peacekeeping, and the UN and members states should try to facilitate this by broadening the channels for search and by removing obstacles such as hazardous work environments, for example, involving harassment.

In order to respond to the demands for specialised skills, how a standing capacity, like the Standing Police Capacity and Standing Justice and Corrections Capacity, is deployed for the mission start-ups, reinforcement of an existing mission or on specific assistance, can be reviewed and expanded.<sup>18</sup>

The Pledging Guide, prepared by the UN DPO for the Peacekeeping Ministerial 2025, specifies the type of personnel and skills sought, and are helpful in this regard. Pledges typically involve personnel or technical contributions to UN peacekeeping, most notably pledges of uniformed units that will be registered in the Peacekeeping Capability Readiness System.<sup>19</sup>

### Engagement with the Local Community

The second point is regarding the UN Police's engagement with the local community.

One of the key success factors is continuous support and cooperation by the host state and local stakeholders.<sup>20</sup> In some missions, especially in Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali, the waning cooperation by the host state and antimission sentiments have made the effective delivery of the mandate significantly difficult.<sup>21</sup> Local trust is not given as default and needs cultivation.<sup>22</sup> For this, effective communication with the host government and local stakeholders is vital. It requires an open, inclusive approach to all stakeholders<sup>23</sup>, engaging with a vast segment of the local population.

The independent study highlighted the need for a better understanding of the local and regional political and operational context.<sup>24</sup> To do so, having multiple channels to engage with various segments of the community is a requirement. The independent study stressed the importance of strategic communication and tackling mis/dis/mal information and hate speech.<sup>25</sup> For that, UN missions need to have transparent two-way communication with the host government(s) and the population. Providing tangible benefits to the local population was highlighted as a factor for success.<sup>26</sup> This is only possible if the UN mission understands what the local population wished for. In many of these, UN Police and police functions need to have a good community engagement based on professionalism, transparency, and trust. In other words, police can and should engage with communities.

Community-oriented policing employed by UN Police focuses on enhancing the relationship and interaction between the mission and local populations. This approach has become a pillar of mission local engagement strategies, facilitating more people-centred operations<sup>27</sup> and reducing local forms of inter and intra communal violence.<sup>28</sup> In PoC, UN Police contribute to all pillars, and in engaging with dialogue and engagement, the UN Police usually promote protection priorities directly with local stakeholders.<sup>29</sup> Where situation allows this, the UN Police can help in detecting security threats for different communities, early warning, and prevention.<sup>30</sup> The UN Police can build trust in populations who have suffered at the hands of abusive security forces, thereby,

assisting in the regaining of local trust in security forces in the long term.<sup>31</sup> Also, because they are visible in playing these roles, the UN Police personnel engaging in community-oriented policing can enhance the missions' credibility to the population they serve.<sup>32</sup>

However, for community engagement to work well, the selection and training of police personnel, their form of deployment, and posture in the mission need to be tailored to the local situation. Here, desired skills are not only policing skills but also commitment to local peace and security, knowledge of the local settings<sup>33</sup>, and appropriate language skills. Police contributing countries have different experiences with UN peacekeeping, and they provide varying types and levels of preparedness to deliver their increasingly challenging tasks. Rapidly generating enough and appropriate quality of personnel and equipment is a challenge. The gap between high expectation and implementation realities is a continuous issue<sup>34</sup> but again, good and strategic communication with the local counterparts and population would be the key.

## Partnerships and Smooth Transition

The third point is that smooth transition and partnerships, both within the mission, and between the mission and partners inside and outside the UN, are vital for the UN Police and the mission as a whole. Partnerships and smooth transition are highlighted in the independent study as well.<sup>35</sup>

First part of this is within the mission. UN Police work together with military counterparts, including in protection-related duties. Because the line between violence, threats of a military nature, and those of a criminal nature is blurred, it is all the more important for the UN Police to work closely with military.<sup>36</sup> UN Police also collaborate closely with human rights and civil affairs personnel within the mission, in particular, in protection-related tasks. Investigation is another area that police and human rights divisions work together.<sup>37</sup>

Partnerships are also about working with local actors, chiefly the local police and security sector. The UN Police may undertake operations that provide for the physical protection for civilians or important non-human subjects, such as key installations or natural resources, in partnership with host-state police. Commonly, UN Police provide operational support to host State law enforcement

agencies, such as in responding to serious public order issues or conducting joint patrols with national police or other security forces.<sup>38</sup> These joint operations with national counterparts have been seen as largely successful in cultivating trust.<sup>39</sup> This needs to be in accordance with all ethical codes and accountability, including Human Rights Due Diligence Policy.

Another key area in partnerships and transition is to place peacekeeping in the broader peacebuilding spectrum. This is effective only if peacebuilding and development actors are working closely with the mission from the start. Policing and the rule of law are good areas to bridge these actors. Police support and build the capacity of local police and security actors, encourage resilience and ownership of security of local actors, thereby, contributing to the prevention of occurrence or recurrence of armed conflict or violence. Police reform or governance can be a beneficial aspect of UNPOs transitions and exit strategies. This may also help realising the goals of sustaining peace and prevention agendas.<sup>40</sup> Actively seeking ways to work with UN country teams, UN peacebuilding, and development actors is necessary in the very challenging operating environments that the missions are deployed in. In the independent study, named potential UN partners include UN Office on Drugs and Crime, UN Office of Counterterrorism, UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, UN High Commissioner for Refugees, UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, World Health Organization, and UN Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization. It may also be an advantage that the UN Police can be deployed in special political missions or in other outside-of-mission environments. It may be a big asset in ensuring cooperation across UN actors working in peace and security.

The independent study found that partnerships should be sought actively outside the UN, too, including non-traditional ones. International Criminal Police Organization and international financial institutions such as World Bank were named as potential key partners in the independent study. Regional Organisations and arrangements are vital partners, sub-regional ones are increasingly becoming important partners. Relevant private entities may also be partners in certain situations. Innovation as to in-house and external partnerships has been ongoing, and such partnerships can help deliver collective challenging tasks.

As the independent study highlighted, a smooth transition from keeping peace to building a longer-term foundation for peace and development requires good planning, in full cooperation with other UN presences in the country and beyond. The required tasks are wide-ranging compared to what the limited number of UN Police personnel can provide with the authorised strength. Virtually all these police-related tasks are expected to be carried out in partnership with the UN and external partners. There is a need for innovation in partnerships.

## Conclusion

In sum, the role of the UN Police has become increasingly important, while achieving their objectives has become more difficult in increasingly challenging operating environments. Looking toward the future, they remain key players. Three implications of the ongoing UNPO reform initiatives on the UN Police were discussed.

Firstly, UNPOs need to be more focused, with specific strategic goals, and for that, UN Police personnel must be selected based on their skills. This is possible only if the pool of candidates is diversified beyond current practice.

Secondly, where missions aim to engage with various segments of the local community, police can be well suited. However, appropriate personnel with relevant skills must be carefully selected and deployed. Their selection, training, form of deployment, and posture in the mission should be tailored to the local context.

Lastly, smooth transitions and strong partnerships are vital for the success of missions and the police. Close cooperation within the mission is essential, and creative collaborations with partners both within and outside the UN are necessary. Peacekeeping cannot be isolated but must be integrated into the broader framework of peacebuilding.

# Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> Cedric De Coning, 'Conclusion: The Future of UN Peace Operations', in United Nations Peace Operations in a Changing Global Order (Cham: Springer, 2020), edited by Cedric de Coning and Mateja Peter, pp 297-317, accessed 01 Feb 2025

<sup>2</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'The Future of Peacekeeping, New Models, and Related Capabilities', 1 Nov 2024, pp 12-17, accessed 2 Feb 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/study-on-future-of-peacekeeping-new-models-and-related-capabilities

<sup>3</sup> Annika Hilding Norberg (ed.), 'Ideas Notes 2030: Strategic Reflections on the Future of UN Policing', *Geneva: Geneva Centre for Security Policy*, 2024, pp 20-21, accessed 03 Feb 2025

<sup>4</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'The Future of Peacekeeping'

<sup>5</sup> Ibid, pp 18-38

<sup>6</sup> UN Police, 'United Nations Police', accessed 18 Feb 2025 https:// police.un.org/en

<sup>7</sup> Ai Kihara-Hunt, *Holding UNPOL to Account: Individual Criminal Accountability of United Nations Police Personnel* (Leiden: Brill Nijhoff, 2017), pp19-20, accessed 12 Feb 2025

<sup>8</sup> Charles T. Hunt, 'Protection through Policing: The Protective Role of UN Police in Peace Operations', *New York: International Peace Institute*, 2020, p 6, accessed 13 Feb 2025 https://www.ipinst.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/2002\_Protection-through-Policing.pdf

<sup>9</sup> Hilding Norberg, 'Ideas Notes 2030', p 12

<sup>10</sup> UN, 'New Vision of the Secretary-General for the Rule of Law', Jul 2023, p 4, accessed 18 Feb 2025 https://www.un.org/ruleoflaw/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/New-Vision-of-the-Secretary-General-for-the-Rule-of-Law.pdf

<sup>11</sup> Charles T. Hunt, 'International Policing and/as the Future of UN Peace Operations', in *Multidisciplinary Futures of UN Peace Operations*, edited by Alexander Gilder, David Curran, Georgina Holmes, and Fiifi Edu-Afful (Cham: Springer, 2023), p 55, accessed 15 Feb 2025

<sup>12</sup> UN, 'Report of the Secretary-General on United Nations Policing', S/ 2016/952, Oct 2016, accessed 17 Feb 2025 https://police.un.org/en/report-of-secretary-general-united-nations-policing-2016

<sup>13</sup> UN Police, 'United Nations Police'

<sup>14</sup> Hilding Norberg, 'Ideas Notes 2030', p 39

<sup>15</sup> Ibid, pp 85-91

<sup>16</sup> Ai Kihara-Hunt, 'Kokuren Keisatsu no Busouka no Youin Bunseki (An Analysis of the Factors Behind the Arming of UN Police)', In *United Nations Studies*, edited by Japan United Nations Studies Association (Tokyo: Kokusai Shoin, 2018), pp 165–190, accessed 19 Feb 2025

#### A Few Implications of United Nations Peacekeeping Reforms on the United Nations Police 109

<sup>17</sup> UN Police, 'United Nations Police'

<sup>18</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'The Future of Peacekeeping'

<sup>19</sup> UN, 'Pledging Guide for the 2024 United Nations Peacekeeping Ministerial', 24 Dec 2024, p 1, accessed 20 Feb 2025 https://www.un.org/ peacekeeping/sites/default/files/pkmin\_pledging\_guide\_2024\_dec24.pdf

<sup>20</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'The Future of Peacekeeping'

<sup>21</sup> Hilding Norberg, 'Ideas Notes 2030', p 69

<sup>22</sup> Hilding Norberg, 'Ideas Notes 2030', p 39

<sup>23</sup> Hilding Norberg, 'Ideas Notes 2030', p 40

<sup>24</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'The Future of Peacekeeping'

<sup>25</sup> Ibid, pp 41-42

- <sup>26</sup> Ibid, pp 46-47
- <sup>27</sup> Hunt, 'International Policing', p 54
- <sup>28</sup> Ibid
- <sup>29</sup> Hunt, 'Protection through Policing', p 8
- <sup>30</sup> Ibid
- <sup>31</sup> Ibid
- <sup>32</sup> Hunt, 'International Policing', p 54
- <sup>33</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'The Future of Peacekeeping', pp 47-48
- <sup>34</sup> Hunt, 'International Policing, p 58
- <sup>35</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'The Future of Peacekeeping', p 49
- <sup>36</sup> Hunt, 'Protection through Policing', p 14
- $^{\rm 37}$  lbid, 17
- 38 Ibid, 6
- <sup>39</sup> UN Peacekeeping, 'The Future of Peacekeeping', p 46
- <sup>40</sup> Hunt, 'International Policing', pp 53-54

# The Pact of the Future and its Implications for Peacekeeping

# Parth Bhatt<sup>®</sup> and Aislinn<sup>#</sup>

## Abstract

United Nations Peacekeeping Operations (UNPKOs) have been an important tool for international security but are now struggling to meet the fast-evolving conflict challenges. This article draws inspiration from the Pact of the Future and explores how UNPKOs can be reformed and emboldened to meet the 21<sup>st</sup> Century conflicts characterised by asymmetric warfare, stiffening geopolitical tensions, the involvement of Non-State Actors, and an ever-increasing intersection with technology and climate change.

# Introduction

he United Nations (UN) Summit of the Future, referred to as a 'Once-in-a-Generation' opportunity, took place on 22-23 Sep 2024, with over 130 heads of states adopting the Pact of the Future (A/RES/79/1), which is considered 'The most comprehensive international agreement in decades'.<sup>1 2 3</sup> The Pact covers a wide range of issues, including global equity, climate action, and peace, addressing areas on which agreements could not be reached earlier, aiming to embolden international institutions to shape our shared future in a contemporary world that has changed radically since these institutes were created.<sup>4</sup> While the leaders pledge to 'Promote international stability, peace, and security, whereby, conflicts and crises are resolved through peaceful means' (Commitment 11 of the Declaration on Future Generations), roughly 60 armed conflicts, highest ever recorded, are gripping the world today, leaving about 2 billion people in conflict-affected areas.<sup>5</sup> Meanwhile, the global military spending soared to an all-time high

**\*Aislinn** is an entrepreneur, and a Sustainable Development Goals advocate. Her major interests are Israel-Arab region, Military Intelligence, and economics. She is also serving as the Chief Executive Officer of ECB Sustainable Youth Foundation.

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>**Parth Bhatt** is a youth entrepreneur and a changemaker. He's an alumnus of United Nations System Staff College, United States (US) Institute of Peace, Peace Operations Training Institute, US, and Geneva Center for Security Policy. He is currently serving as the Chairperson of the Board of Directors of the Empowerment by Capacity Building (ECB) Sustainable Youth Foundation.

111

of USD 2.443 tn in 2023, a year-on-year increase of 6.8 per cent.<sup>6</sup> The World Economic Forum Annual Meeting 2025 at Davos ranked conflicts as the 'Greatest danger facing world' in its latest Global Risk Report.<sup>6</sup>

Amidst these conflicts, UN Peacekeeping Operations (UNPKOs) are falling into deepening unprecedented scrutiny. The Pact of the Future emphasises on redefining multilateral cooperation and augmenting the efficiency of global governance, and stresses on modernising UNPKOs for increasing their operational efficiency, while leveraging emerging tools such as Artificial Intelligence (AI) and data-driven conflict prevention mechanisms to tackle the root causes resulting in and fuelling conflicts. As UNPKOs, especially the stabilisation missions such as UN Organisation Stabilization Mission in the Democratic Republic of Congo (MONUSCO), are being questioned on legitimacy coupled with operational constraints and political complexities, the Pact provides a guiding framework for muchneeded reforms.

Since their inception 77 years ago, UNPKOs have evolved significantly from their meek beginning as conventional peacekeeping efforts during the Cold War, to today's multifaceted missions addressing a multitude of dimensions. Over the decades, the scope of UNPKOs have evolved significantly in nature, goals, and challenges. Although, the traditional UNPKOs seem to struggle to catch-up with the shifting landscapes and adapt to the complex and multidimensional threats. This, however, in no way negates the need for UNPKOs, especially in the current geopolitical environment, UNPKOs, once believed to be the cornerstone of conflict resolution and stabilisation, are increasingly burdened by multiple challenges. While 11 out of 16 UNPKOs have 'Successfully ended and withdrew' since the Cold War, their effectiveness is under constant scrutiny because of an amalgamation of constrained resources, bureaucratic inefficiencies, and the ever-evolving nature of modern conflicts.<sup>7</sup> This resulted in no new UNPKOs being sanctioned since 2014. The current situation of MONUSCO bears the testimony of these challenges, leaving the mission struggle for maintaining its legitimacy and operational relevance.

In today's era, signified by asymmetric conflicts, stiffening geopolitical tensions, and an ever-increasing intersection with technology and climate change, reforming UNPKOs is not just an option, but a necessity which is imperative for maintaining international stability. The present-day conflicts, manifesting as protracted civil wars, non-state actors, polarisation, and hybrid threats, call for a transition from reactive peacekeeping to proactive conflict prevention and stabilisation. Without substantial reforms, UNPKOs will further become susceptible to loss of credibility, risking diminishing their role as the central pillar of global peace and security.

# Challenges Faced by Existing Missions: The Case of United Nations Organisation Stabilization Mission in the Democratic Republic of Congo

MONUSCO, one of the longest running and most expensive UNPKOs, has been grappling with intensifying challenges recently, undermining its ability to fulfil its mandate. Originally deployed in 1999 to supervise a fragile peace process, MONUSCO's mandate has been expanded to include Protection of Civilians (PoC), disarmament, demobilisation, repatriation, reintegration and resettlement, and security sector reforms. These additional responsibilities burdened the mission, which is limping on a thin budget, while it faces stark resistance from Congolese authorities and locals.

In spite of MONUSCO's deployment since decades, the situation in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) continues to remain fragile. Armed groups, including M23 and the Allied Democratic Forces, continue to commit atrocities against civilians. Recently, the rebels seized Goma, where the Force Headquarters is situated, and have taken control of Bukavo ahead of the African Union (AU) Summit, while killing hundreds of civilians.<sup>8</sup> The mission's inability to decisively arrest violence and discharge its PoC mandate has fuelled resentment leading to protests demanding its withdrawal. This is exacerbated by the sentiment that UNPKOs prioritise foreign interests over local needs, further weakening their legitimacy.

UNPKOs operate under strict mandates, constraining their ability of offensive actions, leading to disappointment in host nations expecting more decisive interventions. The DRC government has repeatedly called for MONUSCO's withdrawal, underscoring the tension between national sovereignty and UNPKOs. Moreover, stabilisation missions often find themselves in difficult situation as they do not have consent of all the warring parties, increasing the risk of offensive action by non-consenting parties while the mission is held by limitations on use of force. This issue is likely to become more eminent in present-day conflicts, where all the warring parties are unlikely to consent to UNPKOs. Beyond MONUSCO, UNPKOs are incapacitated by a broader set of structural and financial challenges:

• With the UN being a bureaucratic organisation, UNPKOs are held back by complex decision-making processes, sluggish response to predicaments, and fragmented coordination among member states, UN agencies, and other stakeholders. This systematic inertia hinders UNPKOs' ability of adapting to evolving conflict landscapes.

• With an annual budget often exceeding the entire UN general budget, UNPKOs are a cash-intensive affair. As an element of the UN, UNPKOs are not immune to their dependency on member states for financial contributions. The 2024-25 budget for UNPKOs is USD 5.6 bn, an 8.2 per cent decrease from USD 6.1 bn in 2023-24.<sup>9</sup> The rapid change in policies of the United States post 2024 presidential elections might further deteriorate the financial health of UNPKOs in face of increasing conflicts globally. Member states delaying their dues and funding cuts from major donors, coupled with the snowballing global crises and straining resources, jeopardise UNPKOs.

• UNPKOs struggle to develop clear success metrics or transition plans for post-mission stability. This lack of clear exit strategy and elongated deployment in absence of a well-defined timeline for withdrawal contributes to the frustration of the national authorities.

• Modern-day conflicts are becoming more asymmetric, which the traditional UNPKOs were not designed to tackle. They continue to largely remain reactive rather than preventive, obstructing their ability to de-escalate tensions before they mushroom into full-scale conflicts.

# **Proposed Reforms**

The increasing disenchantment with UNPKOs highlight the dire need for structural reforms, flexible mandates contextualised to fast-evolving landscapes, and stronger integration with regional security mechanisms. Curbing the inefficiencies plaguing UNPKOs will be crucial in restoring legitimacy and credibility and ensuring that peacekeeping continues to be a practicable tool for international stability in decades to follow. With UNPKOs at a critical juncture, the Pact of the Future proposes a set of actions intending to curb long-standing structural weaknesses for making UNPKOs more adaptive, responsive, and aligned with presentday security threats. The same are explained below:

• Actions 13 and 18 of the Pact highlight the need to address the root causes of conflict to ensure UNPKOs are not just a temporary quick fix, but a step towards sustainable peace, focusing on inclusive governance, socio-economic development, and reducing inequalities.

• UNPKOs have been criticised for failing to adequately discharge their PoC mandates. To counter this, Action 14 commits to redoubling efforts to end impunity and ensure accountability for violations of the International Humanitarian Law and strengthen transfer of arms laws and legislations.

• Acknowledging that today's multidimensional UNPKOs operate in tandem with humanitarian agencies, Action 15 strengthens efforts to prevent, anticipate, and mitigate impacts of humanitarian emergencies, while paying special attention to the needs of people in most vulnerable situations, and calls for better coordination between the peacekeeping missions and humanitarian organisations.

• Recognising the role of multilateralism and that many present-day conflicts require diplomatic engagement complementing military deployments, Actions 16 and 17 provide a framework for reinforcing mediation efforts and resolving conflicts diplomatically. The actions stress on ensuring that the International Court of Justice can effectively discharge its mandate and promote awareness of its role in peaceful settlements, while respecting that parties may also seek other peaceful means of their own choice.

• Actions 19 and 20 accelerate commitment to greater gender equality and youth engagement in UNPKOs by including them in conflict resolution processes, complementing women, peace and security, and youth, peace, and security agendas.

• Action 21 calls for modernisation of UNPKOs for more flexible and adaptive threat responses, while fostering cooperation with Regional Organisations (ROs), especially the AU. This action calls for following:

■ The UN Security Council (UNSC) to ensure that UNPKOs are anchored in and guided by political strategies, deployed with clear, sequenced, and prioritised mandates that are realistic and achievable, exit strategies and viable transition plans, as part of a comprehensive approach to sustaining peace.

■ Requests the UN Secretary-General to provide strategic and action-oriented recommendations to the member states on how the UN toolbox can be adapted to meet evolving needs for more agile, tailored responses to existing, emerging, and future challenges.

■ Ensures that UNPKOs engage host countries and relevant stakeholders at the earliest possible stage in planning.

• Recognising the increasing internationalisation of conflicts, Actions 22 and 24 address the emerging security challenges posed by maritime security and transnational crimes by increasing cooperation and information sharing.

• Observing that terrorism destabilises conflict-ridden regions, Actions 23, 25 and 26 commit to strengthen counterterrorism efforts by enhancing cooperation between the UN and ROs, and adapting to new technologies which can be used for terrorist activities. The actions also address the risks associated with nuclear, biological, and chemical weapons.

• Action 27 encourages integration of AI and other emerging technologies for peace efforts. These technologies can enhance predictive analysis and data-driven mechanisms for Early Warning Systems (EWS), while real-time information

sharing can increase ability of UNPKOs to anticipate and respond to crises efficiently.

The Pact offers a transformative guiding framework for UNPKOs, calling for more agile, technologically driven, and locally integrated and contextualised missions. By aligning UNPKOs with the actions, peacekeeping can evolve to tackle modern-day security challenges, while discharging its core responsibility of PoC and promoting sustainable peace. However, its successful execution will require political will from the member states to pay their dues on time and provide adequate funding and resources. Simultaneously, the institutions must be reformed to reduce inefficiencies and systematic hinderances, and improve accountability, while better synergies need to be established between the peacekeeping forces, humanitarian agencies, and ROs.

### **Proposed Way Forward**

For UNPKOs to remain a relevant, effective, and adaptive tool in a constantly evolving and complicating world, following is proposed:

• From Reactive to Preventive Peacekeeping. A paradigm transition from reactive peacekeeping to more proactive conflict prevention and mediation is the need of the hour. Pre-empting and preventing crises before they escalate would minimise human and financial loses, while strengthening long-term stability. This could be achieved by greater investment in political and diplomatic solutions, EWS, and mediation efforts, enabling UNPKOs to tackle the root cause of conflicts rather than just containing the aftermath.

• Harnessing Emerging Technologies. Emerging technologies have the potential to revolutionise UNPKOs by enhancing their efficiency and effectiveness. AI, cyber monitoring, and strengthening data-driven EWS can provide real-time information on conflict dynamics, enhancing the situational awareness of peacekeepers, and enabling them to make better and swift decisions.

 AI-powered analytics can detect early signs of conflict and instability. Using machine learning algorithms, AI-driven EWS can warn against possible conflict flashpoints before they escalate into violent incidents, by

analysing trends such as socio-political developments, economic instability, and online extremist activities. Satellite imagery and geospatial technologies can effectively track migration and population displacement, violations of human rights, and monitor ceasefires and militia movements.

■ Unmanned aerial vehicles, such as those deployed in MONUSCO, and remote sensing technologies can give better battlefield transparency to peacekeepers, safeguarding them from risks faced on ground and attacks, like in DRC and Mali.<sup>10</sup>

■ Simultaneously, the increasing threat of cyber warfare and disinformation campaigns must also be effectively addressed to curb polarisation and instability fuelled by propaganda. UN cyber monitoring units can be established at sector level to counter digital propaganda and misinformation campaigns, while also protecting UNPKOs from cyberattacks.

■ Aligning with the Secretary-General's Strategy on New Technologies, blockchain technology could be employed in mission areas for curbing corruption while ensuring that financial aid reaches the affected populations.<sup>11</sup> Moreover, the supply chain management of UNPKOs can be made more efficient and transparent by digitising all procurement and logistical operations.

■ However, the ethical and legal implications of these technologies must be prudently considered for ensuring their responsible use.

• **Strengthening Regional Partnerships.** ROs such as the AU, the European Union (EU), and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) are important players in maintaining regional security and stability. Reinforcing collaborations between the UN and ROs could greatly improve rapid response capabilities of UNPKOs, while ensuring that they are contextualised and locally driven.

Regional security frameworks, such as the East African Community Regional Force and the South African Development Community, can be incorporated in UNPKOs to increase efficiency and enable burden sharing. This can give the UN a flexibility to align its peacekeeping strategies with regional military operations, while UN could concentrate its limited resources on strategic planning and coordination and capacity-building.

■ UNPKOs must transition from an UN-centric topdown model to a more regionally integrated approach leveraging the expertise, networks, and rapid response capabilities of ROs.

■ UN could conceptualise hybrid peacekeeping forces for integrating regional peacekeepers with expertise of the UN. This can materialise in forms such as UN-AU rapid response units. Also, the UN can explore expanding the mandate of UNPKOs for incorporating proactive diplomatic mediation and working along bodies like the AU and the EU, while deploying preventive peacekeeping missions emboldened to intervene before violence escalates. As per Action 21 of the Pact, the UN should also strengthen the AU with adequate and sustainable financing to support peace operations. Simultaneously, the role of African Standby Force can also be expanded, empowering them to lead rapid-response deployment in crises.

Concurrently, the UN should enhance the UN-EU collaboration, especially in post-conflict stabilisation efforts and governance building initiatives. In areas where both the UN and North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) operate, the UN could coordinate with NATO's military assets to complement UNPKOs.

■ Whereas, in the Indo-Pacific, the UN can collaborate with ASEAN for developing joint security mechanisms for prospective maritime peacekeeping operations, especially in disputed regions such as the South and East China Seas, while reinforcing ASEAN's role in regional mediation and conflict resolution.

■ In Latin America, the UN can collaborate with the Union of South American Nations and support their peace initiatives for curbing drug-related conflicts and

insurgencies. While in the Middle East, the UN can expand its role in peacebuilding efforts by closely coordinating with the League of Arab States and the Gulf Cooperation Council.

Decentralising the currently UN-centric peacekeeping operations and working closely with ROs will enable the UN to increase the efficiency of its missions, along with cultural sensitivity and local trust. However, in no way UNPKOs should be completely outsourced to ROs.

Establishing Ownership. The top-down approach of UNPKOs often sideline local actors, reducing the local ownership of peace efforts, while also attracting hostility from communities instead of fostering stability. The missions should prioritise engaging local populations and foster communitydriven peace processes. The missions should see peacebuilding beyond military presence and encourage youth and women-led peace initiatives to ensure grassroots engagement in security dialogues. This should be achieved through Track-II Diplomacy and complemented by socioeconomic programmes focusing on education and development. Collaboration with local leaders and members of the society can speed up the process of building sustainable peace at the community level. Simultaneously, communityled peace councils could be established to integrate civilian peacebuilders and human rights monitors into operations to work alongside UNPKOs. It is extremely important to involve the national authorities and local population of the host country, as the conceptualisation of the mission for building ownership or the UNPKO would risk meeting the same fate as the UN Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali.

• **Comprehensive Exit Strategy.** The UNPKOs must have a well-defined exit and transition plan to prevent the creation of power vacuums post the withdrawal of the mission. The national institutions must be strengthened to avoid any instability or possibility of the region sliding into conflict again. Furthermore, UNPKOs can also strategically create infrastructure, which could support the mission till its presence

in the country and later support the community after the mission's withdrawal. One such example is the solar energy plant made by the UN Mission in Somalia, in Baidoa, which powers both the UN base and the host community, and will light more homes and facilities in the future after the mission withdraws.<sup>12</sup>

United Nations Peacekeeping Operations vs Special Political Missions (SPMs). While the UNPKOs have proven to be highly effective in certain contexts, their success is highly dependent on a viable political framework. In its absence, UNPKOs become mere static stabilisation efforts instead of mechanisms for establishing sustainable peace. Multiple experts have recommended the UNSC to look beyond UNPKOs in such cases.<sup>13</sup> A presently available alternative is SPM, which focus on political transition, mediation, and conflict prevention. While the UNPKOs are more military heavy, SPMs are more politically and diplomatically driven and are more adaptive to dynamic conflict environments. The UNSC can explore expanding the role of SPMs by deploying them more proactively in scenarios where the environment for UNPKOs would be premature or unnecessary. The UNSC could also conceptualise hybrid operations, which combine elements of both UNPKOs and SPMs for balancing military stabilisation with long-term political stability. Meanwhile, SPMs can also be utilised for enhancing the capacity of ROs to mediate conflicts before they spiral into full-scale armed conflicts.

In today's evolving and fast-paced conflicts, UNPKOs necessitate a fundamental shift from their origin as a deployment for maintaining ceasefire and stabilising post-conflict landscape. Traditional peacekeeping, often limited by static deployment, mandates, and bureaucratic inefficiencies, focuses on deployment post escalation of conflict, and is grossly inadequate to tackle contemporary security challenges. Building upon the Pact of the Future, UNPKOs should prioritise conflict prevention and preemptive action, incorporating and leveraging emerging technologies, and strengthening regional partnerships.

#### Conclusion

The constantly evolving global security and geopolitical landscape necessitates a fundamental reform of UNPKOs. As demonstrated by the challenges in missions like MONUSCO, traditional peacekeeping models struggle to keep pace with present-day conflicts. The Pact of the Future provides a guiding framework for reforming UNPKOs, grounded in its commitment to curbing conflicts at their roots and revitalising multilateralism through stronger regional cooperation. Incorporating these actions into UNPKOs is not just an option but a necessity to safeguard international peace and security in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century and beyond.

#### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> 'World leaders gather for United Nations General Assembly', *The Hindu*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/world-leaders-gather-for-united-nations-general-assembly/article68672915.ece

<sup>2</sup> 'A/RES/79/1', *UN*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://docs.un.org/en/A/RES/ 79/1

<sup>3</sup> 'The Summit of the Future brings to life a Pact for the Future', *UNRIC*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://unric.org/en/pact-for-the-future/

<sup>4</sup> 'Pact of the Future', *UN Vienna*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https:// unis.unvienna.org/unis/topics/related/2024/pact-for-the-future.html

<sup>5</sup> 'Why global cooperation is more important than ever in a world at war', *World Economic Forum*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://www.weforum.org/ stories/2025/01/global-risks-report-conflict-global-cooperation/

<sup>6</sup> 'Global military spending surges amid war, rising tensions and insecurity', *SIPRI*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://www.sipri.org/media/press-release/2024/global-military-spending-surges-amid-war-rising-tensions-and-insecurity

<sup>7</sup> 'Principled Peacekeeping Works', *Edinburgh Law School*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://psrpdev.law.ed.ac.uk/psrpx/2020/02/28/principledpeacekeeping-works/

<sup>8</sup> 'DR Congo M23 rebels enter city of Bukavu', *BBC*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cvgmj00zjrpo

<sup>9</sup> 'How we are funded', *UN*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://peacekeeping. un.org/en/how-we-are-funded#:~:text=The%202024%2D2025% 20budget%20(about,China%20(18.69%25

<sup>10</sup> 'MONUSCO's edge-Unmanned Aerial Systems', *UN*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://monusco.unmissions.org/en/monuscos-edge-unmanned-aerial-systems

<sup>11</sup> 'Secretary-General's strategy on new technologies', *UN*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://www.un.org/en/newtechnologies/

<sup>12</sup> 'Baidoa set to boost renewable energy production', *UN Missions*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://unsos.unmissions.org/baidoa-set-boost-renewable-energy-production

<sup>13</sup> 'Key Factors that Influence the Effectiveness of UN Peacekeeping Operations', Cedric de Coning, *USI of India*, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://www.usiofindia.org/publication-journal/Key-Factors-that-Influencethe-Effectiveness-of-UN-Peacekeeping-Operations.html

# Enhancing Integrity in United Nations Peacekeeping Missions: Challenges and the Path to Reform

# Dr Parineet Kaur<sup>®</sup> and Wing Commander (Dr) UC Jha (Retd)<sup>#</sup>

#### Abstract

Corruption remains one of the major causes of concern in any state. It exacerbates poverty, inequality, and injustice, ultimately fostering more corruption. It undermines the rule of law and remains a root cause of instability and insecurity in any state. It weakens the state's capacity for effective governance and may eventually lead to civil war. The National Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Sierra Leone, during its investigation into the causes of the 1990s Civil War in the country, found that the main cause of the war was endemic greed, corruption, and nepotism which deprived the nation of its dignity and reduced most people to a state of poverty. The tasks of modern United Nations peacekeeping missions are much more complex than traditional responsibilities, sometimes even requiring support for the formation of new institutions. Post-conflict corruption can be a serious impediment to peacebuilding and reconstruction. It may directly affect several key peacebuilding activities in a fragile state. Curbing corruption is thus vital in post-conflict environments to strengthen the rule of law, restore trust in public institutions, and build and sustain peace. Failing to account for the threats posed by corruption during peacekeeping may put the success of the mission at risk.

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>**Dr Parineet Kaur** is the head of the Centre for Advanced Studies in Intellectual Property and Technology Law at the Indian Society of International Law, New Delhi. Her areas of specialisation include Intellectual Property Law, Entertainment Law, Competition Law, International Law, and Human Rights Law.

**<sup>\*</sup>Wing Commander (Dr) UC Jha (Retd)** is an elected member of the United Service Institution of India Council. He is presently Secretary General of the Indian Society of International Law, New Delhi. He is an independent researcher in the fields of International Humanitarian Law, Military Law, and Human Rights Law.

#### Introduction

he United Nations (UN) peacekeeping missions have remained a cornerstone of international efforts to maintain peace and security in regions emerging from conflict. These missions, which are often deployed in complex and volatile environments, are tasked with various responsibilities including protecting civilians, supporting the rule of law, and facilitating the transition to stable governance. However, these democracies have continually grappled with the issue of corruption. Along with terrorism, poverty, and organised crime, corruption is deemed a 'Global Problem' and has severe consequences. Corruption is generally defined as the 'Misuse of entrusted power for direct or indirect personal gain'.<sup>1</sup> Corruption could be categorised as 'Grand' or 'Petty' corruption. Grand corruption pervades the highest levels of government, leading to major abuses of power that erode the rule of law, economic stability, and confidence in good governance. Petty (or administrative) corruption involves the exchange of small amounts of money and granting of minor favours, which can also result in significant public losses. In some cases, administrative corruption benefits not only those who first receive the bribes but also higher-ranking officials to whom some of the proceeds are passed.

# Forms of Dishonesty

Various forms of corruption are present within the peacekeeping missions, posing a serious risk to the operations of these missions.<sup>2</sup> In 2008, while the UN celebrated 60 years of successful peacekeeping, it did not delve into the charges of sexual abuse and other misconduct. The British charity Save the Children issued a report alleging that children as young as six are trading sex with aid workers and peacekeepers in exchange for food, money, soap and, in very few cases, luxury items such as mobile phones. It also highlighted instances of rape, verbal sexual abuse, child pornography and prostitution, and trafficking of youngsters, many of whom were poor, displaced, or orphaned by conflict. Human Rights Watch accused the UN of covering up allegations of embezzlement against peacekeepers implicated in arms and gold smuggling while serving in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC).<sup>3</sup> In addition, several missions have been shown to involve financial misconduct like bribery and theft. For example, the UN Operation in Côte d'Ivoire and the UN Transitional Administration

in East Timor (UNTAET) were found to have issues related to fuel mismanagement, theft, and fraudulent activities. These activities have wasted valuable resources and eroded the trust of local populations in the UN's ability to provide peace and stability.

Sexual exploitation and abuse are critical issues that undermine the trust people have in peacekeeping missions. The exploitation of women and even the operation of sex rings involving children—sometimes in situations where food is exchanged for sex—has been a persistent problem, particularly among more powerful military personnel. These activities are unacceptable and violate the dignity of the population that is not capable of defending themselves. It severely tarnished the reputation of the UN. While there have been efforts made to bring about change, no concrete reform has been seen.

Post-conflict corruption can be a rather serious impediment to peacebuilding and reconstruction. Some of the most common acts of corruption in post-conflict situations have been associated with fuel, food, non-existent soldiers, extortion, narcotics, illicit mining, bribery, theft, or illegal sale of government property. One of the main factors for systematic post-conflict corruption is the existence of political power-sharing institutions in a country recovering from conflict.

# Impact of Ethical Concerns on Credibility of United Nations Peacekeeping Missions

Corruption contributes to maintaining and intensifying violence once a conflict has broken out. Additionally, corruption can also impede economic and humanitarian initiatives.<sup>4</sup> When corruption impacts the defence industry and peace operations—for instance, through kickbacks, bribes, collusion, extortion, the awarding of noncompetitive contracts, unfair offset agreements, and manipulation of soldier payrolls—the vulnerability of peacekeeping missions increases even more.<sup>5</sup> By combining a conflict environment with weak and unstable institutions, corruption makes it more difficult for the UN and other organisations to carry out their job and jeopardises the success of UN peacekeeping deployments.

The trust of local residents is undermined by corruption in peacekeeping efforts. Bribery, embezzlement, and other corrupt activities by peacekeepers damage their credibility and foster

animosity among the people they serve. This may result in resistance and outspoken opposition to the mission's goals. Moreover, important funds meant for reconstruction, humanitarian relief, and the upkeep of local organisations are also diverted by corruption. Corrupt officials may embezzle funds meant for these crucial programmes, impeding the mission's capacity to accomplish its goals and exacerbating already-existing disparities and social unrest. This can hinder the host nation's long-term recovery and stability, and have disastrous effects on people who are already at risk.<sup>6</sup> When peacekeeping forces engage in corrupt practices, they may unintentionally aid particular groups or people, escalating already-existing tensions or possibly triggering fresh acts of violence. This might prolong or even rekindle war, undermining the same peace that the mission is tasked with maintaining.<sup>7</sup>

Last but not the least, corruption scandals significantly harm the UN's reputation. Public confidence in the organisation's capacity to effectively address global issues and uphold international peace and security is severely undermined by these scandals. The UN's capacity to gather funding and support from other countries for upcoming peacekeeping missions may suffer significantly as a result of this harm to its image.<sup>8</sup> For instance, the UN's reputation suffered and public confidence in its capacity to adequately safeguard vulnerable populations was fairly weakened by the sexual exploitation and abuse scandals that beset the United Nations Stabilization Mission in Haiti (MINUSTAH).9 Corruption has posed grave problems for the UN Organization Stabilization Mission in DRC. The mission's goals have been seriously weakened and claims of sexual exploitation and abuse by peacekeepers have severely eroded local people's faith. In addition to harming the victims, these instances have eroded public trust in the UN's capacity to safeguard vulnerable groups.<sup>10</sup>

#### **Role of International and Local Partnership**

UN peacekeeping operations are tasked with maintaining peace and stability in post-conflict areas. These operations are inherently linked to humanitarian aid and the protection of human rights, which are fundamental elements of the UN Charter. Collaboration between international organisations, such as UN bodies and Non-Governmental Organisations (NGOs), with national entities and local communities, strengthens the effectiveness of peacekeeping

missions. One example is the collaboration between national societies and the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) in conducting humanitarian work. According to the ICRC, such collaboration is crucial in addressing humanitarian needs during times of crisis, particularly when the demand for aid rises. It also helps in locating and reuniting the families of the victims, which is crucial for peacebuilding in areas of violence.<sup>11</sup> Likewise, in peacekeeping situations, the UN High Commissioner for Refugees' engagement with local people is essential. It ensures that the needs of vulnerable populations are met effectively, which helps peacekeeping operations succeed overall.<sup>12</sup>

# Role of Technology in Combating Integrity Gaps in United Nations Peacekeeping Missions

Transparency and accountability are essential for ensuring legitimacy and guarantee the efficient use of resources in highstakes environments where these missions frequently operate. Technology has become a game changer in combating corruption as it provides innovative ways to improve operational effectiveness, accountability, and trust. This can be achieved in the following ways:

• Enhancing Transparency with Data Mining. Data mining is a powerful tool for auditing and monitoring financial and administrative processes in peacekeeping missions. It enables the analysis of large datasets to detect patterns of collusion, identify anomalies, and uncover red flags in procurement and payments. For example, anti-corruption software uses intelligent mining techniques to identify fraudulent transactions or inconsistencies in contracts. By leveraging data mining, peacekeeping operations can proactively detect corruption, ensuring that resources are allocated transparently and effectively.<sup>13</sup>

• Securing Systems with Blockchain Technology. With blockchain technology, financial transactions, documents, and contracts may be managed in a decentralised and impenetrable manner. Blockchain technology can be used in peacekeeping operations to monitor the distribution and use of funds, preventing them from being exploited for private benefit. Blockchain also guarantees the safekeeping of asset

registries, procurement contracts, and land records, thus lowering the possibility of manipulation.<sup>14</sup>

• Predicting and Preventing Corruption with Artificial Intelligence (AI). AI offers instruments for anticipating and averting corruption in peacekeeping operations. AI algorithms can uncover hidden linkages by examining past data and highlighting odd transactions or instances of partiality in procurement procedures. AI can also improve decision-making process by providing peacekeepers with useful information that allows them to take preventative action against possible corruption.<sup>15</sup>

• **Building Trust and Efficiency.** Incorporating technology into peacekeeping operations not only fights corruption but also fosters confidence among international stakeholders and local communities. Technology-enabled transparent procedures provide host communities confidence that resources are being spent sensibly. Additionally, technology tools simplify operations, freeing up peacekeeping missions to concentrate on their primary goal of preserving stability and peace.<sup>16</sup>

Strengthening Data Management with Situational Awareness Geospatial Enterprise (SAGE) and Common File Storage and Sharing Cloud (COSMOS) under the Unite Aware Initiative. Tools like SAGE and COSMOS have been established by the UN' Unite Aware Initiative, a technical framework, to improve situational awareness and expedite data collecting in peacekeeping missions. These technologies are intended to give peacekeepers centralised operational data storage and real-time insights, facilitating improved coordination and decision-making in challenging situations.<sup>17</sup> To ensure that SAGE and COSMOS fulfil their intended function of enhancing situational awareness and operational efficiency, peacekeepers should get regular training on how to operate these systems.<sup>18</sup> It can significantly improve accountability and operational effectiveness in peacekeeping missions, ultimately strengthening trust and delivering justice in post-conflict regions.19

Al can also provide mission oversight and monitoring. During the 9381<sup>st</sup> UN Security Council meeting, the members talked about the harsh realities of Al and its applications. The participants concurred that the Al system will boost early warning systems' analytical capabilities and be useful as a monitoring system. Additionally, it may monitor ceasefires, spot trends of violence, and support human efforts, mediation, and peacekeeping.<sup>20</sup>

## **Role of Whistleblower and Reporting Mechanism**

Whistleblowers are the most important and trustworthy source of information on fraud and corruption in any system. Whistleblowing and reporting mechanisms are crucial tools for preventing misconduct and detecting corruption within organisations, including peacekeeping missions. However, they frequently face insufficient legal safeguards and institutional immunities.<sup>21</sup> One of the primary issues with the current system is that the UN Ethics Office often functions more as a grievance mechanism for staff complaints related to work performance rather than a body facilitating reports of serious misconduct. Many accusations received involve improper behaviour against the complainant by their management rather than actions that could harm the organisation. This misuse dilutes the intended purpose of whistleblowing policies, undermining their effectiveness.<sup>22</sup> The case of United States diplomat James Wasserstrom examined unethical behaviour within the UN Mission in Kosovo (UNMIK). It highlights the structural obstacles that UN whistleblowers must overcome.23

# Training and Capacity Building for United Nations Peacekeepers Concerning Transparency Deficits

UN peacekeeping policy lacks comprehensive standards or guidelines to prevent corruption, and despite its widespread impact, corruption is rarely addressed in peacekeeping training programmes. Corruption is mentioned only five times in the 157-page Department of Peacekeeping Operations – Office of Rule of Law and Security Institutions Planning Toolkit for Peacekeeping Missions, indicating that this important issue is not given enough attention.<sup>24</sup> Integrating counter-corruption training into leadership programmes enables staff to recognise and successfully reduce risks to combat corruption in UN peacekeeping missions. Practical instruction in risk assessments, reporting wrongdoing, and moral decision-making should be provided to peacekeepers, backed by explicit protocols for protecting whistle blowers.

#### **Lessons Learned from Past Missions**

A few lessons learned from past peacekeeping missions relating to the issue of corruption are as follows:

• Understanding that Corruption Endangers the Success of Missions. The realisation that corruption poses a risk to the effectiveness of peacekeeping operations is among the most significant lessons learned. Early missions frequently misjudged the degree to which corruption could jeopardise their goals. For instance, corruption damaged public confidence in the UN and local government in nations like South Sudan and DRC.<sup>25</sup> As a result, the UN has come to recognise that combating corruption is essential to establishing lasting peace.

• The Significance of Accountability Systems. One consistent problem in peacekeeping operations has been the absence of strong accountability systems. Peacekeeping forces have occasionally been linked to corruption, including financial embezzlement and exploitative behaviour. The credibility of missions in Haiti and Kosovo, for instance, has been damaged by claims of financial mismanagement and misbehaviour.<sup>26</sup> The Brahimi Report on UN Peace Operations highlighted the necessity of more accountability and robust supervision procedures in peacekeeping operations.

• **Resource Management Transparency.** One important lesson that has emerged is the importance of transparency in resource management. Many peacekeeping operations take place in areas where the reconstruction of institutions and infrastructure depends on foreign assistance and resources. On the other hand, corruption may worsen if these resources are mismanaged. The UN Mission in Liberia, for instance, had difficulties making sure that help got to the right people without being embezzled by dishonest officials.<sup>27</sup>

• Establishing Robust Collaborations with Regional Organisations. The need to forge solid alliances with regional organisations to fight systemic corruption is another important lesson. In these situations, enforcing anti-corruption policies without local support may encounter opposition and have little efficacy. The UNTAET, for instance, emphasised the

significance of including local stakeholders in anti-corruption campaigns.<sup>28</sup> The mission was able to promote better accountability and openness by collaborating with community leaders, civil society organisations, and local authorities.

• Impact of Capacity Building. Building capacity is a successful tactic in the fight against corruption in host countries. Training programmes for local law enforcement, courts, and public officials are frequently a part of peacekeeping efforts. These initiatives aim to improve the ability of institutions to identify, stop, and deal with corruption. To improve its capacity to fight corruption, the UN Integrated Mission in Sudan, for example, concentrated on training local law enforcement and judicial staff. In a similar vein, the UNMIK offered technical help to fortify governance structures and encouraged the creation of anti-corruption organisations.

• Activating Civil Society and Media. The media and civil society are essential in advancing accountability and transparency. For instance, to reveal corruption and advance good governance, the UN Mission in Sierra Leone worked with regional journalists and NGOs. Involving the media and civic society not only raises public awareness of corruption but also gives people the authority to hold their leaders accountable.

• Implementation of Context-Specific Strategies. One important lesson is that combating corruption requires context-specific tactics. Peacekeeping operations take place in a variety of settings, each with its special dynamics and difficulties. Fighting corruption with a one-size-fits-all strategy is highly unlikely to be successful. The UN Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in the Central African Republic took a customised approach that addressed corruption in the diamond trade, a key cause of instability in the area. In a similar vein, the MINUSTAH in Haiti focused on judiciary and police corruption.<sup>29</sup>

• **Importance of Long-term Engagement.** Long-term involvement and consistent dedication are necessary to combat corruption. For instance, the UN mission helped Bosnia and Herzegovina develop anti-corruption structures, but the process was sluggish and continued to need assistance even after the mission concluded.

• Encouraging Global Cooperation. Corruption frequently crosses national boundaries, especially when it comes to organised crime and illegal cash transfers. In order to solve these problems, the UN has realised how crucial it is to work with global institutions like the World Bank and Interpol. For instance, the UN worked with foreign partners in Liberia to prevent money laundering and develop financial transparency measures. By combining the resources and experience of several groups, these collaborations increase the efficacy of anti-corruption initiatives.

Assisting the UN to combat corruption may come with a lot more ease now, since the 2021 UN General Assembly Against Corruption resolution on combating corruption and strengthening the UN's commitment to fight corruption provides a clear pathway on how integrity may be entrenched in all its work, including its peacekeeping missions. The resolution comes as the countries face a growing threat from corruption undermining stability, trust, and governance, and calls for international cooperation, preventive measures, and the use of audits and other tools of technology to stamp out corruption.<sup>30</sup> These principles are especially important for UN peacekeeping missions which are deployed in many of the toughest and most resource-constrained environments in the world where the risks of corruption are acute.

# Recommendations for Overcoming Integrity Gaps in Peacekeeping

Peacekeepers at all levels must possess effective anti-corruption abilities. There is no standard solution to solve all problems relating to corruption in the UN peacekeeping missions. However, some of the recommendations to prevent the menace of corruption in peacekeeping missions are as follows:

• The UN should prepare guidelines for the Special Representatives of the Secretary General, their staff, and peacekeeping forces on addressing corruption inside mission operations.

• For senior appointees in the peacekeeping missions, relevant counter-corruption training should be included in the UN Senior Mission Leaders' Course.
• All central procurement for peacekeeping missions must be undertaken through a task force specially selected for the purpose.

• The UN should develop a stronger and speedy mechanism in investigating allegations of corruption and must ensure adequate protection to whistleblowers.

• Al must be used in averting corruption in peacekeeping operations.

• The state parties must include 'Corruption' as a criminal office in their state legislations.

• The state parties must ensure measures to enable the identification, tracing, and seizure of proceeds of crime of corruption for the purpose of confiscation.

• The Troop Contributing Countries (TCCs) must have a transparent system of oversight in procurement of contingent-owned equipment.

• The TCCs must design suitable curriculum and train their troops in the UN policies relating to anti-corruption measures.

# Conclusion

Corruption delays the stabilisation of society by encouraging armed organisations to continue their illegal activities, which hinders efforts like disarmament, demobilisation, and reintegration. Combating corruption and locating its sources becomes especially important in peacekeeping operations by the Security Council due to the high stakes involved in saving the lives of the affected civilians. Focusing on corruption during operations at peacekeeping missions is not solely about the success of the mission, but more about protecting the reputation and credibility of the UN as a peacekeeping institution. If member states, the people in the area, and global partners believe in the framework, then the relevant peacekeeping operations will be successfully able to provide sustainable peace and security in the regions following a conflict. The degree to which the UN has managed to coordinate its peacekeeping interventions with the tenets of transparency, accountability, and justice will determine its place in the future of peacekeepers and the world at large.

#### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> The definition is, however, limited since it portrays corruption as a oneway process driven by the greed of corrupt officials. Almost all corrupt transactions have two players-the person who is receiving the bribe, and the corporation or individual who is offering it. Moreover, the balance of power is not necessarily on the side of the corrupt person with 'Entrusted Power', since outside influences can serve to overwhelm weak and ineffective administrations. Rajeevan Anuradha, 2007, 'Understanding corruption from a development perspective: How can it be curbed?', *HDRU* Brief No. 06/07, Colombo: UNDP Regional Centre, accessed 21 Feb 2025

<sup>2</sup> Corruption in UN missions can take many forms, including bribery: offering, giving, or accepting an undue advantage to a public official or private sector employee; theft: stealing money or other assets; misuse of trust funds: using trust funds for personal gain; misuse of official position for personal gain; natural resource exploitation: taking advantage of natural resources for personal gain; sexual exploitation and abuse: taking advantage of local staff for sexual gain; collusive bidding: working with others to win a bid; and information brokering: selling information for personal gain. Sexual corruption is a very serious issue, where sexual favour is the 'Currency' of corruption. 'Corruption, Peace and Security: Knowledge tools for academics and professionals', *UNDOC Module Series on Anti-Corruption*, available at: https://grace.unodc.org/grace/academia/module-series-on-anti-corruption.html?lf\_id=, accessed 27 Feb 2025

<sup>3</sup> 'UN peacekeeping turns 60 marred by scandal', 30 May 2008, accessed 20 Feb 2025 https://www.france24.com/en/20080530-un-peacekeeping-turns-60-marred-scandal-un-anniversary

<sup>4</sup> Hees, Roslyn, et al., 'Preventing corruption in humanitarian operations: Handbook of Good Practices', 2014, Berlin: *Transparency International*, accessed 18 Feb 2025

<sup>₅</sup> Ibid

<sup>6</sup> 'Corruption and Peacebuilding', *UN Office on Drugs and Crime*, accessed 19 Feb 2025 https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/corruption/

<sup>7</sup> 'Corruption and Conflict: A Dangerous Nexus', *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, accessed 20 Feb 2025 https://carnegieendowment.org/

<sup>8</sup> 'Corruption and Peacekeeping Operations', *Human Rights Watch*, accessed 21 Feb 2025 https://www.jns.org/behind-the-human-rights-watch-curtain-hate-and-corruption/

<sup>9</sup> 'The Responsibility to Protect: Ensuring Timely and Effective Lessons learned collective Security Responses', Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect (GCHR), 2016, accessed 24 Feb 2025

<sup>10</sup> 'Peacekeeping: A Key Tool for International Peace and Security', UN News, Accessed on 19 Feb 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/en 'Report on the Protection of Civilians' (S/2010/613), UN Security Council, 2010, accessed 20 Feb 2025

<sup>11</sup> 'The ICRC: Its Mission and Work', International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC), March 2009, pp 27, accessed 23 Feb 2025

<sup>12</sup> 'Co-existence With Local Communities', UNHCR, accessed 28 Feb 2025 https://www.unhcr.org/publications/unhcr-ngo-toolkit-practicalcooperation-resettlement-1-operational-activities-0

<sup>13</sup> 'Partnership for Technology in Peacekeeping', Technology in Peacekeeping Operations, United Nations, 2014, accessed 18 Feb 2025

<sup>14</sup> 'Blockchain and Transparency in Governance', World Bank, 2020, accessed 08 Feb 2025

<sup>15</sup> 'The Role of Artificial Intelligence in Combating Corruption', OECD, 2021, accessed 09 Feb 2025

<sup>16</sup> 'United Nations Annual Report on Peacekeeping and Innovation', 2021, accessed 19 Feb 2025

<sup>17</sup> 'Unite Aware Initiative: Enhancing Technology in Peacekeeping Missions', United Nations Publications, 2021, accessed 11 Feb 2025

<sup>18</sup> 'Best Practices in Data Management for Governance and Security', OECD Publishing, 2021, accessed 13 Feb 2025

<sup>19</sup> 'Unite Aware Initiative: Enhancing Technology in Peacekeeping Missions', United Nations Publications, 2021, accessed 15 Feb 2025

<sup>20</sup> 'Security Council Press Release SC/15359', United Nations, accessed 16 Feb 2025 https://press.un.org/en/2023/sc15359.doc.htm

<sup>21</sup> Brook Judge, 'A Gross Institutional Failure: The UN Whistleblower Protection System Does Little to Protect Whistleblowers in Policy or Practice', May 2020, accessed 18 Feb 2025

<sup>22</sup> 'United Nations Secretary-General Report on the Administration of Justice at the United Nations', A/67/265, 2012, accessed 16 Feb 2025

<sup>23</sup> Wasserstrom exposed widespread corruption in the mission, particularly bribes on contracts for the purchase of power. He was subjected to harsh reprisals in return, which included being arrested, having his possessions searched, and being relieved of his duties. Wasserstrom's

case became a landmark for whistleblowers when the UN Dispute Tribunal ruled in his favour, criticizing the Ethics Office's uncritical acceptance of an OIOS investigation report. Judge Goolam Meeran called it a "Worse case of insensitive, highhanded, and arbitrary treatment" and highlighted the Ethics Office's failure to uphold its mandate to ensure staff integrity in line with the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, *UN Dispute Tribunal*, 'Decision on James Wasserstrom Case', 2012, accessed 11 Feb 2025

<sup>24</sup> 'Planning Toolkit for Peacekeeping Missions', United Nations, *United Nations Department of Peacekeeping Operations* (DPKO-OROLS), 2010, accessed 12 Feb 2025

<sup>25</sup> Bellamy, Alex J., and Williams, Paul D., 'The New Politics of Protection? Côte d'Ivoire, Libya, and the Responsibility to Protect', *International Affairs* 87, no. 4 (2011): 825–50, accessed 03 Feb 2025 https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1468-2346.2011.00994.x

<sup>26</sup> Karlsrud, John, 'From Liberal Peacebuilding to Stabilization and Counterterrorism', *International Peacekeeping* 26, no. 1 (2019): 1–21, accessed 11 Feb 2025 https://doi.org/10.1080/13533312.2019.1698297

<sup>27</sup> Dorn, A. Walter, 'Intelligence-Led Peacekeeping: The United Nations Stabilization Mission in Haiti (MINUSTAH), 2006–07', *Intelligence and National Security* 24, no. 6 (2009): 805–35, accessed 14 Feb 2025 https://doi.org/10.1080/03071840801984623

<sup>28</sup> Autesserre, Séverine, 'Dangerous Tales: Dominant Narratives on the Congo and Their Unintended Consequences', *African Affairs* 111, no. 443 (2012): 202–22, accessed 15 Feb 2025 https://doi.org/10.1080/ 13698249.2012.706949

<sup>29</sup> 'UN Peacekeeping: Lessons Unlearnt', Chintan India Foundation, accessed 16 Feb 2025 https://chintan.indiafoundation.in/articles/un-peacekeeping-lessons-un-learnt/#:~:text=Importance%20of%20 Consent: %20UNEF%20I's,credible%20buffer%20between%20conflicting%20parties

<sup>30</sup> United Nations General Assembly Resolution, 2021

# China's Strategic Manoeuvring in United Nations Peacekeeping Dynamics

# Colonel (Dr) DCS Mayal (Retd)<sup>@</sup>

# Abstract

China's strategic role in United Nations (UN) peacekeeping reflects its ambition to reshape global security governance while advancing its geopolitical and technological interests. As a major financial contributor and provider of peacekeepers, China leverages its position as a permanent member of the UN Security Council, with veto power, to enhance its soft power and shape international norms. By supplying technologies such as communication systems, drones, and surveillance tools, China integrates its tech industry into peacekeeping operations, fostering reliance on Chinese technology standards. Its peacekeeping mandates prioritise state sovereignty, economic reconstruction, and minimal use of force, opposing interventionist measures such as sanctions. This development-oriented model, emphasising civilian protection, demining, and infrastructure rebuilding, aligns philosophy that poverty with China's and underdevelopment drive instability. While initiatives such as the Global Development Initiative, the Global Security Initiative, and the Global Civilization Initiative expand China's influence and promote its vision of a 'Shared future for mankind', critics argue that these efforts may prioritise Chinese interests over multilateral transparency. As global governance evolves, China's growing influence signals a potential shift in international dynamics.

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>Colonel (Dr) DCS Mayal (Retd) served in the Indian Army for over 32 years (1991-2024), initially commissioned into 3 MAHAR before transferring to the Intelligence Corps in 1997. He held key command and staff appointments across the Indian Army and Navy and commanded an Intelligence unit in High Altitude Areas. A graduate of the Defence Services Staff College, he qualified UGC NET exam in Defence and Strategic Studies and earned his MPhil and PhD from Panjab University, Chandigarh. Post-retirement, he serves as a Senior fellow at Centre for Land Warfare Studies, an Adjunct Faculty at Manipal Academy of Higher Education, and a PhD supervisor. Additionally, he holds a Postgraduate Diploma in Human Resource Management, Industrial Relations and Personnel Management, and Public Relations.

#### Introduction

The People's Republic of China (PRC; herein referred to as China) has emerged as one of the most influential United Nations (UN) members after the United States (US), despite joining relatively late in 1971, when it replaced Taiwan as the representative of 'China'. As a permanent member of the UN Security Council (UNSC), China wields significant power, including the veto, which it uses strategically to shape mandates, align peacekeeping operations with its principles, and protect its geopolitical interests. China's growing financial contributions in UN and active involvement in UN Peacekeeping Operations (UNPKO) have surged, further consolidating its position as a key player in global governance.

#### China and the United Nations

Beijing views the UN as a strategic platform to advance its 'Middle Kingdom Dream' by reshaping global governance and aligning it with its vision of a 'Shared future for mankind'. China emphasises state sovereignty, security, and economic growth while downplaying human rights and transparency, contrasting with the UN's holistic approach that integrates development, human rights, and peace for human protection.<sup>1</sup> Leveraging its veto power and existing structures, China seeks to reform the UN from within to shape the organisation into a platform reflecting its state-centric governance model in a multipolar world.<sup>2</sup> China presents itself as a key 'Builder of world peace, contributor to global development, defender of international order, and provider of public goods' while shaping global organisations and governance through its 'Shared Future' rhetoric into UN documentation.<sup>3</sup> China's Shared Future concept is deliberately kept broad, promoting its authoritarian model as superior to democratic systems. It frames global governance around flexible partnerships, with Beijing as the central leader in areas like development, security, and culture. Advocating 'Dialogue, nonconfrontation, and non-alliance', China seeks 'Win-win Cooperation' across diverse regimes. Its vision of 'New Multilateralism' emphasises 'Democracy in international relations', calling for equal participation in shaping global rules and affairs, aiming to counter western-led hegemony, by granting all states, regardless of ideology or resources, a voice in global governance.<sup>4</sup>

China's Strategic Manoeuvring in United Nations Peacekeeping Dynamics 139

As China rises as a dominant economic and military power, the UN is increasingly depending on its contributions. Despite joining the organisation later, China has effectively penetrated the key UN departments at both strategic and operational levels, leveraging its economic and political clout to align global norms with its long-term ambitions. Through strategic placement of nationals and proxies in influential positions, significant financial contributions, and the launch of aligned programs, China has reshaped agendas and built coalitions to counter western dominance. Its assertiveness is evident in its ability to influence policies, block unfavourable proposals, and use the UN bodies to advance its interests. This growing influence raises concerns about transparency, weakened human rights norms, and the future balance of global governance.<sup>5</sup> A recent report by the House Committee on Oversight and Accountability Majority Staff dated 24 Oct 2024 reveals that China has co-opted for international institutions like the UN and World Health Organization, often neglecting its commitments. This influence is bolstered by Communist Party of China (CCP) leaders, prioritising CCP loyalty over organisational responsibilities. Erik Bethel, former US Executive Director, World Bank, highlighted in his testimony that China's substantial impact on global standards, particularly through support for telecom companies Huawei and Zhongxing Telecommunication Equipment Corporation (ZTE), is viewed by the US as national security threats.<sup>6</sup> Evidence also suggests China's imposition of conditions on its donations, including restrictions on funds for states with ties to Taiwan.7 Moreover, Chinese diplomats have held the position of Under-Secretary-General of the UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs since 2007, enabling China to shape UN development programs.<sup>8</sup>

#### China and United Nations Peacekeeping Operations

UNPKO are a key symbol of the UN's role in maintaining global peace and security. However, recent criticisms have highlighted their failure to achieve lasting peace and effectively implement civilian protection mandates in high-profile missions. This has led to a legitimacy crisis, exemplified by mass protests in Mali, the Central African Republic, and the Democratic Republic of Congo, where local populations have called for the expulsion of UN peacekeepers from these conflict-ridden nations.<sup>9</sup> Initially wary of the UN peacekeeping system after joining in 1971, China gradually

became involved in the late 1980s and has since become a key player in UNPKO.<sup>10</sup> In the year 2000, China provided fewer than 100 personnel to all UNPKO. Now, Beijing is the 10th largest troop and police contributor (2,274 personnel) of any country and the second largest financial supporter, providing nearly 19 per cent of UN peacekeeping programme funding. China also provides more peacekeepers to UNPKO than all the other UNSC permanent members combined.<sup>11</sup> To commemorate the 50<sup>th</sup> anniversary of China's UN membership, Foreign Minister Wang Yi highlighted China's UNPKO contribution in 2021, emphasising that the country had honoured its commitment to establish an 8,000-member standby peacekeeping force, participated in 29 UNPKO (both past and ongoing), and contributed over 50,000 personnel.<sup>12</sup> In 2018, China established its Peacekeeping Affairs Centre to oversee international cooperation and manage its UNPKO deployments. Alongside its increasing troop and financial contributions, China actively leads peace training workshops and seminars. Through these initiatives, China is steadily advocating for normative changes in UNPKO, promoting a more technocratic and state-focused approach.<sup>13</sup> Following Xi's 2015 pledge, UN officials collaborated with their Chinese counterparts to develop a broader range of rapid reaction capabilities, including helicopters. China has also established a logistics base in Djibouti, partly to support its peacekeepers in Africa.14

In Sep 2020, China's State Council released its first 'White Paper' on UNPKO, highlighting the People Liberation Army's contributions and outlining China's approach to peacekeeping. While acknowledging China's role in humanitarian aid and proposing improvements to relief efforts, the paper notably omits any mention of 'Human Rights'. It strongly advocates for UNPKO reforms, emphasising on the sovereignty of host states to independently choose their social systems and development paths. The paper also stresses that the needs of host states should be prioritised in the design and renewal of mission mandates.<sup>15</sup>

China seeks to occupy key UN executive leadership positions to enhance its influence and shape policy direction, with peacekeeping being a particularly high-priority area. Given its growing involvement in peacekeeping, China's push to lead the UN Department of Peace Operations is well-documented, supported by a decade-long campaign. Chinese leaders have

expressed frustration that their contributions have not yet resulted in greater status or decision-making power within peace operations, viewing the top appointment as a crucial step toward asserting China's global security leadership.<sup>16</sup> In 2019, Ambassador Huang Xia was appointed special envoy for hotspot regions in the African Great Lakes, marking the highest-ranking position held by a Chinese national in UN security and political affairs.<sup>17</sup> The UN's adoption of 'Political Accompaniments' as a key peacebuilding concept, applied in tandem with peacekeeping operations under its sustaining peace agenda, appears to share some innate characteristics with China's 'Political Settlements' concept.<sup>18</sup> China's political settlements concept in peacekeeping mirrors aspects of the UN's political accompaniments, but with a strong emphasis on state sovereignty and non-interference.

China's experiences with troop fatalities in Mali and South Sudan have driven its focus on peacekeeper safety, shaping its policy leadership in this area. China focuses on low-hanging fruit such as better training, equipment, and medical care, while eschewing thorny issues regarding the use of force.<sup>19</sup> Leveraging the UN Peace and Development Trust Fund (UNPDTF), it financed the Cruz Report on peacekeeper security and, during its Mar 2020 UNSC presidency, secured the adoption of Resolution 2518, the first thematic resolution on peacekeeper safety. In 2021, China founded the Group of Friends on the Safety and Security of UN Peacekeepers and made safety a key agenda during its May 2021 presidency. Its approach emphasises state-led support and host-state cooperation but offers little on adapting peacekeeping to address civilian protection or human rights challenges.<sup>20</sup>

China wields considerable influence in shaping peacekeeping operations through its veto power over mandate (approvals or renewals), financial contribution (influence resource allocation and prioritise missions), and troops contribution. China has strategically increased its influence in UN by placing its nationals or pro-China figures in key/steering roles, allowing it to shape global discourse and promote policies aligned with its strategic objectives.<sup>21</sup>This placement is generally undertaken using diplomatic channels, political leverage, and monetary support. These carefully positioned representatives then help advance Chinese interests by influencing how organisations make decisions, respond to issues, and set policies. China also promotes its interests by embedding a network

of supporters at lower levels within the UN and its specialised agencies. Beside coordination, these lower-level officials immensely contribute towards agenda-setting, monitoring sensitive discussions, and influencing bureaucratic processes from within with reduced accountability.<sup>22</sup>

China views UNPDTF as a demonstration of its commitment to provide a global public goods and fulfilling its responsibilities as a major power. Nearly a third of the fund's projects focus on peace operations, including peacekeeper safety, integrated planning training, and certification for UN police units, making peacekeeping its primary area of support. The fund also prioritises African initiatives, such as those related to conflict prevention in the Great Lakes, the Sahel, and Sudan/South Sudan, as well as supporting the Southern African Development Community. By strategically disbursing funds, China aims to strengthen its influence within the UN, advance its foreign policy goals, and promote South-South cooperation and African capacity-building.<sup>23</sup> China's peacekeeping efforts appear to match its resource investments and economic interests, particularly in Africa, where more than three quarters of Chinese nationals on UN missions are deployed. Beijing has progressively linked these deployments to protecting its interests and citizens on the African continent.<sup>24</sup>

By increasing its contributions to troops, police, and equipment, China bolsters its soft power while reaffirming its commitment to international stability and cooperation.<sup>25</sup> Leveraging its technological capabilities, China supports UNPKO with affordable, reliable, and cheap solutions across various domains. Chinese firms like Huawei and ZTE provide digital/information technology infrastructure for field communication, while Chinesemade vehicles, drones, solar panels, and energy-efficient systems enhance logistics, reconnaissance, and sustainable energy in peacekeeping camps. Surveillance technologies, such as facial recognition and camera networks, are deployed in conflict zones to aid peacekeeping and promote their adoption by host nations, creating dependencies on Chinese standards. As a major exporter of surveillance equipment, China uses these initiatives to build security ties, expand its firms' market reach, and potentially gather intelligence, solidifying its influence in global security governance.<sup>26</sup> The setup, operation, training, and maintenance of Chinese equipment forge strong security connections, often at subsidised

rates or as part of broader aid packages. This strategy cultivates goodwill with host countries and establishes long-term trade relationships for post-conflict reconstruction. In 2022, a study revealed that China provided substantial security assistance to nearly all African nations, strengthening ties with local governments and security agencies.<sup>27</sup>

Chinese forces, once isolated, are now also actively engaged in medical aid, infrastructure projects, school support, and community activities, fostering trust among local African populations as a basis for future economic and political engagement. This cooperation not only strengthens ties with African governments but also builds support from citizens and enhances protections for the Chinese diaspora.<sup>28</sup> By introducing low-cost medical and engineering solutions, Chinese peacekeeping contingents not only utilise Chinese products but also demonstrate them to potential buyers.

# United Nations Peacekeeping Operations and Major Chinese Initiatives

China leverages the UN platform for peacekeeping to complement its Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), launched in 2013, integrating security and development as mutually reinforcing goals. The BRI initially gained momentum within the UN as a potential catalyst for advancing the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development Goals. With endorsements from key bodies such as the UN General Assembly (UNGA) and the UNSC, and support from over twothirds of UN member states, China appeared well-positioned to influence global development. UN entities actively engaged with the BRI to safeguard their legitimacy amid China's growing clout. while China sought to bolster its international stature by integrating the BRI into UN frameworks. These mutually beneficial dynamic thrived temporarily but soon faced mounting resistances, primarily from western nations wary of China's expanding geopolitical reach. Sustained criticism prompted a retreat by many UN entities, exposing a widening rift between the western bloc and a coalition of developing countries more receptive to China's agenda.<sup>29</sup> The number of formal UN-BRI agreements signed (per year), number of UN-BRI projects and initiatives (per year) approved or launched, and number of other instances of publicly visible UN-BRI engagement (per year), between 2015 and 2023, are given in graph below. With phasing out of BRI, China has adapted its

approach by launching three new global initiatives between 2021

and 2023 to reshape multilateral engagement on its terms.

vearly

Number of other

instances of publicly visible UN-BRI

engagement yearly



2015 2016 2017 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023

Global Development Initiative (GDI), Global Security Initiative (GSI), and Global Security Civilization (GCI) form a trio of interrelated yet vaguely defined pillars within the 'Community of common destiny for mankind'. This framework represents Beijing's proposed alternative to the western-led 'Rules-based international order', championed by CCP under the stewardship of Xi Jinping.<sup>31</sup> Internally, the three initiatives were given top priority over the BRI in Xi's key work report at 2023 Party Congress, sending a clear signal to China's highly responsive policy system to focus on developing them further.<sup>32</sup> Externally, China has advocated countries to work together on the trio initiative mentioned above to build a world of lasting peace, universal security, shared prosperity, openness, inclusiveness, and environmental beauty. Within the triumvirate, the new major global initiatives also complement each other, with security as a pre-requisite for development, development as a guarantee of security, and both security and development embodying civilisation.<sup>33</sup> The new major initiatives represent a comprehensive vision for global governance that seeks to reshape international norms and practices. These evolving initiatives increasingly influence China's participation in

144

10

5

China's Strategic Manoeuvring in United Nations Peacekeeping Dynamics 145

UNPKO, reflecting its growing role in international security and development.

The GDI, introduced by Xi Jinping on 21 Sep 2021, during his speech at the 76<sup>th</sup> Session of the UNGA, emphasises poverty alleviation, infrastructure development, and sustainable growth principles that align with the developmental needs of post-conflict regions where UN peacekeeping missions operate. Within three years, the GDI has garnered widespread support from over 100 countries and international organisations, including the UN, with more than 80 nations joining the GDI's 'Group of Friends'.<sup>34</sup> China has skilfully leveraged an obscure UN mechanism to guickly establish the Group of Friends for the GDI. Through GDI, Beijing seeks to boost policy dialogue, strategically coordinate with UN development agencies, create new platforms like the Global Development Promotion Centre Network, and elevate China's image as a global leader in development, capacity-building, and knowledge sharing.35 UN Secretary-General António Guterres has also endorsed the GDI in 2022, recognising its potential to advance the UN's 2030 SDGs. <sup>36</sup>

The GSI, introduced by Xi Jinping on 21 Apr 2022 during his keynote speech at the Boao Forum for Asia Annual Conference, highlights the principles of common, comprehensive, cooperative, and sustainable security, emphasising conflict resolution through dialogue and respect for national sovereignty. China's involvement in UNPKO aligns with these principles, supporting multilateral efforts to stabilise conflict areas without enforcing external political agendas. As China considers the UN to be fundamental to this proposed security order, it sees its peacekeeping contributions as part of what makes this 'Shared Future' possible, with troop deployments and funding underscoring China's support of world peace, global development, and a multilateral world order.37 The 20 priority areas outlined in the GSI concept paper, spanning traditional, regional, and non-traditional security, emphasise China's holistic approach to security and development. They align with Xi's 'Comprehensive national security' framework, showcasing opportunities for China to assert leadership in shaping the future of global governance.<sup>38</sup> China ultimately aims to use the GSI framework as catapult to establish mechanisms or agreements that would legally enable Beijing to offer military or security assistance overseas.39

The GCI, introduced by Xi Jinping on 15 Mar 2023 during a virtual keynote speech at the High-Level Dialogue on Global Civilization, promotes dialogue among civilisations and mutual respect as a foundation for global peace. The GCI complements UN peacekeeping's emphasis on fostering understanding and reconciliation in post-conflict societies. By placing nationals or proxies in key UN roles<sup>40</sup> and lower level<sup>41</sup>, China gains access to sensitive information, including diplomatic strategies and decisionmaking processes. This influence allows China to subtly legitimise its policies, counter criticism, and promote narratives that align with its interests. In Jun 2024, the 78th session of the UNGA unanimously adopted a resolution proposed by China to designate 10 Jun as the International Day for Dialogue among Civilizations. This resolution emphasises respecting civilisational diversity and promoting equal dialogue and mutual respect among different cultures, reflecting the core principles of the GCI proposed by Jinping. The unanimous support highlights the GCI's alignment with global trends and its relevance in an interconnected world. It addresses critical questions about the coexistence of civilisations and the future of humanity, offering Chinese perspectives and solutions to foster mutual learning and advance human progress.<sup>42</sup>

#### Conclusion

China has strategically leveraged the UN to advance its 'Middle Kingdom Dream' and vision of a 'Shared future for mankind'. As a permanent member of the UNSC, China advocates for peacekeeping mandates that prioritise state sovereignty, noninterference, and development-focused peacebuilding. It avoids mandates involving extensive human rights monitoring or coercive measures, safeguarding its global and domestic interests. China's evolving peacekeeping efforts, such as protecting civilians, reconstruction, supporting local governance, and demining, align with its belief that poverty and underdevelopment are root causes of instability. By providing medical aid, infrastructure development, and community support, China enhances its soft power through the UN framework. With the BRI being phased out and replaced by the vaguely defined GDI, GSI, and GCI, China is expanding its influence under new global cooperation models, with initial successes evident in shaping UN agendas and garnering support for its development, security, and cultural initiatives. As China's role in the UN grows, its influence on global decision-making is

expected to further challenge the traditional rules-based international order, signaling a shift in global governance dynamics. As the UN implements the 'UN 2.0' initiative, China's active engagement in peacekeeping operations positions it to influence the modernisation process, particularly in areas that intersect with its strategic interests. These evolving strategies merit close observation to understand how China's new initiatives reshape peacekeeping and international norms, consolidating its position as a dominant global power.

#### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> Courtney J Fung, 'China's Small Steps into UN Peacekeeping Are Adding Up', *IPI Global Observatory*, last modified 24 May 2023, accessed 20 Dec 2024 https://theglobalobservatory.org/2023/05/chinas-small-stepsinto-un-peacekeeping-are-adding-up/

<sup>2</sup> Courtney J Fung and Shing H Lam, 'Mixed Report Card: China's Influence at the United Nations', *Lowy Institute*, last modified 18 Dec 2022, accessed 18 Dec 2024 https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/mixed-report-card-china-s-influence-united-nations

<sup>3</sup> Ibid

<sup>4</sup> Ibid

<sup>5</sup> DCS Mayal, 'China's Influence in the United Nations: An Evolving Role', *USI Journal*, Jul-Sep 2024, 154(637), 468-484, accessed 21 Dec 2024

<sup>6</sup> *CCP Political Warfare*', The House Committee on Oversight and Accountability Majority Staff, accessed 15 Dec 2024

<sup>7</sup> Angad S Brar, 'China and the UN: Investigating Multilateral Bureaucracy', *ORF*, last modified 04 May 2024, accessed 12 Dec 2024 https:// www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/china-and-the-un-investigating-multilateral-bureaucracy

<sup>8</sup> Tung Cheng-Chia and Alan H Yang, 'How China is Remaking the UN in its Own Image', *The Diplomat*, 9 Apr 2020, accessed 15 Dec 2024 https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/how-china-is-remaking-the-un-in-its-own-image/

<sup>9</sup> Lwanga E Arrey, 'China's Push for Normative Change in UN Peacekeeping', *Institute for Security and Development Policy*, last modified 28 May 2023, accessed 16 Dec 2024 https://www.isdp.eu/unpeacekeeping-china-pushing-for-normative-changes/

<sup>10</sup> Ibid

<sup>11</sup> Claude A Lambert, 'Small Eagle, Big Dragon: China's Expanding Role in UN Peacekeeping', *Royal United Services Institute*, last modified 19

Jul 2024, accessed 18 Dec 2024 https://www.rusi.org/explore-ourresearch/publications/commentary/small-eagle-big-dragon-chinasexpanding-role-un-peacekeeping

<sup>12</sup> Ibid

<sup>13</sup> Ibid

<sup>14</sup> Richard Gowan, 'China's Pragmatic Approach to UN Peacekeeping', *Brookings*, last modified 14 Sep 2020, accessed 18 Dec 2024 https:// www.brookings.edu/articles/chinas-pragmatic-approach-to-unpeacekeeping/

<sup>15</sup> Arrey, 'China's Push for Normative Change in UN Peacekeeping'

<sup>16</sup> Fung, 'China's Small Steps into UN Peacekeeping Are Adding Up'

<sup>17</sup> Arrey, 'China's Push for Normative Change in UN Peacekeeping'

<sup>18</sup> Ibid

<sup>19</sup> Fung, 'China's Small Steps into UN Peacekeeping Are Adding Up'
 <sup>20</sup> Ibid

<sup>21</sup> Mayal, 'China's Influence in the United Nations', 468

<sup>22</sup> Stephen Olson and Clyde V Prestowitz, 'The Evolving Role of China in International Institutions', *The Economic Strategy Institute*, 2011, accessed 22 Dec 2024 https://www.uscc.gov/research/evolving-role-chinainternational-institutions

<sup>23</sup> Fung, 'China's Small Steps into UN Peacekeeping Are Adding Up'

<sup>24</sup> Lambert, 'China's Expanding Role in UN Peacekeeping'

<sup>25</sup> Gowan, 'China's pragmatic approach to UN peacekeeping'

<sup>26</sup> Erik Green, Meia Nouwens, and Veerle Nouwens, 'The Global Security Initiative: China's International Policing Activities', *IISS*, last modified Oct 2024, accessed 17 Dec 2024 https://www.iiss.org/research-paper/2024/ 10/the-global-security-initiative-chinas-international-policing-activities/

<sup>27</sup> Ilaria Carrozza and Nicholas Marsh, 'Great Power Competition and China's Security Assistance to Africa: Arms, Training, and Influence', *Journal of Global Security Studies*, vol. 7, no. 4, Dec 2022, accessed 20 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.1093/jogss/ogac027

<sup>28</sup> Monika M Krukowska, 'China's security relations with Africa in the 21st century', *Security and Defence Quarterly* 46, no. 2 (2024): 9-10, accessed 22 Dec 2024 https://doi:10.35467/sdq/190066

<sup>29</sup> Sebastian Haug, 'Mutual legitimation attempts: the United Nations and China's Belt and Road Initiative', *International Affairs* 100, no. 3 (May 2024): 1213-1214, accessed 21 Dec 2024 https://doi:10.1093/ia/iiae020

China's Strategic Manoeuvring in United Nations Peacekeeping Dynamics 149

<sup>30</sup> 'Sebastian Haug Mutual legitimation attempts: the UN and China's BRI', Figure 2, 3, and 4, accessed 23 Dec 2024

<sup>31</sup>Evan R Ellis, 'The Trouble with China's Global Civilization Initiative', *The Diplomat*, 1 Jun 2023, accessed 21 Dec 2024 https://thediplomat.com/2023/06/the-trouble-with-chinas-global-civilization-initiative/

<sup>32</sup> Chen Cao, 'Chinese Global Civilization Initiative: notion and multilateral action', *Middle East Political and Economic Institute*, accessed 16 Dec 2024 https://mepei.com/chinese-global-civilization-initiative-notion-and-multilateral-action/

<sup>33</sup> Ibid

<sup>34</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC, '3 Years On, China-proposed Global Development Initiative Gathers Momentum for Speeding Up Modernization', *China Africa Forum*, accessed 03 Nov 2024 https:// 2024focacsummit.mfa.gov.cn/eng/zpfh\_1/202409/t20240924\_11495373. htm

<sup>35</sup> Michael Schuman, Jonathan Fulton, and Tuvia Gering, 'How Beijing's Newest Global Initiatives Seek to Remake the World Order', *Atlantic Council*, last modified 21 June 2023, accessed 15 Dec 2024 https:// www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/how-beijingsnewest-global-initiatives-seek-to-remake-the-world-order/

<sup>36</sup> Xinhua, 'UN Chief Says China's Global Development Initiative Helps Achieve Global Goals', *GDI*, last modified 21 Sep 2022, accessed 12 Dec 2024 https://en.chinadiplomacy.org.cn/gdi/2023-11/30/ content\_116849703.shtml

<sup>37</sup> Fung, 'China's Small Steps into UN Peacekeeping Are Adding Up'

<sup>38</sup> Fravel, 'China's Global Security Initiative at Two'

<sup>39</sup> Abbos Bobokhonov, 'China's Global Security Initiative: Tilting the Balance in Central Asia', *United States Institute of Peace*, last modified 7 Aug 2024, accessed 16 Dec 2024 https://www.usip.org/publications/ 2024/08/chinas-global-security-initiative-tilting-balance-central-asia

<sup>40</sup> Kartik Ashta et al, 'China's Expanding Influence in the UN System', *Gateway House*, last modified 27 May 2021, accessed 21 Dec 2024 https://www.gatewayhouse.in/chinas-expanding-influence-un-system/

<sup>41</sup> Olson and Prestowitz, 'The Evolving Role of China in International Institutions'

<sup>42</sup> 'Global Civilization Initiative Conforms to Trend, Meets Demand of Times', *People's Daily*, PR Newswire, last modified 13 Jun 2024, accessed 23 Dec 2024 https://www.prnewswire.com/apac/news-releases/globalcivilization-initiative-conforms-to-trend-meets-demand-of-times-302171872.html

Section III: Lessons from Field Missions

# From War to Intervention: The Korean War and the Neutral Nations Repatriation Commission

# Dr Lydia Walker®

#### Abstract

In the Korean War's contested aftermath, a Neutral Nations Repatriation Commission (1953-54) handled the thorny issue of Prisoners of War who did not want to return to their own countries. General KS Thimayya, former Indian Chief of Army Staff, oversaw this prisoner exchange and resettlement program. His account of these events pinpointed how warfare had fundamentally changed since the World War II. In Korea, it was in neither side's best, long-term, and ideological interest to outright defeat, disarm, and occupy the other. Far from the unique, one-off experience it is so often portrayed, the Repatriation Commission showcased how the Korean War and its uneasy truce were a new type of international intervention, one where combatants sought victory without conquest.

# Introduction

The armistice agreement that ended the Korean War in 1953 was neither negotiated nor signed by the South Korean government. In its contested aftermath, a Neutral Nations Repatriation Commission (NNRC) (1953-54) handled the thorny issue of Prisoners of War (POWs) who did not want to return to their own countries that had recently been created by the civil war, Cold War divisions, and international intervention. Indian General Kodendera Subayya Thimayya oversaw the prisoner exchange and resettlement program. He and his staff had the

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>Dr Lydia Walker is a Provost Scholar Assistant Professor of History at the Ohio State University, holding the Seth Andre Myers Chair in Global Military History and directing the Non-State Archives. She is a Faculty Affiliate at the Mershon Center for International Security Studies. With a PhD from Harvard and a BA from Columbia University, her research explores global decolonisation, international security, and counterrevolutionary warfare. She authored *States-in-Waiting* and has published in major journals. She has also contributed to Aeon and The Washington Post and received fellowships from institutions like Cambridge and Dartmouth.

difficult job of providing buffer space from the pressure exerted by both South Korea (and its United Nations [UN] Command allies) and North Korea (and its communist Chinese allies), so that individual POWs could decide whether they wanted to return to their home country or resettle elsewhere.

Thimayya's posthumously published account of these events pinpointed how warfare had fundamentally changed since the World War II (WWII)1: In Korea-unlike WWII-it was in neither side's best, long-term, and ideological interest to outright defeat, disarm, and occupy the other. According to Thimayya, the war resulting in cold truce (which remains ongoing as of this writing) provided an opportunity for both the United States (US)-dominated UN Command and communist North Korea to attempt to win 'The hearts and minds' of their portion of the Korean population. Such an opportunity would have been foreclosed by the devastation of occupation and violent regime change. Far from the unique, oneoff experience it is so often portrayed, Thimayya's 'Experiment in neutrality', as he characterised the NNRC, showcased the Korean war, its truce, and its aftermath as a new type of international intervention. This kind of intervention sought victory without conquest, becoming an antecedent for those to come in the era of decolonisation, the Cold War, and beyond.

#### From Kashmir to Korea

In Oct 1953, Thimayya arrived at the Demilitarised Zone (DMZ) of the 38<sup>th</sup> Latitudinal Parallel, which he described as 'A piece of hell'. Because South Korea would not let the NNRC travel physically across its own sovereign territory, he and his team travelled by the US military helicopter directly to the DMZ. This mode of transport underscored how the US and the UN material supported the commission, even as it was led and operated by neutral nations and became a key moment for India to demonstrate what its neutral, non-aligned foreign policy could be within the violence of Cold War hot war.

The question of Korea, its war, and the threefold-role of the UN— As a forum for the international community to grapple with the issue; As the actual military command dominated by American forces; and As an entity in which the NNRC itself was developed— provided a key opportunity for India and Indians to intervene in the operations of global affairs. As the Cold War intersected with

anti-colonial struggles for self-determination across Asia, Korea became the highest-profile case of active dynamics across much of the Asian continent. Thimayya argued that the Korean War presaged a new form of war after the WWII, a form of warfare that was simultaneously sweeping across Malaya, Vietnam, and elsewhere, where 'The military is attempting to proselytise on a large scale'.<sup>2</sup> This was warfare as ideological combat, where victory did not require territorial conquest.

This was not Thimayya's first experience with such limited war in service of necessarily bordered nation-building projects. He had 'The same problem in (India's) Kashmir operation', where he was not allowed to follow militants across the Pakistan border and political restrictions from New Delhi constrained military strategy.<sup>3</sup> 'From a strictly military point of view', Thimayya could not prevent Pakistani 'Military equipment from reaching the raiders' as that would have required invading Pakistan. In Korea, the UN forces did cross the 38th Parallel into North Korea but refused to expand the sphere of war by invading China, a political decision which led to US General Douglas MacArthur's removal from command, since he virulently disagreed with it. Thimayya well understood the need for such political limitations on warfare by refusing to cross into an 'Enemy's territory for the purpose of getting at the enemy's source of supply'. But, in both Kashmir and Korea, 'The result (of such constraint) represent(ed) a kind of stalemate'.4

In Kashmir (as in Korea), the UN worked with belligerent states to establish a ceasefire line, though in Korea, the UN was itself an active belligerent and in Kashmir, this demarcation was hammered out at a meeting of Indian and Pakistani commanders at the 53<sup>rd</sup> milestone on the road from Srinagar to Muzaffarabad.<sup>5</sup> At this meeting, Thimayya knew most of the Pakistani officers from their shared experiences in the British Indian Army during the WWII, so, beyond high stakes and international boundary-making, this was an opportunity for 'Back-slapping and good natured banter', where the Pakistanis provided the 'Beer', the Indians 'Fresh Apples', and the official business only took 30 minutes.<sup>6</sup>

In both cases, the stalemate of a truce or ceasefire sufficed instead of the conquest of occupation and regime change, exemplifying Thimayya's depiction of how warfare had changed

since the WWII. If conquest was not considered politically feasible, advisable, or even (according to Thimayya) desirable in Korea, what then did each side expect to win? How did fighting such wars, where the traditional elements of victory were not part of the horizon of political possibility work for those whose job is to win a war, who believe that 'Their function in society is to protect (their) country from its enemies', i.e., for soldiers such as those who became POWs in Korea?<sup>7</sup> Can enemies be defeated without pre-eminently disarming them and occupying their territory? These questions that Thimayya posed articulate the shifting understanding of what political settlement war should—or could—produce during the first wave of Cold War and decolonisation conflicts.

#### The Changing Character of War

Thimayya began his exposition of the changing character of warfare by describing what war had been in the past. In this pre-history, defeating an enemy was different than overcoming their will to resist, which was why a nation could win a war and lose the peace.<sup>8</sup> Yet an enemy's will to resist increased by crushing a defeat they experienced, since defeat led to extreme vulnerability, a cause of increased fear, which itself was a source of amplified hatred.

This history of the changing character of war began before conscription and the modern nation-state, when armies were made up of mercenaries. Therefore, it was relatively easy for victors to cut deals with defeated commanders and their rulers. If rulers would not agree to rule their conquered people under the victor's terms, then the victor would simply replace them.<sup>9</sup> Thimayya himself did not make this comparison, but the form of pre-national warfare he outlined echoes mechanisms of British conquest of the South Asian subcontinent in the 18<sup>th</sup> and 19<sup>th</sup> Centuries. These imperial wars relied upon armies made up of colonial soldiers and alliances with and between local rulers. Thimayya was part of the first generation of Indian officers who served in the British Indian Army in command roles, so he was intimately aware of this history. These colonial soldiers, particularly the officers who had greater economic options, were sometimes even called mercenaries.<sup>10</sup> Following his imperial service and Indian independence, Thimayya was a creator of the 'New' independent Indian Army. Therefore, he had direct command and combat experience in both pre-

national/imperial warfare and war in defence of independent India's new nation-building project. Therefore, his strategic theorising about the changing character of war in *An Experiment in Neutrality* came from hard-earned, first-hand knowledge.

The issue Thimayya diagnosed—the political constraints that prevented armies from pursuing strategies which crossed national boundaries—was endemic to international intervention. During the Korean War, the UN and the US (essentially synonymous with each other in Korea but not in other circumstances) were trying to fight pre-national war in an age of extreme ideology, nationalism, patriotism, and communism. 'The Hostilities' in Burma, Indo-China, Malaya, Indonesia, and Korea formed a crescent of Asian revolution, where the aftermaths of the WWII rolled into decolonisation and Cold War conflict. These wars were 'Primarily Ideological' as the military objectives for those on both sides were focused on 'Capturing the minds as much as the property of the enemy'.<sup>11</sup> Victory hinged upon making people decide that belonging to new or newly constructed nation-states was in their individual interests, not in simply occupying and ruling their territory. The creation and work of the NNRC was example, symptom, result, and showcase of this form of war, where the mind of an individual became a battleground. Perhaps in Korea, the NNRC could have created 'A formula ... for removing the violence from ideological conflict'. If that were the case, then such a 'Formula could be applied to the violent conflicts already raging in other parts of Asia'.12

# **Perils of Neutrality**

Within such forms of war that were demonstrably—and even primarily—ideological, how could neutrality exist? By the end of Apr 1952, both the UN Command and communist North Korea (and its allies) had agreed in outline to a narrowly determined truce agreement that recognised the pre-war status quo, i.e., the 38<sup>th</sup> Parallel as an international boundary. The final issue that remained once the territorial stalemate was accepted was that of POWs: should they be returned to their pre-war country, by force or by choice, and how?<sup>13</sup> The NNRC was set up to handle these set of interlinked questions and India assumed leadership.

The NNRC was not the first time when India and Indians played a role in the international-legal recognition of Korea (North and South) through and by the UN. India was deeply concerned with the political fate of Korea, as well as of other newly independent Asian states, whose struggles Thimayya had linked together in his description of the changing character of war. The Indian government had been a member of the UN Temporary Commission on Korea that oversaw the 1948 election, which created South Korea. With its tragic familiarity with partition, India had also had significant gualms about the UN's failure to remove the 38th Parallel as a line of division between the two countries.14 When the North Korean Army crossed the 38th Parallel into South Korea in Jun 1950, India's Ministry of External Affairs and its UN delegation had concerns over how the US used the term 'Act of Aggression' in its draft UN resolution, arguing that there was not yet enough information available to place unilateral blame on North Korea.<sup>15</sup> While he did send a field ambulance unit and later on, a signal Corps and members of the Custodian Force that protected the NNRC, Indian Prime Minister Jawaharlal Nehru did not commit Indian combat forces to the UN Command.<sup>16</sup> For these reasons. when the Indian-led NNRC took on the question of where and how POWs from both sides could choose to be repatriated, the South Korean leader Syngman Rhee did consider India a neutral actor. Rhee refused to allow the Indian-led mission to travel and operate on North Korean sovereign soil, so they had to fly into the DMZ and communicate with the UN Command at a distance in Tokyo.

The idea of repatriation is built upon the concept that an individual belongs to a nation-state as its citizen in the first instance. Yet the physical polity of the nation-state to which an individual as soldier, as citizen can belong—by choice, by territorial logic, or by force—was changing rapidly following the WWII, as well as the wars and partitions of decolonisation and the Cold War. In contrast to the general history of refugees as well as forced and coerced population transfers, Korean POWs were given a circumscribed choice: to join communist North Korea, capitalist South Korea, communist China, nationalist China/Taiwan, or a neutral nation that they could not select for themselves. Many of these polities had been newly constructed in the years prior, so how much sense of national belonging could, or should, an individual POW feel towards their prospective nation-state home? This tenuousness

of practical national affinity made the NNRC's job overseeing how North Korean and South Korean representatives presented their cases a key site for how the two countries made their own national claims. In this way, the NNRC became the frontline for Korean ideological competition, even though the truce had officially halted fighting. Competition for POWs' 'Hearts and Minds' served as a battleground in the long Korean War and as a key example of war's transformation from territorial conquest to international intervention.

In the circumstances of the Korean War, victory had to mean something outside of territorial governance and occupation. Therefore, what that 'Victory' could look like for each side was ideological, seemingly fluid, and up for grabs, even as their actual national options presented to POWs were quite circumscribed, ripe with misdirection and even propaganda. The NNRC did its best to combat these pressures, though Thimayya remained fascinated by how many POWs had 'Been persuaded to become in effect traitors'.<sup>17</sup>

Each POW entered an explanation room, maintained by the NNRC, their transportation handled by the Custodian Force, also under Indian leadership. POWs then listened to explanations provided by representatives from their pre-war nation-state on why they should return 'Home', and from their wartime combatant state on why they should choose a different country.<sup>18</sup> In political practice, these controlled encounters were messy and uneven, especially when pre-war relationships surfaced. One North Korean POW, originally from South Korea, refused repatriation. In the explanation room, the South Korean explainer was a friend of the POW, 'Who had been in the same (wartime) regiment. They greeted and hugged each other as old comrades would ... The two men started to reminisce and to tell stories about the old days, and the prisoner made enquiries about his mother'.<sup>19</sup> Personal connections could be stronger than national ones.

As with Thimayya's experience with Pakistani officers following the discussions demarcating the Ceasefire Line in Kashmir, older connections that had been reordered or even severed by war included seemingly surprising personal affinities. These connections did not necessarily sway political decision-making, but they underscored how recent and potentially contingent new nationstates (and their boundaries) felt at the individual level. Back in

1953, no one would have predicted that the 38<sup>th</sup> Parallel and the surrounding DMZ would have lasted for decades as an international boundary. When they were constructed, they had not yet had the opportunity to structure daily life and national identity.

#### Conclusion

The Indian Ministry of Defence's official history of the Custodian Force in Korea, a contingent under Indian command that guarded and facilitated the NNRC's activities, considered their work the 'First international peace mission undertaken by the armed forces of independent India'.<sup>20</sup> This presents a counterpoint to general official UN chronologies of what came to be called as peacekeeping, which either begin with the UN Observer Missions in Palestine and Kashmir (1947 and 1948) or with the UN Emergency Force in the Middle East following the Suez Crisis (1956), the latter involving an Indian presence under UN auspices.<sup>21</sup> The Korean War sits uneasily within the UN's own history of its international interventions, since the UN Command was dominated by the US military. In Korea, the UN was clearly not a neutral actor invited in to prevent or de-escalate war, even as it supported the creation and efforts of the NNRC.

Indian Lieutenant General and head of multiple UN missions (a field commander in Congo, special envoy in Rhodesia, and head of mission in Cyprus and Namibia) Dewan Prem Chand considered Korea one of two 'Extraordinary' UN interventions the second being the 1990 Iraq War. In both instances, the US troops were deployed 'In proxy operations on behalf of the UN'.<sup>22</sup> These two interventions bracketed the Cold War but did not extend into the post-Cold War era when the number of UN interventions dramatically increased. The Korean NNRC's experiment in neutrality may not have been replicated but the problem it sought to solve, of wars that sought political, ideological victory without territorial conquest and long-term occupation, grew in significance across the 20<sup>th</sup> and 21<sup>st</sup> Centuries.

Thimayya closes *Experiment in Neutrality* with the 'Lesson Learned' that the whole international concept of 'Freely' chosen (re)patriation was a boondoggle: the international community (the UN, North Korea, South Korea, and neutral nation negotiators of the truce that halted the Korean War) would have been better off giving POWs no choice at all, simply assigning them a national

home based on for whom they had fought. From this perspective then, the experiment in neutrality would seem a failure. Indeed, such a large repatriation program focused on individual choice was not repeated. However, managing the aftermaths of the Korean War provided an early template for wars that did not alter—or even seriously seek to alter—national boundaries. These wars sought victory without conquest, and over time, became the dominant form of inter-state conflict in the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> Century and beyond.

#### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> KS Thimayya, *General K S Thimayya's Korean Diary: Experiment in Neutrality* (Vision Books, New Delhi,1981), accessed 15 Jan 2025

- <sup>2</sup> Ibid, p 23
- <sup>3</sup> Ibid, p 17
- <sup>4</sup> Ibid

<sup>5</sup> VK Singh, *Leadership in the Indian Army: Biographies of Twelve Soldiers* (Sage Publications, India, 2005) p 108, accessed 20 Jan 2025

<sup>6</sup> Ibid

<sup>7</sup> Thimayya, *Experiment in Neutrality*, p 18

<sup>8</sup> Ibid

<sup>9</sup> Ibid, p 19

<sup>10</sup> Humphrey Evans, *Thimayya of India: A Soldier's Life* (Natraj Publishers, Dehra Dun, 1988 [first edition, 1960]) p 7, p 306, accessed 18 Jan 2025

<sup>11</sup> Thimmaya, *Experiment in Neutrality*, p 21

<sup>12</sup> Ibid, p 24

<sup>13</sup> 'Special Report of the United Nations Command', 18 Oct 1952 on 'The present status of the military action and the armistice negotiations in Korea', A/2228, accessed 17 Jan 2025

<sup>14</sup> Robert Barnes, 'Between the Blocs: India, the United Nations, and Ending the Korean War', *Journal of Korean Studies* VI. 18, No. 2 (2013) pp 263-286, accessed 16 Jan 2025

<sup>15</sup> The Ambassador in India (Henderson) to the Secretary of State, 25 Jun 1950, Foreign Relations of the United States, 1950, Korea, Volume VII, accessed 19 Jan 2025

<sup>16</sup> For the wider arc of Nehruvian non-alignment and international foreign policy decision-making in Korea and elsewhere, see Swapna Kona Nayudu, *The Nehru Years: An International History of Indian Non-Alignment* (Cambridge University Press, 2024), accessed 15 Jan 2025

<sup>17</sup> Thimayya, An Experiment in Neutrality, p 4

<sup>18</sup> Monica Kim, *The Interrogation Rooms of the Korean War: The Untold History* (Princeton University Press, 2019) showcases the Neutral Nations Repatriation Commission as the final chapter in the wider context or interrogation and explanation rooms as battlegrounds during and following the Korean War, accessed 22 Jan 2025

<sup>19</sup> Thimayya, An Experiment in Neutrality, p 192

<sup>20</sup> S N Prasad and B Chakravorty, *History of the Custodian Force (India) in Korea 1953-54* (Historical Section, Ministry of Defense, India, 1976) p 104, accessed 25 Jan 2025

<sup>21</sup> UN Peacekeeping, accessed 28 Feb 2025 https://peacekeeping.un.org/ en/our-history

<sup>22</sup> Dewan Prem Chand, 'Preventive Diplomacy' (unpublished draft paper), Dewan Prem Chand Papers, the *United Services Institution* archives, accessed 21 Feb 2025

# Impact of Technology on Conflicts

## Major General (Dr) Pawan Anand, AVSM (Retd)®

#### Abstract

The content of this article was presented at the United Service Institution of India United Nations (UN) Forum in 2024. It highlights current characteristics and the fast pace of change in modern war-fighting, accelerated by rapid technological developments. Emerging technologies such as Artificial Intelligence and quantum and the military application of commercial ones have led to multidomain forms of conflict, blurring the differentiation between national and societal lines and leading to a constant state of contestation. UN peacekeeping operations will need to recognise these rapid changes in conflict-ridden areas and adapt to these new paradigms if they are to remain relevant.

# Introduction

The first 20 years of this century have seen wars in 54 countries (of 193), and most of these are continuing even today. Around 60 states and 100 armed groups were actively in conflict in 2020, according to the International Committee of the Red Cross, with many other states supporting these wars diplomatically, financially, or by supplying arms. As of Nov 2024, data stands at over 120 armed conflicts around the world, involving over 60 states and 120 non-state armed groups.<sup>1</sup> Some of the unique issues characterising current-day conflicts are:

• Stakeholder Coalitions. Most of the conflicts since 2010 have taken the form of groups comprising a coalition of state and non-state actors. This diffused the pressure on states from the perspective of International Humanitarian Law (IHL) and rules of war.

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>**Major General (Dr) Pawan Anand, AVSM (Retd)** is a distinguished sapper officer who was awarded the President's Gold Medal at the National Defence Academy and the Sword of Honour at the Indian Military Academy. Having seen action during the Kargil War and Counter Insurgency Operations, and commanded his unit in an armoured division, he currently heads the Centre for Emerging Technology for *AtmaNirbharta* at the United Service Institution of India, and is a mentor at the National Defence College. He is an acknowledged speaker and regular attendee at Track 1.5 dialogues.

• **Duration.** Just as the belief that long-duration wars would be a thing of the past drew currency, wars have now begun to lengthen, and as they get prolonged, they tend to mutate. The Ukraine war has been ongoing for three years, and the tactics, techniques, and procedures, and strategies have undergone numerous changes as the introduction of newer technologies finds application again and again. Such wars have a tendency to degenerate into a form of national insurgency, factional civil war, Islamist terror, or forced occupation (as is expected in the Middle East).<sup>2</sup>

• **Restricted Spaces.** Unlike the World Wars, armies (including navies and air forces) have not fought at larger scales as they did in the 20<sup>th</sup> Century. Most wars between 2000 and 2020 involved an asymmetric struggle between relatively small government forces and armed groups supported by bigger nations who, at times, have used them as proxies. Some exceptions do exist, but none seem to even equal the scale of the Gulf Wars under the leadership of the United States (US) including the Global War on Terror with a 'Coalition of the Willing'. The areas of operations in most of these wars have been restricted to specific areas in any one or two countries, regardless of urban or rural, except the wars in Iraq, Syria, Yemen, Afghanistan, Sudan, and now Gaza, and Ukraine.

• Diffused Outcomes and Prolonged Political Contestation. The democratisation of technology has enabled smaller forces to achieve disproportionate results, making it difficult to crush ideologies or achieve complete victories, resulting in festering wounds on all sides. This makes way for prolonged law and order situations or gang violence internally, as seen in some South American nations and currently in Haiti.<sup>3</sup>

• **Computer-based Warfare.** Computerisation and Artificial Intelligence (AI) put warfare on a new trajectory—into the new domains of outer space and cyberspace involving highly complex 'Systems of Systems' that are automated with extraordinary precision and speed well beyond the understanding of their human operator. AI-based Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance (ISR) systems can gather

extraordinary amounts of detailed information and provide decision support functions, almost in real-time. Drones are being used in attack, defence, surveillance, and supply. They can operate alone or in swarms, and operate in tandem with combatants in 'Hybrid Operations'. Al-based weapons are achieving high levels of functional autonomy, putting to test ethically-based decisions.

# • Sub-threshold Conflicts Involving Entire Populations.

The covert use of special forces, espionage, assassinations, cybercrimes, disinformation campaigns, and election tampering are often deniable and exist in a 'Grey Zone'. Mobile phones and social media platforms have reduced human misery to a spectacle, with the ancient art of propaganda, misinformation, disinformation, and hate speech taken to the next level. Weaponisation of all forms of public interaction is the dominant narrative. Allegations of Russian subversion of western elections and Chinese pressure to retake control of Hong Kong can be below-threshold conflict examples.<sup>4</sup>

• **Lawfare.** This has come starkly to light during the Gaza war, where states themselves or specific heads of state have been dragged to international or domestic courts debatably beyond their jurisdiction.

# Impact of Technology on Warfare through Different Generations

Warfare has evolved based either on concepts and doctrines or on the evolution of technology that shapes war fighting. Today, the phenomenal speed in the evolution of technology is shaping future warfare, wherein, AI, big data analytics, cyber, militarisation of space, nanotechnology, directed energy weapons, and hypervelocity technology portend non-contact kinetic and non-kinetic dimensions of asymmetric warfare. Table 1 below reflects the increasing speed with which warfare has morphed.<sup>5</sup>

Warfare	చ్	Characteristics	Weapon Systems
l st Gen		Massed manpower, Line and column, face to face.	<ul> <li>Based on 'attrition'</li> <li>Use of swords, arrows, lances, cannon (Napoleonic Wars, 3rd Battle</li> </ul>
			of Panipat)
2nd Gen		Massive fire power, deployment of troops Emergence of Operational Art	- Rifled barrel, guns and indirect fire ( $1^{st}$ WW, First AngloSikh War)
3rd Gen	• •	Maneuver Warfare Development of Advanced Missile technology	<ul> <li>Armored units replace Horse Cavalry</li> <li>Military aircraft and airborne forces (2<sup>rd</sup> WW, Indo-Pak 1965)</li> </ul>
4th Gen (4 GW)		Product of Globalization Insurgency, Terrorism, Guerilla warfare	<ul> <li>Resembles traditional low-intensity conflict (Gulf Wars, LTTE, Kashmir, Chechnya/Baluchistan)</li> </ul>
5th Gen		Non—contact warfare Spread due to digitization	<ul> <li>Use of Networks &amp; combat clouds (cloud computing),</li> <li>Multi-domain battle (non-mil, trans-mil and mil domains)</li> <li>Fusion warfare (Russia-Ukraine Conflict, Nagorno -Karabakh War, Azerbaijan)</li> </ul>
óth Gen		Extreme Electronic Deception Manipulating space-time loop to own advantage.	<ul> <li>A mix of manned and unmanned automated platforms and systems (Chinese disinformation campaigns during Covid, HamagHezbollah- Israel)</li> </ul>
7th Gen	• • • •	<ul> <li>Totally automated warfare</li> <li>Al completely removes human interface in decision making, command and execution.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Advancements in Nano-technology, robotics, surveillance and digital networks</li> </ul>

Table 1

166

U.S.I. JOURNAL

# Militarisation of Commercial Technologies

Military research and development famously led the race for innovation, but recent decades have seen an interesting reversal in this order, with civilian or commercially developed technologies being rapidly adapted and integrated for military purposes. This has the advantage of such technologies being driven by necessity and a profit motive before they find military application. Recent examples are the employment of StarLink in the Ukraine war and how the Israelis seem to have won the war against Hamas but lost the television war (of narrative) to Gaza and its images of destruction, which replaced the horrors of 07 Oct 2023. Yet it raises ethical and legal questions, as well as concerns about the potential misuse of technology.<sup>6</sup>

# **Emerging Cyber Threats**

Cyber threats are no more merely ransomware; they are now increasingly sophisticated, targeting critical information infrastructure, governments, and individuals across the spectrum. Cyberattacks and malware present threats via advanced persistent threats<sup>7</sup>, phishing, data breaches, and Distributed Denial of Service (DDoS), with the potential for significant damage.<sup>8</sup>

As more devices become connected to the internet, the Internet of Things (IoT) presents new attack vectors for cybercriminals. Insecure IoT devices can be compromised to launch large-scale attacks, such as DDoS attacks. At the same time, the 'Internet of Battle Things' or 'Internet of Military Things' are increasingly vulnerable as attack surfaces for cyber interventions increase, especially at the interfaces of media, such as communications via 5G or 6G networks, software-defined architectures, etc. Increasingly, governments are feeling the need for indigenously developed systems.

The use of AI in cybersecurity has both positive and negative implications. While AI can enhance security measures, cybercriminals can also leverage it to automate attacks, evade detection, and launch more sophisticated phishing campaigns.

It must be noted that unlike the physical battlespace, cyberspace presents the defenders dilemma—the attacker has the advantage of initiative and surprise while the defender has endless surfaces to defend and can easily be blind-sided.

# **Artificial Intelligence**

The use of AI is beginning to revolutionise operations. It helps analyse enormous amounts of data in real-time, detect patterns, and identify potential threats. AI systems are being employed to help detect and identify wireless communication links of interest and to deploy the appropriate technology to jam these signals or to help intercept and monitor them as needed. Sensor-shooter linked systems require high-speed data processing, but their advent has tightened up the Orient Observe Decide Act loop to unimaginable levels. Augmented/virtual reality systems provide realistic immersive training. Predictive AI analytics becomes useful in maintenance operations. Routine and repetitive tasks can now be performed by AI-driven systems, making cognitive skills gain salience.

Yet, AI poses challenges such as the need for big data storage, secure connectivity, and high-powered computing for realtime processing, analysing, and protecting it from interdiction and corruption. While India sits on and continues to generate humongous amounts of data all the time, it also poses challenges like data sovereignty, its collation, and finally, its utilisation.

While machine learning algorithms learn from new data, improve accuracy and adaptability, AI systems, which have not fully matured, tend to be vulnerable to data poisoning and hallucinated outputs. There is a dire need for edge computing and advanced graphics processing units.

# **Un-crewed Weapon Systems**

Unmanned vehicles or 'Drones'—can be deployed in the air, on the ground, or in maritime configurations. The United Nations (UN) Secretary-General, in his policy brief on a 'New Agenda for Peace', has emphasised the proliferation of un-crewed systems in armed conflicts. When used to attack civilian targets or critical infrastructure, they border on international law infringements and have presented a threat to peace operations.<sup>9</sup> On one hand, these present a reduced risk to personnel but, on the other, can lead to uncontrolled escalatory actions. The employment of drones in wars is well underway, but the threat of their use by terrorists and nonstate actors has become infinitely high, making things difficult for law enforcement agencies.


Impact of Technology on Conflicts

The defence industry has been revolutionised by lethal autonomous weapon systems, which make use of advanced robotics and AI. The speed of development has been unimaginable—the US developed an AI-based change detection system for ISR within eight months under Project Maven, which proved to be a hugely successful military-private sector enterprise.

Neural networks produce outputs based on their self-learned algorithms, and in many cases, the basis for the generation of this output cannot be understood. This is called the 'Black Box' problem of neural networks, which are based on machine learning. The fielding of such weapon systems, thus, raises the questions of IHL and responsible AI in the military domain.

These AI-based weapons will need to meet the principles of explainability, interpretability, and accountability. It is essential to build a global consensus to adhere to these principles. While nations jostle for policy and regulatory supremacy in this uncharted territory, India hopes to represent the have-nots by being the voice of the Global South in such matters. It will not fall prey to earlier discriminatory policy regimes such as the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty.

#### Blockchain

Blockchain technology, initially developed for cryptocurrencies like Bitcoin, has revolutionised security. Its decentralised and immutable nature provides transparency, integrity, and resistance to tampering. Blockchain can be employed to secure transactions, verify the authenticity of digital assets, and ensure the integrity of supply chains. In the context of security, blockchains enhance data integrity, prevent unauthorised access, and enable secure identity management. It can be used to create secure, tamper-proof logs of cybersecurity events, facilitating incident response and forensic analysis. Another noteworthy feature of blockchain is its consensus algorithm, which keeps an eye out for any malicious activity and false positives without requiring a central authority.<sup>10</sup>

#### **Quantum Technology**

With quantum technology on the horizon, traditional cryptographic methods will soon be immensely vulnerable. Quantum cryptography and encryption techniques are being developed by the US and China, followed by some other advanced nations.

While the technology is not yet matured, considering its extreme requirements like high purity levels or low temperatures to make rare earths super-conductive (e.g., beryllium and aluminum oxide become superconductive at zero-degree Kelvin); once deployed, it will break blockchain algorithms in a short span of time. The need for segregated discrete data storage and highspeed retrieval methods would then be invaluable.

Quantum key distribution allows for the secure exchange of cryptographic keys, confidentiality, and data transmission with integrity. Post-quantum encryption algorithms are being designed to withstand attacks from quantum computers, ensuring long-term security.

While India has managed up to 6-14 qubits, China and the US have already achieved 1,200 qubit capability, and the former has made claims to soon achieve 6,000 qubits.

#### Space Race

Increased activity by many nations is driving strategic competition in outer space, posing new risks, with possibilities of collisions and the threat of hazardous debris. Satellites support tactical operations and strategic defence with enhanced capabilities for communication, navigation, and reconnaissance. They also provide a range of capabilities to existing systems, including precision targeting. Space communications, when intercepted, will enable hostile takeovers of command-and-control systems of even satellites or weapon systems—to take them off course, crash, collide, disable, change loyalties, etc., making space stations vulnerable to killer satellites. Vulnerable satellites and spacecraft computers are potential targets for cyberattacks by states, their proxies, or terrorist groups. Offensive cyber capabilities are now an integral part of anti-satellite toolboxes.<sup>11</sup>

#### **Race for Resources**

Just as oil is a source of conflict, critical and rare minerals, and rare earth elements pose an even greater threat to security as nations battle for resources powering advanced weapons system capabilities. In addition to this, competition over natural resources is a major driver of conflict. Often, control over valuable resources like minerals, forests, diamonds, oil, water, and the like directly cause or compound violence. Access and sale of such lucrative

resources helps finance or prolong conflicts which arise out of entirely different causes.<sup>12</sup> Converging national interest for capability development is forging new international groupings, even alliances.

#### Nuclear Revisionism

There is a perception that the unravelling of the international arms control architecture and a gradual backtracking on established arms control agreements may not support global stability, restraint, and transparency. The continued existence of nuclear weapons poses a greater threat than ever before. Indeed, when the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty ended in Aug 2019, the UN Secretary-General deplored the loss of 'An invaluable brake on nuclear war'. A similar situation arises for the New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty, which may never effectively see the light of day. The Ukraine war, followed by the Middle East conflict, has already prompted Russia to revisit its nuclear doctrine, which it declared publicly. Others are following suit as the Iranian capability nears fruition.<sup>13</sup>

# **Dilemmas in United Nations Peacekeeping in High-Tech Wars**

The preceding issues make it evident that the deployment of the latest tech in warfare and conflicts has raised unique dilemmas in peacekeeping. Modern armed conflicts have witnessed small-scale, lightly-armed, high-tech-enabled, mounted groups capable of inflicting great damage in short periods of time. Their form of hostility is hard to identify as they do not model or shape themselves as traditional adversaries do. There is also an evolving threat of violent extremism, transnational terrorism, and transnational organised crime, which bring about unimaginable collateral damage.<sup>14</sup>

Increased employment of private security organisations makes them difficult to be differentiated from terrorist groups and criminal gangs, yet assists in building the capacity of government forces. This environment is difficult for peacekeepers to operate in, until peace and stability are restored. For example, activities of Boko Haram in northern Nigeria, international terrorism in Mauritania, Mali, Chad, Burkina Faso, and the Sahel region, as well as transnational organised crime, have negatively affected peace efforts. The death toll of at least 462 UN and associated personnel who were killed in deliberate attacks in the past 11 years is evidence of this.<sup>15</sup>

<b>TECHNOLOGY APPLICATIONS OVER A DECADE</b>	Botential Military Applications	-Advanced machine learning algorithms and neural networks. -Autonomous military systems. -Enhanced decision support systems.	-Faster encryption and decryption. -Improved quantum communication. -Advanced military planning and research.	-Faster and more maneuverable missiles. -Precision strike capabilities. -Potential for defense systems. -Enhanced strategic deterrence.	-Addressing more sophisticated cyber threats. -Al-powered threat detection. -Enhanced network protection	Vehicles -More autonomous UAVs. -Improved endurance and stealth. -Al integration for autonomous missions. -Al integrations.	-Lightweight and durable armor materials. -Advanced energy storage. -Extreme environment materials.	-Advanced medical solutions. -Bio-inspired sensors. -Soldier enhancements.	-Reliable satellite communication and navigation. -Advanced space situational awareness. -Potential space-based weaponary.	
TECHNOLC	Technology	-Ad Auf Auf Eni	-Fas -Imp -Imp -Adv -Adv	-Fae Hypersonic Weapons -Pot	-Add Cybersecurity -Add -End	Unmanned Aerial Vehicles -Mo -Imr (UAVs) -Ali	-Lig Advanced Materials -Ext	-Ad Biotechnology -Sol -Sol	Space-Based -Rei -Ad Technologies -Poi	

Table 2

### Conclusion

Peacekeeping operations will need to be upgraded to the highest existing levels of existing capability to be able to meet these new challenges. This transformation will happen only when peacekeepers rapidly adapt to emerging techno-threats and challenges with agile mind-sets and organisational flexibility. Supply chains and lines of communications will need to be constantly monitored to avoid poisoning. Commercial technologies need to be used as a service, and talent acquisition and skilling need to be upgraded constantly.

# Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> 'Warfare Today and Tomorrow - Oxford Institute for Ethics, Law and Armed Conflict', *Oxford Institute for Ethics, Law and Armed Conflict*, 7 Mar 2022, accessed 28 Feb 2025 https://www.elac.ox.ac.uk/programmesprojects/solferino-21/warfare-today-and-tomorrow/

- <sup>2</sup> Ibid
- <sup>3</sup> Ibid
- <sup>4</sup> Ibid

<sup>5</sup> 'Indian Defence Industries', 12 Aug 2018, accessed 27 Feb 2025 https://indiandefenceindustries.in/evolution-of-warfare-1.

<sup>6</sup> Alvin Toffler, Heidi Toffler, Matthew Williams, Brookings Institution, Michael Boyle, and Edward Helmore, 'The Impact of Technological Progress on Modern Warfare', *Interesting Engineering* (2021) pp 1-3, accessed 26 Feb 2025 https://www.trinity.ox.ac.uk/sites/default/files/inlinefiles/Margaret%20Howard%20Prize%20winning%20entry%20-%20Marcus%20Heal.pdf

<sup>7</sup> Advanced Persistent Threats (APTs): APTs are sophisticated and targeted cyberattacks that aim to gain unauthorised access to sensitive information or disrupt critical infrastructure. These attacks are often carried out by nation-states or well-funded hacking groups.

<sup>8</sup> Eva Gorcsosova, 'How Technology Can Create Conflict', accessed 25 Feb 2025 https://www.paccsresearch.org.uk/blog/technology-can-createconflict/#:~:text=Technology%20has%20shaped%20conflict% 20in,used%20to%20defend%20against%20it

<sup>9</sup> United Nations, 'Armed Uncrewed Systems', *United Nations*, accessed 23 Feb 2025 https://disarmament.unoda.org/armed-uncrewed-systems/ #:~:text=Uncrewed%20systems%20%E2%80%93%20often% 20colloquially%20referred,uncrewed%20systems%20in%20armed%20conflicts

<sup>10</sup> 'What Is Blockchain Security? Is Blockchain Safe?', *Kaspersky*, 18 Jun 2024, accessed 28 Feb 2025 https://www.kaspersky.com/resource-center/ definitions/what-is-blockchain-security

<sup>11</sup> 'A New Era of Conflict and Violence I United Nations', accessed 26 Feb 2025 https://www.un.org/en/un75/new-era-conflict-and-violence

<sup>12</sup> 'Natural Resources - Source of Income and Cause for Conflicts, *War and Peace*, accessed 24 Feb 2025 https://warpp.info/en/m4/articles/ natural-resources-source-of-income-and-cause-for#:~:text=There%20are% 20many%20ways%20in,resource%20wealth%20and%20civil%20wars

<sup>13</sup> 'A New Era of Conflict and Violence', United Nations, accessed 21 Feb 2025 https://www.un.org/en/un75/new-era-conflict-and-violence

<sup>14</sup> Inouye K Daniel, 'Challenges of the United Nations Peacekeeping Operations', *Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies*, 08 Oct 2022, accessed 22 Feb 2025 https://dkiapcss.edu/nexus\_articles/challenges-of-%20the-united-nations-peacekeeping-operations/

<sup>15</sup> Ibid

# Learning from United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali's Entanglement in Counterterrorism

#### Dr Alexander Gilder<sup>®</sup>

#### Abstract

As the United Nations (UN) and others reflect on the legacy of the recently closed UN Multidimensional Stabilization Mission in Mali (MINUSMA), this article discusses one of the more controversial aspects of MINUSMA's deployment—namely, the mission's direct and indirect involvement in efforts to counter terrorism in the Sahel. The article first outlines how the mission navigated a complex operating environment in which other actors sought to defeat terrorism through the use of offensive force. It then suggests that in the future, UN peace operations should step away from providing support for counterterrorism activities.

# Introduction

For over a decade, Mali, regional partners, and international forces have fought terrorist organisations in the north of Mali and the wider Sahel region. The region became a smörgåsbord of military operations, and international and regional cooperation. With initial interventions in Mali in Jan 2013 from the Economic Community of West African States and France, a United Nations Peace Operation (UNPO), the United Nations Multidimensional Stabilization Mission in Mali (MINUSMA) was established in Apr 2013. In the following years, the United Nations (UN) forces worked alongside Malian Security Forces, French Operations Serval and Barkhane, the regional G5-Sahel Joint Force, the European Union Capacity Building Mission in Mali and European Union Training Mission in Mali, and the Takuba Task Force. Not all these missions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>Dr Alexander Gilder is Associate Professor of International Law and Security at the University of Reading (UK), Associate Fellow at the Royal United Services Institute (UK), and Associate Faculty at Royal Roads University (Canada).

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

were expressly mandated to combat terrorism in Mali and the wider Sahel region but these multifaceted operations have, nevertheless, worked in tandem to contribute to the stability of the Malian state and the region as a whole with varying degrees of support lent to counterterrorism efforts.

Activities that involve both states, regional and international organisations, and ad hoc coalitions produce complex relationships between those actors that can result in differing methods of countering terrorism and ultimately differing rhetoric on the conflict. This can be divisive where states and organisations are operating with different end goals in mind and different principles that govern their actions. For instance, in 2016, the UN Secretary-General presented a Plan of Action to Prevent Violent Extremism to the General Assembly and in 2017, the UN established a UN Office of Counterterrorism to provide leadership on counterterrorism mandates and assistance. These initiatives have pressured the UN to engage with counterterrorism activities around the globe, with Mali a key example of how the UN sought to work with other actors on these issues. However, the UN has been reluctant to label particular groups in Mali and the Sahel as terrorist organisations so as not to undermine MINUSMA's support for peace agreements during its deployment.

As the UN and others reflect on the legacy of the recently closed MINUSMA, this article discusses one of the more controversial aspects of MINUSMA's deployment—the mission's direct and indirect involvement with efforts to counterterrorism in the Sahel. The article first outlines how MINUSMA navigated a complex operating environment in which other actors sought to defeat terrorism through the use of offensive force. Then, the article suggests that in the future, UNPOs must step away from providing support for counterterrorism activities. Instead, international and regional actors should cooperate to empower communities, pursue de-radicalisation, avoid alienating stakeholders, harmonise mandates, and carefully consider how exactly they work together in shared areas of interest in pursuit of similar targets.

# United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali's Role in Counterterrorism

It is important to preface this discussion with a brief explanation of the three principles of UN peacekeeping. First laid down in 1958 by Secretary-General Dag Hammarskjöld, the traditional principles of UN peacekeeping include consent, impartiality, and minimal use of force.<sup>1</sup> These principles have been reinterpreted over time as the role and functions of peacekeeping operations have adapted and evolved, but at their core, they remain mostly the same. A UN peacekeeping operation will only be deployed with the host state's consent, in accordance with state sovereignty and territorial integrity. Without such consent, the UNPO would amount to an enforcement action, which is typically conducted by coalitions of the willing, as authorised under Chapter VII. Importantly, the UN explains that consent by the state(s) involved represents a "Commitment by the parties to a political process", which is key in the distinction between peacekeeping and other uses of military force.2

Another of Hammarskjöld's principles, impartiality, ensures that a UN peacekeeping mission is not used to force a political settlement in favour of one party to the conflict or influence the balance of power. The principle of impartiality again distinguishes the peacekeeping from, for example, a coalition of the willing authorised under Chapter VII that may involve military action directed against an aggressor state. In the case of the Sahel, a coalition of states may form an ad-hoc organisation to undertake joint operations and establish a Joint Force with the specific purpose of offensively countering terrorism and transnational crime.

The third principle of UN peacekeeping is that force must only be used for defensive purposes. The use of offensive force would be 'Beyond the competence' of an operation.<sup>3</sup> With many modern missions holding Chapter VII mandates to protect civilians and use force in defence of the mandate, it has been interpreted to enable the UN forces to respond effectively and 'Silence a source of deadly fire that is directed at UN troops or at the people they are charged to protect'.<sup>4</sup> Nonetheless, UN peacekeepers must not take the initiative in using force, as such action would risk the UN straying into enforcement operations, which are typically carried out by other actors.

#### Learning from United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization 179 Mission in Mali's Entanglement in Counterterrorism

As a consequence of these principles, MINUSMA was limited in several ways. It could operate only within the territory of Mali, not in other Sahelian states or G5 members, and had to adhere to its Status-of-Forces Agreement (SOFA) with the Malian government. The SOFA served as the legal framework between the UN and Mali, defining the obligations of UN peacekeepers. Additionally, the principle of impartiality restricted MINUSMA's ability to differentiate between various groups involved in the conflict. The Malian authorities refer to the entire conflict, since 2012, as terrorism and does not distinguish between Tuareg rebel armed groups seeking self-determination and Islamic terrorists operating in the country.<sup>5</sup> With the label of 'Terrorist Organisation' carrying particularly negative connotations, this poses a challenge for the UN, which must ultimately promote a peaceful resolution to the conflict among the various armed groups and the Malian government.

Finally, MINUSMA was mandated to protect civilians in Mali. Consequently, when a terrorist organisation threatened civilians, UN peacekeepers were permitted to intervene and use deadly force when necessary. However, MINUSMA could not employ offensive force in the manner of Operation Barkhane or the G5 Joint Force. The use of offensive force would not only contravene a core principle of UN peacekeeping, but UN peacekeepers are also typically not the most suitable actors for conducting offensive operations, as they are neither trained nor equipped for such engagements. Mali called for the UN Security Council (UNSC) to help government forces in countering terrorism by deploying a Force Intervention Brigade, similar to that in United Nations Organisation Stabilization Mission in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, which is specifically mandated to offensively use force and conduct joint operations with the host state, to combat terrorist groups.<sup>6</sup> The UNSC refused to authorise such a force despite Malian officials believing that the 'UN should do its job and break these terrorists'.7

Nevertheless, MINUSMA supported Mali, Operation Barkhane, and the G5 Sahel in their fight against terrorism. MINUSMA gave technical assistance to Mali's Specialised Judicial Unit to Combat Terrorism and Transnational Organised Crime as well as to personnel in the criminal justice system on the housing of inmates 'Suspected or convicted of terrorism-related offences'.<sup>8</sup> Importantly,

the UN recognised that the host state's counterterrorism activities have led to 'Repeated Allegations'. The allegations include executions, torture, enforced disappearances, various levels of illtreatment, and arbitrary arrests. However, cooperation between the UN and the Malian authorities continued until the mission's departure.

MINUSMA further supported the international community's fight against terrorism in the Sahel through the identification of groups and individuals considered a threat to the mission, and included them in 'Targeting Packs'.9 MINUSMA had a sophisticated intelligence system that had, for example, made use of a German unmanned aerial vehicle unit and a Swedish reconnaissance company of armoured vehicles, amongst others.<sup>10</sup> The targeting packs were compiled by MINUSMA's dedicated intelligence unit, the All Sources Information Fusion Unit (ASIFU) which was tasked with collecting actionable intelligence, and included personnel from the Netherlands, Sweden, and Norway.<sup>11</sup> ASIFU also carried out non-military intelligence analysis on issues such as illegal trafficking and narcotics, ethic and tribal dynamics, corruption, and bad governance.<sup>12</sup> ASIFU's targeting packs were informally shared with Operation Barkhane and this was reported to the UN as possibly having 'Serious operational, political and legal implications'.<sup>13</sup> The legal implication being, MINUSMA becomes a party to the conflict under the law of armed conflict as a result of providing 'Actionable Intelligence' for the French Operation Barkhane.<sup>14</sup> UN documentation openly discussed the importance of sharing information between MINUSMA and its international partners fighting terrorism in the region with a Coordinating Body for Mali being created in Jan 2019 to improve information sharing.<sup>15</sup>

In addition to ASIFU, two military units deployed as part of MINUSMA also engaged in intelligence gathering, namely the Special Operations Land Task Group and a helicopter detachment. Both units were Dutch and collected intelligence alongside their other objectives. A Dutch commander confirmed that, "The special forces went to Mali to kill people. Hunt people and arrest them ... This was the case even though we upfront agreed that the mission would be calm, shooting kept to a minimum, and wear the blue beret".<sup>16</sup> Where MINUSMA is concerned, the divisions have at times become blurred with ASIFU and other military units working closely with non-UN forces fighting terrorism.

The UN rightfully states the fight against terrorism must not infringe upon human rights or marginalise communities.<sup>17</sup> The UN itself has recognised that Malian counterterror operations have violated human rights law, 'Which compounded the communities' feeling of marginalisation from the peace process'.<sup>18</sup> In addition, the UN has already begun investigations into serious human rights violations committed by the G5 Sahel Joint Force, including the killing of civilians.<sup>19</sup> The G5 Sahel Joint Force does have civilian components tasked with human rights protection but these elements were not operational in 2019, two years after the creation of the Joint Force.<sup>20</sup>

If, in the eyes of communities, the UN is perceived as part of counterterrorism efforts alongside the host state and international forces-both of which have committed numerous human rights violations—a peacekeeping mission's efforts to bring together the affected parties and reconcile the conflict would be undermined. As early as 2003, Ralf Bredel, Director and Representative to UN headquarters, warned that "The UN should be cautious about allowing counterterrorism to encroach unduly on the notion of long-term conflict prevention".<sup>21</sup> For instance, the mandates of the UNSC could have led to further marginalisation in northern Mali, where they expressly supported a counterterrorism agenda. This resulted in MINUSMA forces operating alongside the G5 Sahel Joint Force, which has committed human rights violations. Consequently, the UN's position as an impartial arbitrator was naturally weakened. In such circumstances, it becomes more difficult to work with communities to identify what is vital for their rebuilding efforts and to implement peacebuilding programs that require bottom-up engagement.

Support for counterterrorism has also led MINUSMA to deploy specialised contingents from North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) countries keen to support French and European Union (EU) efforts in the wider Sahel. This included the use of transport and combat helicopters, as well as drones. Much of this was to meet NATO requirements regarding the extraction of wounded troops, enabling its member states to contribute forces. As a result, the package has been described as establishing 'A new level of combat readiness'.<sup>22</sup> Moda Dieng, Associate Professor in the School of Conflict Studies, has argued that it is necessary to support state institutions and provide space for populations to take up responsibility for their development.<sup>23</sup> However, the encouragement of a security-focused strategy "Works to the detriment of other essential tasks such as state building and effective governance".<sup>24</sup> For instance, by fighting terrorism in Mali, the UN supported the host state in devoting resources to 'Excessive Militarisation', which prevents and delays development and community work. The use of NATO forces meant German and Dutch contingents (deployed as part of MINUSMA) had agreements to provide transport for French forces conducting counterterrorism operations under Operation Barkhane.

With new relationships emerging in the Sahel between Sahelian states, European and NATO partners, and the UN, the UNSC remains far from reaching an agreement on the extent to which the UN should be involved in offensive counterterrorism operations. On one hand, the Secretary-General is of the view that "Stronger support to the Joint Force, including with predictable and sustainable financial resources, is critical to ensure the success of that initiative".<sup>25</sup> States, such as China, have also called for continued support to the host state to build Mali's capacity to fight terrorism. On the other hand, it was previously mentioned that the resolution welcoming the Joint Force, Resolution 2359, does not authorise the G5 Sahel Joint Force under Chapter VII, in fact the mandate makes no mention of enforcement action, due to the United States' reluctance.<sup>26</sup> The UNSC previously used Chapter VII to not authorise force against terrorists and instead states typically use force in self-defence.<sup>27</sup> Therefore, MINUSMA found itself in a unique situation. It was mandated under Chapter VII to use robust force, provide logistical and operational support to the G5 Sahel Joint Force, share intelligence, and utilise forces contributed by NATO and EU member states, which were also providing financial or material support to EU and French missions in the region. Consequently, MINUSMA's Chapter VII mandate became linked to supporting a regional counterterrorism operation that employed offensive force, with the explicit encouragement of the UNSC.

MINUSMA has also been shaped by the overlap between African and European troop contributing countries that share financial and political interests in the G5, French, and EU operations in the region.<sup>28</sup> That said, following the coups in 2020 and 2021, the security landscape in Mali changed significantly, presenting MINUSMA with new security challenges. With Mali's withdrawal from the G5 and its Joint Force, the departure of Operation Barkhane, and the exit of the EU's Takuba Task Force, MINUSMA faced a riskier operating environment. The UN peacekeepers no longer had the protection of international and other forces willing and authorised to use offensive force. Already the UN's second most fatal peace operation in history, support for MINUSMA at the UN could have waned if the mission had suffered further casualties while operating independently in Mali.

However, less than a year after French forces withdrew, the Malian Foreign Minister, during a press conference in Moscow, asked MINUSMA to withdraw 'Without Delay' because "MINUSMA seems to have become a part of the problem in fuelling intercommunity tensions".<sup>29</sup> As mentioned previously, the Malian government had wanted MINUSMA to offensively counter terrorism. The Russian Ambassador to the UN stated that "The real issue is not the number of peacekeepers but the functions, and one of the key tasks for the government of Mali is fighting terrorism, which is not provided for in the mandate of the blue helmets".<sup>30</sup> With the principles of peacekeeping preventing the UN from using offensive force to fight alongside the Malian government, Mali's turn to seeking Russian allies, such as the Wagner Group, inevitably made the UN's presence untenable.

# Lessons to be Learnt from United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali

MINUSMA made great strides towards inclusive, bottom-up processes that saw the mission work alongside communities affected by violent conflict and radicalisation. The promotion of an inclusive peace process was a priority for the UNSC in Mali and those vulnerable to radicalisation had been singled out by the UN as a particularly vulnerable group.<sup>31</sup> The UNSC consistently stressed the need to involve all Malian communities in peace negotiations, which showed a concern for ensuring Malian people are able to make choices for their future and demand improvements which improves their security.<sup>32</sup>

MINUSMA had, on a number of occasions, undertaken and supported actions that created space for people to be empowered to act on their own behalf in identifying and implementing solutions to the crisis. This was evident in instances where MINUSMA

arranged workshops, supported government initiatives that empowered local communities, and consistently advocated for the active inclusion of women. These actions demonstrate an understanding within the mission and the UNSC that a successful peace process must involve local and regional negotiations and be inclusive, ensuring that individuals have the opportunity to 'Make better choices' and contribute to preventing future conflict. Particularly in the case of women, the Secretary-General directly recognised that the empowerment and participation of women contributes decisively to whether the peace process will be successful.<sup>33</sup> As a result, a strategy that empowers people was central to the mission's mandate, ensuring the inclusion of all communities in the peace process, promoting the participation of women, and supporting national reconciliation.

But for the UN in particular, engagement with counterterrorism must be distinct from its other work if it wishes to avoid the risk of undermining an inclusive peace and national reconciliation. Richard Gowan, the UN Director at Crisis Group, believes that the UN must be prepared to conduct robust operations to counter terrorism and if it does not, it risks irrelevance.<sup>34</sup> However, UN missions cannot work alongside offensive international forces, such as Operation Barkhane, if they genuinely aim to reconcile the differences among communities and groups that form the root causes of the conflict. If a mission gathers intelligence and designates certain individuals as terrorists for targeting purposes, it could easily undermine other mandated activities, such as supporting local peace committees. The UNSC must utilise its mandating function to provide clearer guidance on a mission's role when engaging with counterterrorism activities. A more transparent and well-defined approach to counterterrorism is essential to delineate the types of support UN forces can offer and, importantly, where the UN draws the line.

#### Conclusion

Perpetual war and excessive militarisation have long been at odds with efforts to establish bottom-up peace. International and regional actors must develop a clear framework for cooperation and delineation of their activities to ensure they can simultaneously empower communities, pursue de-radicalisation, avoid alienating stakeholders, and adapt to changes in the security environment.

When multiple operations pursue different agendas—particularly when one employs offensive force and supports state-led military actions while another seeks to engage with communities—it becomes crucial to carefully manage the relationship between these missions. For instance, if the UN assists in French or G5 counterterrorism activities that result in the targeting of specific communities by international forces, will local people still be willing to engage with the UN?

# Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> United Nations (1958), 'Summary Study of the Experience Derived from the Establishment and Operation of the Force', A/3943 (9 Oct 1958), accessed 24 Dec 2024

<sup>2</sup> United Nations (2000), 'United Nations Peacekeeping Operations: Principles and Guidelines', *New York: United Nations*, accessed 25 Dec 2024

<sup>3</sup> United Nations (1958), 'Summary Study of the Experience'

<sup>4</sup> United Nations (2000), 'Identical letters dated 21 August 2000 from the Secretary-General to the President of the General Assembly and the President of the Security Council', A/55/305–S/2000/809, accessed 26 Dec 2024

<sup>5</sup> United Nations (2016), 'Meeting of the Security Council 7719th Meeting' (16 Jun 2016) S/PV.7719, 4; Bruno Charbonneau, 'Intervention in Mali Building Peace between Peacekeeping and Counterterrorism', *Journal of Contemporary African Studies* 35, no. 4 (2017): 421, accessed 23 Dec 2024

<sup>6</sup> United Nations (2015), 'Meeting of the Security Council' (6 Jan 2015) S/PV.7355, 8, accessed 24 Dec 2024

<sup>7</sup> Charbonneau, 'Intervention in Mali Building Peace between Peacekeeping and Counterterrorism', 421, accessed 18 Dec 2024

<sup>8</sup> United Nations (2020), 'Situation in Mali Report of the Secretary-General' (2 Jun 2020), S/2020/476, para 9; United Nations (2020), 'Situation in Mali Report of the Secretary-General' (20 March 2020) S/2020/223, para 23, accessed 24 Dec 2024

<sup>9</sup> John Karlsrud, 'From Liberal Peacebuilding to Stabilization and Counterterrorism', *International Peacekeeping* 26, no. 1 (2019): 13, accessed 19 Dec 2024

<sup>10</sup> Erwan de Cherisey, 'Desert Watchers: MINUSMA's Intelligence Capabilities', *Jane's Defence Weekly* 54, no. 23 (2017): 2–3, accessed 22 Dec 2024

<sup>11</sup> Stian Kjeksrud and Lotte Vermeij (2017), 'Protecting governments from insurgencies: The Democratic Republic of the Congo and Mali', In: Cedric de Coning, Chiyuki Aoi and John Karlsrud (eds), *UN Peacekeeping in a New Era*. Abingdon: Routledge, 232, accessed 24 Dec 2024

<sup>12</sup> Sebastiaan Rietjens and Chiara Ruffa, 'Understanding Coherence in UN Peacekeeping: A Conceptual Framework', *International Peacekeeping*, 2019, 393, accessed 23 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.1080/13533312.2019.1596742

<sup>13</sup> John Karlsrud, 'From Liberal Peacebuilding to Stabilization and Counterterrorism', 13, accessed 20 Dec 2024

<sup>14</sup> John Karlsrud, 'Towards UN Counter-Terrorism Operations?', *Third World Quarterly* 38, no. 6 (2017): 1224, accessed 20 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.1080/01436597.2016.1268907

<sup>15</sup> United Nations (2019), 'Joint Force of the Group of Five for the Sahel', (6 May 2019) S/2019/371, para 21; United Nations (2019), 'Meeting of the Security Council 8492nd Meeting', (27 Mar 2019) S/PV.8492, 5, accessed 21 Dec 2024

<sup>16</sup> Rietjens and Ruffa, 'Understanding Coherence in UN Peacekeeping: A Conceptual Framework', 395, accessed 25 Dec 2024

<sup>17</sup> United Nations (2016), 'Report of the Secretary-General on the situation in Mali' (31 May 2016) S/2016/498, para 84, accessed 22 Dec 2024

<sup>18</sup> Ibid, p 39

<sup>19</sup> United Nations (2018), 'Joint Force of the Group of Five for the Sahel Report of the Secretary-General' (12 November 2018) S/2018/1006, para 31, accessed 26 Dec 2024

<sup>20</sup> Moda Dieng, 'The Multinational Joint Task Force and the G5 Sahel Joint Force the Limits of Military Capacity Building Efforts', *Contemporary Security Policy*, 2019, 494, accessed 12 Dec 2024

<sup>21</sup> Ralf Bredel, 'The UN's Long Term Conflict Prevention Strategies and the Impact of Counter Terrorism', *International Peacekeeping* 10, no. 2 (2003): 65, accessed 14 Dec 2024

<sup>22</sup> John Karlsrud, 'For the Greater Good? "Good States" Turning UN Peacekeeping towards Counterterrorism', *International Journal* 74, no. 1 (2019): 72, accessed 16 Dec 2024

<sup>23</sup> Dieng, 'The Multinational Joint Task Force', 486

<sup>24</sup> Dieng, 'The Multinational Joint Task Force'

Learning from United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization 187 Mission in Mali's Entanglement in Counterterrorism

<sup>25</sup> United Nations (2018), 'Situation in Mali' (6 Jun 2018) S/2018/541, para 88, accessed 24 Dec 2024

<sup>26</sup> Jennifer G Cooke, 'Understanding the G5 Sahel Joint Force: Fighting Terror, Building Regional Security?', *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, 2017, accessed 17 Dec 2024 https://www.csis.org/analysis/understanding-g5-sahel-joint-force-fighting-terror-building-regional-security

<sup>27</sup> Nigel D White, 'The United Nations and Counter-Terrorism', in *Counter-Terrorism: International Law and Practice*, ed. Ana Maria Salinas de Frías, Katja Samuel, and Nigel D. White (Oxford University Press, 2012), 73; Christian Henderson, 'The Centrality of the United Nations Security Council in the Legal Regime Governing the Use of Force', in *Research Handbook on International Conflict and Security Law*, ed. Nigel D. White and Christian Henderson (Edward Elgar, 2013), 157, accessed 19 Dec 2024 https://doi.org/10.4337/9781849808576.00010

<sup>28</sup> Peter Alexander Albrecht, Signe Marie Cold-Ravnkilde, and Rikke Haugegaard, *African Peacekeepers in Mali* (Copenhagen: Danish Institute for International Studies, 2017), 23, accessed 15 Dec 2024

<sup>29</sup> Michelle Nichols (2023), 'Mali asks United Nations to withdraw peacekeeping force' (16 Jun 2023), accessed 21 Dec 2024 https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/mali-asks-united-nations-withdraw-peacekeeping-force-minusma-foreign-minister-2023-06-16/

30 Ibid

<sup>31</sup> United Nations (2016), 'Report of the Secretary-General on the situation in Mali' (28 Mar 2016) S/2016/281, para 63, accessed 24 Dec 2024

<sup>32</sup> United Nations (2014), Resolution 2164 (25 Jun 2014) S/RES/2164, para 13(b)(i); United Nations (2015), Resolution 2227 (29 Jun 2015) S/ RES/2227, para 14(c), accessed 21 Dec 2024

<sup>33</sup> United Nations (2016), 'Report of the Secretary-General on the situation in Mali' (30 Dec 2016). S/2016/1137, para 69, accessed 22 Dec 2024

<sup>34</sup> Richard Gowan (2018), 'The Downside of Keeping the UN Out of Counterterrorist Missions', accessed 25 Dec 2024 https:// www.worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/25829/the-downside-of-keeping-theu-n-out-of-counterterrorist-missions

# Assessment of United Nations Mission in Liberia: A Strategy for Successful Peacekeeping

# Major General Ashok K Dhingra, SM (Retd)<sup>@</sup>

"The UN was not created to take mankind into paradise, but rather, to save humanity from hell"

- Dag Hammarskjöld, former Secretary-General of the United Nations

#### Abstract

The United Nations (UN) peacekeeping operations have faced significant challenges over the past two decades affecting its foundational principles, i.e., impartiality, the consent of involved parties, and non-use of force. The constraints of finances and resources, coupled with inadequate troop contributions, have significantly impacted the execution of stringent peacekeeping mandates. The intricacies of conventional peacekeeping initiatives are aggravated by the participation of nonstate entities and armed factions, particularly in Africa. In light of this context, the UN Mission in Liberia (UNMIL) is acknowledged as one of the most effective and successful peacekeeping missions, demonstrating a strategy of regional collaboration with the Economic Community of West African States to promote peace and stability. UNMIL's comprehensive approach emphasised disarmament, demobilisation, rehabilitation, and reintegration, showcasing the UN's capacity to foster sustainable peace in Liberia. This analysis highlights that success in contemporary peacekeeping operations is assured when the UN Security Council undertakes prompt and adequately funded interventions with welldefined mandates to ensure robust supervision of the operations of non-UN peacekeeping organisations.

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>**Major General Ashok K Dhingra, SM (Retd)** joined 1 PARA (SF) in 1983 and has varied operational experiences, including Sri Lanka (IPKF), where he was severely wounded. He served in United Nations Observer Mission in Liberia as a Military Observer in the year 1996-97. He commanded his Battalion, the Para Brigade, and a division on the Northern Borders. He was also the Defence Attaché to the United States and raised the Armed Forces Special Operations Division.

# Introduction

International peacekeeping is a prominent concept in the United Nations (UN) that illustrates progress in conflict resolution. Peacekeeping functions as an essential instrument for the UN to uphold peace, promote democratic transitions in failed governments, and protect fundamental human rights. Peacekeeping has now expanded to include a diverse group of non-UN participants, such as regional coalitions, non-governmental organisations, and private enterprises, and has developed to undertake complex operations. Peacekeeping has been extensively employed to resolve numerous international crises and remains a critical conflict management tool for the UN and the international community, despite its challenges.

The UN Mission in Liberia (UNMIL) stands as a remarkable achievement in the realm of UN peacekeeping, emerging from the productive collaboration between the UN and Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS). Liberia and its people suffered greatly as a result of the country's two decades of prolonged civil war, which caused a massive number of deaths and displacement, a destroyed economy, and a lack of democratic governance. Liberia has now achieved lasting peace, and the country has experienced three peaceful transitions of power under free and fair elections, establishing itself as a model of political stability.

Three peacekeeping operations were established in Liberia: the Economic Community of West African States Monitoring Group (ECOMOG), the Economic Community of West African States Mission in Liberia (ECOMIL), and the UNMIL, aimed at resolving the Civil War. Though there were both successes and setbacks from the operations, the experience gained from them can guide upcoming UN peacekeeping missions. This article evaluates the versatile peacekeeping operations in Liberia following the civil war, highlighting lessons for the international community to enhance its conflict management approach in the future.

## **Historical Context of Peacekeeping**

The UN Charter is silent on peacekeeping as a method for resolving conflicts. An effective strategy for conflict management is the peacekeeping approach advocated by former UN Secretary-General Dag Hammarskjold, commonly termed as 'Chapter Six-

and-a-half' of the UN Charter.<sup>1</sup> Peacekeeping operates under the guiding framework of three essential principles: consent, neutrality, and the prohibition of force. It involves the maintenance of a truce between conflicting parties through the deployment of international military, civilian, or police forces. The primary objectives include the protection of civilians, the reduction or cessation of violence, and the enhancement of institutional frameworks. The main aim of peacekeeping is to prevent, contain, moderate, and end wars between or within states through internationally coordinated third-party intervention.<sup>2</sup>

Peacekeeping has a firm historical foundation in UN conflict management, as evidenced by the establishment of the UN Truce Supervision Organization to monitor the agreement between the Arab states and Israel in 1948. The Department of Peacekeeping Operations currently oversees eleven ongoing operations, and approximately 70 UN peacekeeping missions have been established worldwide.<sup>3</sup> The African continent has been consistently impacted by the challenges of long-term conflicts. Countries such as the Democratic Republic of Congo, Sudan, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, and Liberia have experienced adverse effects on their security and well-being as a result of civil wars.

Even though the UN's political will and capacity have been under constant criticism since the Cold War, its peacekeeping operations continue to play a pivotal role in the continent of Africa. The premature loss of lives and the forced migration of vast populations have culminated in a significant rise of refugees across the continent. This has been accompanied by widespread devastation and destabilisation of fragile democratic structures, ultimately leading to the collapse of state systems due to such violent confrontations.<sup>4</sup>

#### An Analysis of the Liberian Civil War

The Liberian Civil War symbolises intra-state conflict and is regarded as one of the most violent in contemporary Africa. The first and second phases extended from 1989 to 1996 and 1999 to 2003, respectively. For the formerly peaceful and rising West African nation, the effects of this destructive period were profound and long-lasting. Throughout the war, rebel forces from several breakaway factions caused significant turmoil that resulted in over a 1,00,000-50,000 deaths and thousands of lifelong injuries.<sup>5</sup>

Additionally, approximately one million civilians were either internally displaced or compelled to seek refuge in neighbouring countries, including Sierra Leone, Côte d'Ivoire, and Ghana. The once-promising economy was disrupted, leading to considerable losses across both public and private sectors. In a short period, the humanitarian situation in Liberia underwent a rapid decline, prompting the need for external intervention from ECOWAS and later, the UN.<sup>6</sup>

# The Initial Phase of the Liberian Conflict

On 22 Jul 1847, liberated slaves and indigenous ethnic groups established Africa's oldest republic, and for more than a century, the minority American-Liberians dominated the West African nation of Liberia. Their control was characterised by authoritarian measures, exerting influence across all sectors, including politics. In 1980, the more than century-old American-Liberian aristocracy that had caused deep division and discontent was overthrown by a coup d'état carried out by 28-year-old Sergeant Samuel Doe.<sup>7</sup> The assassinations of the president and several high-ranking government officials occurred during that period, and the American-Liberian domination came to an end with the subsequent killings of important government and ruling classes.

The new president pledged to uphold the dignity of the majority population and restore Liberia's prominence among the community of nations. However, Doe and his People's Redemption Council soon fell short of meeting the expectations, and the excitement surrounding the takeover was short-lived due to authoritarian rule. Many who opposed his government were killed or disappeared. To sustain his dictatorial administration marked by human rights abuses and summary murders, he rigged the 1985 elections to further justify his hold on power.<sup>8</sup>

On 24 Dec 1989, Charles Taylor led the National Patriotic Front of Liberia (NPFL), a weakly organised rebel group, into the country from Côte d'Ivoire. As other rebel groups emerged, each with its aim of seizing control of the capital Monrovia, the conflict swiftly expanded across the nation. Prince Yormie Johnson and his rebels, who had split from the NPFL, killed President Doe and his fighters during the attack. The civil conflict continued, especially affecting Sierra Leone, in spite of attempts by ECOWAS, and later the UN, for intervention.



Figure 1: Map of the Republic of Liberia

Beginning in 1991, the factional war grew more intense, with the NPFL particularly controlling the trade of iron ore, diamonds, and timber. The conflict, which ended in 1996, was also prolonged due to outside intervention and backing for different factions. Charles Taylor's National Patriotic Party won the elections that were held in 1997. The use of child soldiers and the shoot-to-kill strategy used by all factions were two of the war's shocking distinct features in Liberia.

#### The Second Phase of the Liberian War

The Liberians for Reconciliation and Democracy (LURD), another rebel group, attacked northwestern Liberia from their base in Guinea to start the next phase of the Civil War. President Taylor's specific omissions and his authoritarian rule—which was particularly noticeable in the repression of opponents—were the catalysts for these attacks. In addition, his involvement in Sierra Leone's internal issues fuelled the fighting. In reaction to the LURD attacks, Taylor mobilised his ex-NPFL cadres and participated in a conflict involving neighbouring countries. However, Taylor's government, already

weakened by UN sanctions, was unable to defeat the rebels, resulting in their retreat into Liberia and Sierra Leone.<sup>9</sup>

In early 2003, Taylor proclaimed a state of emergency and requested ECOWAS to deploy a military force to Liberia to assist in the fight against the LURD insurgents. Though the regional organisation intervened again, he was compelled to quit as the president on 11 Aug 2003. He was arrested when trying to escape to Nigeria and was convicted by the International Criminal Court (ICC) subsequently. There was a three-year break between the two Liberian civil wars, the first lasting seven and the second four years. The wars were caused by ethnic competition resulting from territorial disputes, dictatorial rule, discrimination, and the prolonged domination of the minority American-Liberian ethnic group.<sup>10</sup>

# Peacekeeping Intervention by the United Nations and Economic Community of West African States

The UN and ECOWAS played a crucial role in the success of peacekeeping efforts in Liberia over the past nearly 20 years. Although these organisations were instrumental in the overall success, they are also accountable for the operational challenges and mistakes committed during the collaborative period. The initiatives implemented by the UN and ECOWAS in Liberia have significantly influenced the methodology for addressing such internal conflicts.

# Peacekeeping by the United Nations

The UN involvement in Liberia occurred relatively late, despite initiating humanitarian activities from the beginning. UN Security Council (UNSC) Resolution 866 launched UN Observer Mission in Liberia (UNOMIL) on 22 Sep 1993, establishing the UN's active participation in Liberia. This mission was the first UN peacekeeping operation to work alongside a regional effort. In the domain of military operations, elections, transportation, logistics, and communication strategies, UNOMIL was tasked with supporting ECOMOG in the implementation of the Cotonou Peace Agreement. It monitored, disarmed, and demobilised soldiers, documented human rights abuses, and coordinated humanitarian aid efforts, all while overseeing the 1992 UN arms embargo in Liberia.

The difficult relationship between UNOMIL and ECOMOG, caused by different circumstances, hampered its functioning. UNOMIL staff was regularly harassed at ECOMOG checkpoints, hindering operations.<sup>11</sup> Notwithstanding the difficulties, the UN-ECOWAS partnership in Liberia yielded valuable insights. UNOMIL's mandate ended on 30 Sep 1997, and UNMIL was created to help the Liberian government consolidate peace and national reconciliation after the 1997 elections.

UNMIL was established in accordance with the UNSC Resolution 1509 (2003) after the Liberian government and opposition leaders could not reach an agreement. UNMIL was a comprehensive peacekeeping operation that included military, police, and civilian elements. The mission's main goals were to implement the Ceasefire Agreement and protect civilians, facilities, and UN personnel. It focused on delivering humanitarian aid, promoting security reforms to advance the peace process, and most importantly, disarming and demobilising various factions.<sup>12</sup> It aimed to arrest former President Charles Taylor upon his return to Liberia for transfer to the ICC, as mandated by UNSC Resolution 1638 (2005). UNMIL's successful and professional operations restored peace to a failed state, which is now a successful democracy.

Further, non-UN actors also contributed to the success story in Liberia. Their activities included peacebuilding, humanitarian aid, human development, election monitoring, diplomatic interventions, funding for government and private projects, and human resource training. The involvement of the United States (US) and the United Kingdom was significant, alongside the participation of the African Union, various UN agencies such as UN Development Programme, UN International Children's Emergency Fund, UN High Commissioner for Refugees, and the World Bank, as well as non-governmental organisations including Oxford Committee for Famine Relief, US Agency for International Development, Cooperative for Assistance and Relief Everywhere, and World Vision.

## Peacekeeping by Economic Community of West African States

On 28 May 1975, 15 West African nations met in Lagos to form ECOWAS. Following a thorough evaluation of the situation in Liberia, ECOWAS initiated the deployment of ECOMOG during a summit meeting held on 23 Aug 1990. Initially, the mission

mobilised approximately 3,000 soldiers from Nigeria, Ghana, Guinea, and Sierra Leone. Subsequently, over 10,000 soldiers were deployed, with practically all member nations boosting this contingent by providing a further 20,000 troops to Liberia. The mandate focused on securing a ceasefire, peacekeeping, humanitarian aid, civilian protection, and preventing any side from seizing control by force.<sup>13</sup>

The initial mission failed due to financial and operational issues, hostile actions, the international community's noninterventionist stance, and the delayed deployment of the West African peacekeeping force. The truce was reached after various peace deals were signed by ECOWAS' Head of States. After UNOMIL was deployed, ECOMOG set up an interim administration under Amos Sawyer, which was followed by the formation of a coalition government in Aug 1993. ECOMOG stabilised the wartorn country for more than seven years. Following the 1994 Cotonou and Akosombo agreements, it also helped organise the 1997 democratic election, which was won by Charles Taylor.<sup>14</sup>

ECOMOG operated in phases and was fairly successful, but not perfect. Rebellion and domestic opposition from some ECOWAS member states hampered its early operations. In the second phase, ECOMOG's peace enforcement measures provided stability and peace, allowing many refugees to return to Liberia. Due to rebel rejection of successive peace treaties, the third phase was chaotic and stalled peace talks. Owing to human rights violations and the absence of neutrality among the peacekeeping contingent, the fourth phase transitioned to peace enforcement.<sup>15</sup>

In 1999, ECOWAS established ECOMIL in Liberia due to increased violence during the second Civil War. About 4,000 soldiers from Ghana, Nigeria, Senegal, and a few other West African nations were initially part of the mission. It monitored and demobilised rebels while protecting civilians and important military and political figures in accordance with UNSC Resolution 1497 of 2003. The operations were successful and built on the peacemaking activities of its predecessors. On 19 Sep 2003, ECOMIL personnel became part of UNMIL, following the establishment of UNMIL by UNSC Resolution 1509.

# Lessons Learnt

The Liberian crisis emerged as a significant historical event, underscored by the effective peacekeeping initiatives implemented in the region. An in-depth examination highlights that peacekeeping operations under the framework set forth by the UN produced extensive lessons, derived from the challenges and actions of diverse factions and implementation strategies. The insights derived from the failures and successes of these operations by the UN and ECOWAS remain relevant and are shaping current peacekeeping operations.<sup>16</sup>

**Conflict Prevention.** The Liberian crisis underscored the possibility of unforeseen conflicts emerging in any region, even those deemed relatively stable. Therefore, initiatives focused on conflict prevention need to be improved and systematically structured. Conflicts that emerge, irrespective of their location or timing, must be acknowledged as a global issue necessitating prompt attention.<sup>17</sup>

**Type of Peacekeeping.** Intra-state conflict, like the Liberian Civil War, can be complex and persistent without proper conflict management. The international community's initial Liberian crisis interventions were flawed and ineffectual. Given the rebel's initial non-cooperation and the need for proportionate force, ECOMOG's ceasefire should have been followed by peace enforcement. Peacekeeping operations succeed when their functions match conflict dynamics.

**Timely Deployments.** The creation of a UN office dedicated to tracking trouble spots around the world and efficiently communicating with the UNSC is a prudent measure to facilitate timely and appropriate responses. The formation of ECOMOG was an unplanned decision by ECOWAS, which accounts for the inconsistent implementation of the initial mission and the mistakes that occurred during operations. The UN must intervene in conflict resolution early, and the force deployments must be completed as soon as possible. While it took three years to establish the UN's presence in Liberia, the ECOWAS intervention was put into action in one year. During this period, combatants engaged in extensive violence, leading to deaths, injuries, property destruction, and population displacement. The subsequent Civil War, which required a significant amount of time and resources, might have been prevented if ECOWAS had stepped in when Charles Taylor and his soldiers first attacked Monrovia.<sup>18</sup>

**Commitment of United Nations.** Peacekeeping success demands the UNSC's full commitment, but a lacklustre approach from the UN system and member states to conflict resolution will always generate poor results. The UN and member states must reaffirm their commitment to funding operations adequately. The UNSC should implement timely and appropriate interventions with clear mandates at the onset of conflicts. The UN's late participation in Liberia hampered the peace process as ECOMOG struggled to meet its goals due to budgetary and equipment constraints.<sup>19</sup>

**Regional Organisations.** In combined peacekeeping operations with regional organisations, the UN must have political authority. UNOMIL appeared to play a subordinate role to ECOMOG in local decision-making during Liberian joint operations, which hampered or halted peacekeeping in the besieged country. Since many parties involved in the final phases of the Liberian multifaceted intervention took inconsistent steps that harmed the peace efforts, effective coordination of non-UN organisations activities in peacekeeping is crucial.<sup>20</sup>

**The Principle of Neutrality.** This must be consistently maintained and demonstrated across all operations. The problem was made worse by the fact that some ECOWAS members, including Guinea, Sierra Leone, Nigeria, and Burkina Faso, supported specific groups during the Liberian crisis and provided financial assistance to them.

**Implementation of Peace Accord.** ECOMOG faced financial difficulties due to its limited resources and weak mandate, which adversely affected its performance. Within ECOWAS, a restricted number of member states offered financial, logistical, and military support for the collective cause, while the UN observed from a distance. The presence of 'Political Will' and a commitment to establishing peace in war zones by the relevant parties is crucial for the efficacy of peacekeeping operations.<sup>21</sup>

**Constraints of Peace Enforcement.** The limitations of employing military force to achieve peace were exemplified by ECOMOG's experience. While force can be employed to end violence and alleviate suffering, it cannot attain genuine peace, which is fully dependent on the agreements by the involved sides. Since the use of armed forces alone does not ensure the success of peacekeeping operations, alternative strategies, including negotiation and mediation, are beneficial.<sup>22</sup>

**Sanctions on Warlords.** The second Civil War in 1999 was caused by punitive actions taken by Charles Taylor, the principal warlord in Liberia, after he was elected president. This conflict could have been avoided if all warlords had been excluded from politics. Individuals identified as warlords exacerbating conflicts should be sanctioned to deter such behaviour. The majority of factions and warlords refused to work together or acknowledge Charles Taylor as the head of state appointed by the constitution.<sup>23</sup>

**Child Soldiers.** The subject of child soldiers in Liberia was not appropriately addressed by the international community. It took time for child soldiers to be reintegrated into their families and society. Many children had already been permanently affected by the time help was provided through educational support and career training.<sup>24</sup>

**Violations by Peacekeepers.** Peacekeepers, belligerents, and Liberia's government were blamed for operational errors. ECOMOG peacekeepers, notably Nigerians, committed illicit trade, sexual exploitation, looting, human rights violations, civilian deaths, and other crimes. Although there were numerous mistakes in the Liberian mission, these were analysed and disseminated to avoid the same errors of judgment in future peacekeeping missions.

**Effective Leadership and Training**. UN accomplishments are maximised when qualified special representatives are assigned to lead peacekeeping operations. The special representative's competence determined the mission's success in Liberia as poor leadership reduced performance. ECOMOG peacekeepers were hindered by insufficient training and equipment prior to the start of operations.

The success of the UN peacekeeping mission in Liberia can be attributed to the above lessons, which should be incorporated for UN operations in the future. The factors to be included for efficient execution of the mandate are as follows:

• The commitment of ECOWAS towards resolving the Liberian crisis was notable, as the organisation proactively engaged in the crisis even in the absence of UN involvement, departing from the typical approach of awaiting UN initiatives.

• The transition from peacekeeping to post-conflict democratic governance is attributed to the effective initiatives undertaken during the three primary missions.

• The comprehensive execution of operational peacekeeping initiatives in Liberia ultimately restored peace and revitalised the failed state.

• UNMIL oversaw the peaceful transfer of power through free and fair elections, positioning Liberia as a model of political stability.

• UNMIL was among the most well-funded missions, significantly contributing to its overall success.

• The peace process was greatly aided by the cooperative relationship between the UN, ECOWAS, the Liberian government, and donor nations.<sup>25</sup>

• Peacekeeping operations facilitated the reconstruction of Liberia's economy, infrastructure, and essential governmental institutions.

• The UN continued to maintain a significant presence in Liberia post-operations, providing funds, and support as needed to prevent a recurrence of conflict.

# Conclusion

The prolonged crisis in Liberia and its resolution provide relevant insights and serve as an important foundation for future peacekeeping operations. It supports the assertion that Africa serves as a significant continent for global peacekeeping efforts. Although the joint UN and ECOWAS operations were prolonged, the necessary interventions ultimately revitalised a failed state. UNMIL also highlights a relevant strategy for managing international conflicts, with the UN continuing to play a pivotal role. The lessons bring out the immense potential for the UN and international community to improve future international peacekeeping operations. The Liberian model aptly demonstrates that the peacekeeping methods employed by the UN, when utilised as a framework, will enhance the effectiveness of international conflict management in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century.

#### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> Paul Kennedy, *The Parliament of Man: The Past, Present, and the Future of the United Nations* (New York: Vintage Books), 2006, accessed 03 Mar 2025

<sup>2</sup> Indar Jit Rikhye, *The Theory and Practice of Peacekeeping* (London: Hurst), 1984, accessed 02 Mar 2025

<sup>3</sup> www.peacekeeping.un.org/current-operations

<sup>4</sup> Hikah G Benson, *Resuscitating Failed-States Using International Peacekeeping: The Liberian Experience* (Accra: Askia Publications), 2019, accessed 04 Mar 2025

<sup>5</sup> Mary H Moran, *The Violence of Democracy*, Philadelphia, (University of Pennsylvania Press), 2006, accessed 05 Mar 2025

<sup>6</sup> Adekeye Adebajo, *Liberia's Civil War: Nigeria, ECOMOG, and Regional Security in West Africa,* Boulder: Lynne Rienner Publishers International Peace Academy, 2002, accessed 01 Mar 2025

<sup>7</sup> ICG (International Crisis Group), 'Liberia: The Key to Ending Regional Instability,' 24 Apr 2002, p 3, accessed 06 Mar 2025

<sup>8</sup> Jeremy Levitt, *The Evolution of Deadly Conflict in Liberia: From 'Paternaltarianism' to State Collapse*, Durham NC: University of North Carolina Academic Press, 2005, accessed 13 Mar 2025

<sup>9</sup> Benson, Resuscitating Failed-States

<sup>10</sup> Stephen Ellis, *The Mask of Anarchy: The Destruction of Liberia and the Religious Dimension of an African Civil War*, London: Hurst & Company, 2001, accessed 11 Mar 2025

<sup>11</sup> Adekeye Adebajo, *UN Peacekeeping in Africa: From the Suez Crisis to the Sudan Conflicts*, Boulder, Colorado: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2011, accessed 14 Mar 2025

<sup>12</sup> Timothy D Sisk, 'Pathways of the Political: Electoral Processes after Civil War,' In *The Dilemmas of State-building: Confronting the Contradictions of Postwar Peace Operations*, edited by Roland Paris and Timothy D. Sisk. London and New York: Routledge, 2009, accessed 12 Mar 2025

<sup>13</sup> Benson, Resuscitating Failed-States

<sup>14</sup> Stephen Ellis, 'Liberia 1989', 1994; 'A Study of Ethnic and Spiritual Violence', African Affairs, Vol.94 No.375 (1989): pp165-197, accessed 12 Mar 2025

<sup>15</sup> Funmi Olonisakin, 'Reinventing Peacekeeping in Africa: Conceptual and Legal Issues in ECOMOG Operations', *The Hague: Kluwer Law International, 2000*, accessed 14 Mar 2025

<sup>16</sup> Mourtada Demé, *Law, Morality and International Armed Intervention: The United Nations and ECOWAS in Liberia*, New York: Routledge, 2005, accessed 03 Mar 2025

<sup>17</sup> Tom Woodhouse And Oliver Ramsbotham, *Peacekeeping in the 21st Century: Cosmopolitanism and the Globalization of Security* (Cass Series on Peacekeeping), London: Routledge, 2012, accessed 10 Mar 2025

<sup>18</sup> Kieh George K. Jr, 'Liberia: Legacies and Leaders', in *From Promise to Practice: Strengthening UN Capacities for the Prevention of Violent Conflict*, edited by Chandra L. Sriram and Karin Wermester, London Boulder/London: Lynne Rienner Publishers, Inc, 2003, accessed 03 Mar 2025

<sup>19</sup> Peter G Danchin and Horst Fischer, *United Nations Reform and the New Collective Security*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010, accessed 12 Mar 2025

<sup>20</sup> Jane Boulden, ed. *Dealing with Conflict in Africa: The United Nations and Regional Organizations*, New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2003, accessed 03 Mar 2025

<sup>21</sup> Kieh, 'Liberia: Legacies and Leaders'

<sup>22</sup> Paul F Diehl, 'International Peacekeeping', London: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1994, accessed 15 Mar 2025

<sup>23</sup> Adebajo, UN Peacekeeping in Africa

<sup>24</sup> Benson, Resuscitating Failed-States

<sup>25</sup> Ibid

#### References

DPKO Handbook on United Nations Multidimensional Peacekeeping Operations, New York: DPKO Best Practices Unit, 2003

United Nations, Charter of the United Nations, New York: Department of Information

United Nations, Report of the Panel on United Nations Peace Operations, New York: General Assembly. UN doc, A/55/305 S/2000/809 [Brahimi Report], 2000

United Nations Security Council Resolution 1638(2005) of 2005, New York: Department of Information

United Nations Security Council Resolution 1509(2003) of 19 Sep 2003, New York: Department of Information

United Nations Security Council Resolution 1497 of 2003, New York: Department of Information

United Nations Security Council Resolution 866 of 22 Sep 1993. New York: Department of Information www.un.org/geospatial/content/liberia

# Case Study of United Nations Operations in Congo: Impact on India's Future Peacekeeping

# Ramanshi Dwivedi®

"India's spontaneous and unreserved participation in United Nations (UN) peacekeeping operations over the years has been a clear demonstration of the country's commitment to the objectives set out in the UN Charter. Not in terms of rhetoric and symbolism, but in real and practical terms, even to the extent of accepting casualties to personnel"

Lt Gen Satish Nambiar, PVSM, AVSM, VrC (Retd)

# Abstract

India's contributions to the United Nations peacekeeping operations in the Congo (1960–1964), marked a transformation in India's approach from non-alignment and minimal intervention to a more assertive, strategically nuanced engagement in global peacekeeping. Indian Armed Forces units were deployed amidst tribal conflicts and political turmoil threatening the nascent Congolese state. India's contingent played a decisive role in facilitating the withdrawal of Belgian troops, and neutralising secessionist movements, particularly in Katanga, thus, preserving the country's unity and territorial integrity. By balancing military effectiveness with ethical imperatives in conflict resolution, India's role in the Congo reflects a broader strategic recalibration.

# Introduction

The Democratic Republic of the Congo (formerly the Belgian Congo) is a country defined by its vast geography and rich natural resources. Often described as the gift of the Congo River, it occupies 23,43,904 sq kms at the heart of Africa. With a short coastline of 40 kms extending north from the mouth of the Congo

Journal of the United Service Institution of India, Vol. CLV, No. 639, January-March 2025.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>®</sup>**Ramanshi Dwivedi** is currently a Research Intern at the United Nations Cell in the United Service Institution of India. A Political Science (Hons) graduate from Miranda House, University of Delhi, her research interests include International Security, Transregional Geopolitics, and Peacebuilding and Conflict Resolution.

River, the country remains largely landlocked. Before gaining its independence, the Congo was a vast but sparsely populated territory, home to a highly diverse indigenous population divided into over 200 ethnic groups.<sup>1</sup> Tribal divisions and regional disparities played a significant role in shaping the country's political landscape, contributing to instability post-independence. The most influential groups included the Ba-Kongo, Ba-Luba, and Ba-Mongo, each of whom had distinct regional and political roles. These ethnic divisions and regional rivalries fuelled post-independence instability, directly shaping the challenges that had to be addressed.<sup>2</sup>

# Road to Crisis

The rise of nationalism in post-World War II Africa and Asia initially bypassed the Belgian Congo, which remained under direct colonial rule. This changed in Dec 1955 with Professor Van Bilsen's Thirty-Year Plan for the Political Emancipation of Belgian Africa, which sparked debate among the Congolese elite.<sup>3</sup> In response, they demanded an end to discrimination, democratic governance, and eventual independence. By independence on 30 Jun 1960, nationalist movements had fragmented, leaving the Congolese leadership largely inexperienced. The-then Prime Minister (PM) Patrice Lumumba, President Joseph Kasavubu, and Chief of Staff Mobutu Sese Seko had no prior governance experience, nor did Moïse Tshombe, the future leader of secessionist Katanga. As United Nations (UN) Special Representative Dr Ralph J Bunche remarked, "Congo was totally unprepared for independence. Technicians are non-existent on the African or indigenous side".<sup>4</sup>

Post-independence Congo faced severe instability, starting with a Force Publique mutiny on 04 Jul 1960, as soldiers demanded Africanisation, higher wages, and Belgian officers' expulsion. The revolt escalated into widespread anti-Belgian violence, with riots and looting in major cities and the seizure of key infrastructure in Leopoldville. Belgian nationals were targeted, leading to a mass exodus, which created a humanitarian crisis. In response, Belgium deployed 2,500 paratroopers, prompting condemnation from Congolese leaders, who sought UN assistance.<sup>5</sup> In response, the UN adopted Resolution 143 on 14 Jul 1960, establishing UN Operations in Congo (ONUC) to help restore order. However, its mandate barred interference in internal affairs, limiting its ability to curb secessionist movements in Katanga and South Kasai. The
mutiny, political crisis, and lack of preparation weakened central authority, creating a power vacuum that was exploited by separatist movements and local militias, which, combined with political fragmentation, precipitated widespread violence and instability, caused the situation to spiral out of control.<sup>6</sup>

# Peacekeeping Operations

In the immediate aftermath of Congolese independence, escalating internal violence and the disintegration of central authority necessitated a decisive international response. On 14 Jul 1960, the UN Security Council mandated Belgium's withdrawal from the Congo and authorised the mobilisation of military aid to support the nascent national forces.7 Within 24 hours, the first peacekeeping units principally from Ghana and Tunisia had arrived, signalling the commencement of a landmark multinational operation. Dr Bunche was appointed as the Special UN Representative in the Congo, tasked with overseeing the mission's rapid deployment and operational integrity.8 On 17 Jul 1960, following an ultimatum from the Congolese government to expel Belgian troops within 72 hours, the UN escalated its intervention. By 18 Jul 1960, 3,500 UN troops had been confirmed in the country. The situation intensified further on 26 Jul 1960: amid persistent pressures, including PM Lumumba's emphatic declaration at the UN that its forces must enter Katanga to remove foreign elements, the peacekeeping contingent expanded to 8,396 troops drawn from seven member states. This force was supported by 100 personnel from the UN Secretariat and 24 technical experts, ensuring a comprehensive operational capability.9

Key contributors to the operation included India, Ghana, Tunisia, and Sweden. India's substantial contingent was instrumental, with its policymakers insisting on a well-defined mandate for ONUC and rejecting any ambiguity in its operational objectives. Ghana and Tunisia provided robust infantry and logistical support, while Sweden contributed specialised technical and engineering expertise, each playing a critical role in the mission. The operation was further underpinned by a strategic principle of self-defence, which permitted UN forces to secure vital communication centres and establish ceasefire lines where necessary.<sup>10</sup> Such measures were essential in enabling the multinational force to act decisively amidst a rapidly deteriorating

security situation. Through these coordinated actions, ONUC not only aimed to stabilise the Congo and safeguard its territorial integrity, but also set a precedent for future UN peacekeeping missions, demonstrating the efficacy of collective international intervention in resolving complex conflicts. In addition to the initial deployment, ONUC's operational framework was marked by the diverse composition of contributing nations, with over 30 countries providing troops, ranging from infantry and mechanised units to logistical and engineering support.<sup>11</sup> This diversity in forces presented both a challenge and a strength, as the UN had to manage interoperability among varied military structures. Key engagements included the suppression of secessionist movements in Katanga, particularly in response to the Belgian-backed forces, which required UN troops to engage directly in combat to uphold the territorial integrity of the Congo. To address the complex and volatile political environment, a series of strategically executed military operations were launched. These operations, each addressing specific challenges faced by the newly independent nation, were pivotal in attempting to restore order, neutralise secessionist movements, and maintain the territorial integrity of the Congo.<sup>12</sup> A total of six major operations were carried out, each with distinct objectives and military engagements that shaped the trajectory of the mission<sup>13</sup>:

Operation Rumpunch (1960). Operation Rumpunch, launched on 28 Aug 1960, was a critical military initiative aimed at neutralising the growing influence of foreign mercenaries and external combatants supporting the secessionist cause in Katanga. The mission's central objective was to dismantle the mercenary infrastructure and halt the influx of weapons and supplies into the region, which had been exacerbating the instability. Commanded by General Indar Jit Rikhye, the operation involved approximately 10,000 troops drawn from India, Ghana, and Tunisia. These forces were tasked with disrupting the logistical networks, sustaining the rebellion, and targeting mercenary camps, which had become a focal point for secessionist resistance. The operation saw a series of coordinated raids and tactical arrests, with 100 mercenaries either captured or neutralised by mid-Jan 1964. The combination of ground and aerial operations allowed the UN forces to secure strategic areas.

However, despite the success in eliminating many foreign agents, the operation was less effective in curbing local militias and political figures, which continued to fuel the rebellion. As General Rikhye remarked, "We are clearing the path to peace—one step at a time".<sup>14</sup> While Operation Rumpunch was operationally successful in weakening the mercenary presence and destabilising the secessionist movement, it did not end the rebellion. The groundwork laid by this mission ultimately set the stage for Operation Morthor, which more directly targeted the secessionist leadership and sought to restore full control to the central government in the following months.<sup>15</sup>

**Operation Morthor (1961).** Operation Morthor was initiated on 13 Sep 1961 as a decisive military intervention aimed at neutralising the entrenched secessionist forces in Katanga, which had received backing from Belgian mercenaries and local rebel groups, thereby, undermining the authority of the newly formed Congolese government. Conceived with the vision of restoring central government control and upholding the territorial integrity of the Republic of the Congo, the operation was commanded by General Rikhye. Under his leadership, a multinational force of approximately 20,000 troops was deployed, with significant contributions from India, Ghana, Tunisia, and Morocco. The operation commenced on 13 Sep 1964 with meticulously planned ground assaults on key rebel positions, resulting in the loss of about 13 UN soldiers and 200 secessionist fighters. During the engagement, General Rikhye asserted, "The integrity of the Congo is non-negotiable"<sup>16</sup>, a declaration that underscored the UN's commitment to re-establishing order. Ultimately, while the operation succeeded in dismantling several critical secessionist strongholds, sporadic resistance persisted, necessitating further the UN's involvement and attracting criticism for the perceived excessive use of force amid ongoing regional instability.<sup>17</sup>

• **Operation UNOKAT (1961).** On 05 Dec 1961, Operation UNOKAT was launched as a UN military offensive aimed at breaking the secessionist stronghold of Katanga, led by Moïse Tshombe. Following the failure of Operation Morthor (Sep 1961) and the death of UN Secretary-General Dag

Hammarskjöld, tensions between ONUC and Katangese forces escalated. The operation was commanded by Brigadier-General Sean MacEoin of Ireland, who led a multinational UN force of approximately 5,000 troops drawn from India, Sweden, Ireland, Ethiopia, and Ghana. The primary objective was to disarm Tshombe's forces, regain control of key infrastructure in Elisabethville (now Lubumbashi), and reassert Congolese sovereignty over the breakaway province. The assault began with coordinated air and ground offensives targeting Katangese Gendarmerie positions, followed by intense urban combat as UN troops advanced through the city. The battle resulted in heavy casualties, with at least 11 UN soldiers and over 100 Katangese fighters killed. Despite achieving its immediate military goals, Operation UNOKAT did not fully dismantle the secessionist movement, which persisted until the larger Operation Grand Slam (1963). Internationally, the operation was met with mixed reactionsthe Congolese government welcomed it as a step toward national unity, while Western powers, particularly Belgium and the United States (US), criticised the UN for excessive force, fearing a power vacuum that could be exploited by communist factions.18

Operation Grand Slam (1962). Operation Grand Slam was launched on 28 Dec 1962 as part of the ONUC's last effort to dismantle the secessionist movement in Katanga, a province that had long defied the authority of the central Congolese government. The mission's primary objective was clear: to decisively defeat the remaining secessionist forces and restore full government control over Katanga. Commanded by Lieutenant Colonel (Lt Col) RS Banerjee of the Indian Army, a force of 5,000 troops from India, Morocco, and Belgium was mobilised for the operation. The mission was meticulously planned to target the key fortified positions held by rebel leaders, with the aim of breaking the backbone of the secessionist movement. The operation unfolded with a series of coordinated air and ground attacks aimed at key rebel strongholds. Within a matter of days, the UN forces secured vital positions, forcing the secessionist forces to disband, and leading to a marked reduction in their military capabilities. As Lt Col Banerjee remarked, "This operation will be a turning point for the Congo"19, highlighting the

mission's critical significance in shifting the balance of power. By the end of the operation, UN forces had successfully neutralised the core of the secessionist resistance, and Katanga was largely brought back under central government control. The success of Operation Grand Slam was celebrated as a decisive turning point, signalling the effective end of Katanga's secession, although the broader challenges of stabilising the region continued to persist.<sup>20</sup>

Operation Dragon Rouge (1964). On 24 Nov 1964, Operation Dragon Rouge was launched as a high-risk military intervention to rescue over 2,000 hostages held by Simba rebels in Stanleyville (now Kisangani), Congo. The hostages, primarily European and American nationals, had been seized amid the Congo Crisis, escalating tensions in the region. The operation was led by Colonel Charles Laurent of the Belgian paratroopers, with logistical and intelligence support from the US. The mission was planned in coordination with the Congolese government of Tshombe, who sought to reclaim control over rebel-held areas. The assault force comprised approximately 550 elite Belgian paratroopers, flown in by American C-130 transport aircraft from Belgium's base in Ascension Island. The operation commenced with a swift airborne assault, targeting key rebel positions in Stanleyville. Belgian forces landed at Simi-Simi Airport and rapidly advanced toward the city's central district, where the hostages were being held at the Victoria Hotel. As the paratroopers moved in, the Simba rebels responded with chaotic but brutal resistance, executing dozens of hostages before they could be rescued. Despite this tragedy, the Belgian troops managed to secure the area and evacuate the surviving hostages within two days, completing the mission by 26 Nov 1964. While the operation was tactically successful, it was highly controversial.<sup>21</sup> Dozens of Congolese civilians were killed in the crossfire, and the intervention intensified Cold War rivalries, with the Soviet Union and African nationalist leaders condemning the western military presence. Nevertheless, Operation Dragon Rouge remains one of the most daring hostage rescue missions of the 20th Century, showcasing the complexities of foreign military interventions in post-colonial Africa.22

The series of military operations conducted under ONUC demonstrated the complexities and challenges of UN peacekeeping in a politically unstable environment. While each mission had clear objectives, their execution highlighted the evolving nature of peace enforcement in a volatile conflict zone. The engagements in Katanga and the eastern Congo not only shaped the trajectory of the mission, but also set a precedent for future UN interventions. Despite achieving significant tactical successes, such as restoring government control over rebellious regions and dismantling insurgent networks, the long-term stability of the Congo remained uncertain. The operations underscored the limitations of military action alone in resolving deeply rooted political divisions, reinforcing the notion that peacekeeping efforts must be supported by sustained diplomatic and governance initiatives to ensure security and stability.<sup>23</sup>

## India's Military Contribution

India's contribution to the ONUC was driven by the commitment 'To serve the cause of the people of the Congo, help them in their difficulties, and serve the cause of peace'. India initially sent approximately 800 personnel to the Congo, primarily for noncombat duties. In its communications with the UN Secretary-General, the Government of India expressed its disapproval of how ONUC was functioning in the Congo and declared that it had no desire to send Indian combatant forces unless UN policy was changed and rendered more effective. As the former Indian PM Jawaharlal Nehru stated, "We do not want to send our people to be insulted and without being able to do anything".<sup>24</sup>

Nevertheless, the adoption of the Feb 1961 Resolution in the Security Council clarified UN policy regarding the Congo, largely aligning it with India's perspective. This resolution was created in collaboration with Indian representatives, and India sensed a related obligation to assist the UN in establishing law and order in the Congo. In his statement, the PM of India at the time clarified to the Lok Sabha, "First of all, the intrusion of any great power forces would not have been welcomed anywhere. Secondly, countries which are normally associated in military alliances are not welcomed, because they give rise to counterforces coming into, so that by a process of exclusion, or call it what you will, it fell to us to take a step. We were invited to do so, and if we did not take it up, there was grave danger of the whole of the UN structure in the Congo not functioning, or even collapsing, at a time when, oddly enough, the UN was being attacked from both directions—that is, the so-called two major military blocs, both of them, were attacking the UN for entirely different reasons, of course. And we decided, therefore, to do something which we had done previously in this way".<sup>25</sup>

The Indian troops played an exceptional role in the service of the UN Peacekeeping Operations in Congo, and this was recognised by all. As Lt Gen S McKeown complimented, "The Indian Independent Brigade Group can be likened to a very small blanket thrown over a very large man. When the top of the body gets cold the blanket is drawn up, and when the feet get cold the blanket is moved down again. Not only this, but the blanket had to be cut into small pieces to cover at the same time various parts of the body".<sup>26</sup> Three notable features singled out the Indian contingent in the Congo. Numerically, it was the largest single component, since Apr 1961, of the UN force drawn from over a dozen 'Un-committed' nations. Secondly, the Indian troops were all professional, highly trained soldiers, and not volunteers 'Enrolled' on a short-term basis. Thirdly, all three Indian Infantry Battalions and the bulk of other combat elements were concentrated in secessionist Katanga to bear the brunt of the fighting. Furthermore, the presence of an Indian Air Force detachment of Canberra interdiction jet aircraft, in service since Oct 1961, exerted a marked influence on the very conduct of the ONUC-acknowledged as the biggest and most hazardous ever undertaken by the international organisation. It must go to the credit of India that even after the sudden and massive Chinese invasion of India's northern frontiers in Oct 1962, India did not withdraw her troops from the soil of the Congo until the UN objectives were fully achieved.<sup>27</sup> The Indian Independent Brigade Group, which was the keystone of the UN operation in the Congo, comprised some of the finest soldiers of the Indian Army, drawn from three renowned regiments—the Jat, the Dogra, and the Gurkha. These regiments, with their glorious traditions, have been famous for gallantry and heroism dating back to the earliest days of the Indian Army. An integral part of this brigade was several other supporting units which shared equal credit with the infantry battalions in the success of the Katanga operations. A detachment of Daimler armoured cars and armoured personnel carriers of the 63 Cavalry, whose Commanding Officer Major Moti Singh earned the epithet

'Indomitable Major' by being always at the forefront in every action, struck terror in the heart of the enemy. The Indian troops served in every part of the Congo ungrudgingly and with full loyalty to the UN and its ideals, they consistently advanced to the aid of fellow UN troops whenever they were in peril. Despite overwhelming attacks, strafing, and bombing, the Indian troops displayed exemplary courage, never wavering from the soldier's code of conduct. From the standpoint of international cooperation, the Congo operation will go down as one of the most important chapters in the history of the UN peacekeeping. The achievement of the UN and its remarkable international force in restoring peace and freedom to the people of the Congo will ever remain a thing of pride to the rest of mankind.<sup>28</sup>

# Legacy and Future Implications: India's Evolving Role in United Nations Peacekeeping

India's participation in UN peacekeeping has been profoundly shaped by its rich cultural heritage and ethical traditions, which emphasise compassion, human dignity, and respect for personal rights. The Indian contingent has consistently demonstrated a commitment to gender inclusivity, drawing on a long-standing tradition of recognising and empowering women in society. This culturally rooted approach is evident not only in the professional calibre of the soldiers-sourced from diverse regiments renowned for their gallantry-but also in the way Indian peacekeepers engage with local populations. Their conduct in conflict zones is characterised by a deep sensitivity to the cultural and social dynamics of the communities they serve. By forging personal, empathetic relationships with those affected by conflict, Indian forces have embodied a model of peacekeeping that goes beyond mere military intervention, ensuring that humanitarian concerns and the rights of individuals are interwoven with operational objectives.<sup>29</sup> The legacy of India's contributions in the Congo has set a benchmark for future peacekeeping endeavours, highlighting the transformative potential of an approach that is both strategically robust and intrinsically humane. Indian peacekeepers have not only met the exigencies of complex military operations but have also pioneered a style of engagement that is rooted in cultural sensitivity and ethical responsibility. This dual focus on operational efficiency and the upholding of personal rights, including gender inclusivity, has ensured that the Indian contingent remains a

stabilising force in some of the world's most volatile regions. By integrating traditional Indian values into the fabric of multinational operations, India has provided the UN with a model for conflict resolution that balances hard power with compassionate outreach. In doing so, the Indian experience continues to influence contemporary peacekeeping policies, encouraging a more inclusive and culturally attuned framework that can adapt to the multifaceted challenges of modern conflicts.<sup>30</sup>

# Conclusion

Looking ahead, the legacy of India's performance in the Congo has become a catalyst for the nation's own military evolution. The lessons learned during this crisis have led to a strategic recalibration, emphasising technological integration, rapid interoperability with multinational forces, and a balanced approach that combines hard power with humanitarian outreach. This evolving doctrine is not merely a reflection of past success but a dynamic framework that positions India as a pivotal contributor in shaping the future of international peacekeeping. As new challenges emerge in an increasingly complex global security environment, the experience garnered from the Congo continues to serve as a model for robust, ethically grounded intervention, reinforcing India's reputation as a responsible, forward-thinking partner in the pursuit of global stability.<sup>31</sup>

### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> B Chakravorty, *The Congo Operation, 1960–63*, edited by S N Prasad, (Historical Section, Ministry of Defence Government of India: New Delhi, 1976), p 7, accessed 03 Mar 2025

<sup>2</sup> Chakravorty, The Congo Operation, p 23

<sup>3</sup> Trevor Findlay, *The Use of Force in UN Peace Operations,* (Oxford University Press: New York, 2002), p 74, accessed 05 Mar 2025

<sup>4</sup> Chakravorty, The Congo Operation, p 61

<sup>5</sup> Chakravorty, The Congo Operation, p 65

<sup>6</sup> Findlay, Use of Force, p 127

<sup>7</sup> United Nations Archives, 'Official Reports of ONUC: Correspondence and Administrative Documents', *UN Archives*, 1960-1964, accessed 04 Mar 2025

<sup>8</sup> Maj Gen (Dr) AK Bardalai (Retd), *Keeping the Peace: UN Peace Operations and Their Effectiveness: An Assessment*, (Pentagon Press: Shahpur Jat, 2022), p 93, accessed 08 Mar 2025

<sup>9</sup> John Kent and Peter Lyon, eds., *The Congo Crisis and UN Peacekeeping: The Crisis of the Congo, 1960–1964*, (Macmillan, 1999), accessed 07 Mar 2025

<sup>10</sup> Georges Abi-Saab, *United Nations Operation in the Congo, 1960–1964,* (Oxford University Press: New York, 1978), p 237, accessed 06 Mar 2025

<sup>11</sup> Satish Nambiar, *For the Honour of India: A History of Indian Peacekeeping*, (Lancer, 2009), p 27, accessed 08 Mar 2025

<sup>12</sup> Col (Dr) Kulwant Kumar Sharma (Retd), *India and the UN Peace Operations: In Service of Humanity and Global Peace*, (KW Publishers: Delhi, 2023), p 237, accessed 10 Mar 2025

<sup>13</sup> Conor Cruise O'Brien, *The United Nations and the Congo Crisis*, (Hutchinson, 1962), accessed 09 Mar 2025

<sup>14</sup> Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India, 'India's Contribution to UN Peacekeeping: A historical Perspective', *MEA*, 2022, accessed 11 Mar 2025

<sup>15</sup> MEA, 'India's Contribution'

<sup>16</sup> United Nations, 'United Nations Operation in Congo (ONUC)', *United Nations Peacekeeping*, 1960-1964, accessed 03 Mar 2025

<sup>17</sup> UN, 'ONUC'

<sup>18</sup> United Nations, 'ONUC Fact Sheet: Mandate, Headquarters, and Mission Duration', UN Peacekeeping, 2023, accessed 04 Mar 2025

<sup>19</sup> UN, 'ONUC Fact Sheet'

<sup>20</sup> UN, 'ONUC Fact Sheet'

<sup>21</sup> United Nations, 'Report of the Officer-in-Charge of ONUC to the UN Secretary-General', *United Nations Digital Library*, 1964, accessed 06 Mar 2025

<sup>22</sup> UN, 'Report of the Officer-in-Charge'

<sup>23</sup> Maj Gen PK Goswami (Retd), *India and UN Peacekeeping: Through the Prism of Time*, (KW Publishers: New Delhi, 2022), accessed 07 Mar 2025

<sup>24</sup> Chakravorty, *The Congo Operation*, p 158

<sup>25</sup> Nambiar, For the Honour of India

<sup>26</sup> Chakravorty, *The Congo Operation*, p 211

<sup>27</sup> Bijayalaxmi Mishra, *United Nations and Security Challenges in the New Millennium*, (Kilaso Books, 2004), accessed 08 Mar 2025

<sup>28</sup> Ernest W Lefever, *United Nations Peacekeeping in the Congo, 1960–1964*, (The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1967)

<sup>29</sup> Nambiar, *For the Honour of India*, p 73

<sup>30</sup> Bardalai, *Keeping the Peace* 

<sup>31</sup> Abi-Saab, United Nations Operation

# **USI Latest Publication: 2023-2025**

Pub Code	Туре	Title of Publication and Author	Price '₹'	Year
CMHCS-10/ 2024	Book	THE DIPLOMATIC DIMENSIONS OF MILITARY HISTORY by Mr Anubhav Roy Published By M/s KW Publisher Pvt Ltd	1,280	2024
CMHCS-9/ 2024	Book	WAR-WOUNDED, DISABLED SOLDIERS, AND CADETS—A REPORT by Mrs Meghna Girish	750	2024
CMHCS-8/ 2024	Book	VALOUR AND HONOUR: INDIAN ARMY THROUGH THE AGES edited by Maj Gen Ian Cardozo, AVSM, SM (Retd) and Maj Gen Jagatbir Singh, VSM (Retd) <i>M/s Pentagon Press</i>	1,495	2024
CMHCS-7/ 2024	Book	ALHA UDAL BALLAD RENDITION OF WESTERN UTTAR PRADESH: A WAR RENDITION OF INDIA by Dr Amit Pathak Manohar Publishers & Distributors	1,695	2024
CMHCS- 13/2024	Book	THE DIPLOMATIC DIMENSIONS OF MILITARY HISTORY by Mr Anubhav Roy M/s KW Publishers Pvt Ltd	1,280	2024
CMHCS- 12/2024	Book	WE TOO WERE THERE: INDIANS AT GALLIPOLI by Col (Dr) Tejinder Hundal, VSM M/s Manohar Publishers & Distributors	3,195	2024
CMHCS- 11/2024	Book	UDBHAV—A COMPENDIUM OF ACTIVITIES AND EVENTS 2023-24 by CMHCS and the Indian Army		2024
CMHCS- 10/2024	Book	UDBHAV: INDIA'S MILITARY HERITAGE-EVOLUTION OF INDIAN MILITARY SYSTEMS, WAR FIGHTING, AND STRATEGIC THOUGHT, FROM ANTIQUITY TO INDEPENDENCE. Catalogue compiled by Indian Institute of Heritage (IIH), under the guidance of Sqn Ldr Rana TS Chhina, MBE (Retd) (Exhibition Catalogue) M/s KW Publishers Pvt Ltd		2024
CMHCS- 9/2024	Book	INDIA'S HISTORIC BATTLES SERIES—IMPHAL KOHIMA 1944 by Mr Hemant Singh Katoch HarperCollins India	399	2024
Adm- SYB/2023*	Year Book	STRATEGIC YEAR BOOK 2023; Editor-in-Chief: Maj Gen BK Sharma, AVSM, SM** (Retd), and edited by Lt Gen GS Katoch, PVSM, AVSM, VSM (Retd), Gp Capt Sharad Tewari, VM (Retd), and Dr Jyoti Yadav <b>M's Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd</b>	2,250	2023
Adm-7 UNPO/2024	Book	INDIA AND THE UN PEACE OPERATIONS: IN SERVICE OF HUMANITY AND GLOBAL PEACE by Col (Dr) Kulwant Kumar Sharma (Retd) Ws KW Publishers Pvt Ltd	1,880	2020
M-1/ 2023*	Monograph	INDIA-TIBET RELATIONS 1947-1962 by Shri Claude Arpi M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	395	2020
OP-9/2023*	Occasional Paper	Fourth General KV Krishna Rao Memorial Lecture THEATERISATION IN LIGHT OF THE MALAYAN CAMPAIGN AND THE FALL OF SINGAPORE IN WORLD WAR II, held at Manekshaw Centre on 29 Dec 2022 by Gen MM Naravane, PVSM, AVSM, SM, VSM (Retd) <b>W's Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd</b>	350	2023
OP-8/2023*	Occasional Paper	First Lt Gen PS Bhagat Memorial Lecture LEGACY OF LT GEN PREM BHAGAT—A VISIONARY AND STRATEGIC LEADER, held at Manekshaw Centre on 14 Jun 2023, compiled by Ms Tanya Jain W/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	350	2023
OP-7/2023*	Occasional Paper	ANALYSING THE INDUS WATERS TREATY 1960: BEYOND THE HYPE, HOOPLA, AND THE HYPERBOLE by Col Anurag Jyoti and Prof (Dr) Raj Kamal Kapur Ws Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	250	2023
OP-6/2023*	Occasional Paper	ORBAT AND DECORATIONS FOR THE AZAD HIND FAUJ by Mr Neelotpal Mishra M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	350	2023
OP-5/2023*	Occasional Paper	A JOINT CONCEPT OF OPERATIONS by Air Mshl (Dr) Diptendu Choudhury, PVSM, AVSM, VM, VSM (Retd) W/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	250	2020
OP-4/ 2023*	Occasional Paper	EMPOWERING COMMANDERS FOR TOMORROW by Brig Pawan Bhardwaj Ms Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	250	2020
OP-3/2023*	Occasional Paper	CHANGING OPERATIONAL SCENARIO AND EVOLVING RULES OF ENGAGEMENT by Wg Cdr (Dr) UC Jha (Retd) and Gp Capt Kishore Kumar Khera (Retd) <b>W's Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd</b>	250	2023
OP-2/2023*	Occasional Paper	THE GREAT HELMSMAN AND THE GENERALISSIMO: A PERSONAL FEUD THAT ENDURES by Col Sanjay Kannoth, VSM Ws Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	250	2023
OP-1/2023*	Occasional Paper	THE UKRAINIAN CONFLICT: HEAVY METAL STILL ROCKS THE CHARTS by Maj Gen Jagatbir Singh, VSM (Retd) and Maj Gen VK Singh, VSM (Retd) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	250	2023
CS3/R-116/ 2023	Book	COMPREHENSIVE DEVELOPMENT OF THE NORTHEAST—WINDOW TO INDIA'S ACT EAST POLICY by Mr Jitesh Khosla, IAS (Retd) M/s Vij Books of India Pvt Ltd	1,250	2023
R-115/ 2023*	Book	GREY ZONE WARFARE: WAY AHEAD FOR INDIA by Lt Gen Dushyant Singh, PVSM, AVSM (Retd)	1,450	2023

# Centre for Strategic Studies and Simulation (CS3)

The erstwhile Centre for Research was rechristened as CS3 on 01 Jan 2005. The Centre focuses on detailed and comprehensive enquiry, research and analyses of national and international security related issues, and undertakes gaming and simulation of strategic scenarios, to evolve options for wider discussion and consideration.

# Centre for Military History and Conflict Studies (CMHCS)

The CMHCS was established in Dec 2000 at the behest of the three-service headquarters for encouraging an objective study of all facets of Indian military history with a special emphasis on the history of the Indian Armed Forces. It focuses on diverse aspects of the history of Indian military evolution, policies, and practices strategic, tactical, logistical, organisational, socioeconomic, as well as the field of contemporary conflict studies in the broader sense.

#### Centre for Emerging Technology for Atma Nirbhar Bharat (CETANB)

The centre started as the Atmanirbhar Bharat Initiative in Apr 2022 and later rechristened as the CETANB on 01 Jan 2024 and includes Cyber Centre of Excellence (CCoE) as part of it, in conjunction with Cyber Peace Foundation. The centre's objective is to forge emerging technologies with geostrategic and geopolitical situations, with a view to make the services self-reliant by making possible the indigenous production of defence equipment and spares. The CCoE trains military personnel in artificial intelligence, cyber, and machine learning, in addition to cyber forensic analysis in its well-equipped lab. Furthermore, it helps MSMEs to break into the defence industrial eccosystem.

#### Centre for United Nations Studies (CUNS)

The centre was established as Centre for United Nations Peace Keeping (CUNPK) in 2000. It organises workshops, seminars, and training capsules for peacekeepers, observers and staff officers, both Indian and foreign. It also oversaw the practical training of the Indian contingents. In Aug 2014, CUNPK moved to the Integrated Headquarter (Army) of Ministry of Defence. The USI has now established CUNS, which is focusing on operational, strategic, and policy issues related to United Nations Peacekeeping. It also organises seminars and conferences on such issues.

#### **Courses Section**

The Institution conducts regular correspondence—interactive courses and mock test practices and assists armed forces officers in online and offline modes to help them prepare for promotion examinations and competitive examinations for entrance to the Defence Services Staff College, and the Technical Staff College. Over the years, this has been a significant and well-received activity.

#### **Editorial Section**

This section manages the USI's key publica tions including the *Strategic Year Book, USI Journal,* books, monographs, occasional papers, and joint publications. These works contribute to an informed discourse on defence, strategy, and national security. The *Strategic Year Book* offers an annual review of critical developments, while other publications provide deeper analysis and collaborative perspectives. The *USI Journal*, Asia's oldest defence journal (est. 1871), serves as a platform for military and strategic thought, welcoming contributions regardless of rank. The journal remains a vital space for responsible and quality-driven engagement.

#### **USI Gold Medal Essay Competition**

Every year, the Institution organises a Gold Medal Essay Competition, open to commissioned officers of the Defence Services of India, officers of the Territorial Army, Assam Rifles, and the Senior Division of the National Cadet Corps, and Gazetted Officers of the Civil Administration in India, including retired officers. These essays, the first one of which was introduced in 1871, constitutes a barometer opinion on matters that affect national security, in general, and the defence forces, in particular.

# Lt Gen SL Menezes Memorial Essay Competition

This has been instituted from 2015 on a subject related to armed forces historical research. The essay competition is open to everyone across the globe.

# USI War Wounded Foundation Joint Essay Competition

This essay competition was instituted in 2021 through a Memorandum of Understanding between the USI and the War Wounded Foundation. The competition is open to all across the globe and must be about issues relating to the experiences and/or rehabilitation of wardisabled personnel of the Indian Armed Forces.

#### **MacGregor Medal**

This medal is awarded to armed forces personnel for valuable reconnaissance and adventure activity they may have undertaken.

#### Lecture, Discussions and Seminars

A series of lectures, discussions, and seminars on service matters, international affairs, and topics of general interest to the services are organised for the benefit of local members in Delhi.

#### Library and Reading Room

The library holds over 68,000 books and journals, including some books from the  $17^{\text{th}}$ ,  $18^{\text{th}}$ , and  $19^{\text{th}}$  Centuries, on an astonishing variety of subjects. While the principal emphasis is on strategy and defence, there are many works on different vistas of Indian life. There are memoirs, biographies, recollections, diaries, journals, and manuscripts for scholars and researchers. The reading room is air-conditioned, spacious, and well-stocked in terms of current reading material. The library was automated in 2002.